ADVANCES IN YOUTH BULLYING RESEARCH

EDITED BY: H. Colleen Sinclair, Megan Stubbs-Richardson and Catherine Marcum PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Psychology, Frontiers in Psychiatry and Frontiers in Education





Frontiers eBook Copyright Statement

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this eBook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

> The compilation of articles constituting this eBook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this eBook, and the eBook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this eBook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or eBook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88976-468-6 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88976-468-6

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

ADVANCES IN YOUTH BULLYING RESEARCH

Topic Editors:

H. Colleen Sinclair, Mississippi State University, United States Megan Stubbs-Richardson, Mississippi State University, United States Catherine Marcum, Appalachian State University, United States

Citation: Sinclair, H. C., Stubbs-Richardson, M., Marcum, C., eds. (2022). Advances in Youth Bullying Research. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88976-468-6

Table of Contents

- 05 Editorial: Advances in Youth Bullying Research H. Colleen Sinclair, Khirsten J. Wilson and Megan Stubbs-Richardson 08 Self-Harm, Suicidal Ideation, and Suicide Attempts in Chinese Adolescents Involved in Different Sub-types of Bullying: A Cross-Sectional Study Chang Peng, Wenzhu Hu, Shanshan Yuan, Jingjing Xiang, Chun Kang, Mengni Wang, Fajuan Rong, Yunxiang Huang and Yizhen Yu 18 The Impact of Adolescents' Attachment to Peers and Parents on Aggressive and Prosocial Behavior: A Short-Term Longitudinal Study Paula Vagos and Lénia Carvalhais 26 Violence at School and Bullying in School Environments in Peru: Analysis of a Virtual Platform Wendy Arhuis-Inca, Miguel Ipanaqué-Zapata, Janina Bazalar-Palacios, Nancy Quevedo-Calderón and Jorge Gaete 37 Psychometric Examination of the Abbreviated Version of the Dual School Climate and School Identification Measure-Student (SCASIM-St15) in a Sample of Chilean Adolescents José Luis Gálvez-Nieto, Karina Polanco-Levican and Juan Carlos Beltrán-Véliz 47
 - School Climate, Moral Disengagement and, Empathy as Predictors of Bullying in Adolescents
 Carlos Montero-Carretero, Diego Pastor, Francisco Javier Santos-Rosa and Eduardo Cervelló
- 58 The Risk of Bullying and Probability of Help-Seeking Behaviors in School Children: A Bayesian Network Analysis

Katarzyna Sitnik-Warchulska, Zbigniew Wajda, Bartosz Wojciechowski and Bernadetta Izydorczyk

- 73 Understanding Responses to Bullying From the Parent Perspective Kristen L. Stives, David C. May, Michayla Mack and Cindy L. Bethel
- 83 The Influence of Personality Traits on School Bullying: A Moderated Mediation Model

Yun Zhang, Zuoshan Li, Yalan Tan, Xi Zhang, Qingyu Zhao and Xin Chen

- 94 Confronted with Bullying when You Believe in a Just World David Voss and Leonard S. Newman
- 104 When Does Rejection Trigger Aggression? A Test of the Multimotive Model

Megan Stubbs-Richardson, H. Colleen Sinclair, Ben Porter and Jessica Weiss Utley

117 The Zero Violence Brave Club: A Successful Intervention to Prevent and Address Bullying in Schools

Esther Roca-Campos, Elena Duque, Oriol Ríos and Mimar Ramis-Salas

132 Bullying in the Russian Secondary School: Predictive Analysis of Victimization

Garen Avanesian, Liudmila Dikaya, Alexander Bermous, Sergey Kochkin, Vladimir Kirik, Valeria Egorova and Irina Abkadyrova

149 Association of Different Forms of Child Maltreatment With Peer Victimization in Mexican Children and Adolescents

Javier Martín-Babarro, M. Paz Toldos, Lorena Paredes-Becerra, Renzo Abregu-Crespo, Juan Fernández-Sánchez and Covadonga M. Díaz-Caneja



Editorial: Advances in Youth Bullying Research

H. Colleen Sinclair^{1*}, Khirsten J. Wilson¹ and Megan Stubbs-Richardson²

¹ Department of Psychology, Social Science Research Center, Mississippi State University, Starkville, MS, United States, ² Social Science Research Center, Mississippi State University, Starkville, MS, United States

Keywords: bullying, adolescence, prevention, cross-cultural, child psychology, aggression

Editorial on the Research Topic

Advances in Youth Bullying Research

Bullying amongst youth is a worldwide concern. Globally, as many as 246 million children reported experiencing bullying and school violence annually [United Nations Educational Scientific Cultural Organization (UNESCO), 2019]. In the UNESCO report, 32% of children reported bullying victimization with the most common type being psychological or verbal aggression. This special issue highlights the prevalence as well as some of the predictors and buffers of types of bullying occurring among youth from a variety of countries. Specifically, this issue can speak to bullying concerns in Peru, China, Chile, Portugal, Spain, Poland, Russia, Mexico, and the United States.

VARIATION IN YOUTH BULLYING STATISTICS

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Ziqiang Han, Shandong University, China

Reviewed by: Jolita Vveinhardt, Vytautas Magnus University, Lithuania

> *Correspondence: H. Colleen Sinclair csinclair@ssrc.msstate.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 23 January 2022 Accepted: 21 February 2022 Published: 07 June 2022

Citation:

Sinclair HC, Wilson KJ and Stubbs-Richardson M (2022) Editorial: Advances in Youth Bullying Research. Front. Psychol. 13:860887. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2022.860887 Rates vary across samples in the present special issue. For example, contrasting current bullying statistics in the U.S. where bullying and other forms of victimization appear to be on the decline (Musu-Gillette et al., 2018), researchers have found that the bullying prevalence in Peru has increased, as has the social, emotional, and behavioral impacts of victimization (Arhuis-Inca et al.). Also, in contrast to North American samples, where ~20% of students report bullying victimization, lower rates—16%—were reported in a Russian sample of 6,249 students (Avanesian et al.). These contributions alone demonstrate the importance of examining cultural differences in bullying.

CONSEQUENCES OF YOUTH BULLYING BEHAVIOR

All authors recognized the significant harms of bullying. Research by Peng et al. examined these potentially devastating consequences. In their study of 4,241 7th to 12th grade students in China, they examined the relationship between bullying and self-harm. Their results indicated that different forms of bullying (physical, relational, verbal, and cyber) are associated with different harmful behaviors (self-harm, suicide attempts, and suicidal ideation). Most forms of bullying—except verbal—posed a significant risk for suicide attempts (Peng et al.). This is particularly troubling as the World Health Organization reports suicide as the fourth leading cause of death in 15–19-year-olds worldwide (World Health Organization, 2021), and rates appear to be rising (Zohuri and Zadek, 2020).

INDIVIDUAL DIFFERENCES ASSOCIATED WITH BULLYING PERPETRATION

Understanding the individual difference variables that affect the experience of bullying and responses to bullying can help guide the implementation of more effective intervention strategies.

Zhang et al. conducted a study of 1,631 middle and high school students, analyzing individual differences (i.e., Big Five personality, loneliness, and self-concept) and their influence on bullying behaviors via self-report measures. The links between personality variables and bullying behavior was mediated by loneliness, thus indicating the importance of addressing relational variables as a route for intervention.

Indeed, relationship variables were identified as important in other studies featured in this issue. For instance, Vagos and Carvalhais surveyed 375 youth between 15 and 19 years old to examine the relationship between their attachment quality with parents/peers and their likelihood of engagement in aggressive vs. prosocial behaviors. They found that peer attachment had an indirect effect on prosocial behaviors and quality maternal relationships indirectly resulted in a decrease in overt aggression and delinquency.

Stubbs-Richardson et al. tested the Multimotive Model (MMM), which measures prosocial, asocial, antisocial responses to bullying victimization in a sample of 605 American high school students. Relational variables were key to predicting whether victimized youth would choose a prosocial path over an antisocial response. Students who perceived having fewer supportive relationships were least likely to choose prosocial responses. Relatedly, those seeking help when bullied were more likely to report strong peer connections and family communication (Sitnik-Warchulska et al.).

Further research in Silesia is consistent with this relational narrative. Children engaging in bullying perpetration often reported low quality parental relationships (Sitnik-Warchulska et al.). Low quality family relationships were also linked to bullying victimization as revealed by a study of 2,415 Mexican youth (9–15 years old), where familial child abuse (i.e., emotional, physical, and sexual) was strongly linked to peer victimization (i.e., direct, indirect, and cyberbullying; Martin-Babarro et al.).

IMPACT OF SCHOOL CLIMATE ON YOUTH BULLYING

Youth bullying is also embedded in school culture. Researchers examining the validity of the Dual School Climate and School Identification Measure—Student (SCASIM-St15) in 2,044 Chilean school-aged children found that negative school climate is associated with tolerance of antisocial behavior (Gálvez-Nieto et al.). Students who hold a more positive perception of their school climate were less likely to break the rules; those who positively identify with their school may view authority figures more positively and thus be more willing to seek help.

Other aspects of school climate included examined how much students perceived having help and how well-equipped they were to deal with bullying. A study consisting of 75 Silesian students analyzed the relationship between the probability of help-seeking behaviors and bullying risk factors (Sitnik-Warchulska et al.). They found that the majority of participants exhibited helpseeking behaviors, most of which was directed toward family followed by peers (Sitnik-Warchulska et al.). This perceived presence of support proved to be vital in reducing bullying prevalence in schools.

Researchers in Russia, consistent with past work on school climate variables, noted that "Bullying...tends to develop more frequently in a competitive environment" (Avanesian et al., p. 1). They encourage schools to foster a less competitive context to decrease bullying.

In another study by Montero-Carretero et al. of 629 Spanish students between the ages of 12 and 14 years old examined the relationship between school climate and bullying behaviors. Results indicated that when students perceived greater teacher support and rule clarity, they experienced more positive perceptions of school climate and lower levels of victimization (Montero-Carretero et al.). Thus, across cultures, various improvements in school climate appear promising for reducing the harm of bullying, if not reducing the bullying behavior itself.

ADDITIONAL CONSIDERATIONS FOR INTERVENTIONS

Some of the papers featured herein tested specific interventions whereas others identified additional routes for intervention beyond what was discussed above. For example, researchers examining the effects of the "Zero Violence Brave Club" as a prevention effort among young children found that, after its implementation, participants became more aware of the problem, were less favorable toward aggression, valued kindness, and increased bystander peer intervention (Roca-Campos et al.). Compellingly, this research involved a diversity of school environments and showed effects across contexts.

Outside of the school walls, Stives et al. point to the importance of interventions involving more than just the children. They examined parental perspectives of bullying. Results showed that most parents find bullying to be problematic but feel that their children under-reported to them about instances of bullying. The researchers recommend the greater inclusion of parents in anti-bullying efforts as there was a strong interest among parents interviewed in addressing the problem.

Beliefs about bullying are also influenced by societal values. When examining the relationship between Belief in a Just World (BJW) Hypothesis and responses to bullying, researchers found that higher global BJW, instead of personal BJW, was correlated with minimization of perpetrator actions (Voss and Newman). Therefore, belief in a just world may constitute victim blaming which is counterproductive to bullying prevention efforts. Thus, countering these attitudes could be means to improve assistance afforded to victims.

CONCLUSION

What is consistently shown, no matter the cultural context, is that bullying hurts, carrying significant negative outcomes for bullies, victims, and bully-victims. Research evidence collected here also revealed factors that may be helpful for intervention purposes. Namely, the research shows how changes to school climate—such as reducing competition—and the involvement of the community—such as parents and peers—can reduce the impact of bullying and bullying prevalence, as well as enhance prosocial behavior. In particular, the importance of social connection for curbing antisocial behavior was a consistent theme cross-culturally. As bullying is a worldwide problem it requires cross-cultural research to address the associated problems and outcomes. The present special issue addresses this need.

REFERENCES

- Musu-Gillette, L., Zhang, A., Wang, K., Zhang, J., Kemp, J., Diliberti, M., et al. (2018). *Indicators of School Crime and Safety: 2017 (NCES 2018-036/NCJ 251413)*. National Center for Education Statistics, U.S. Department of Education, and Bureau of Justice Statistics, Office of Justice Programs, U.S. Department of Justice.
- United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO). (2019). *Behind the Numbers: Ending School Violence and Bullying*. Paris: United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization.
- World Health Organization. (2021). Suicide Worldwide in 2019: Global Health Estimates. Geneva: World Health Organization. Licence: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO.
- Zohuri, B., and Zadek, S. (2020) Global suicide rate among youngsters increasing significantly. J. Neurol. Disord. doi: 10.32474/OJNBD.2020.03.000175. [Epub ahead of print].

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

KW focused on article summaries. MS-R on the introduction, fact-checking, and references. HS on conclusion, editing of the entirety, checking against results, cutting to meet word limits, refinement, and flow. All author contributed to the writing, editing, summaries, and fact-checking of the material within this manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We wish to thank all of the authors and reviewers who contributed to bringing this special issue to fruition.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Sinclair, Wilson and Stubbs-Richardson. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Self-Harm, Suicidal Ideation, and Suicide Attempts in Chinese Adolescents Involved in Different Sub-types of Bullying: A Cross-Sectional Study

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Megan Stubbs-Richardson, Mississippi State University, United States

Reviewed by:

Kristen Stives, Auburn University at Montgomery, United States Jessica Utley, Mississippi State University, United States

*Correspondence:

Yizhen Yu yuyizhen650@163.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 25 May 2020 Accepted: 23 October 2020 Published: 03 December 2020

Citation:

Peng C, Hu W, Yuan S, Xiang J, Kang C, Wang M, Rong F, Huang Y and Yu Y (2020) Self-Harm, Suicidal Ideation, and Suicide Attempts in Chinese Adolescents Involved in Different Sub-types of Bullying: A Cross-Sectional Study. Front. Psychiatry 11:565364. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2020.565364 Chang Peng^{1†}, Wenzhu Hu^{2†}, Shanshan Yuan¹, Jingjing Xiang¹, Chun Kang¹, Mengni Wang¹, Fajuan Rong¹, Yunxiang Huang³ and Yizhen Yu^{1*}

¹ Department of Maternal, Child and Adolescent Health, School of Public Health, Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, Wuhan, China, ² First Clinical School, Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, Wuhan, China, ³ Department of Social Medicine and Health Management, Xiangya School of Public Health, Central South University, Changsha, China

Background: Bullying tends to peak during adolescence, and it is an important risk factor of self-harm and suicide. However, research on the specific effect of different sub-types of bullying is limited.

Objective: The purpose of this study is to examine the associations between four common forms of bullying (verbal, physical, relational, and cyber) and self-harm, suicidal ideation (SI), and suicide attempts (SA).

Method: This was a cross-sectional study of a sample including 4,241 Chinese students (55.8% boys) aged 11 to 18 years. Bullying involvement, self-harm, SI, and SA were measured via The Juvenile Campus Violence Questionnaire (JCVQ). The association was examined through multinomial logistic regression analysis, adjusted for demographic characteristics and psychological distress.

Results: Bullying victimization and perpetration were reported by 18.0 and 10.7% of participants. The prevalence of self-harm, SI, and SA were 11.8, 11.8, and 7.1%, respectively. Relational bullying victimization and perpetration were significantly associated with SI only, SI plus self-harm, and SA. Physical bullying victimization and perpetration were risk factors of self-harm only and SA. Verbal victimization was significantly associated with SI only. Cyber perpetration was a risk factor of SA.

Conclusions: The findings highlight the different effects of sub-types of bullying on self-harm and suicidal risk. Anti-bullying intervention and suicide prevention efforts should be prior to adolescents who are involved in physical and relational bullying.

Keywords: adolescents, suicide attempts, suicidal ideation, self-harm, bullying

INTRODUCTION

Suicide is a substantial public health concern worldwide and is the third leading cause of death among youth aged 15-19 (1). In fact, more than 79% of global suicides occurred in low- and middle-income countries (1). In China, close to 2 million people attempt suicide and about 12.5% of them complete suicide every year (2). Furthermore, suicide has become the leading cause of death among Chinese young adults (2). Evidence significantly demonstrates that the presence of suicidal ideation (SI, thoughts and plans of ending one's life) and suicide attempts (SA, engagement in potentially self-injurious behavior that does not result in death) are the most important risk factors for suicide (3). According to a population-based study, the prevalence of SI and SA among Chinese adolescents was \sim 23 and 4%, respectively (4). In response to the high prevalence, researchers have identified risk factors for SI and SA, which range from psychopathology to interpersonal adversity, such as bullying (5).

Bullying is defined as intentional, repeated, and harmful aggressive behavior with an imbalance of power between the perpetrators and the victims. Bullying behavior can occur in a range of contexts including schools, communities, and through electronic means (6, 7). Bullying victimization and perpetration have been conceptualized into three common sub-types, including physical (e.g., hitting, kicking, chasing), verbal (e.g., teasing, name-calling), and social or relational (e.g., excluding or ostracizing from social situations, spreading rumors) (8, 9). In addition, the rapid development and widespread application of online communication have led to the emergence of cyber bullying, which is described as electronic aggression with harmful words or photographs through the computer or cell phone (10). The prevalence of bullying tends to peak during adolescence (11). Over one third of adolescents have experienced traditional bullying (e.g., verbal, physical, and relational) worldwide, whereas more than half of adolescents have reported cyber bullying (12, 13). Some previous research has also indicated that youth rarely experience cyber bullying independent of traditional bullying (14). Therefore, cyber bullying should be included when investigating different subtypes of bullying behavior in addition to verbal, physical, and relational bullying (15, 16).

Empirical evidence suggests that bullying is significantly associated with mental health problems (17), such as anxiety, depression, and psychosomatic symptoms (18, 19). In addition, adolescents who have been bullied are at a greater risk for selfharm and suicidal behavior than those who have not been a victim of bullying (20, 21). Critically, self-harm often co-occurs with SI and SA (22). However, few studies have explored the relationship of bullying perpetration, self-harm, and suicide risks, especially in eastern countries (23, 24). Klomek et al. found that bullying perpetration can predict subsequent SI and SA above and beyond other risk factors such as substance use and functional impairment (25). Therefore, besides victimization, perpetration must be incorporated into the analysis when examining associations between bullying, self-harm, and suicidal behaviors (26).

Despite the underestimation of bullying perpetration, the effect of specific sub-types of bullying behavior is poorly understood (27, 28). Although these sub-types are highly related to each other, they may be associated with adverse health outcomes in different patterns (29). For instance, Espelage and Holt found that youth who engaged in physical bullying had comparatively higher rates of self-harm, SI, and SA than those who were involved in verbal bullying (30). Arango et al. found that all sub-types of bullying victimization and perpetration, except for physical perpetration, were associated with an increased risk of SI. In addition, all forms of bullying, except for relational perpetration, were significantly associated with increased risk of SA (8). These studies claim that different sub-types of bullying behavior may have unique effects on selfharm and suicidal risk. However, these findings are controversial and based on a small adolescent sample (8). Therefore, it is necessary to examine the specific associations between different sub-types of bullying and self-harm, SI, and SA in a large and representative sample.

Furthermore, less is known about the adverse health-related outcomes of cyber bullying (31). Williams et al. found that cyber bullying could be a better predictor of depressive symptoms, SI, and SA as compared to verbal, physical, and relational bullying (11). Therefore, it is interesting to explore which one is the strongest risk factor of self-harm, SI, and SA in the full range of bullying victimization and perpetration, including verbal, physical, relational, and cyber (32).

Taken together, few studies have examined unique associations between bullying behavior and self-harm, SI, and SA in context of the four common sub-types of victimization and perpetration (verbal, physical, relational, and cyber). However, exploring the relationship between the severity of different sub-types of bullying and suicidal risk is particularly important for efficient prevention. More specifically, better understanding the effect of different sub-types of bullying could help medical providers to identify adolescents at the highest risk for suicidal behavior (33). Nevertheless, most of the previous studies on this issue were conducted in western countries and/or in a small sample (8, 11). Hence, it is necessary to extend the existing literature based on a large sample of adolescents in eastern and developing countries, such as China.

In order to address these gaps, the goal of the current study is to identify specific associations between sub-types of bullying and self-harm, SI, and SA in a large and random sample from a Chinese adolescent population. We aim to answer two main questions in the study: first, whether the four sub-types (verbal, physical, relational, and cyber) of bullying victimization and perpetration have distinct effects on self-harm, SI, and SA; and second, which sub-type of bullying has the strongest effect after adjusting for demographic characteristics and psychological distress.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Procedures

This study was a cross-sectional survey, conducted from March to October 2017. The participants were recruited via cluster

sampling in Hubei Province, which is located in central China. First, we selected two cities (E'zhou and Xiaogan) randomly in the province. Second, with the help of local educational bureaus, we sampled three junior high schools and three senior high schools in each chosen city. Then, we selected two or three classes from 7th to 12th grade in every chosen school. Finally, all students from the chosen class were invited to the study as participants. All participants were required to complete the paper questionnaire independently, with the mean completion time between 20 to 30 min.

All students and their parents or guardians who participated in the study voluntarily signed informed written consent before investigation. The purpose of the study and the questionnaire sections were explained to them by investigators. The students were assured of the anonymity and confidentiality of the information provided in the self-reported questionnaires. The study received the approval from the sample schools and the Medical Ethics Committee of Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science and Technology. More information about the study has been described in https://osf.io/gckvu/?view_only= 16e86f59733f45459c8de58fb1777046.

Participants

Questionnaires were sent out to 4,500 participants. After field investigation, we excluded 168 questionnaires due to some students having invalid responses (missing items of whole questionnaire were more than 15%). Then, based on the aims of this study, we excluded 91 questionnaires since participants did not provide information about the key variables of interest (e.g., bullying, self-harm, suicidal ideation, or suicide attempts). Finally, 4,241 (94.2%) questionnaires were included in the statistical analysis.

Bullying

The Juvenile Campus Violence Questionnaire (JCVQ) was developed by Chinese scholars to survey aggressive and violent behaviors on campus and had good validity and reliability (Cronbach's alpha was 0.91) in Chinese adolescent populations (34). The JCVQ provides a broader coverage of juvenile violent behaviors and assesses 36 items referring to victimization or perpetration covering 9 dimensions of interest: physical aggression, self-harm, suicide, sexual abuse, verbal aggression, relational aggression, cyber violence, tools violence (aggression with weapon), and peer pressure. All 36 items were assessed with the same question, asking how often the event occurred during the past year. Responses were scored on a 4-point, Likert-type scale, where 1 = "never," 2 = "sometimes," 3 = "often," and 4 ="almost." The internal consistency reliability (Cronbach's alpha) of the JCVQ in the study was 0.90. The Cronbach's alpha score for 9 dimensions of the JCVQ ranged from 0.83 to 0.94.

For this study, four sub-types of bullying behavior were measured via 16 items (8 items for victimization and 8 items for perpetration) from four dimensions (verbal aggression, physical aggression, relational aggression, cyber violence) using the JCVQ. Specifically, (1) verbal victimization: "I was called nasty name." "I was made fun of." (2) Physical victimization: "I was hit, kicked, pushed, or shoved." "My belongings were taken or damaged." (3) Relational victimization: "I was excluded from the group or completely ignored." "Someone told lies or spread rumors about me and/or tried to make others dislike me." (4) Cyber victimization: "I was called nasty name or made fun of online." "Someone spread rumors about me online." According to the well-accepted definition that bullying refers to some repetitive aggressive behaviors (35), participants were considered to be involved in a form of bullying victimization (coded 1) if the response of any specific item was 3 = "often" or 4 = "almost," whereas they were coded 0 if the response was 1 = "never" or 2 ="sometimes." Then, bullying perpetration was measured in the same pattern mentioned above.

The JCVQ does not require respondents to define themselves as bullies or victims, but rather asks about the frequency of each event related to bullying behavior. The instructions for the JCVQ are straightforward but do not provide a definition of bullying. This is because prior research has demonstrated that even when people do not label themselves as victims or bullies, they still suffer negative effects (36, 37).

In bullying involvement, "victim only" was defined as participants involved in any sub-type of bullying victimization but not engaging in perpetration. "Bully only" was classified as youth who perpetrated bullying behavior to others but were not bullied. "Bully-victim" was defined as a youth who experienced both bullying victimization and perpetration. Those who neither bullied others nor were bullied by others were classified as "noninvolved" (38, 39).

Self-Harm, Suicidal Ideation, and Suicide Attempts

Self-harm, suicidal ideation (SI), and suicide attempts (SA) were measured through three items from JCVQ. (1) Self-harm: "I hurt myself intentionally by cutting or burning my skin." (2) SI: "I thought about killing myself." (3) SA: "I try to commit suicide." Participants were considered to have self-harm, SI, or SA (coded 1) if the response was 2 = "sometimes," 3 = "often," or 4 = "almost," while they were coded 0 if the response was 1 = "never" (40).

Psychological Distress

The 10-item Kessler Psychological Distress Scale (K-10) was used to measure symptoms of psychological distress occurring over the last 4 weeks (41). The K-10 was most often treated as a unidimensional scale and has good validity in community and clinical settings among adolescent and adult populations (42). The Chinese version of K-10 has good validity and reliability (Cronbach's alpha was 0.80) among the Chinese population according to previous findings (43). Each item was scored on a 5-point Likert scale where 1 = "none of the time," 2 = "a little of the time," 3 = "some of the time," 4 = "most of the time," and 5 = "all of the time." Responses were summed to generate a total score ranging from 10 to 50, with higher scores indicating greater psychological distress (44). Multiple cut-offs were used to split populations into four groups representing low (10-15 score), moderate (16-21 score), high (22-29 score), and very high (30-50 score) levels of psychological distress (41). The Cronbach's alpha of the K-10 in this study was 0.89.

Demographic Variables

Demographic variables included gender, grade (from 7th to 12th), family composition (participant lives in a family with: 1= two biological parents, 2 = a single biological parent, 3 = others) (45), caregiver (1= parents, 2 = grandparents, 3 = other), caregiver's education (1 = primary school or less, 2 = junior high school, 3 = senior high school, 4 = college or more), and family income (average family income per month in RMB: $1 = \sim 999$, 2 = $1000 \sim 2999$, $3 = 3000 \sim 4999$, $4 = 5000 \sim 7999$, $5 = 8000 \sim$).

Statistical Analysis

First, demographic characteristics of participants and prevalence of bullying, self-harm, SI, and SA were summarized by descriptive statistics [n (%)]. Second, the chi-square test was used to compare the prevalence of self-harm, SI, and SA in different sub-types (verbal, physical, relational, and cyber) of bullying. Pearson's correlation was used among four sub-types of bullying, self-harm, SI, and SA.

Then, in order to examine the associations between subtypes of bullying and self-harm, SI, and SA, two models of multinomial logistic regression analyses were performed separately. In model 1, we included four sub-types of bullying victimization and perpetration (1 = yes, 0 = no) as independent variables. In model 2, in addition to the four sub-types of bullying victimization and perpetration, we included gender, grade, family composition, caregiver, caregiver's education, family income, and psychological distress score as confounding variables. As some of the participants would have simultaneously experienced selfharm, SI, and SA, we classified participants into five categories: 0 = none (without self-harm, SI, and SA), 1 = self-harm only, 2 =SI only, 3 = SI plus self-harm (simultaneous SI and self-harm but not SA), and 4 = SA (regardless of whether they experienced SI or self-harm) (4). The dependent variable of the multinomial logistic regression analysis was the five categories (0, 1, 2, 3, and 4).

The associations were reported via odd ratios (OR) and 95% confidence intervals (95% CI). The significance level was set at p < 0.05. All data was analyzed by SPSS 23.0.

RESULTS

Demographic Characteristics of the Participants

Among 4,241 participants, 2,306 were boys (55.8%), 1,828 were girls (44.2%), and 107 were missing. Their ages ranged from 11 to 18 years. The average age was 14.36 ± 1.80 . There were slightly more junior high school students (grades 7 to 9) than senior high school students (grades 10 to 12) (53.6 vs. 46.4%). Most participants lived in a two biological parent family (89.3%), while 8.2% were from a single biological parent family and 2.5% from other type of family. The distribution of caregiver, caregiver's education, and family income is shown in **Table 1**.

Prevalence of Bullying, Self-Harm, Suicidal Ideation, and Suicide Attempts

In the study, 19.5% (828) of participants were involved in bullying behavior during the last year. With respect to bullying status, 8.9% (376) of participants were victim only, 1.6% (66) were bully

TABLE 1 | Demographic characteristics and bullying involvement of participants.

Variables	Ν	%
Gender ^a		
Воу	2,306	55.8
Girl	1,828	44.2
Grade		
7th	783	18.5
8th	759	17.9
9th	730	17.2
10th	710	16.7
11th	733	17.3
12th	526	12.4
Family composition ^a		
Two biological parents	3,733	89.3
Single biological parent	343	8.2
Others	106	2.5
Caregiver ^a		
Parents	3,702	88.0
Grandparents	413	9.8
Other	92	2.2
Caregiver's education ^a		
Primary school or less	452	11.0
Junior high school	1,857	45.2
Senior high school	1,380	33.6
College or more	418	10.2
Family income (RMB) ^a		
~ 999	202	5.1
$1000 \sim 2999$	1,140	29.0
$3000 \sim 4999$	1,698	43.2
$5000 \sim 7999$	656	16.7
$8000 \sim$	236	6.0
Psychological distress ^a		
Low	885	21.8
Moderate	1614	39.8
High	1067	26.3
Very high	487	12.0
Bullying involvement		
Not-involved	3,413	80.5
Victim only	376	8.9
Bully only	66	1.6
Bully-victim	386	9.1
Total	4,241	100.

^aThere was missing data (gender = 107, family composition = 59, caregiver = 34, caregiver's education = 134, family income = 309, psychological distress = 188).

only, and 9.1% (386) were bully-victim (Table 1). The mean and standard deviations (SD) for the total psychological distress score was 20.93 ± 6.98 .

Prevalence of self-harm, suicidal ideation (SI), and suicide attempts (SA) were 11.8% (502), 11.8% (500), and 7.1% (300), respectively. Of the participants, 18.0% (762) reported at least one subtype of bullying victimization in the last year. The prevalence of the four sub-types of bullying victimization were 11.9% (verbal), 10.6% (physical), 4.0% (relational), and 4.8% (cyber). In bullying perpetration, 10.7% (457) of adolescents bullied others with any sub-type of bullying behavior. The prevalence of the four sub-types of bullying perpetration were 7.9% (verbal), 5.3% (physical), 4.2% (relational), and 3.6% (cyber). In the chi-square

tests, adolescents involved in any form of bullying victimization or perpetration had higher rates of self-harm, SI, and SA than those who were not engaged in the sub-type of bullying (p < 0.001) (**Table 2**).

Associations Between Sub-types of Bullying and Self-Harm, Suicidal Ideation, and Suicide Attempts

Pearson's correlations among sub-types of bullying, self-harm, SI, and SA were displayed in **Table 3**. In Collinearity diagnosis of logistic regression analysis, Eigenvalue ranged from 0.226 to 4.847, Condition Index ranged from 1.000 to 4.631, and Variance Proportions ranged from 0.01 to 0.56. The results indicated that four sub-types of bullying victimization and perpetration were independently associated with self-harm, SI, and SA.

In model 1, without controlling for confounding variables, physical victimization and perpetration were significantly associated with self-harm only. Relational victimization and perpetration, as well as verbal victimization, were significantly associated with SI only. There were significant associations between SI plus self-harm and verbal, physical, and relational victimization as well as physical perpetration. All sub-types of bullying, except for verbal victimization and perpetration, were significantly associated with an increased risk of SA (**Table 4**).

In model 2, after controlling for confounding variables, results were similar to that of model 1 for self-harm only and SI only. SI plus self-harm was significantly associated with relational victimization and perpetration as well as physical perpetration. All sub-types of bullying, except for verbal victimization and perpetration as well as cyber victimization, were significantly associated with increased risk of SA (**Table 4**).

Additionally, the results showed that the psychological distress score was significantly associated with self-harm, SI, and SA. Compared with boys, girls had a greater risk of experiencing selfharm only, SI plus self-harm, and SA. Grade, family composition, caregiver, caregiver's education, and family income had no significant association with the dependent variable.

DISCUSSION

This is the first study to examine the effects of different sub-types (verbal, physical, relational, and cyber) of bullying victimization and perpetration on self-harm, suicidal ideation (SI), and suicide attempts (SA) through a large and random sample of adolescents in an Eastern country. First, we found that not all forms of bullying were significantly associated with self-harm, SI, and SA after controlling for some confounding variables, such as psychological distress. Most important, physical and relational bullying, in terms of both victimization and perpetration, might be the stronger risk factors for self-harm and suicide than verbal and cyber bullying. These findings contribute new information concerning the association between bullying and suicidal behavior among adolescents. Researchers could benefit from a better understanding of the specific effect of different sub-types of bullying on suicide.

As we expected, the effect of different sub-types of bullying victimization and perpetration on elevated risk of self-harm, SI, and SA were unique. First, physical bullying was positively associated with self-harm only, SI plus self-harm, and SA, while verbal victimization was associated with SI only. The finding is consistent with previous work, which indicated that physical bullying has a more serious impact on suicidal thoughts and behaviors than verbal bullying among youth (30). On the one hand, the different impact of these two forms of bullying may be rooted in that verbal bullying is more common than physical bullying among adolescents, which affects the risk to a lesser degree (46, 47). On the other hand, the involvement of physical bullying could put adolescents in situations where they are actually injured with physical pain or a threat of injury. Exposure to painful and provocative events could make adolescents more likely to engage in behavior leading to suicide (48).

Second, our results revealed that relational bullying was a strong risk factor for SI and SA, though the association between relational bullying and self-harm only was not significant. A previous study found that relational bullying (social exclusion and rumor spreading) had the strongest association with mental health problems, independent of verbal and physical bullying (49). Another study suggested that relational bullying may be especially detrimental to adolescent adjustment (50). This form of bullying generally causes a more adverse impact on adolescent self-esteem and social status than other forms of bullying (33). Our study extends these findings, highlighting that relational bullying has a stronger association with suicidal risk, independent of other forms of bullying behavior (51).

Relational bullying behavior, such as social exclusion from a group, is subtle and difficult to detect. Therefore, it is less likely to get appropriate attention from adults. This may contribute to the reason why the behavior persists for a longer time and makes self-defense more difficult, which further lead to stress and isolation (52). Adolescents may be particularly sensitive to social exclusion and rumor spreading as it deprives them of their social networks. During adolescence, acceptance and popularity within peer group are critical since youth individuate from their parents (53). Moreover, in this period, adolescents' social-cognitive skills develop rapidly. Therefore, relational bullying may have a more severe impact on adolescents' mental health due to the increased salience of peer relationships and sensitivity to peer rejection during this developmental period (46).

Most researchers treat verbal, physical, and relational bullying as one type called traditional bullying or school bullying (4, 16). It is hard to find specific characteristics of sub-types of bullying behavior and underlying distinct effects on adverse physical and/or mental health consequences. According to the results from the current study, severity of verbal, physical, and relational bullying victimization and perpetration for self-harm, SI, or SA are different. Therefore, it is more suitable to treat different forms of bullying behavior as independent variables when exploring the relationship between bullying and subsequent health problems.

Moreover, our results indicate the unique contribution of cyber bullying in suicide risk. Specifically, only cyber perpetration

TABLE 2 | Prevalence of self-harm, suicidal ideation, and suicide attempts by sub-types of bullying [n (%)].

Sub-types of bullying	Total (<i>n</i> = 4,241)	Self-harm (n = 502)	Suicidal ideation $(n = 500)$	Suicide attempts (n = 300)
Verbal victimization				
Yes	505 (11.9)	177 (35.0)***	195 (38.6)***	142 (28.1)***
No	3736 (88.1)	325 (8.7)	305 (8.2)	158 (4.2)
Physical victimization				
Yes	449 (10.6)	184 (41.0)***	188 (41.9)***	150 (33.4)***
No	3792 (89.4)	318 (8.4)	312 (8.2)	150 (4.0)
Relational victimization				
Yes	171 (4.0)	120 (70.2)***	137 (80.1)***	121 (70.8)***
No	4070 (96.0)	382 (9.4)	363 (8.9)	179 (4.4)
Cyber victimization				
Yes	203 (4.8)	121 (59.6)***	123 (60.6)***	112 (55.2)***
No	4038 (95.2)	381 (9.4)	377 (9.3)	188 (4.7)
Verbal perpetration				
Yes	336 (7.9)	146 (43.5)***	160 (47.6)***	133 (39.6)***
No	3905 (92.1)	356 (9.1)	340 (8.7)	167 (4.3)
Physical perpetration				
Yes	224 (5.3)	135 (60.3)***	136 (60.7)***	114 (50.9)***
No	4017 (94.7)	367 (9.1)	364 (9.1)	186 (4.6)
Relational perpetration				
Yes	180 (4.2)	121 (67.2)***	135 (75.0)***	116 (64.4)***
No	4061 (95.8)	381 (9.4)	365 (9.0)	184 (4.5)
Cyber perpetration				
Yes	152 (3.6)	117 (77.0)***	127 (83.6)***	119 (78.3)***
No	4089 (96.4)	385 (9.4)	373 (9.1)	181 (4.4)

***p < 0.001.

TABLE 3 | Correlations among sub-types of bullying, self-harm, suicidal ideation, and suicide attempts.

Variables	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
1. Verbal victimization	-									
2. Physical victimization	0.42***	-								
3. Relational victimization	0.43***	0.44***	-							
4. Cyber victimization	0.49***	0.40***	0.55***	-						
5. Verbal perpetration	0.65***	0.39***	0.49***	0.43***	-					
6. Physical perpetration	0.37***	0.49***	0.50***	0.43***	0.51***	-				
7. Relational perpetration	0.43***	0.38***	0.61***	0.53***	0.54***	0.52***	-			
8. Cyber perpetration	0.43***	0.43***	0.66***	0.63***	0.57***	0.57***	0.69***	-		
9. Self-harm	0.26***	0.31***	0.37***	0.33***	0.29***	0.35***	0.36***	0.39***	-	
10. Suicidal ideation	0.31***	0.32***	0.43***	0.34***	0.33***	0.36***	0.41***	0.43***	0.55***	-
11. Suicide attempts	0.30***	0.35***	0.51***	0.42***	0.37***	0.40***	0.47***	0.54***	0.55***	0.76***

****p < 0.001.

was significantly associated with SA. This finding was not in line with previous studies, which indicated that cyber bullying could have a more harmful effect on suicide than traditional bullying (21). The discordance may stem from the different classification of bullying behavior. Prior work generally did not distinguish verbal, physical, and relational bullying as a certain sub-type of bullying to compare with cyber bullying. It would weaken the effect of a specific form of bullying on mental health outcomes. Although cyber victimization was not a risk factor of self-harm and suicide risk, it could leave youth feeling extremely isolated and/or helpless, because cyber bullying is not restricted to school campuses and can happen at any time (54).

The prevalence of bullying in this study was lower than that reported in other studies (12, 55). First, the difference in prevalence may result from variations of cultural and

TABLE 4	Multinomial logisti	c regression of self-harn	n suicidal ideation	and suicide attemp	ts [OR (95% CI)]a
	i maran ogisa	c regression of sen nam	1, 5010100110001011	, and sublue attemp	

Variables	Self-harm only $(n = 199)$	Suicidal ideation only $(n = 124)$	Suicidal ideation plus self-harm ($n = 76$)	Suicide attempts (n = 300)
Model 1				
Verbal victimization (ref. $=$ no)	1.21 (0.68, 2.11)	4.04 (2.34, 6.98)***	2.21 (1.05, 4.65)*	1.06 (0.63, 1.79)
Physical victimization (ref. $=$ no)	2.54 (1.64, 3.91)***	1.26 (0.69, 2.31)	2.34 (1.21, 4.52)*	2.91 (1.93, 4.39)***
Relational victimization (ref. $=$ no)	0.91 (0.29, 2.88)	3.18 (1.22, 8.30)*	3.32 (1.20, 9.22)*	6.97 (3.81, 12.75)***
Cyber victimization (ref. $=$ no)	1.66 (0.77, 3.57)	0.34 (0.10, 1.21)	0.97 (0.34, 2.73)	1.91 (1.03, 3.54)*
Verbal perpetration (ref. $=$ no)	1.20 (0.61, 2.39)	0.55 (0.25, 1.20)	0.61 (0.23, 1.62)	1.16 (0.63, 2.15)
Physical perpetration (ref. $=$ no)	2.39 (1.26, 4.53)**	1.97 (0.84, 4.64)	3.89 (1.70, 8.92)**	2.32 (1.32, 4.09)**
Relational perpetration (ref. $=$ no)	1.78 (0.70, 4.50)	5.02 (2.16, 11.69)***	2.89 (0.99, 8.41)	3.65 (1.92, 6.94)***
Cyber perpetration (ref. $=$ no)	0.49 (0.12, 2.02)	0.23 (0.03, 2.08)	1.59 (0.43, 5.88)	4.23 (1.96, 9.15)***
Model 2 ^b				
Gender (ref. = boy)	1.68 (1.20, 2.35)**	0.97 (0.65, 1.47)	3.18 (1.80, 5.62)***	1.60 (1.12, 2.29)*
Psychological distress score	1.09 (1.06, 1.11)***	1.09 (1.06, 1.11)***	1.15 (1.11, 1.18)***	1.11 (1.08, 1.13)***
Verbal victimization (ref. $=$ no)	1.03 (0.54, 1.96)	3.60 (1.96, 6.62)***	2.01 (0.85, 4.74)	0.76 (0.40, 1.43)
Physical victimization (ref. $=$ no)	2.43 (1.49, 3.96)***	1.04 (0.53, 2.01)	2.08 (0.98, 4.42)	2.86 (1.77, 4.63)***
Relational victimization (ref. $=$ no)	1.16 (0.35, 3.83)	3.76 (1.31, 10.76)*	3.92 (1.25, 12.29)*	10.90 (5.43, 21.87)***
Cyber victimization (ref. $=$ no)	1.80 (0.79, 4.12)	0.34 (0.11, 1.27)	0.70 (0.21, 2.36)	1.76 (0.84, 3.70)
Verbal perpetration (ref. $=$ no)	1.52 (0.72, 3.21)	0.51 (0.22, 1.21)	0.83 (0.28, 2.45)	1.43 (0.70, 2.96)
Physical perpetration (ref. $=$ no)	2.31 (1.13, 4.73)*	1.83 (0.69, 4.86)	4.70 (1.86, 11.86)**	2.79 (1.48, 5.28)**
Relational perpetration (ref. $=$ no)	2.06 (0.78, 5.46)	3.68 (1.37, 9.85)*	3.58 (1.09, 11.72)*	3.19 (1.48, 6.89)**
Cyber perpetration (ref. $=$ no)	0.51 (0.12, 2.27)	0.45 (0.05, 4.39)	1.79 (0.39, 8.31)	4.52 (1.77, 11.56)**

^aThe reference category for the dependent variables were none (without self-harm, suicidal ideation, and suicide attempts).

^bNot significant confounding variables: grade, family composition, caregiver, caregiver's education, and family income.

***p < 0.001, **p < 0.01, *p < 0.05.

economic backgrounds of different countries or regions (47). Second, it could stem from different measurements and cutoff values of bullying behavior in various studies (12). For instance, in the current study, we took a more stringent cut-off value and participants were classified as a victim or perpetrator if any bullying behavior "often" or "almost" happened, while adolescents were identified to have experienced bullying when the frequency was "sometimes" in a recent study (4). In addition, the prevalence of cyber bullying was also lower than reported in other studies, which were mainly conducted in Western developed countries (56, 57). One possible explanation is that most of the junior and senior high students in China attend boarding school. Students stay at school for five or six days a week and they are not allowed to use mobile phones or other online devices at school.

Over and above different sub-types of bullying, we found that psychological distress is significantly associated with selfharm, SI, and SA. Existing literature has demonstrated that there is a positive correlation between bullying experiences and psychological distress (58). Previous researchers have indicated that severe psychological distress is a major risk factor for suicidal behavior (59). Hence, we included psychological distress as a confounder when we examined the relationship between bullying and suicide. The finding may be beneficial for better understanding of predictive factors for suicide risk.

LIMITATIONS

There are several limitations. First, the cross-sectional design and self-reported data limit our study to draw causal associations between bullying and self-harm, SI, and SA. Future studies could benefit from the use of a longitudinal, multi-informant, multi-method design. Second, the current study dichotomized each of the sub-types of bullying as independent variables and did not consider the co-occurrence of different forms of bullying. It would be beneficial to explore the specific effect on self-harm and suicidal risk, but the cumulative effect of bullying cannot be examined. Further, we did not consider other possible confounding variables, such as school environment, sexual orientation, or obesity, which may moderate the association between bullying and suicidality (60, 61). Future research should include more potential cofounders. Finally, although the sample size was large, the study was conducted within one province of China. The extent to which this sample represents is unclear. Future research can recruit more participants in several representative provinces in China via a multi-center sampling design.

IMPLICATIONS

The findings provide valuable implications for prevention strategies to decrease rates of bullying and suicide. Results from

the current study indicated that relational bullying could be a strong risk factor for suicide in all sub-types of bullying. This finding supports the role of thwarted belongingness in predicting suicide risk, which is an essential component of the Interpersonal Theory of Suicidal Behavior (62). Adolescents bullied in a relational way may suffer more unbearable mental pain and lack of belonging, which could increase the risk of suicidality (63). Therefore, it is important to reinforce interpersonal connectedness in youth who are victims of relational bullying. Interpersonal connectedness could be improved via participating in group projects, engaging in team activities, or being involved in school events (8). In addition, our results demonstrate that not all sub-types of bullying are significantly associated with self-harm or suicide. This finding supports the importance of differentiating sub-types of bullying behavior, which can help suicide prevention strategies on specific needs for adolescents involving in bullying. On the other hand, researchers are supposed to design more work to delineate how and why different sub-types of bullying victimization and perpetration have distinct associations with physical and psychological health problems among adolescents.

CONCLUSIONS

The findings highlight the specific effects of different sub-types of bullying victimization and perpetration on self-harm, suicidal ideation, and suicide attempts. Different strategies, based on unique characteristics of different forms of bullying behavior, can be more effective than a one-size-fits-all approach in the development of suicide prevention programs. Anti-bullying intervention and suicide prevention efforts should be aimed to adolescents who are involved in physical and relational bullying, as they face a greater risk of self-harm and suicidality.

REFERENCES

- World Health Organization (WHO). Suicide. 2/2/2019. Available online at: https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/suicide (Accessed 4/13 2020).
- National Health Commission of People's Republic of China. World Suicide Prevention Day. Available online at: http://www.nhc.gov.cn/zjyfzsr/hexx/list. shtml (Accessed 4/13 2020).
- World Health Organization (WHO). Suicide Prevention. Available online at: https://www.who.int/health-topics/suicide#tab=tab_2 (Accessed 4/13 2020).
- Peng Z, Klomek AB, Li L, Su X, Sillanmaki L, Chudal R, et al. Associations between Chinese adolescents subjected to traditional and cyber bullying and suicidal ideation, self-harm and suicide attempts. *BMC Psychiatry.* (2019) 19:1–8. doi: 10.1186/s12888-019-2319-9
- Klomek AB, Sourander A, Gould M. The association of suicide and bullying in childhood to young adulthood: a review of cross-sectional and longitudinal research findings. *Canad J Psychiatry Revue Canad Psych.* (2010) 55:282– 8. doi: 10.1192/bjp.196.5.422
- Vaillancourt T, Mcdougall P, Hymel S, Krygsman A, Miller J, Stiver K, et al. Bullying: are researchers and children/youth talking about the same thing? *Int J Behav Dev.* (2008) 32:486–95. doi: 10.1177/0165025408095553
- Gladden R, Vivolo-Kantor A, Hamburger M, Lumpkin C. Bullying Surveillance Among Youths: Uniform Definitions for Public Health and Recommended Data Elements, Version 1.0. Atlanta, GA: National Center for Injury Prevention and Control, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2014).

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Medical Ethics Committee of Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science and Technology. Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

CP and WH as the first authors, developed the initial manuscript and contributed equally to this paper work. SY, JX, and CK were responsible for the data collection and the data analysis. MW, FR, and YH contributed substantially to the revision and refinement of the final manuscript. YY guided the overall design of the study. All authors have read and approved the final manuscript.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (Grant Number is 81573172).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank students who took part in the survey, parents who supported the work, teachers who assisted with the field investigation, and all investigators.

- Arango A, Opperman KJ, Gipson PY, King CA. Suicidal ideation and suicide attempts among youth who report bully victimization, bully perpetration and/or low social connectedness. J Adolesc. (2016) 51:19– 29. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2016.05.003
- Bradshaw CP, Waasdorp TE, Johnson SL. Overlapping verbal, relational, physical, and electronic forms of bullying in adolescence: influence of school context. J Clin Child Adolesc Psychol. (2015) 44:494–508. doi: 10.1080/15374416.2014.893516
- Kiriakidis SP, Kavoura A. Cyberbullying a review of the literature on harassment through the internet and other electronic means. *Fam Community Health.* (2010) 33:82–93. doi: 10.1097/FCH.0b013e3181d593e4
- Williams SG, Langhinrichsen-Rohling J, Wornell C, Finnegan H. Adolescents transitioning to high school: sex differences in bullying victimization associated with depressive symptoms, suicide ideation, and suicide attempts. *J Sch Nurs*. (2017) 33:467–79. doi: 10.1177/1059840516686840
- Modecki KL, Minchin J, Harbaugh AG. Bullying prevalence across contexts: a meta-analysis measuring cyber and traditional bullying. J Adolesc Health. (2014) 55:602–111. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2014.06.007
- Craig W, Harel-Fisch Y, Fogel-Grinvald H, Dostaler S, Hetland J. A cross-national profile of bullying and victimization among adolescents in 40 countries. *Int J Public Health.* (2009) 54:216– 24. doi: 10.1007/s00038-009-5413-9
- Salmivalli C, Sainio M, Hodges EVE. Electronic victimization: correlates, antecedents, and consequences among elementary and middle school students. J Clin Child Adolesc Psychol. (2013) 42:442–53. doi: 10.1080/15374416.2012.759228

- Waasdorp TE, Bradshaw CP. The overlap between cyberbullying and traditional bullying. J Adolesc Health. (2015) 56:483– 8. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2014.12.002
- Schneider SK, O'donnell L, Stueve A, Coulter RW. Cyberbullying, school bullying, and psychological distress: a regional census of high school students. *Am J Public Health*. (2012) 102:171–7. doi: 10.2105/ajph.2011.300308
- Wolke D, Lereya ST. Long-term effects of bullying. Arch Dis Childhood. (2015) 100:879–85. doi: 10.1136/archdischild-2014-306667
- Kaltiala-Heino R, Fröjd S, Marttunen M. Involvement in bullying and depression in a 2-year follow-up in middle adolescence. *Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry*. (2009) 19:45. doi: 10.1007/s00787-009-0039-2
- Sourander A, Brunstein Klomek A, Ikonen M, Lindroos J, Luntamo T, Koskelainen M, et al. Psychosocial risk factors associated with cyberbullying among adolescents: a population-based study. *Arch Gen Psychiatry.* (2010) 67:720–8. doi: 10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2010.79
- Fisher HL, Moffitt TE, Houts RM, Belsky DW, Arseneault L, Caspi A. Bullying victimisation and risk of self harm in early adolescence: longitudinal cohort study. *Bmj.* (2012) 344:e2683. doi: 10.1136/bmj.e2683
- Van Geel M, Vedder P, Tanilon J. Relationship between peer victimization, cyberbullying, and suicide in children and adolescents: a meta-analysis. *JAMA Pediatr.* (2014) 168:435–42. doi: 10.1001/jamapediatrics.2013.4143
- Stewart JG, Esposito EC, Glenn CR, Gilman SE, Pridgen B, Gold J, et al. Adolescent self-injurers: Comparing non-ideators, suicide ideators, and suicide attempters. J Psychiatric Res. (2017) 84:105–12. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2016.09.031
- Hinduja S, Patchin JW. Bullying, cyberbullying, and suicide. Arch Suic Res. (2010) 14:206–21. doi: 10.1080/13811118.2010.494133
- 24. Kim YS, Leventhal B. Bullying and suicide. A review. *Int J Adolesc Med Health*. (2008) 20:133–54. doi: 10.1515/ijamh.2008.20.2.133
- Klomek AB, Kleinman M, Altschuler E, Marrocco F, Amakawa L, Gould MS. Suicidal adolescents' experiences with bullying perpetration and victimization during high school as risk factors for later depression and suicidality. J Adolesc Health. (2013) 53(1, Supplement):S37–S42. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2012.12.008
- Vergara GA, Stewart JG, Cosby EA, Lincoln SH, Auerbach RP. Non-Suicidal self-injury and suicide in depressed adolescents: impact of peer victimization and bullying. J Affect Disord. (2019) 245:744–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2018.11.084
- Holt MK, Vivolo-Kantor AM, Polanin JR, Holland KM, Degue S, Matjasko JL, et al. Bullying and suicidal ideation and behaviors: a meta-analysis. *Pediatrics*. (2015) 135:e496–509. doi: 10.1542/peds.2014-1864
- Strohacker E, Wright LE, Watts SJ. Gender, bullying victimization, depressive symptoms, and suicidality. *Int J Offender Ther Comp Criminol.* (2019) 2019:1– 20. doi: 10.1177/0306624x19895964
- Wang J, Iannotti RJ, Luk JW, Nansel TR. Co-occurrence of victimization from five subtypes of bullying: physical, verbal, social exclusion, spreading rumors, and cyber. J Pediat Psychol. (2010) 35:1103–12. doi: 10.1093/jpepsy/jsq048
- Espelage DL, Holt MK. Suicidal ideation and school bullying experiences after controlling for depression and delinquency. J Adolesc Health. (2013) 53:S27–S31. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2012.09.017
- Pham T, Adesman A. Teen victimization: prevalence and consequences of traditional and cyberbullying. *Curr Opin Pediatr.* (2015) 27:748– 56. doi: 10.1097/mop.0000000000290
- Campbell M, Spears B, Slee P, Butler D, Kift S. Victims' perceptions of traditional and cyberbullying, and the psychosocial correlates of their victimisation. *Emot Behav Difficult.* (2012) 17:389–401. doi: 10.1080/13632752.2012.704316
- Kodish T, Herres J, Shearer A, Atte T, Fein J, Diamond G. Bullying, depression, and suicide risk in a pediatric primary care sample. *Crisis.* (2016) 37:241– 6. doi: 10.1027/0227-5910/a000378
- Zhi KY, Chen YJ, Xia W, You YL, Zhang LL. Development and evaluation of juvenile campus violence questionnaire. *China J Public Health.* (2013) 29:179–82. doi: 10.11847/zgggws2013-29-02-08
- Smith PK. Bullying: definition, types, causes, consequences and intervention. Soc Pers Psychol Comp. (2016) 10:519–32. doi: 10.1111/spc3.12266
- Vie TL, Glaso L, Einarsen S. Health outcomes and self-labeling as a victim of workplace bullying. J Psychosom Res. (2011) 70:37–43. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2010.06.007

- Radoman M, Akinbo FD, Rospenda KM, Gorka SM. The impact of startle reactivity to unpredictable threat on the relation between bullying victimization and internalizing psychopathology. J Psychiatr Res. (2019) 119:7–13. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2019.09.004
- Hepburn L, Azrael D, Molnar B, Miller M. Bullying and suicidal behaviors among urban high school youth. J Adolesc Health. (2012) 51:93– 5. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2011.12.014
- Liu X, Peng C, Yu Y, Yang M, Qing Z, Qiu X, et al. Association between sub-types of sibling bullying and mental health distress among Chinese children and adolescents. *Front Psychiatry*. (2020) 11:368. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2020.00368
- 40. Sigurdson JF, Undheim AM, Wallander JL, Lydersen S, Sund AM. The longitudinal association of being bullied and gender with suicide ideations, self-harm, and suicide attempts from adolescence to young adulthood: a cohort study. *Suicide Life Threat Behav.* (2018) 48:169– 82. doi: 10.1111/sltb.12358
- Slade T, Grove R, Burgess P. Kessler Psychological Distress Scale: Normative Data From The 2007 Australian National Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing. Aust N Z J Psychiatry. (2011) 45:308–16. doi: 10.3109/00048674.2010.543653
- Sampasa-Kanyinga H, Zamorski MA, Colman I. The psychometric properties of the 10-item Kessler Psychological Distress Scale (K10) in Canadian military personnel. *PLoS ONE*. (2018) 13:e0196562. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0196562
- Zhou CC, Chu J, Wang T, Peng QQ, He JJ, Zhen WG, et al. Reliability and validity of 10-item Kessler Scale (K10) Chinese version in evaluation of Mental Health Status of Chinese Population. *Chinese J Clin Psychol.* (2008) 16:627–9. doi: 10.16128/j.cnki.1005-3611.2008.06.026
- Sampasa-Kanyinga H, Willmore J. Relationships between bullying victimization psychological distress and breakfast skipping among boys and girls. *Appetite*. (2015) 89:41–6. doi: 10.1016/j.appet.2015.01.020
- Attar-Schwartz S, Tan JP, Buchanan A, Flouri E, Griggs J. Grandparenting and adolescent adjustment in two-parent biological, lone-parent, and stepfamilies. J Fam Psychol. (2009) 23:67–75. doi: 10.1037/a0014383
- Thomas HJ, Chan GCK, Scott JG, Connor JP, Kelly AB, Williams J. Association of different forms of bullying victimisation with adolescents' psychological distress and reduced emotional wellbeing. *Austr N Zeal J Psychiatry.* (2016) 50:371–9. doi: 10.1177/0004867415600076
- 47. Wang CW, Musumari PM, Techasrivichien T, Suguimoto SP, Tateyama Y, Chan CC, et al. Overlap of traditional bullying and cyberbullying and correlates of bullying among Taiwanese adolescents: a cross-sectional study. *BMC Public Health.* (2019) 19:1756. doi: 10.1186/s12889-019-8116-z
- Bender TW, Gordon KH, Bresin K, Joiner TE. Impulsivity and suicidality: the mediating role of painful and provocative experiences. J Affect Disord. (2011) 129:301–7. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2010.07.023
- Baldry AC. The impact of direct and indirect bullying on the mental and physical health of Italian youngsters. *Aggress Behav.* (2004) 30:343– 55. doi: 10.1002/ab.20043
- Helms SW, Gallagher M, Calhoun CD, Choukas-Bradley S, Dawson GC, Prinstein MJ. Intrinsic religiosity buffers the longitudinal effects of peer victimization on adolescent depressive symptoms. J Clin Child Adolesc Psychol. (2015) 44:471–9. doi: 10.1080/15374416.2013.865195
- Crick NR, Casas JF, Nelson DA. Toward a more comprehensive understanding of peer maltreatment: studies of relational victimization. *Curr Direct Psychol Sci.* (2002) 11:98–101. doi: 10.1111/1467-8721.00177
- 52. Vaillancourt T, editor. Indirect Aggression Among Humans: Social Construct or Evolutionary Adaptation? New York, NY: The Guilford Press (2005).
- Marini ZA, Dane AV, Bosacki SL, Cura Y. Direct and indirect bullyvictims: differential psychosocial risk factors associated with adolescents involved in bullying and victimization. *Aggress Behav.* (2006) 32:551– 69. doi: 10.1002/ab.20155
- Smith PK, Mahdavi J, Carvalho M, Fisher S, Russell S, Tippett N. Cyberbullying: its nature and impact in secondary school pupils. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. (2008) 49:376–85. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.2007.01846.x
- 55. Caliskan Z, Evgin D, Bayat M, Caner N, Kaplan B, Ozturk A, et al. Peer bullying in the preadolescent stage: frequency and types of bullying and the affecting factors. J Pediat Res. (2019) 6:169–79. doi: 10.4274/jpr.galenos.2018.26576

- Callaghan M, Kelly C, Molcho M. Exploring traditional and cyberbullying among Irish adolescents. *Int J Public Health*. (2015) 60:199–206. doi: 10.1007/s00038-014-0638-7
- Rice E, Petering R, Rhoades H, Winetrobe H, Goldbach J, Plant A, et al. Cyberbullying perpetration and victimization among middle-school students. *Am J Public Health*. (2015) 105:e66–72. doi: 10.2105/ajph.2014.302393
- Iwanaga M, Imamura K, Shimazu A, Kawakami N. The impact of being bullied at school on psychological distress and work engagement in a community sample of adult workers in Japan. *PLoS ONE.* (2018) 13:e0197168. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0197168
- Tanji F, Tomata Y, Zhang S, Otsuka T, Tsuji I. Psychological distress and completed suicide in Japan: a comparison of the impact of moderate and severe psychological distress. *Prev Med.* (2018) 116:99–103. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2018.09.007
- Kevin S, Wagner KA, Velloza J. Estimating the magnitude of the relation between bullying, E-bullying, and suicidal behaviors among United States Youth, 2015. Crisis. (2018) 40:157–65. doi: 10.1027/0227-5910/a0 00544
- 61. Kim HHS, Chun J. Bullying victimization, school environment, and suicide ideation and plan: focusing on youth in low- and middle-income

countries. J Adolesc Health. (2020) 66:115-22. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2019. 07.006

- 62. Joiner TE. *Why People Die by Suicide*. New York, NY: Harvard University Press. (2007).
- Becker G, Orbach I, Mikulincer M, Iohan M, Gilboa-Schechtman E, Grossman-Giron A. Reexamining the mental pain-suicidality link in adolescence: the role of tolerance for mental pain. *Suicide Life Threat Behav.* (2019) 49:1072–84. doi: 10.1111/sltb.12506

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Peng, Hu, Yuan, Xiang, Kang, Wang, Rong, Huang and Yu. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Impact of Adolescents' Attachment to Peers and Parents on Aggressive and Prosocial Behavior: A Short-Term Longitudinal Study

Paula Vagos^{1,2*} and Lénia Carvalhais¹

¹ Portucalense Institute for Human Development (INPP), Department of Psychology and Education, Universidade Portucalense, Porto, Portugal, ² Center for Research in Neuropsychology and Cognitive and Behavioral Intervention (CINEICC), Universidade de Coimbra, Coimbra, Portugal

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

H. Colleen Sinclair, Mississippi State University, United States

Reviewed by:

Travis Pratt, University of Cincinnati, United States Giulio D'Urso, University College Dublin, Ireland Guangzeng Liu, Southwest University, China Yangu Pan, Southwestern University of Finance and Economics, China

> ***Correspondence:** Paula Vagos pvagos@upt.pt

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 06 August 2020 Accepted: 02 December 2020 Published: 23 December 2020

Citation:

Vagos P and Carvalhais L (2020) The Impact of Adolescents' Attachment to Peers and Parents on Aggressive and Prosocial Behavior: A Short-Term Longitudinal Study. Front. Psychol. 11:592144. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2020.592144 This short-longitudinal study analyzed the cross-sectional and longitudinal pathways linking adolescent's quality of attachment to parents and peers and their practice of aggressive and prosocial behavior; it also explored the moderation effect of gender on those pathways. A total of 375 secondary school students (203 girls and 172 boys), aged between 15 and 19 years old, completed the Inventory of Parent and Peer Attachment and the Peer Experience Questionnaire - Revised twice, within a four-month gap. Using a path analyses approach, results showed that aggression and prosocial behavior were the strongest predictors of themselves overtime. Attachment to mother had a cross-sectional effect on aggression and on prosocial behavior via attachment to peers, and attachment to peers predicted prosocial behavior; overall, the higher the quality of attachment, the lowest the practice of aggression and the highest the practice of prosocial behavior. These effects held stable for boys and girls, though gender-based differences were found in mean levels of attachment to peers and social behaviors. Even if other variables may be in place when understanding adolescents' social behaviors, attachment to mother and peers also seem to play a relevant role in trying to achieve safer and more positive school climates. Suggestions on how to accomplish this are shortly discussed.

Keywords: peers, parents, attachment, adolescent, prosocial behavior, aggression

INTRODUCTION

Though recently decreasing, the practice of aggressive acts between adolescents is still a worrisome reality (Inchley et al., 2020), as it has been found to be a stable form of behavior (Scholte et al., 2007). Such acts hold the intention of causing damage to a victim and may be in the form of overt aggression (e.g., hitting, teasing, or kicking), relational aggression, which uses relationships as weapons by manipulating between-peer relationships (e.g., excluding someone from social activities), or reputational aggression, as a way of using others to damage the victim's social reputation within the group hierarchy (e.g., telling others to dislike someone, spreading gossips or rumors; Card et al., 2008; Heilbron and Prinstein, 2008). Boys have been found across countries

to practice more overt forms of aggression (Card et al., 2008; Smith et al., 2018; Inchley et al., 2020); findings on the indirect forms of aggression (e.g., relational and reputational aggression) have not been constant and may be country/culture dependent: Card et al. (2008); Inchley et al. (2020), and Smith et al. (2018) reported no meaningful gender differences across combined samples from several countries, whereas Queirós and Vagos (2016) report higher practice of relational aggression by Portuguese adolescent boys. In turn, prosocial behaviors, which have been found to be more often practiced by girls (Queirós and Vagos, 2016), are an alternative to aggression that allow mending harmed relationship (Stubbs-Richardson et al., 2018), and consist of positive and voluntary actions that intend to help, share or comfort others, thus providing for the well-being of everyone involved (Dunfield, 2014).

Previous research has established the association between attachment and social behaviors in the adolescent years, using samples from diverse cultural backgrounds. Attachment initially referred to an affectional bond early established between infants and primary caregivers, with its characterizing features (e.g., communication, trust, and alienation) continuing to unfold and reflect in lifelong attachment-related experiences (Waters et al., 2000). Its operationalization has since evolved to consider other attachment figures (Buist et al., 2002), towards which such attachment features may apply. So, quality of attachment may be differently established with different interaction patterns, namely parents and peers, with whom adolescents spend most of their time. Parents continue to be a source of support and protection throughout adolescent years as they adapt to respond to changing demands on the part of their adolescent offspring (Moretti and Peled, 2004; Li et al., 2020), though they now share significance with peers. Still, only a minority of works considered attachment to parents and peers simultaneously, as they may serve to better understand how adolescent aggressive and prosocial behavior unfolds.

Works on attachment to parents have consistently found that its higher quality associates with lower aggressive behavior (Ooi et al., 2006; Laible, 2007; Dykas et al., 2008;, particularly indirect aggression, de Vries et al., 2016) externalizing behavior (Allen et al., 2007), and bullying (Charalampous et al., 2018; D'Urso and Pace, 2019). About attachment to mother/father, previous evidence is inconsistent, with works pointing to the relevance of mother (e.g., DeMulder et al., 2000, though using only mothers) or father (Gallarin and Alonso-Arbiol, 2012). Attachment to peers have also been found to predict diminished practice of bullying (Burton et al., 2013; D'Urso and Pace, 2019; Schoeps et al., 2020) and increased prosocial indicators (Allen et al., 2002; Carlo et al., 2011; Schoeps et al., 2020). When attachment to mother, father and peers is investigated simultaneously in relation to adolescents' social behaviors, more complex and inconsistent findings appear. Laible (2007) found only indirect effects linking attachment to parents and aggression, and linking attachment to parents and peers with prosocial behavior. Tambeli et al. (2012) and Oldfield et al. (2016) found that only attachment to parents (and not to peers), predicted aggression and conduct problems in adolescence, respectively. In turn, Murphy et al. (2017), Pan et al. (2017), and Malonda et al. (2019) posed that

both attachment to parents and to peers predicted aggression and externalizing problems; Malonda et al. (2019) refer to the relevance of attachment to father, whereas Pan et al. (2017) report the prominence of attachment to father. About prosocial behavior, Oldfield et al. (2016) found that attachment to peers (but not parents) predicted prosocial behavior, whereas Malonda et al. (2019) propose that attachment with mother and peers associated with that behavior, and still Pan et al. (2017) found that it was not directly predicted by any form of attachment. In general, these findings seem to point to attachment to parents and peers serving different functions with regards to adolescent behavior: parents have a stronger role in relation to aggression whereas peers have a sturdier role in relation to prosocial behavior.

None of these works differentiated the forms of aggression, whose consequents have been disclosed (e.g., Prinstein et al., 2001; Card et al., 2008), but not its antecedents. Previous works using a longitudinal design, which would seem preferable to study the complex ties between attachment and adolescent behavior, further failed to differentiate attachment figures (e.g., Allen et al., 2002, 2007; Charalampous et al., 2018; Malonda et al., 2019). So, the current study used a short longitudinal design to examine the simultaneous impact of attachment to mother, father, and peers on adolescents' practice of aggressive and prosocial behaviors. We expect that higher quality of attachment will impact in less aggressive and more prosocial behavior, either within the same timeframe (i.e., attachment and practiced behavior at time 1 or at time 2, alike, for example, Murphy et al., 2017) or over a longitudinal four-month timeframe (i.e., attachment at time 1 and practiced behavior at time 2, alike, for example, Malonda et al., 2019). We expected attachment to mother and father to be particularly associated with aggression, whereas attachment to peers might more strongly associate with prosocial behavior (alike, for example, Oldfield et al., 2016). We also considered that attachment and social behaviors should predict themselves over time, in line with previous findings (e.g., Allen et al., 2002)¹. Finally, we explored if gender had a moderating role on the pathways linking attachment with social behaviors; previous findings on the subject considering boys and girls separately indicate such links to be stronger for girls (Nikiforou et al., 2013; You and Kim, 2016).

METHOD²

Participants

Participants were 375 middle and late adolescents (see **Supplementary Material**), aged 15–19 years old (M = 16.62, SD = 1.03), of which 45.9% (n = 172) were boys and 54.1% (n = 203) were girls; boys and girls had similar mean ages [$t_{(373)} = -0.56$, p = 0.58]. Concerning school year, 31.7% (n = 119) attended the 10th grade, 38.7% (n = 145) attended the 11th grade, and 29.6% (n = 111) attended the 12th grade. Most

 ¹For a detailed account of these hypotheses, please see Supplementary Material.
²This project is public at https://osf.io/nkpr4/?view_only=ce86c44593484a548
951ef8f59221baa

of these students had never been retained in the same school year before (n = 290, 77.3%), whereas 22.7% of them (n = 85) had been retained 1–3 times before. Boys and girls were similarly distributed by school year [$\chi^2_{(2)} = 2.57, p = 0.28$], though boys were more likely to have been retained than girls [$\chi^2_{(1)} = 10.38$, p = 0.001]. As for socioeconomic status (SES)³, the majority of these students descended from a medium SES (n = 257, 68.5%) and a minority came from a high SES (n = 2, 0.8%), with the remaining belonging to a low SES (n = 114, 30.4%). Boys and girls were distributed similarly regarding their families' SES [$\chi^2_{(2)} = 0.55, p = 0.76$]. These participants were assessed two times within a four-month interval (see section "Procedures").

Instruments

Inventory of Parent and Peer Attachment (IPPA)

The IPPA intends to measure the quality of attachment to mother, father, and peers, as reflected in high levels of mutual trust and quality of communication, and low levels of anger and alienation. It uses three scales, one for each attachment figure, which have proven to be independent and internally consistent factors (i.e., a between 0.87 and 0.92), to associate positively with quality of familiar environment and positive self-concept as a family member, and to associate negatively with loneliness and hopelessness in adolescents (Armsden and Greenberg, 1987). The Portuguese version of the IPPA (Neves et al., 1999) held a three-factor exploratory solution (i.e., attachment to mother, to father, and to peers) with very good internal consistency values (i.e., ranging from 0.92 to 0.95), though some items were excluded, all due to low loading and communality values. So, attachment to mother and father measures are composed by 21 items each and attachment to peers includes 19 items, all answered using the same five-point Likert type scale (i.e., ranging from 1 - almost never or never true to 5 - almost always or always true). Using the current sample, the threefactor measurement model was confirmed (Table 1) and found to be invariant by gender for time 1 (metric invariance: $\Delta CFI = -0.005$, $\Delta RMSEA = 0.000$, and $\Delta SRMR = 0.009$; scalar invariance: $\Delta CFI = -0.007$, $\Delta RMSEA = 0.001$, and $\Delta SRMR = 0.003$) and time 2 (metric invariance: $\Delta CFI = -0.001$, $\Delta RMSEA = 0.000$, and $\Delta SRMR = 0.005$; scalar invariance: $\Delta CFI = -0.01$, $\Delta RMSEA = 0.001$, and $\Delta SRMR = 0.002$). Internal consistency values were excellent for all measures at both time points ($\alpha > 0.92$; see **Supplementary Table A**).

Peer Experience Questionnaire - Revised (RPEQ)

The RPEQ is a self-report instrument that evaluates the adolescents' experience of aggression, namely its practice (i.e., bully version – 14 items) and receiving; given the goals of the current work, only the bully version was used. It refers to how

often adolescents engaged in an aggressive (overt, relational, and reputational) or prosocial behavior toward others in the past year, using a 5-point scale ranging from 1 (never) to 5 (a few times a week). The four-factor measurement model assumed for this measure has been replicated via exploratory (De Los Reves and Prinstein, 2004) and confirmatory factor analyses, and found to be invariant across gender and schooling (i.e., participants attending middle or high school; Queirós and Vagos, 2016). Acceptable internal consistency values have been found for all bully measures, ranging from 0.68 to 0.91 (De Los Reyes and Prinstein, 2004; Queirós and Vagos, 2016). Evidence was also found in favor of the construct validity of these measures (Queirós and Vagos, 2016). Using the current sample, the fourfactor measurement model was confirmed (Table 1) and found to be invariant by gender at time 1 (metric invariance, after allowing the loading of item 13 to vary between boys and girls: $\Delta CRI = -0.006$, $\Delta RMSEA = 0.000$, and $\Delta SRMR = 0.01$; scalar invariance: $\Delta CFI = -0.01$, $\Delta RMSEA = 0.002$, and $\Delta SRMR = 0.003$) and time 2 (metric invariance: $\Delta CFI = 0.002$, $\Delta RMSEA = -0.003$, and $\Delta SRMR = 0.013$; scalar invariance: $\Delta CFI = -0.004$, $\Delta RMSEA = -0.001$, and $\Delta SRMR = 0.002$). All measures achieved at least good internal consistency levels $(\alpha > 0.60;$ see **Supplementary Table A**).

Procedures

Sampling Procedures

Authorization for this work was firstly obtained by the national entity responsible for the ethics of studies conducted in school settings (entry no. 0296300008), then by the executive boards of three schools from the center region of Portugal, and then from parents/legal guardians of participating students. Finally, the assent of students themselves was asked within classroom, during time made available by the teacher, upon which students were presented with the goals of the current work, its procedures, and the confidentiality and anonymity of the data they would provide. Assenting students then filled in the Portuguese versions of the self-report questionnaires described above. The first data collection time was carried out at the end of the first trimester of the school year (i.e., Time 1) and the second data collection time occurred roughly **4** months later (i.e., Time 2).

Statistical Analysis

Data analyses pertaining to the measurement models of each instrument (see section "Instruments") and to the predictive path analyses were carried out using Mplus V7.4 (Múthen and Múthen, 1998–2012). A baseline model (see **Supplementary Figure A**) was tested and further modified to achieve both a more parsimonious and more statistically acceptable model; modifications to the model were imputed solely if they did not disrupt the direction of the predictive pathways as stated in our hypotheses. Because same timeframe and longitudinal hypotheses were tested simultaneously, the baseline model considered a direct effect of attachment on time 1 to attachment at time 1 could have an indirect effect at social behaviors at time 2 *via* attachment at time 2 or social behaviors at time 1. The model was considered to be statistically acceptable if Comparative Fit

³Socioeconomic status was measured based on parents' profession, considering the Portuguese profession classification (Instituto Nacional de Estatística, 2011). Examples of professions in the high socioeconomic status groups are judges, higher education professors, or M.D.s; the medium socioeconomic status group includes nurses, psychologists, or school teachers; the low socioeconomic group comprises of included farmers, cleaning staff, or undifferentiated workers. One participant did not provide information on his parents' profession, so his SES could not be inferred.

TABLE 1 | Fit indicators for the measurement model and for the path analyses.

	χ ²	df	RMSEA	90% CI for RMSEA	CFI	SRMR
Measurement models						
Time 1						
Inventory of Parent and Peer Attachment ^a	4,157.66	1,764	0.060	0.058; 0.063	0.81	0.060
Peer Experience Questionnaire – bully version	104.32	71	0.035	0.019; 0.049	0.97	0.043
Time 2						
Inventory of Parent and Peer Attachment ^b	4,141.52	1,756	0.060	0.058; 0.063	0.84	0.060
Peer Experience Questionnaire – bully version	143.34	71	0.052	0.040; 0.064	0.94	0.046
Structural equation modeling						
Baseline model	297.01	21	0.194	0.175; 0.210	0.83	0.102
Generated model	45.86	34	0.030	0.000; 0.051	0.99	0.062
Boys	52.99	34	0.057	0.023; 0.086	0.96	0.073
Girls	51.78	34	0.051	0.018; 0.077	0.95	0.059
Unrestrictive model	116.53	60	0.067	0.048; 0.085	0.94	0.066
All pathways constrain equal model	138.16	74	0.064	0.047; 0.080	0.93	0.107
All means constraint equal model	243.02	85	0.094	0.080; 0.108	0.82	0.127

All chi-square values were significant at p < 0.01.

^aAcceptable fit indicators were obtained after allowing for two residual covariances; covariances were only allowed between items belonging to the same attachment measure, with 1 being within items measuring attachment to father and one being within items measuring attachment to mother.

^bAcceptable fit indicators were obtained after allowing for ten residual covariances; covariances were only allowed between items belonging to the same attachment measure, with 4 being within items measuring attachment to father and 6 being within items measuring attachment to mother.

Index (CFI) value was higher than 0.92, combined with either a Standardized Root Mean Residual (SRMR) value lower than 0.08, or a Root Mean Square Error of Approximation (RMSEA) value lower than 0.06 (Hair et al., 2014).

Gender-based invariance was then investigated on the generated model. Three levels of invariance were considered: (1) configural invariance, meaning that the model was an adequate fit for boys and girls, when considered separately, (2) equality of pathways, and then (3) equality of means. For invariance to be established each equality constraints should not significantly worsen the fit of the model *via* a qui-square difference test approach.

RESULTS

The Full-information Maximum Likelihood Robust estimator was used, to account for deviations to the normal distribution (i.e., all Mardia's test statistic significant at p < 0.001 for all measures at times 1 and 2) and for the presence of missing values⁴, which represented 2% of the total item pool and were missing completely at random [X²₍₄₇₄₎ = 233.72, p = 0.47]. Preliminary data analyses also indicate that attachment to father and peers, aggression, and prosocial behavior were strongly correlated and stable over time. Attachment to mother significantly decreased over time, though being highly correlated within the two data collection moments (see **Supplementary Material**).

Path Analyses

The baseline model was not a good fit for the data. Following a model generation approach, two steps were sequentially taken in trying to achieve a model that was both theoretically meaningful and statistically significant, namely deletion of all non-significant pathways and inclusion of correlational pathways that seemed theoretically justified⁵. The resulting model was a good fit for the data (**Table 1**) and is depicted in **Figure 1**.

In specific, attachment at time 1 had only indirect effects on aggression and prosocial behavior at time 2. Attachment to mother was particularly relevant to the diminished practice of aggression, whereas attachment to peers was especially important to the increased practice of prosocial behavior; attachment to father had no direct or indirect effect on practicing aggressive or prosocial behaviors. Alternatively, practice of overt aggression at time 1 predicted the enactment of all forms of aggression at time 2, in addition to all specific forms of behavior predicting themselves over time.

Gender-Based Invariance

The generated model was a good fit for the data of boys and girls taken separately, thus indicating configural invariance. Full pathways invariance was also found $[\Delta \chi^2_{(21)} = 31.29, p > 0.05]$ but no evidence was found for invariance at the means level $[\Delta \chi^2_{(11)} = 104.87, p < 0.001]$. So, between-gender comparisons based on non-parametric tests were carried out and further show that boys had significant higher mean values than girls for practicing all forms of aggressive behavior at both times. Girls, in turn, scored significantly higher than boys on attachment to peers at both times and on practicing prosocial behavior at time 2 (for a detailed account on gender-based invariance, see **Supplementary Material**).

⁴For a detailed account on missing values please see **Supplementary Material**.

 $^{^5\}mathrm{A}$ detailed account on excluded pathways and added correlations may be requested from the first author.



DISCUSSION

The current work followed previous ones (e.g., Oldfield et al., 2016; Schoeps et al., 2020), but innovated by using a longitudinal design to explore the simultaneous pathways linking attachment to mother, father and peers to diverse practiced forms of aggression and to prosocial behavior. Current findings highlight that each behavior was the best predictor of itself (alike Allen et al., 2002) and that the frequency with which it is practiced is stable over a four-month time frame (Scholte et al., 2007). In fact, we found no direct impact of parents or peers' attachment on interpersonal behaviors from one time point to another, which may precisely have to do with each behavior accounting for the larger amount of its variance over time. Alternatively, overt aggression predicted itself and other forms of aggression over time, indicating that it may transform as adolescents realize which aggressive acts are susceptible to punishment by the school (and family) system, thus justifying that the practice of overt forms of aggression decline with age (Inchley et al., 2020). As physical forms of aggression become increasingly punished, adolescents may turn to relational or reputational aggression and practice it more frequently, especially toward peers with whom they spend

most of their time, in detriment of time spent with parents (Moretti and Peled, 2004).

Though effects of attachment on social behaviors were only indirect or cross-sectional, it is worth noticing that attachment to mother and peers impacted differently on diverse social behaviors. Quality of attachment to mother predicted lower practice of overt aggression, which resembles previous findings relating attachment to mother and aggression (DeMulder et al., 2000), externalizing problems (Pan et al., 2017) or delinquency (Allen et al., 2002). About attachment to peers, it impacted on increased prosocial behaviors in particular, which again concurs with previous findings (Laible, 2007; Carlo et al., 2011; Oldfield et al., 2016; Malonda et al., 2019; Schoeps et al., 2020). Attachment to mother also had an indirect effect on prosocial behavior via attachment with peers; so, quality of attachment to parents may be an asset for overall adolescent development, in as much as previous experiences with parents and/or caregivers, namely values that were acquired and internalized, will still likely emerge in peers' relationships (Moretti and Peled, 2004). Attachment to father was not a significant predictor of practiced social behavior. Its relevance may become absent when mothers are simultaneously considered [unlike, for example Malonda et al. (2019), who considered a single parents measure] and/or when

quality of attachment is analyzed, regardless of parental practices (unlike Gallarin and Alonso-Arbiol, 2012, who had those practices as independent variables and found prominence for attachment to fathers). Instead, current findings on attachment to fathers is in line with adolescents reporting that they feel more comfortable communicating with their mothers than with their fathers (Inchley et al., 2020).

The model linking attachment to aggression and prosocial behavior was found to apply similarly to boys and girls. Previous findings had pointed to diverse gender-based pathways between attachment to parents and aggression (Nikiforou et al., 2013), but similar pathways linking attachment to peers and prosocial behaviors (Schoeps et al., 2020); only the latter work considered the same multi-group analyzes methodology as we did. So, though individual gender-based models might have appeared if considering boys and girls separately, we expect a non-genderspecific model to prove more useful and informative, given that explanatory (e.g., Dodge and Rabiner, 2004) and intervention models (e.g., Boxer and Dubow, 2002) on aggression do not differentiate by gender. Mean level gender differences further concur to our instruments having evaluated their intended constructs, in as much as they align with previous literature: girls scored higher on peer attachment (Gullone and Robinson, 2005), practiced more prosocial behaviors (Stubbs-Richardson et al., 2018), and practiced less overt aggressive behavior than boys (Card et al., 2008; Inchley et al., 2020); girls also practiced less relational and reputational aggression, which may be a cultural specific finding that replicates previous ones with similar samples (Queirós and Vagos, 2016). These mean level differences may be pointing to a social profile, where one (particularly girls) is better attached (principally to peers) and practices less aggressive and more prosocial behavior. Adolescents who establish peer relationships based on prosocial behavior may have little room for quarrelsome ones, and be more prosocial in responding to bullying (Dykas et al., 2008; Stubbs-Richardson et al., 2018).

Implications for Applied Settings

It seems relevant to promote enhanced quality of attachment to mother and peers, given that these figures had an impact on either diminished aggression or increased prosocial behavior. Attachment-based family therapy (Diamond et al., 2002) may be an option; though it has been applied especially with young children, its adaptation to adolescence seems justified. Also, school-based holistic intervention programs, that simultaneously target aggressors, victims, and bystander peers (e.g., Ikeda et al., 2004), may be a relevant way of promoting the quality of peer attachment and (consequentially) of positive interpersonal cycles in which all agents of the interaction are invested. Such positive cycles should be particularly based on diminishing overt aggression, which seems to evolve to other forms of aggression over time, and on promoting alternative behaviors to aggression, namely prosocial and assertive ones. Though our findings point to a time-limited effect of attachment on aggression and prosocial behavior, we might hope that, if these cycles are established within a school community, they may become self-sustained. In fact, peer

relationships may turn out to be optimal learning experiences as to which behaviors will be socially accepted/rewarded (i.e., prosocial behaviors) versus non-accepted/punished (i.e., practiced aggressive behaviors).

Limitations

This study relied only on self-report measures, which are susceptible to reporting bias, even when presenting adequate reliability and internal validity, which was the case for measures in our work, though borderline for relational aggression at time 1. Future studies could consider other methods of data collection, such as peer-, parents- and teacher-reports, interviews, or observational methods. It might also be important to explore other variables as they may relate to the pathways we intended to explore. For example, previous works refer to the relevance of emotional competence (Laible, 2007; You and Kim, 2016), empathy (Carlo et al., 2011; Schoeps et al., 2020) or parental practices (Gallarin and Alonso-Arbiol, 2012), but none in relation to the diverse forms of aggression. Moreover, considering other types of social behaviors, namely internalizing ones (e.g., safety-seeking behaviors), may better untangle the impact of specific attachment figures, as previous works refer to mother and father impacting differently on internalizing and externalizing problems (Galambos et al., 2003; Liu, 2008; Tambeli et al., 2012). The role of teachers as attachment figures should also be explored, as it may particularly impact social behaviors that occur mainly in between-peer interactions in school settings, as were those currently considered. Finally, considering cyber aggression, which is becoming more frequent (Inchley et al., 2020), seems warranted; previous findings have pointed to similar links between attachment and aggression or cyber-aggression (Burton et al., 2013; Charalampous et al., 2018), though the forms of aggression have not been considered.

Conclusion

Aggression and prosocial behaviors seem to be the best predictors of themselves over a four-month timeframe; in turn, attachment to mother and peers seem to, at each time point, impact differently on those social behaviors. Specifically, attachment to mother impacted on practiced aggression whereas attachment to peers had an impact on practiced prosocial behavior. So, trying to promote higher quality of attachment to mother and peers may have a direct and same-time effect on the aggressive and prosocial acts between adolescents, which may come to be sustained over time *via* naturally occurring positive interpersonal cycles, which contribute to an overall positive and adjusted adolescent psychosocial functioning (Laible et al., 2000; Oldfield et al., 2016; Li et al., 2020).

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by General Directorate for Education (entry no. 0296300008). Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

PV was responsible for the design of the study, for describing the methods and results sections of the manuscript. LC was responsible for the introduction and discussion section of the manuscript. Both authors contributed with validating each other's responsibilities and to the writing of the manuscript in its current presentation.

REFERENCES

- Allen, J., Porter, M., McFarland, C., McElhaney, K. B., and Marsh, P. (2007). The relation of attachment security to adolescents' paternal and peer relationships, depression, and externalizing behavior. *Child Dev.* 78, 1222–1239. doi: 10.1111/ j.1467-8624.2007.01062.x
- Allen, J. P., Marsh, P., McFarland, C., McElhaney, K. B., Land, D. J., Jodl, K. M., et al. (2002). Attachment and autonomy as predictors of the development of social skills and delinquency during midadolescence. J. Consult. Clin. Psychol. 70, 56–66. doi: 10.1037//0022-006x.70.1.56
- Armsden, G., and Greenberg, M. (1987). The Inventory of Parent and Peer Attachment: Mother, Father and Peer Attachment (revised edition). Seattle, WA: Department of Psychology, University of Washington.
- Boxer, P., and Dubow, E. F. (2002). A social-cognitive information-processing model for school-based aggression reduction and prevention programs: issues for research and practice. *Appl. Prevent. Psychol.* 10, 177–192. doi: 10.1016/ S0962-1849(01)80013-5
- Buist, K., Dekovic, M., Meeus, W., and van Aken, M. (2002). Developmental patterns in adolescent attachment to mother, father and siblings. J. Youth Adolesc. 31, 167–176. doi: 10.1023/A:1015074701280
- Burton, K. A., Florell, D., and Wygant, D. B. (2013). The role of peer attachment and normative beliefs about aggression on traditional bullying and cyberbullying. *Psychol. Schools* 50, 103–115. doi: 10.1002/pits. 21663
- Card, N. A., Stucky, B. D., Sawalani, G. M., and Little, T. D. (2008). Direct and indirect aggression during childhood and adolescence: a metaanalytic review of gender differences, intercorrelations, and relations to maladjustment. *Child Dev.* 79, 1185–1229. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2008. 01184.x
- Carlo, G., McGinley, M., Hayes, R., and Martinez, M. M. (2011). Empathy as a mediator of the relations between parent and peer attachment and prosocial and physically aggressive behaviors in Mexican American College students. *J. Soc. Pers. Relationships* 29, 337–357. doi: 10.1177/0265407511431181
- Charalampous, K., Demetriou, C., Tricha, L., Ioannou, M., Gorgiou, S., Nikiforou, M., et al. (2018). The effect of parental style on bullying and cuber bullying behaviors and the meaading role of peer attachment relationships: a longitudinal study. J. Adolesc. 64, 109–123. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2018. 02.003
- De Los Reyes, A., and Prinstein, M. J. (2004). Applying depression-distortion hypotheses to the assessment of peer victimization in adolescents. J. Clin. Child Adolesc. Psychol. 33, 325–335. doi: 10.1207/s15374424jccp3302_14
- de Vries, S. L. A., Hoeve, M., Stams, G., and Asscher, J. (2016). Adolescent-parent attachment and externalizing behavior: the mediating role of individual and social factors. J. Abnorm. Child Psychol. 44, 283–293. doi: 10.1007/s10802-015-9999-5

FUNDING

Universidade Portucalense Infante D. Henrique funded this work by supporting its publication fees.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank Ana Santos, Joana Raposo, Joana Santos, Mariana Agostinho, and Rafaela Leonel e Teresa Oliveira for their collaboration in the data collection.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyg. 2020.592144/full#supplementary-material

- DeMulder, E. K., Denham, S., Schmidt, M., and Mitchell, J. (2000). Q-sort assessment of attachment security during the preschool years: links from home to school. *Dev. Psychol.* 36, 274–282. doi: 10.1037/0012-1649.36.2.274
- Diamond, G. S., Reis, B. F., Diamond, G. M., Siqueland, L., and Isaacs, L. (2002). Attachment-based family therapy for depressed adolescents: a treatment development study. J. Am. Acad. Child Adoles. Psychiatry 41, 1190–1196. doi: 10.1097/00004583-200210000-00008
- Dodge, K. A., and Rabiner, D. L. (2004). Returning to roots: on social information processing and moral development. *Child Dev.* 75, 1003–1008. doi: 10.1111/j. 1467-8624.2004.00721.x
- Dunfield, K. A. (2014). A construct divided: prosocial behavior as helping, sharing and comforting subtypes. *Front. Psychol.* 5:958. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00958
- D'Urso, G., and Pace, I. (2019). Homophobic bullying among adolescents: the role of insecure-dismissing attachment and peer support. J. LGBT Youth 16, 173–191. doi: 10.1080/19361653.2018.1552225
- Dykas, M., Ziv, Y., and Cassidy, J. (2008). Attachment and peer relations in adolescence. Attachment Human Dev. 10, 123–141. doi: 10.1080/ 14616730802113679
- Galambos, N. L., Barker, E. T., and Almeida, D. M. (2003). Parents do matter: trajectories of change in externalizing and internalizing problems in early adolescence. *Child Dev.* 74, 578–594. doi: 10.1111/1467-8624.7402017
- Gallarin, M., and Alonso-Arbiol, I. (2012). Parenting practices, parental attachment and aggressiveness in adolescence: a predictive model. *J. Adolesc*. 35, 1601–1610. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2012.07.002
- Gullone, E., and Robinson, K. (2005). The inventory of parent and peer attachment-revised (IPPA-R) for children: a psychometric investigation. *Clin. Psychol. Psychother.* 12, 67–79. doi: 10.1002/cpp.433
- Hair, J. F. Jr., Black, W. C., Babin, B. J., and Anderson, R. E. (2014). Multivariate Data Analysis, 7th Edn. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- Heilbron, N., and Prinstein, M. J. (2008). A review and reconceptualization of social aggression: adaptive and maladaptive correlates. *Clin. Child Fam. Psychol. Rev.* 11, 176–217. doi: 10.1007/s10567-008-0037-9
- Ikeda, R., Farrell, A. D., Horne, A. M., Rabiner, D., Tolan, P. H., and Reid, J. (2004). The multisite violence prevention project: background and overview. Am. J. Prevent. Med. 26 (1 Suppl), 3–11. doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2003.09.017
- Inchley, J., Currie, D., Budisavljevic, S., Torsheim, T., Jåstad, A., Cosma, A., et al. (2020). Spotlight on Adolescent Health and Well-being – Findings from the 2017/2018 Health Behaviour in School-aged Children (HBSC) Survey in Europe and Canada. Volume 1. Key Findings. Geneva: World Health Organization.
- Instituto Nacional de Estatística (2011). *Classificação Portuguesa das Profissões* 2010 [2010 Portuguese Classification of Professions]. Madrid: Instituto Nacional de Estatística.
- Laible, D. (2007). Attachment with parents and peers in late adolescence: links with emotional competence and social behavior. *Pers. Individ. Differ.* 43, 1185–1197. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2007.03.010

- Laible, D., Carlo, G., and Raffaelli, M. (2000). The differential relations of parent and peer attachment to adolescent adjustment. J. Youth Adolesc. 29, 45–59. doi: 10.1023/A:1005169004882
- Li, J., Guo, Y., Delvecchio, E., and Mazzeschi, C. (2020). Chinese adolescents' psychosocial adjustment: the contribution of mothers' attachment style and adolescents' attachment to mother. J. Soc. Pers. Relationships 37, 2594–2619. doi: 10.1177/0265407520932667
- Liu, Y. L. (2008). An examination of three models of the relationships between parental attachments and adolescents' social functioning and depressive symptoms. J. Youth Adolesc. 37, 941–952. doi: 10.1007/s10964-006-9147-1
- Malonda, E., Llorca, A., Mesurado, C., Samper, P., and Mestre, M. V. (2019). Parents or peers? Predictors of prosocial behavior and aggression: a longitudinal study. *Front. Psychol.* 10:2379. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2019.02379
- Moretti, M. M., and Peled, M. (2004). Adolescent-parent attachment: bonds that support healthy development. *Paediatrics Child Health* 9, 551–555. doi: 10.1093/ pch/9.8.551
- Murphy, T., Laible, D., and Augustine, M. (2017). The influences of parent and peer attachment on bullying. J. Child Fam. Stud. 26, 1388–1397. doi: 10.1007/ s10826-017-0663-2
- Muthén, L. K., and Muthén, B. O. (1998–2012). *Mplus User's Guide*, 7th Edn. Los Angeles, CA: Muthén & Muthén.
- Neves, L., Soares, I., and Silva, M. C. (1999). "Inventário da vinculação na adolescência - I.P.P.A," in *Testes e Provas Psicológicas em Portugal [Psychological Tests and Tools]*, Vol. 2, eds L. Almeida, M. M. Gonçalves, and M. Simões (Lisbon: Associação dos Psicólogos Portugueses), 37–48.
- Nikiforou, M., Georgiou, S. N., and Stavrinides, P. (2013). Attachment to parents and peers as a parameter of bullying and victimization. *J. Criminol.* 2013, 1–9. doi: 10.1155/2013/484871
- Oldfield, J., Humphrey, N., and Hebron, J. (2016). The role of parental and peer attachment relationships and school connectedness in predicting adolescent mental health outcomes. *Child Adolesc. Ment. Health* 21, 21–29. doi: 10.1111/ camh.12108
- Ooi, Y. P., Ang, R. P., Fung, D. S. S., Wong, G., and Cai, Y. (2006). The impact of parent-child attachment on aggression, social stress and self-esteem. *School Psychol. Int.* 27, 552–566. doi: 10.1177/0143034306073402
- Pan, Y., Hu, Y., Zhang, D., Ran, G., Li, B., Liu, C., et al. (2017). Parental and peer attachment and adolescents' behaviors: the mediating role of psychological sushi in a longitudinal study. *Child. Youth Serv. Rev.* 83, 128–225. doi: 10.1016/ j.childyouth.2017.10.038
- Prinstein, M. J., Boergers, J., and Vernberg, E. M. (2001). Overt and relational aggression in adolescents: social-psychological adjustment of aggressors and

victims. J. Clin. Child Psychol. 30, 479-491. doi: 10.1207/S15374424JCCP3 004_05

- Queirós, A. N., and Vagos, P. (2016). Measures of aggression and victimization in Portuguese adolescents: cross-cultural validation of the revised peer experience questionnaire. *Psychol. Assess.* 28, 141–151. doi: 10.1037/pas00 00363
- Schoeps, K., Mónaco, E., Cotolí, A., and Montoya-Castilla, I. (2020). The impact of peer attachment on prosocial behavior, emotional difficulties and conduct problems in adolescence: the mediating role of empathy. *PLoS One* 15:e0227627. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0227627
- Scholte, R., Engels, R., Overbeek, G., de Kemp, R., and Haselager, G. (2007). Stability in bullying and victimization and its association with social adjustment in childhood and adolescence. J. Abnorm. Child Psychol. 35, 217–228. doi: 10.1007/s10802-006-9074-3
- Smith, P., López-Castro, L., Robinson, S., and Anke, G. (2018). Consistency of gender differences in bullying in cross-cultural surveys. *Aggress. Violent Behav.* 45, 33–40. doi: 10.1016/j.avb.2018.04.006
- Stubbs-Richardson, M., Sinclair, H. C., Goldberg, R. M., Ellithorpe, C. N., and Amadi, S. C. (2018). Reaching out versus lashing out: examining gender differences in experiences with and responses to bullying in high school. Am. J. Crim. Justice 43, 39–66. doi: 10.1007/s12103-017-9408-4
- Tambeli, R., Laghi, F., Odorision, F., and Notari, V. (2012). Attachment relationships and iternalizing and externalizing problems among Italian adolescents. *Child. Youth Serv.* 34, 1465–1471. doi: 10.1016/j.childyouth.2012. 04.004
- Waters, E., Hamilton, C. E., and Weinfeld, N. (2000). The stability of attachment secutiry from infancy to adolescence and early adulthood. *Child Dev.* 71, 678–683.
- You, S., and Kim, A. Y. (2016). Understanding aggression through attachment and social emotional competence in Korean middle school students. *School Psychol. Int.* 37, 255–270. doi: 10.1177/0143034316631039

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Vagos and Carvalhais. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Violence at School and Bullying in School Environments in Peru: Analysis of a Virtual Platform

Wendy Arhuis-Inca^{1*}, Miguel Ipanaqué-Zapata¹, Janina Bazalar-Palacios¹, Nancy Quevedo-Calderón² and Jorge Gaete^{3,4}

¹ Instituto de Investigación, Universidad Católica Los Ángeles de Chimbote, Chimbote, Peru, ² Facultad de Educación y Humanidades, Escuela Profesional de Educación, Universidad Católica Los Ángeles de Chimbote, Satipo, Peru, ³ Faculty of Education, Universidad de los Andes, Santiago, Chile, ⁴ ANID, Millennium Science Initiative Program, Millennium Nucleus to Improve the Mental Health of Adolescents and Youths, Imhay, Santiago, Chile

Background: School violence and bullying are prevalent problems that affect health in general, especially through the development of emotional and behavioral problems, and can result in the deterioration of the academic performance of the student victim. The objective of this study was to determine the prevalence rates of aggressive behaviors according to types of school violence and bullying, sociodemographic characteristics, and variation by department, region, and time in the period between 2014 and 2018 in Peru.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Megan Stubbs-Richardson, Mississippi State University, United States

Reviewed by:

Wanderlei Abadio de Oliveira, Pontifical Catholic University of Campinas, Brazil Anna Gjika, SUNY New Paltz, United States

*Correspondence:

Wendy Arhuis-Inca warhuisi@uladech.edu.pe; arhuisw@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 27 March 2020 Accepted: 15 December 2020 Published: 13 January 2021

Citation:

Arhuis-Inca W, Ipanaqué-Zapata M, Bazalar-Palacios J, Quevedo-Calderón N and Gaete J (2021) Violence at School and Bullying in School Environments in Peru: Analysis of a Virtual Platform. Front. Psychol. 11:543991. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2020.543991 **Methods:** The design was observational and cross-sectional based on data from the Specialized System for Reporting Cases of School Violence (Sistema Especializado en Reporte de Casos sobre Violencia Escolar—SíseVe) in Peru, which covers a population of 23,641 students at the initial, primary, and secondary levels of Basic Regular Education [Educación Básica Regular (EBR)], for the 2014–2018 period. The prevalence rates of the different types of school violence and bullying, the sociodemographic characteristics, and the variation by department, region, and time in the period between 2014 and 2018 were estimated.

Results: Psychological violence/bullying occurred at higher prevalence rates (185.8 and 62.6 per 100,000 residents). Women from public institutions reported greater sexual violence, mostly by teachers (67.8%) than by other students (32.2%). The Selva region had the highest prevalence rate of sexual violence (10.1 per 100,000 residents). The departments of Tacna and Piura had the highest and lowest rates of psychological/verbal violence and bullying in 2018 (95.79 and 25.31 per 100,000 residents).

Conclusion: Psychological/verbal violence and bullying is highly prevalent among students; women report being victims of sexual violence by administrative personnel of public institutions. The Selva region had the highest rate of sexual violence, and Piura and Tacna had the highest and lowest rates of violence and psychological/verbal bullying. Based on these results, it is suggested to conduct evidence-based prevention programs in Peruvian schools to reduce these social problems.

Keywords: school violence, bullying, aggressor, school environment, Peru

INTRODUCTION

School violence is any type of physical, psychological, or verbal and/or sexual aggression among students, teachers, and/or school personnel toward a student (United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organization [UNESCO], 2019). On the other hand, bullying is defined as deliberate and repetitive aggressive behavior over time, accompanied by an imbalance of power between the aggressor or aggressors and the victim. Bullying occurs only among students and can be categorized into four types: physical, psychological/verbal, sexual, and cyberbullying (United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organization [UNESCO], 2019). These phenomena are still predominant problems in the school population and are associated with the development of emotional and behavioral problems among victims. In addition, they impact mental and physical health, and academic performance of victims (Hidalgo-Rasmussen et al., 2018; Jackson et al., 2019; Koyanagi et al., 2019; United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organization [UNESCO], 2019).

Worldwide, 246 million children and adolescents each year are victims of any type of school violence or bullying (United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organization [UNESCO], 2017). In relation to school violence, more than one-third of students have been physically attacked by their peers. On the other hand, the same study shows that 47.2% of 144 countries still allow physical punishment of school children by teachers in schools (United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organization [UNESCO], 2019). As for bullying, 32% of schoolchildren are victims of this social problem, the most frequent type being psychological/verbal (United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organization [UNESCO], 2019). In relation to cyberbullying, we find a high variability, where on the one hand we have studies carried out in the United States and the United Kingdom that show a prevalence between 5 and 20% (Sourander et al., 2010); while other countries such as Denmark and Romania report prevalences of 41.0 and 25.0%, respectively (Mascheroni and Cuman, 2014). Prevalences of cyberbullying comparing what happens in primary vs. secondary education also show high variability. For example, in France, we see that 14% of primary school students reported being victims of cyberbullying, while only 5% of secondary school students reported the same (Catherine and Michael, 2016). Other studies show that cyberbullying victimization decreases in prevalence as children grow older (Ševčíková and Šmahel, 2009; Wang et al., 2019). This variability may be explained by cultural differences and the level of access to technologies that students in different countries have.

One of the most dramatic manifestations of school violence is related to sexual violence or abuse. A UNESCO report, which only included Central African countries, reported that 7.1% of women at age 15 were victims of sexual violence by their teachers. For example, in Liberia, one of the poorest countries in Africa, a high proportion of girls were found to be victims of sexual violence perpetrated by teachers and school religious personnel (Steiner et al., 2018). The same United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organization [UNESCO] (2019) report indicates that there are little data and evidence of sexual violence perpetrated by peers or physical or sexual violence perpetrated by teachers in other regions, such as Latin America (Contreras et al., 2010; Eljach, 2011).

In relation to factors associated with school violence, it has been seen that physical violence appears to be more frequent among men either in the case of peers (57.3%) or school staff (33%) (Romaní and Gutiérrez, 2010; Miranda, 2016). On the other hand, psychological violence seems to be more frequent in women (United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organization [UNESCO], 2019). Physical bullying is more prevalent among male students (García et al., 2010; United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organization [UNESCO], 2019). On the other hand, there are studies that show a higher prevalence of school violence in public schools compared to private ones (Romaní and Gutiérrez, 2010). Possible explanations could be related to the fact that public school children have lower socio-economic status and this could be related to social determinants of violence associated with poverty (e.g., parenting styles, lower level of parental achievement) (Due et al., 2009; Jansen et al., 2012; Tippett and Wolke, 2014; Knaappila et al., 2018).

At the Latin American level, a study that included five countries by 2016, bullying victimization in students aged 13-15 years occurred in at least 37.8% of these, with a higher number of cases in the countries of Peru (47.8%), Bolivia (31.6%), and Honduras (31.6%) (Romo and Kelvin, 2016). Similarly, another study conducted in 16 countries in Latin America reported that just over half of sixth grade schoolchildren reported having suffered violence between peers, with psychological/verbal aggression being more frequent in Argentina (37.18%) and Peru (34.39%), while physical violence was more frequent in Argentina (23.45%) and Ecuador (21.91%) (Román and Murillo, 2011). On the other hand, a study carried out in Brazil reported that 19.8% of students practiced bullying, being more frequent in men (24.2%) (Silva et al., 2019). Evidence of cyberbullying and sexual violence is scarce in Latin American countries (Eljach, 2011; Herrera-López et al., 2018), unlike countries from other continents. Despite the fact that studies conducted in Latin America report a high prevalence of school violence and bullying among students (Román and Murillo, 2011; Herrera-López et al., 2018), there has been little exploration of the types involved. In this context, the situation in Peru is not different from the other countries in the region. According to the available data, school violence reaches a level of 56.4% and bullying 47.5%. However, much of this information is outdated and does not always occupy a consistent terminology to separate the phenomena of school violence and bullying (Oliveros and Barrientos, 2007; Oliveros et al., 2008, 2009; Amemiya et al., 2009; Ministerio de Salud, 2010; Romaní and Gutiérrez, 2010; Romaní et al., 2011).

Peru has certain cultural and geographical particularities that are important to consider when studying phenomena such as school violence and bullying. On the one hand, the Jungle and Sierra region has native communities and indigenous peoples, most of which are rural and still maintain their own culture and customs, while the Coastal region has larger urban areas and greater access to technologies (Instituto Nacional de Estadística e Informática del Perú, 2018a; Instituto Nacional de Estadística e Informática, 2018b). For example, one study collected testimonies from adolescents in the jungle, where they say that sexual exploitation is taken as a normal fact and for this reason they do not denounce it (Mujica et al., 2013). Similarly, in the Peruvian highlands, they do not expect justice from the State and prefer to retaliate against the aggressor themselves, e.g., rondas campesinas (organized groups within the community that impose justice with their own means) (Piccoli, 2009). For example, there are media outlets which report on campesino rondas punishing the alleged rapist or whoever carries out a criminal act (Diaz, 2018; Ticona, 2018). Preliminary studies with small samples, for example, in which three schools in each region of Peru participated, mention that Cusco, which belongs to the highlands region, reported greater psychological and physical violence in children and adolescents, while sexual violence was more prevalent among adolescents in the city of Iquitos, which belongs to the jungle region (Bardales and Huallpa, 2005).

Given this situation, in 2013, the Peruvian government instituted the Specialized System against School Violence (Sistema Especializado contra la Violencia Escolar—SíseVe) to identify and treat cases of school violence and bullying arising within public and private school environments. Systems similar to those in Peru have been developed in other countries. For example, the United States has the SafeSCHOOLS System, in which any type of violence is confidentially reported (Vector Solutions, 2019). Although a review of the literature found a school violence reporting system similar to SíseVe, no articles were found that analyzed and published information reported by this system.

School violence and bullying are social problems within school environments and impede children and adolescents from the basic right to education in safe learning environments. In this sense, it is necessary to determine the proportion of such social problems using consistent and standardized instruments and definitions (Ministerio de Educación, 2014; Cobián-Lezama et al., 2015; Menesini and Salmivalli, 2017). Although there are studies in Peru that have assessed different types of violence, few have assessed the type of aggressor who perpetrated the violence or the type of violence in school settings, and in particular sexual violence at the international level (United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organization [UNESCO], 2019). The majority of available studies have been cross-sectional. with no repetitions over time and have not evaluated all different departments of Peru to establish geographic comparisons (García et al., 2010; Oliveros et al., 2012; Amemiya et al., 2013).

Considering the knowledge gaps found, the objective of this study was to determine the prevalence and prevalence rates of aggressive behaviors according to the different types of school violence and bullying, sociodemographic characteristics, and variation by department, region, and time for the 2014– 2018 period in Peru.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Design

This was a cross-sectional descriptive study based on a secondary analysis of the data from SíseVe of the Ministry of Education (Ministerio de Educación—MINEDU) for the period 2014–2018. SíseVe was created in 2013 to record information about school violence cases and bullying perpetrated in school environments of Basic Regular Education [Educación Básica Regular (EBR)] in Peru (Ministerio de Educación, 2014).

Population and Sample

The target population was the cases reported in SíseVe at the national level, from the opening date, September 2013, until January 2019, obtaining a total of 26,403 reports of school violence in school environments of EBR. For the present secondary analysis, the cases reported within the period January 2014–December 2018, considering 26,078 reports recorded, were evaluated. Cases reporting any type of school violence were included in the study, and cases that did not provide age (n = 2,437, 9.3% of the sample considered) were excluded; therefore, the final sample was 23,641 reports (see **Supplementary Figure 1**).

To obtain the net prevalence rates for types of school violence and bullying, the following formula was used:

 $PREVALENCE RATE = \frac{1}{10^{n}} \frac{10^{n}}{10^{n}} \times 10^{n}$

The *numerator* corresponds to the number of cases of violence or bullying, the *denominator* is the population of students enrolled during each study period, and the *quotient* obtained was multiplied by 100,000 students (Gordis, 2014). The population of students enrolled for each year of study (2014–2018) was obtained from the Educational Quality of the Ministry of Education (Ministerio de Educación, 2019a).

Instrument

MINEDU, through its national strategy against school violence, "Paz Escolar" (School Peace), conducted specialized literature reviews, systematic reviews of effective interventions, working meetings with students and government representatives, and consultations in national and international forums to generate an instrument (Ministerio de Educación, 2014) for reporting school violence through an open access platform, SíseVe¹. The instrument includes questions regarding the characteristics of school violence, characteristics of the victim and aggressor(s), types of violence, frequency of the aggression, reasons for the aggression, and the institution or school to which the victim belongs (Ministerio de Educación, 2018a) (see **Supplementary Figure 2**).

Procedure

To promote in order the reporting of violence by the SíseVe platform, MINEDU carries out awareness campaigns

¹http://www.siseve.pe/web/

advertised through local and national media that finally end up in the schools generating activities with the students using different methodologies, from the promotion of answering the platform to group sessions in which this problem is reflected (Ministerio de Educación, 2019b). Activities are also carried out for the directors and teachers through workshops and sessions on school violence prevention (Ministerio de Educación, 2016); and for the community in general through materials within the virtual platform. The process of reporting cases of violence is presented in two steps: (i) a personal account, consisting of the entry of personal data of the person who observed the violence (e.g., director of the school, family, non-family) and/or the victim of aggression; or (ii) a case report, which consists of filling out personal data of the victim and data from the school, in addition to questions related to the type of violence. At the end of the process, the person who reported the case receives a list of institutions where they can find help, suggestions, or practical recommendations to deal with what happened and an identification code. The code serves to monitor the case through local, regional, and national authorities (Regional Directorates of Education [Direcciones regionales de Educación (DRE)], Local Educational Management Units [Unidad de Gestión Educativa Local (UGELs) and school environments of EBR] (Ministerio de Educación, 2017, 2018a); the entire procedure mentioned above is available for public scrutiny through a manual on the SiseVe website².

Variables

The primary variables were *school violence* and *bullying*. The definition and classification were obtained from the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO). *School violence* was classified into three types: Physical (PV), defined as physical attacks, physical fights and corporal punishment, ever perpetrated in the last 30 days; Psychological/Verbal (P/VV), corresponds to verbal, emotional, and social abuse, ever perpetrated in the last 30 days; and Sexual (SV), defined as complete acts, non-consensual sexual attempts, and unwelcome contact perpetrated sometime in the past 365 days. The variables had a dichotomous measurement scale (0 = No, 1 = Yes).

Bullying was considered to be harassment committed two or more times perpetrated only by a student or a group of students. Three types of bullying were explored: Physical (PB), defined as hitting, kicking, shoving, forced to do things, perpetrated two or more times in the last 30 days; Psychological/Verbal (P/VB) to verbal, psychological, and social exclusion abuse performed in the last 30 days; and Cybernetic (CB), defined as harassment by text messages and through social networks, publication of unauthorized photographs, emails, and calls in the last 30 days. Sexual bullying is not considered given that the definition and time used by SíseVe (one or more than six times during the year), was not similar to that established by UNESCO (one or more times during the month), document cited in this studio (United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organization [UNESCO], 2019). The variables generated had a dichotomous measurement scale (0 = No; 1 = Yes).

The following *sociodemographic variables* were included: age (years completed), gender (female and male), education level (initial level, primary level, and secondary level), type of school (private and public), departments in Peru (the 24 departments were coded based on the variable Regional Directorates of Education), and region (Costa, Sierra, and Selva). The following *characteristics of aggression* were included: type of aggressor (student and staff of schools, the latter includes director, teacher, assistant, or support staff).

Statistical Analysis

A descriptive analysis was carried out using cross-tabulations for the types of school violence and bullying with the years of study, and prevalence rates were reported. In addition, the types of violence and bullying were crossed with sociodemographic variables (age, gender, and education level), and characteristics of aggression, frequencies/percentages, or average/standard deviation were reported, as appropriate. The departments and regions of Peru also intersected with the main variables and were analyzed to obtain prevalence rates. Finally, statistical graphs were generated reporting the variation in the prevalence rates of the types of school violence and bullying reported in 2018 compared to 2014 to determine trends, according to departments in Peru. The net prevalence rates were calculated per 100,000 enrolled students. Data processing and analysis were performed in the statistical software Stata 15.0 (StataCorp, 2017).

Ethics Statement

Given that the present study is a secondary data analysis, there was no direct contact with the participants, and the cases were identified by codes; therefore, the possible risks were minimal. However, a commitment was made to the proper use of the information provided by the General Directorate for the Quality of School Management of MINEDU. Additionally, this project was reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committee of the Universidad Católica Los Ángeles de Chimbote (Los Angeles de Chimbote Catholic University), which issued the following report N°003-2019-CIEI-VI-ULADECH-Católica. This project was registered in Open Science Framework at DOI: 10.17605/OSF.IO/TYKF4.

RESULTS

Prevalence Rates of Types of School Violence and Bullying According to Reporting Year

The prevalence rates of school violence and general bullying were highest in 2018, 139.2 and 32.5 per 100,000 students, respectively. In relation to the types of school violence and bullying according to the year of reporting, the highest prevalence rate occurred in 2018, with 61.9 cases of psychological/verbal violence and 18.8 cases of psychological/verbal bullying per 100,000 students. When comparing in period 2014–2018 the prevalence rates for

²http://www.siseve.pe/web/file/materiales/Orientaciones/Manual_Usuario_ Publico.pdf

TABLE 1 Rates of violence and bullying in the 2014–2018 period, according to
reporting year.

	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
Violence at school					
Physical	13.5	24.6	34.0	35.8	59.5
Psychological/Verbal	16.1	27.7	39.6	40.5	61.9
Sexual	2.4	4.5	9.0	9.2	17.8
Bullying					
Physical	4.5	5.0	7.7	8.9	11.8
Psychological/Verbal	7.0	9.6	13.7	13.5	18.8
Cyberbullying	0.6	0.9	1.3	1.3	1.9

The rates were calculated per 100,000 students enrolled in EBR.

the type of violence and psychological/verbal bullying, there was an increase of 45.8 and 11.8 cases per 100,000 students, respectively (**Table 1**).

Types of School Violence and Bullying According to Sociodemographic and Aggression Characteristics

Regarding *school violence*, the average age of school children was higher for student victims of sexual violence (12.2 years, SD = 3.4), while the average age was lower for victims of physical violence (10.8 years, SD = 3.8). Sexual and psychological/verbal violence was predominated in females (82 and 50.1%, respectively), and physical violence was more prevalent in males (64.9%). Public institutions were the schools where physical, psychological/verbal, and sexual violence

predominated, 84.6, 81.5, and 88.2%, respectively. Aggressors were mostly students of the majority of physical violence (66.4%) and psychological/verbal violence (50.8%), while school staff was the main aggressor of sexual violence (67.8%) (**Table 2**).

In relation to *bullying*, the average age was higher in student victims of cyberbullying (13.9 years, SD = 1.9). Cyberbullying was predominant among women (73.2%), while physical and psychological/verbal bullying predominated among men (69.7 and 51.6%, respectively). Public institutions were the schools where physical, psychological/verbal, and cyberbullying predominated, 76.2, 76.9, and 61.2%, respectively. The school children were the type of aggressors that perpetrated greater psychological and verbal bullying (**Table 2**).

Types of School Violence and Bullying by Departments in Peru

During the period 2014–2018, in relation to *school violence*, the departments of Tacna (PV = 54.5, P/VV = 60.6) and Loreto (PV = 7.9, P/VV = 10.6) presented the highest and lowest prevalence rates of physical and psychological/verbal violence, respectively; while for sexual violence, Amazonas (15.2) and Apurímac (3.9) presented the highest and lowest prevalence rates, respectively. For *bullying*, the departments of Lima (PB = 13.0, P/VB = 20.1) and Loreto (PB = 1.3, P/VB = 1.8) presented the highest and lowest prevalence rates of physical and psychological/verbal, respectively; while for cyberbullying, the highest and lowest prevalence rates were reported by Tacna (2.5) and Madre de Dios (0.0), respectively. The Costa region had the highest prevalence rate of psychological/verbal violence

TABLE 2 Types of bullying and violence according to sociodemographic and aggression characteristics in the 2014–2018 period.

Variables		School violence			Bullying	
	FV	P/VV	SV	FB	P/VB	СВ
	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)
Age						
Mean (SD)	10.8 (3.8)	11.5 (3.8)	12.2 (3.4)	10.4 (3.5)	12.0 (3.2)	13.9(1.9)
Sex						
Female	4,543 (35.1)	7, 199 (50.1)	2,727 (82.0)	885 (30.3)	2,335 (48.4)	335 (73.2)
Male	8,391 (64.9)	7, 156 (49.9)	598 (18.0)	2,034 (69.7)	2,493 (51.6)	123 (26.8)
Degree of instruction						
Initial level	1,398 (10.8)	1,224 (8.5)	180 (5.4)	234 (8.0)	144 (3.0)	0 (0.0)
Primary level	5, 158 (39.9)	5,045 (35.2)	998 (30.0)	1,443 (49.4)	1,659 (34.3)	46 (10.0)
Secondary level	6,378 (49.3)	8,086 (56.3)	2, 147 (64.6)	1,242 (42.6)	3,025 (62.7)	412 (90.0)
Type of school						
Private	1,978 (15.4)	2,659 (18.5)	391 (11.8)	696 (23.4)	1, 115 (23.1)	178 (38.8)
Public	10596 (84.6)	11,696 (81.5)	2,934 (88.2)	2,223 (76.2)	3, 713 (76.9)	280 (61.2)
Type of aggression						
Between students	8,588 (66.4)	7,293 (50.8)	1,069 (32.2)	2,919 (100.0)	4,828(100.0)	458 (100.0)
By school staff***	4,346 (33.6)	7,062 (49.2)	2,256 (67.8)	_	_	_

The total sample for each type of school violence (between students or by school staff against students) and bullying (between students) was obtained from the total cases of students who experience violence within the 2014–2018 period. Abbreviations: PB, physical bullying; P/VB, psychological/verbal bullying; CB, cyberbullying; PV, physical violence; P/W, psychological/verbal violence; SV, sexual violence. ***School staff (director, teacher, assistant, or support staff).

TABLE 3 Prevalence rates by types of school violence and bullying according to
departments and regions in Peru, this is the average of the all period 2014–2018.

Variables	Vio	lence at so	hool		Bullying			
	PV	P/VV	sv	PB	P/VB	СВ		
Department								
Amazonas	28.0	35.3	15.2	4.5	9.4	0.8		
Ancash	37.0	35.5	8.4	6.5	11.3	0.7		
Apurímac	17.3	19.7	3.9	2.6	5.0	0.2		
Arequipa	31.0	40.7	7.5	5.7	10.9	1.1		
Ayacucho	20.8	26.6	12.5	2.3	7.4	0.3		
Cajamarca	15.6	18.0	8.2	2.4	4.2	0.4		
Cusco	25.2	28.1	5.5	3.4	8.6	0.8		
Huancavelica	26.5	30.8	10.5	1.5	6.4	0.2		
Huánuco	33.7	29.9	11.1	7.7	11.9	0.6		
Ica	29.2	33.0	5.9	6.7	11.9	0.9		
Junín	34.8	37.7	11.9	4.9	8.7	0.7		
La libertad	25.2	27.7	5.6	5.4	7.5	0.7		
Lambayeque	29.9	35.5	7.5	5.8	8.5	0.9		
Lima ¹	47.6	53.3	9.2	13.0	20.1	2.3		
Loreto	7.9	10.6	6.0	1.3	1.8	0.1		
Madre de Dios	27.5	33.1	7.8	6.0	6.9	0.0		
Moquegua	35.0	42.3	8.3	7.8	15.1	2.0		
Pasco	30.2	32.7	4.8	4.5	10.1	1.1		
Piura	34.9	35.8	10.4	8.9	15.5	1.1		
Puno	17.3	27.4	5.2	2.9	8.4	0.5		
San Martín	41.3	33.6	13.6	9.3	12.7	0.6		
Tacna	54.5	60.6	10.2	9.4	17.8	2.5		
Tumbes	26.5	29.8	6.9	8.7	11.0	0.9		
Ucayali	26.1	23.1	9.9	3.6	7.4	0.8		
Region								
Costa	40.8	45.4	8.6	10.6	16.5	1.8		
Sierra	26.2	29.8	8.3	4.2	8.5	0.6		
Selva	23.8	23.6	10.1	4.5	7.0	0.4		

The sample for this department comprises Callao, Lima, and Lima provinces. Abbreviations: PB, physical bullying; P/VB, psychological/verbal bullying; CB, cyberbullying; PV, physical violence; P/VV, psychological/verbal violence; SV, sexual violence.

(45.4), and the Selva region (10.1) had the highest prevalence rate of sexual violence (**Table 3**).

Change Between 2014 and 2018 Prevalence Rates of Types of School Violence and Bullying by Departments in Peru

The variation in prevalence rates from 2014 to 2018 of psychological/verbal violence by department reported the greatest increase in Tacna (95.8), Arequipa (65.0), and Ica (63.7); for physical violence, the variation rates were highest in Tacna (79.9), San Martín (76.6), and Ancash (59.3); and for sexual violence, the variation rates were highest in Amazonas (35.9), Huánuco (33.2), and Ayacucho (26.9) (**Figure 1**) (see **Supplementary Table 1**).

The rates of change in prevalence rates from 2014 to 2018 of psychological/verbal bullying by department were higher and

increasing in Piura (25.3), Ica (19.4), and Tumbes (18.9). For physical bullying, the variation rates were highest in San Martín (17.9), Tumbes (17.4), and Piura (14.9). Finally, for cyberbullying, the variation rates were highest in Arequipa (2.7), Pasco (2.7), and Tacna (2.5) (**Figure 2**) (see **Supplementary Table 2**).

DISCUSSION

This study is the first to report the prevalence of different types of school violence and bullying by type of aggressor in educational establishments between the period 2014–2018 in Peru. Rates of violence and bullying in all its forms increased during the study period. Sexual violence against women was observed more frequently in public educational institutions, and committed mainly by adult personnel of the educational institution. Finally, we find differences between the coastal, highland, and jungle regions, especially in victimization of sexual abuse in women. Below, we will provide possible explanations of these results.

During the study period, there was an increase in the prevalence rate of cases of violence and bullying in general. For example, the prevalence rate of verbal/psychological violence went from 16.1 in 2014 to 61.9 in 2018 per 100,000 thousand students. Some studies and reports have already shown a high prevalence of verbal violence, reaching 60% of schoolchildren in the regions of Peru (Romaní and Gutiérrez, 2010). Likewise, worldwide estimates of the proportion of children and young people affected by bullying vary specifically between countries and studies, from less than 10% to more than 65% (United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organization [UNESCO], 2011). Among the possible explanations, we must consider that the SíseVe platform has been continuously operating since its implementation and is being disseminated by the Ministry of Education of Peru to support the identification of cases and plan potential interventions. This can produce an effect of increasing knowledge on the part of the educational community, which allows greater access to report cases of perceived violence or bullying. Therefore, the real increase in cases should be considered with caution. However, as has also been observed for other mental health phenomena (Corrigan et al., 2002), as there is greater access to the reporting of this problem, there is a reduction in community stigmatization against these phenomena, which allows greater empowerment to manifest these problems (Saporito et al., 2011). The SíseVe platform for the registration and monitoring of cases of violence and bullying is one of the tactics of the national strategy "School Peace," created by the Ministry of Education of Peru (Ministerio de Educación, 2014, 2018a,b).

In this study, we found that the highest proportion of sexual violence occurred in female schoolchildren from public educational institutions, and the act was carried out by the staff of the Educational Institution. Our findings are consistent with a study developed in Peru, which found greater sexual violence in adolescent women from public educational institutions (Bardales and Huallpa, 2005). In Latin America, a report from Brazil and Bolivia collected testimonies from schoolchildren who say they have been threatened by their teachers with



having sexual relations in exchange for improving their grades and vice versa (Eljach, 2011). Additionally, the UNESCO report carried out worldwide mentions that the prevalence of sexual violence perpetrated by teachers is low (United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organization [UNESCO], 2019). However, a literature review found that in a study conducted in Liberia there was a high prevalence of sexual violence in students perpetrated by teachers and school religious personnel (Steiner et al., 2018), which may account for cultural differences that still exist in relation to the problem of sexual violence. It is important to emphasize the need of studying factors that may be related to sexual violence, as has been the case in our study, where type of aggressor and type of institution or school were included in the analysis. Some authors have expressed concern about the lack of incorporation of these variables given the implications that could occur for the functioning of the educational establishment (Sánchez and Hidalgo, 2019). However, it is relevant to shed light on these issues to finally generate preventive interventions. Unfortunately, Law 29944 "Teacher reform" that accounts for acts of violence in educational establishments does not specify sanction or monitoring of the teacher who commits the act of violence, often being relocated to another educational institution, without having major consequences. In addition to favoring access to the reporting of these acts of violence as a platform for Síseve, it is also important that regulatory adjustments are made to improve the relevant penalties.

During the study period, the Jungle region reported the highest prevalence rate in sexual violence. The few available studies that have explored this relationship are consistent with our results. For example, a study that used the administrative records (since 2002) of the National Program against Family and Sexual Violence of the Ministry of Women and Social Development of Peru also found a higher frequency of sexual violence in students belonging to the cities of the Jungle (Bardales and Huallpa, 2005). An explanation for this situation could be related to the constant and widespread practice of sexual exploitation that we can find in various parts of the jungle (Peruvian Amazon). This situation seems to be related to economic, gender, age, and cultural inequalities (Mujica et al., 2013; Mujica, 2014). On the other hand, some reports in countries with similar characteristics to the Peruvian Jungle have found that sexual violence toward students is perpetrated mostly by teachers and school religious personnel (Steiner et al., 2018), something that in part it is also supported by our results.

Additionally, we found high prevalence of psychological/verbal and physical violence in the coastal and highlands regions. Other authors have shown that this region is the one with the highest indicators of school violence (physical, verbal aggression, social exclusion, among others) in relation to the rest of the country (Romaní et al., 2011). At the same time, various authors point out that the highlands regions is one of the regions where most of the girls and boys who see their rights violated are concentrated (Carpio, 2010), and



show lower academic performance (Cueto, 2007). It is known that school violence has been related to contextual situations of greater poverty and family conflicts (Woodworth et al., 1996). In relation to this last point, lower income families tend to present authoritarian parenting practices with greater frequency, prioritizing physical punishment as behavior correction (Hoff et al., 2002). The social theory of learning offers an explanation of how exposure to patterns of violence in the home can perpetuate violent interactions among students in schools (Bandura, 1978). Both victims and perpetrators were found to have experienced harsher parenting (Lereya et al., 2013) and violence (Menesini et al., 2010).

Given this problem, it is suggested to carry out school intervention programs based on evidence. A meta-analysis study concluded that these programs are generally effective, reaching an average decrease of 20-23% (Farrington and Ttofi, 2009; Kärnä et al., 2011). A large-scale evaluation of the KiVa antibullying program: Grades 4-6. Child development, 82(1), 311-330. Despite the heterogeneity of the effect of the programs, they must be intensive and long-lasting, and implemented with fidelity. Involving parents, as well as the use of disciplinary practices with bullies, creating awareness among students about the role of the whole group, and improving the norms and responses against bullying within the classroom have a high impact and effectiveness (Menesini and Salmivalli, 2017). The inclusion of professionals in psychology or psychpedagogue is crucial, as well as the generation of anti-bullying policy in schools.

The strengths of this study are the use of standardized definitions by UNESCO and exploring the different types of school violence and bullying using reliable data at the national level from MINEDU. Our main limitation is the cross-sectional design, so the causal relationship cannot be guaranteed and the memory bias limitations of the people who report, we do not have violence measures generated from an independent observation. There are variables that we could not include (family, dynamics and parental monitoring, substance use, family income, and parents' education).

In conclusion, this study makes it possible to advance in the standardization of certain parameters, in such a way that in Peru they allow comparing data between studies in this country and other contexts. During the study period, we found an increase in the prevalence rates of cases of violence and bullying in general. The highest proportion of sexual violence occurred in female schoolchildren from public educational institutions, and the act was carried out by the staff of the Educational Institution. The jungle region had the highest prevalence rate in sexual violence.

Implications

Bullying or school violence is a public health problem and has short-, medium-, and long-term implications for current schoolchildren and future Peruvian citizens. Therefore, the high prevalence of this phenomenon in our adolescent schoolchildren is a call for attention to design preventive programs with a multidisciplinary approach that deserves this problem.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this study can be found in online repositories. The names of the repository/repositories and accession number(s) can be found here: http://www.siseve.pe/ web/.

ETHICS STATEMENT

Given that the present study is a secondary data analysis, there was no direct contact with the participants, and the cases were identified by codes; therefore, the possible risks were minimal. However, a commitment was made to the proper use of the information provided by the General Directorate for the Quality of School Management of MINEDU. Additionally, this was reviewed and evaluated by the Ethics Committee of the Universidad Católica Los Ángeles de Chimbote (Los Angeles de Chimbote Catholic University), which issued the following report N°003-2019-CIEI-VI-ULADECH-Católica. Written informed consent from the participants' legal guardian/next of kin was not required to participate in this study in accordance with the national legislation and the institutional requirements.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

WA-I developed the original idea and prepared the first draft of the manuscript. WA-I, MI-Z, JB-P, NQ-C, and JG participated

REFERENCES

- Amemiya, I., Oliveros, M., and Barrientos, A. (2009). Factores de riesgo de violencia escolar (bullying) severa en colegios privados de tres zonas de la sierra del Perú. An. Fac. Med. 70, 255–258. doi: 10.15381/anales.v70 i4.925
- Amemiya, I., Oliveros, M., Condorimay, Y., Oliveros, R., Barrientos, A., and Rivas, B. E. (2013). Ciberbullying en colegios privados y estatales de primaria en dos distritos de Lima Metropolitana. *An. Fac. Med.* 74, 91–96. doi: 10.15381/anales. v74i2.2379
- Bandura, A. (1978). Social learning theory of aggression. J. Commun. 28, 12–29. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-2466.1978.tb01621.x
- Bardales, O., and Huallpa, E. (2005). Maltrato y Abuso Sexual en Niñas, Niños y Adolescentes. Lima: Ministerio de la mujer y desarrollo social (MINDES).
- Carpio, T. (2010). Situación de la infancia en el Perú y acciones para fortalecer sus derechos. *Rev. Tarea* 74, 2–6.
- Catherine, B., and Michael, F. (2016). Digital uses, victimization and online aggression: a comparative study between primary school and lower secondary school students in France. *Eur. J. Crim. Pol. Res.* 22, 285–300. doi: 10.1007/s10610-015-9293-7
- Cobián-Lezama, C., Nizama-Vía, A., Ramos-Aliaga, D., and Mayta-Tristán, P. (2015). Medición y magnitud del bullying en Perú. *Rev. Peru. Med. Exp. Salud Publica* 32, 196–197.
- Contreras, J. M., Bott, S., Guedes, A., and Dartnall, E. (2010). *Violencia Sexual en Latinoamérica y el Caribe: Análisis de Datos Secundarios*. Pretoria: Iniciativa de Investigación sobre la Violencia Sexual.
- Corrigan, P. W., Rowan, D., Green, A., Lundin, R., River, P., Uphoff-Wasowski, K., et al. (2002). Challenging two mental illness stigmas: personal responsibility and dangerousness. *Schizophr. Bull.* 28, 293–309. doi: 10.1093/oxfordjournals. schbul.a006939

in the design of the study. MI-Z executed the statistical analyses. All authors contributed to editing and approving the final version.

FUNDING

The present study was funded by Universidad Católica Los Ángeles de Chimbote.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank the Ministry of Education of Peru (MINEDU) for providing us with free access to the SISEVE platform database and Lic. Aurelio Valencia Bustíos for necessary assistance. JG has received support for the writing and editing of this manuscript by Millennium Science Initiative of the Ministry of Economy, Development and Tourism, through the following grant "Millennium Nucleus to Improve the Mental Health of Adolescents and Youths, Imhay."

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyg. 2020.543991/full#supplementary-material

- Cueto, S. (2007). Las Evaluaciones Nacionales e Internacionales de Rendimiento Escolar en el Perú: Balance y Perspectivas. Lima: GRADE, 405–535.
- Diaz, J. (2018). Cajamarca: Rondas Campesinas "castigaron" A Funcionarios Corruptos. La República. Avaliable online at: https://larepublica.pe/sociedad/ 1330212-puno-ronderos-campesinos-puno-castigan-presunto-violadornina-7-anos/ (accessed July 24, 2018).
- Due, P., Merlo, J., Harel-Fisch, Y., Damsgaard, M. T., Holstein, B. E., Hetland, J., et al. (2009). Socioeconomic inequality in exposure to bullying during adolescence: a comparative, cross-sectional, multilevel study in 35 countries. *Am. J. Public Health* 99, 907–914. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2008.139303
- Eljach, S. (2011). Violencia Escolar en América Latina y el Caribe. Panamá: Plan Internacional y UNICEF.
- Farrington, D. P., and Ttofi, M. M. (2009). School-based programs to reduce bullying and victimization. *Campbell Syst. Rev.* 5, i–148. doi: 10.4073/csr. 2009.6
- García, L., Orellana, O., Pomalaya, R., Yanac, E., Sotelo, L., Herrera, E., et al. (2010). Cyberbullying en escolares de educación secundaria de Lima Metropolitana. *Rev. Invest. Psicol.* 13, 83–99. doi: 10.15381/rinvp.v13i2. 3714
- Gordis, L. (2014). Epidemiology Filadelfia, PA: Elsevier Saunders.
- Herrera-López, M., Romera, E. M., and Ortega-Ruiz, R. (2018). Bullying y cyberbullying en Latinoamérica. Un estudio bibliométrico. *Rev. Mex. Invest. Educ.* 23, 125–155.
- Hidalgo-Rasmussen, C. A., Ramírez-López, G., Rajmil, L., Skalicky, A., and Martín, A. H. (2018). Bullying and health-related quality of life in children and adolescent Mexican students. *Ciênc. Saúde Colet.* 23, 2433–2441. doi: 10.1590/ 1413-81232018237.16392016
- Hoff, E., Laursen, B., Tardif, T., and Bornstein, M. (2002). "Socioeconomic status and parenting," in *Handbook of Parenting: Biology and Ecology of Parenting*, 2nd Edn, Vol. 2, ed. M. H. Bornstein (Mahwah, NJ: Erlbaum), 231–252.

- Instituto Nacional de Estadística e Informática del Perú (2018a). *Estadísticas de Las Tecnologías de Información y Comunicación en Los Hogares*. Lima: Instituto Nacional de Estadística e Informática del Perú
- Instituto Nacional de Estadística e Informática (2018b). *Perú: Crecimiento y Distribución de la Población, 2017.* Lima: Instituto Nacional de Estadística e Informática
- Jackson, D. B., Vaughn, M. G., and Kremer, K. P. (2019). Bully victimization and child and adolescent health: new evidence from the 2016 NSCH. Ann. Epidemiol. 29, 60–66. doi: 10.1016/j.annepidem.2018.09.004
- Jansen, P. W., Verlinden, M., Berkel, A. D., Mieloo, C., van der Ende, J., Veenstra, R., et al. (2012). Prevalence of bullying and victimization among children in early elementary school: do family and school neighbourhood socioeconomic status matter? *BMC Public Health* 12:494. doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-12-494
- Kärnä, A., Voeten, M., Little, T. D., Poskiparta, E., Kaljonen, A., and Salmivalli, C. (2011). A large-scale evaluation of the KiVa antibullying program: grades 4–6. *Child Dev.* 82, 311–330. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2010.01 557.x
- Knaappila, N., Marttunen, M., Fröjd, S., Lindberg, N., and Kaltiala-Heino, R. (2018). Socioeconomic trends in school bullying among Finnish adolescents from 2000 to 2015. *Child Abuse Negl.* 86, 100–108. doi: 10.1016/J.CHIABU. 2018.09.011
- Koyanagi, A., Oh, H., Carvalho, A. F., Smith, L., Haro, J. M., Vancampfort, D., et al. (2019). Bullying victimization and suicide attempt among adolescents aged 12–15 years from 48 countries. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 58, 907–918.e4. doi: 10.1016/j.jaac.2018.10.018
- Lereya, S. T., Samara, M., and Wolke, D. (2013). Parenting behavior and the risk of becoming a victim and a bully/victim: a meta-analysis study. *Child Abuse Negl.* 37, 1091–1108. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu.2013.03.001
- Mascheroni, G., and Cuman, A. (2014). Net Children Go Mobile: Final Report. Brussels: Unión Europea.
- Menesini, E., and Salmivalli, C. (2017). Bullying in schools: the state of knowledge and effective interventions. *Psychol. Health Med.* 22(supp. 1), 240–253. doi: 10.1080/13548506.2017.1279740
- Menesini, E., Camodeca, M., and Nocentini, A. (2010). Bullying among siblings: the role of personality and relational variables. *Br. J. Dev. Psychol.* 28(Pt 4), 921–939. doi: 10.1348/026151009X479402
- Ministerio de Educación (2014). Paz Escolar | Estrategia Nacional Contra la Violencia Escolar. Lima: Ministerio de Educación
- Ministerio de Educación (2016). *Lineamientos Para la Gestión de la Convivencia Escolar: Documento de Trabajo*. Lima: Ministerio de Educación.
- Ministerio de Educación (2017). Orientaciones | Portal SíseVe Contra la Violencia Escolar. Lima: Ministerio de Educación.
- Ministerio de Educación (2018a). Lineamientos Para la Gestión de la Convivencia Escolar, la Prevención y la Atención de la Violencia Contra Niñas, Niños y Adolescentes. Lima: Ministerio de Educación.
- Ministerio de Educación (2018b). *SíseVe*. Available online at: http://www.siseve.pe/ web/ (accessed February 23, 2018).
- Ministerio de Educación (2019a). *Magnitudes de la Educación*. Available online at: http://escale.minedu.gob.pe/magnitudes (accessed October 2, 2019).
- Ministerio de Educación (2019b). Brigada SíseVe Lucha Contra Violencia en Aulas: Nota de Prensa. Available online at: https://www.gob.pe/institucion/minedu/ noticias/70914-brigada-siseve-lucha-contra-violencia-en-aulas (accessed December 13, 2019).
- Ministerio de Salud (2010). Encuesta Global de Salud Escolar | Resultados-Perú 2010. Lima: Ministerio de Salud.
- Miranda, A. (2016). El uso del Castigo Físico por Parte del Docente, y el Rendimiento de los Estudiantes en la Sierra Peruana: Avances de Investigación, 21. Lima: GRADE.
- Mujica, J. (2014). Trayectorias y ciclos de explotación sexual y trata para la explotación sexual de mujeres en la Amazonía peruana. *Anthropologica* 32, 163–177.
- Mujica, J., Zevallos, N., and Vizcarra, S. (2013). Estudio de Estimación del Impacto y Prevalencia de la Violencia Sexual Contra Mujeres Adolescentes en un Distrito de la Amazonía Peruana. Lima: Interarts.

- Oliveros, M., Amemiya, I., Condorimay, Y., Oliveros, R., Barrientos, A., and Rivas, B. E. (2012). Ciberbullying – nueva tecnología electrónica al servicio del acoso escolar en alumnos de dos distritos de Lima. Perú. An. Fac. Med. 73, 13–18. doi: 10.15381/anales.v73i1.804
- Oliveros, M., and Barrientos, A. (2007). Incidencia y factores de riesgo de la intimidación (bullying) en un colegio particular de Lima-Perú, 2007. *Rev. Peru. Pediatr.* 60, 150–155.
- Oliveros, M., Figueroa, L., Mayorga, G., Cano, B., Quispe, Y., and Barrientos, A. (2008). Violencia escolar (bullying) en colegios estatales de primaria en el Perú. *Rev. Peru. Pediatr.* 61, 215–220.
- Oliveros, M., Figueroa, L., Mayorga, G., Cano, G., Quispe, Y., and Barrientos, A. (2009). Intimidación en colegios estatales de secundaria del Perú. *Rev. Peru. Pediatr.* 62, 68–78.
- Piccoli, E. (2009). Las rondas campesinas y su reconocimiento estatal, dificultades y contradicciones de un encuentro: un enfoque antropológico sobre el caso de Cajamarca, Perú. Nueva Antropol. 22, 93–113.
- Román, M., and Murillo, J. (2011). América Latina: violencia entre estudiantes y desempeño escolar. Rev. Cepal 104, 37–53.
- Romaní, F., and Gutiérrez, C. (2010). Auto-reporte de victimización escolar y factores asociados en escolares peruanos de educación secundaria, año 2007. *Rev. Peru. Epidemiol.* 14, 1–9.
- Romaní, F., Gutiérrez, C., and Lama, M. (2011). Auto-reporte de agresividad escolar y factores asociados en escolares peruanos de educación secundaria. *Rev. Peru. Epidemiol.* 15, 118–125.
- Romo, M. L., and Kelvin, E. A. (2016). Impact of bullying victimization on suicide and negative health behaviors among adolescents in Latin America. *Rev. Panam. Salud Publica* 40, 347–355.
- Sánchez, A., and Hidalgo, A. (2019). Medición de la Prevalencia de la Violencia Física y Psicológica Hacia Niñas, Niños y Adolescentes, y sus Factores Asociados en el Perú. Evidencia de Niños del Milenio (Avances de Investigación, 38). Lima: GRADE.
- Saporito, J. M., Ryan, C., and Teachman, B. A. (2011). Reducing stigma toward seeking mental health treatment among adolescents. *Stigma Res. Action* 1, 9–21.
- Ševčíková, A., and Šmahel, D. (2009). Online harassment and cyberbullying in the Czech Republic: comparison across age groups. Z. Psychol./J. Psychol. 217:227. doi: 10.1027/0044-3409.217.4.227
- Silva, J. L. D., Oliveira, W. A. D., Mello, F. C. D. M., Prado, R. R. D., Silva, M. A. I., and Malta, D. C. (2019). Prevalence of practice of bullying reported by Brazilian students: data from the national school health survey, 2015. *Epidemiol. Serv. Saúde* 28:e2018178. doi: 10.5123/s1679-49742019000200005
- Sourander, A., Klomek, A. B., Ikonen, M., Lindroos, J., Luntamo, T., Koskelainen, M., et al. (2010). Psychosocial risk factors associated with cyberbullying among adolescents: a population-based study. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatry* 67, 720–728. doi: 10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2010.79
- StataCorp (2017). Stata Statistical Software: Release 15. College Station, TX: StataCorp LLC.
- Steiner, J. J., Johnson, L., Postmus, J. L., and Davis, R. (2018). Sexual violence of liberian school age students: an investigation of perpetration, gender, and forms of abuse. J. Child Sex. Abuse 3, 1–20. doi: 10.1080/10538712.2018.15
- Ticona, R. (2018). Ronderos Campesinos de Puno Castigan a Presunto Violador de Niña de 7 Años. La República. Available online at: https://larepublica.pe/sociedad/1330212-puno-ronderos-campesinos-punocastigan-presunto-violador-nina-7-anos/ (accessed October 2, 2018).
- Tippett, N., and Wolke, D. (2014). Socioeconomic status and bullying: a metaanalysis. Am. J. Public Health 104, e48-e59. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2014.301960
- United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organization [UNESCO] (2011). *Global Education Digest 2011: Comparing Education Statistics Across the World*. Montreal, QC: United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, Institute for Statistics.
- United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organization [UNESCO] (2017). *School Violence and Bullying: Global Status Report*. Paris: United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization.
- United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organization [UNESCO] (2019). *Behind the Numbers: Ending School Violence and Bullying*. Paris: United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization.
- Vector Solutions (2019). *Tip Reporting System: Providing a Safer Environment*. Available online at: https://www.safeschools.com/suite/tip-reporting/ (accessed October 11, 2019).
- Wang, M. J., Yogeeswaran, K., Andrews, N. P., Hawi, D. R., and Sibley, C. G. (2019). How common is cyberbullying among adults? Exploring gender, ethnic, and age differences in the prevalence of cyberbullying. *Cyberpsychol. Behav. Soc. Netw.* 22, 736–741. doi: 10.1089/cyber.2019.0146
- Woodworth, S., Belsky, J., and Crnic, K. (1996). The determinants of fathering during the child's second and third years of life: a developmental analysis. *J. Marriage Fam.* 58, 679–692. doi: 10.2307/35 3728

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Arhuis-Inca, Ipanaqué-Zapata, Bazalar-Palacios, Quevedo-Calderón and Gaete. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Psychometric Examination of the Abbreviated Version of the Dual School Climate and School Identification Measure-Student (SCASIM-St15) in a Sample of Chilean Adolescents

José Luis Gálvez-Nieto1*, Karina Polanco-Levican² and Juan Carlos Beltrán-Véliz³

¹ Departamento de Trabajo Social, University of La Frontera, Temuco, Chile, ² Departamento de Psicología, Temuco Catholic University, Temuco, Chile, ³ Departamento de Educación, University of La Frontera, Temuco, Chile

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Catherine Marcum, Appalachian State University, United States

Reviewed by:

Francisco D. Fernández-Martín, University of Granada, Spain José Muñiz, Nebrija University, Spain

> *Correspondence: José Luis Gálvez-Nieto jose.galvez@ufrontera.cl

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 25 June 2020 Accepted: 14 January 2021 Published: 03 February 2021

Citation:

Gálvez-Nieto JL, Polanco-Levican K and Beltrán-Véliz JC (2021) Psychometric Examination of the Abbreviated Version of the Dual School Climate and School Identification Measure-Student (SCASIM-St15) in a Sample of Chilean Adolescents. Front. Psychol. 12:576051. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2021.576051 School climate is a multidimensional construct that has been related to a series of psychological, social, and school variables. The dual school climate and school identification measure-student (SCASIM-St) is a measure that has a multidimensional factor structure, with four first-order factors and a second-order factor, plus an independent factor that evaluates school identification. However, the SCASIM-St is long, with 38 items measuring school climate. The first objective of this study was to examine the psychometric properties of reliability and validity of the abbreviated version of the dual school climate and school identification measure-student (SCASIM-St-15). for use in contexts with time limitations or for explanatory studies that need to apply multiple instruments simultaneously. The second objective was to analyze the degree of invariance for the groups: sex, type of education, and age. The sample was made up of 2,044 students of both sexes (49.1% women and 50.9% men), with a mean age of 14.64 (SD = 0.718), representing 27 secondary schools in Chile. The results indicated that the SCASIM-St15 presents adequate indicators of reliability and construct validity. Evidence of external criterion validity confirmed significant associations with the Attitudes to Institutional Authority in Adolescence Scale measure. The results of the factorial invariance analysis indicate that the SCASIM-St15 remains stable up to the level of metric invariance for the variable sex and the level of scalar invariance for the variables type of education and age. The study concluded that despite the significant decrease in the number of items, the SCASIM-St15 measures school climate in a reliable and valid way, without losing its theoretical and conceptual robustness.

Keywords: school climate, adolescence, school identification, school, validity, reliability

INTRODUCTION

School climate is a very relevant construct in the academic environment and in society in general. Various studies have shown that positive school climate significantly contributes to psychosocial adjustment and decreased risk behaviors (Thapa et al., 2013). A global definition of school climate defines it as the "quality and character of school life. School climate is based on patterns of people's

experiences of school life and reflects norms, goals, values, interpersonal relationships, teaching and learning practices, and organizational structures" (Cohen et al., 2009, p. 182).

School climate is a very relevant construct since a positive climate promotes better academic performance (Li et al., 2020; Trinidad, 2020), prosocial behavior (Villardón-Gallego et al., 2018), self-esteem (Coelho et al., 2020), and identification with the school (Carroll et al., 2017). On the other hand, a toxic school climate is associated with bullying, for example, conflictive teacher-student relationships have a positive effect on bullying, regardless of students' social level (Longobardi et al., 2018), likewise, low levels of school safety and deteriorated student-student good relationships are positively associated with bullying (Xu et al., 2020). Another study indicates that school climate, through its dimensions, student-student relationships and teacher-student relationships, is indirectly related to bullying, through mediating effects of bystanders' responses (Cui and To, 2020). In another line of research, deteriorated school climate is a risk factor for school discriminatory bullying in homeless students (Moore et al., 2020). A cross-sectional study applied to 2,560 schools in the United States (Sulak, 2018), related school climate problems to structural factors such as the geographic location and size of the school.

School climate is related to respect for the rules and good relationships with teachers. This study evaluated as a convergent measure the attitude toward authority, which is defined as the degree of importance that adolescents attribute to formally established authority figures, school regulations, and authority figures such as the police (Bonilla et al., 2017). Respect for authority figures inside and outside of educational establishments is related to favorable behavior in other social contexts in which students participate (Garaigordobil, 2016), such as positive relationships between teachers and students (Gálvez-Nieto et al., 2020a) and prevention of school violence (Bonilla et al., 2017). Students who present transgressive attitudes toward authority figures are more likely to engage in cyberbullying (Ortega-Barón et al., 2017) and filioparental violence (Martínez-Ferrer et al., 2018; Del Moral et al., 2019).

SCHOOL CLIMATE: A MULTIDIMENSIONAL CONSTRUCT

Before defining school climate, it is important to point out that the international literature presents a wide variety of conceptualizations. For example, Ramelow et al. (2015) conducted a substantial literature review of 4,967 articles between 2003 and 2013, revealing that only four instruments that measured school climate had theoretical foundations. Meanwhile, a literature review conducted by Rudasill et al. (2018) revealed a lack of consistent conceptual and theoretical approaches to the study of school climate. Another literature review (Wang and Degol, 2016), indicated that researchers adopt a large number of conceptualizations that range from theoretical and abstract definitions to very concrete and operational definitions, highlighting that the diversity of definitions makes it difficult to identify the correct measurement factors. After focusing on the reviews that incorporated more evidence and had more methodological robustness (Cohen et al., 2009; Thapa et al., 2013; Wang and Degol, 2016; Rudasill et al., 2018), it was concluded that school climate is a complex construct, which must be measured from a multidimensional perspective.

Given the literature and theoretical framework that supported this study, school climate was defined as the relationship between social and organizational factors. Some of these factors included the relationships between school community members, shared values and standards, personal development through school connection and the emotional growth of the educational community members (Lee et al., 2017). In this definition, school identification is of vital importance because it allows students and the rest of the educational community to develop a sense of belonging and connection with their school (Konold et al., 2017; Lee et al., 2017).

MEASUREMENT OF SCHOOL CLIMATE

Measuring the school climate is a desirable goal both for academic research and for educational establishments, as this idea focuses on the possibility of intervening and improving the school environment. According to a recent systematic review (Lewno-Dumdie et al., 2019; Grazia and Molinari, 2020; Marraccini et al., 2020), the literature on school climate measurement includes a variety of definitions, dimensions, and measures that do not permit a general consensus. For example, the study by Marraccini et al. (2020) conducted a full-text review of 446 articles that identified 26 instruments for measuring school climate and concluded that the identified measures of school climate came from a variety of theoretical backgrounds that captured various constructs and were adapted to different educational levels. According to the review study carried out by Grazia and Molinari (2020), most of the validated school climate scales were only used in one study, showing a fragmented field of study that offers low comparability of results. They also note that among the most widely used instruments are My Class Inventory (Cance et al., 2015; Batanova and Loukas, 2016; Mucherah et al., 2018) and the School Climate-Revised (Suldo et al., 2013; Hendron and Kearney, 2016; Holfeld and Leadbeater, 2017).

The scales with the greatest psychometric evidence to measure the school climate in Chile are the Questionnaire to Evaluate the Social Climate of the School Center (Gálvez-Nieto et al., 2015, 2017) and the school climate scale (López et al., 2014). Although these instruments are linked to psychometric studies that support their relevance and use, their theoretical structures are not very adequate in terms of coverage and content of dimensions. According to what has been discussed in most robust review studies, school climate constructs must present multidimensional structures (Thapa et al., 2013; Wang and Degol, 2016; Rudasill et al., 2018; Lewno-Dumdie et al., 2019; Grazia and Molinari, 2020).

The present study is based on the measure of the dual school climate and school identification measure – student (SCASIM-St). This instrument has a second-order factor called School Climate which groups five first-order factors, four of them

which evaluate the school climate: Student-Student Relations, Student-Staff Relations, Academic Emphasis, Shared Values and Approach. It also presents a fifth factor of the first order - independent of the common factor of the second order called School Identification (Lee et al., 2017). The SCASIM-St has presented a stable factorial structure in the three countries where it has been applied: Australia, where it was originally designed and applied (Lee et al., 2017), and in Turkey and Chile, respectively (Demirtas-Zorbaz and Hoard, 2019; Gálvez-Nieto et al., 2020b).

The dual measure of school climate and school identification is a self-report measure focused on interpersonal relationships within an educational community that also assesses school identification. This instrument could be a useful measure for socio-educational evaluation and intervention in areas such as individual school adaptation, improvement of school performance and school management. The theoretical structure of SCASIM-St is based on the ecological theoretical model of Bronfenbrenner (2002), who states that individual behaviors are explained by the various social subsystems in which an adolescent develops. The SCASIM-St provides a theoretical framework that integrates the measurements of school climate and school connectedness (Lee et al., 2017) from inputs derived from Tajfel and Turner's (1979) theory of social identity.

Considering the importance of evaluating the school climate, the scarcity of instruments to measure it and the need to develop an abbreviated version of SCASIM-St, the first objective of this article was to examine the psychometric properties of reliability and validity of the abbreviated version of the dual school climate and school identification measure-student (SCASIM-St-15). The second objective is to analyze the degree of invariance for the groups: sex, type of education, and age.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

The investigated population included students from public institutions, subsidized private schools and non-subsidized private schools. All participants were secondary education students that lived in one of five macro-zones of Chile, which contain a total of 47,714 students (Ministerio de Educación de Chile, 2019).

Participants were selected through stratified probability sampling with a 95% confidence interval, a variance of p = q = 0.50 and a standard error of 3% (Scheaffer et al., 1987). The region, the type of education and the administrative dependency of the schools were considered as strata. The sample consisted of 2,044 students (49.1% women and 50.9% men), with an average age of 14.64 (SD = 0.718), representing 27 secondary schools in Chile. While the selected schools included students from various socioeconomic backgrounds, the majority represented low and medium socioeconomic levels.

Instruments

To achieve the objectives of the study, a sociodemographic questionnaire was applied that collected information about the

students' age, sex, school level, and type of school, among other information.

Simultaneously, the adapted version of the SCASIM-St was applied (Gálvez-Nieto et al., 2020b). The SCASIM-St is a self-report scale that measures school climate and school identification (Lee et al., 2017) based on 38 items written in a positive way (Vigil-Colet et al., 2020) that are answered using a five-point ordinal scale (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly)agree). The SCASIM-St has the following factor structure: four first-order factors called Student-Student Relations (seven items, e.g., "Students are friendly to each other"), Student-Staff Relations (nine items, e.g., "Staff care about students"), Academic Emphasis (eight items, e.g.," Teachers challenge students to do better"), and Shared Values and Approach (eight items, e.g.," The school values and goals are well understood"). These four factors are grouped into a common factor called School Climate. The SCASIM-St also presents a fifth factor, School Identification (six items, e.g., "I feel a strong connection with this school"), which is related to the second order factor.

In addition, the adapted version of the Attitudes to Institutional Authority in Adolescence Scale (AIA-A) was applied (Gálvez-Nieto et al., 2018). The AIA-A is a self-report scale that assesses adolescent attitudes toward authority figures, has nine items and is answered using a five-point ordinal scale (1 = Never, 5 = Always). The factorial structure of the AIA-A is made up of two factors: Positive Attitude to Authority (five items e.g., "The police are there to make a better society for all"), referring to the degree of respect toward teachers and the police; and Positive Attitude to Transgression (four items e.g., "It is normal to break the law if no one is harmed"), referring to positive attitudes toward transgression of school rules. In this study, the AIA-A factors presented adequate reliability indices. The factor Positive Attitude to Authority obtained a Cronbach's alpha of 0.745 (McDonald's omega = 0.759) and an average variance extracted equal to 0.443. The factor Positive Attitude to Transgression obtained a Cronbach's alpha of 0.762 (McDonald's omega = 0.777) and an average variance extracted equal to 0.556. The confirmatory factor analysis presented adequate goodnessof-fit indices: WLSMV χ^2 (df = 26) = 417.164, p < 0.001; CFI = 0.958; TLI = 0.941; RMSEA = 0.064. All factor loadings were statistically significant (p < 0.001).

Process

To create the abbreviated version of the SCASIM-St and maintain the reliability and validity properties, a subset of items was selected considering the following criteria; (a) high statistical performance, that is, high factor loadings, high fullscale item correlation and maximal variability in responses and (b) conceptual considerations such as high face validity, that is, high item-dimension conceptual coherence (Stanton et al., 2002).

Before the application of the surveys, the school directors were contacted and asked to sign an agreement to access the sample of students. Subsequently, informed consents were sent to the parents of the students. Once the parental authorizations were obtained, the students responded to an informed consent. After the ethical principles of the project were approved, the surveys were administered during the first hour of class.

Analysis of Data

The missing values were less than 5% of the sample and were treated using the multiple imputation method available in MPLUS v.8.1 software (Muthén and Muthén, 2017). Descriptive statistics were analyzed for each of the items. In order to properly select the analysis approach, Kolmogorov–Smirnov univariate normality tests (see **Table 1**, p < 0.001) and multivariate tests (Skewness-test = 406.590; Kurtosis-test = 147.716) were performed. In both cases the tests were statistically significant (p < 0.001), suggesting the use of robust estimators in the absence of normality in the data (**Table 1**).

The CFA models used the polychoric correlations matrix and the weighted least squares means and variance adjusted (WLSMV) estimation method. Several goodness-of-fit indexes were used to evaluate the CFA models: $WLSMV-\chi^2$, comparative fit index (CFI), Tucker-Lewis index (TLI) and root mean square error of approximation (RMSEA). For CFI and TLI, values equal to or greater than 0.90 were considered reasonable (Schumacker and Lomax, 2016). For RMSEA, values less than or equal to 0.080 were considered a reasonable adjustment (Browne and Cudeck, 1993). Subsequently, a factorial invariance analysis was carried out for the variables sex, type of education, and age. This analysis considers the following models (Vandenberg and Lance, 2000): M0 configural (equal number of factors), M1 metric (equal factor loadings), and M2 scalar (equality of intercepts). The corrected item-total correlation method and the McDonald's ω and Cronbach's α coefficients were used to estimate reliability (Green and Yang, 2015; Trizano-Hermosilla and Alvarado, 2016).

RESULTS

Descriptive Analysis

The descriptive results considering the mean value of each item showed the highest value for item 22 "Teachers want every student to do their best," with a mean of 4.29 (SD = 0.812). The item with the lowest mean value was item 4 "Students treat each other with respect," with a mean of 2.98 (SD = 0.960). In addition, in order to identify the items that would make up the abbreviated version of the SCASIM-St, the results of the corrected item-total correlation, confirmatory factor analysis and a high face validity were analyzed. In **Table 1**, the items with the highest statistical performance and conceptual representativeness of the dimension are marked in bold. For example, for the first factor, Student-Student Relations, the selected items were 4four, five, and six.

Full SCASIM-St Validity and Reliability

With the aim of evaluating the factorial structure of the SCASIM-St, a confirmatory factorial analysis was performed with the full 38 item scale. For this, a second-order model was estimated that grouped four factors, plus an independent factor. Goodness of fit indices gave satisfactory results: *WLSMV* χ^2 (660) = 3,528.580, p < 0.001; CFI = 0.964; TLI = 0.961; RMSEA = 0.049 (CI90% = 0.048-0.051). The factor loadings presented satisfactory and statistically significant results (**Table 1**). These results provided evidence that the model fit the data adequately, confirming the original theoretical

structure of the scale. Finally, the average variance extracted (AVE) was estimated, obtaining values that ranged from 0.49 to 0.72 (**Table 1**).

Once the factorial structure of the SCASIM-St was confirmed, the instrument's reliability levels were estimated. As can be seen in **Table 2**, the reliability estimators for the full scale (38 items) presented satisfactory results.

Evidence of Validity of the SCASIM-St15

To assess whether the abbreviated structure of the SCASIM-St provided adequate psychometric indicators, a CFA model was estimated with the 15 items on the scale. A second-order model that grouped four first-order factors, plus an independent factor (**Figure 1**) was evaluated. This model provided an excellent fit: $WLSMV \chi^2$ (df = 85) = 611.596, p < 0.001; CFI = 0.984; TLI = 0.981; RMSEA = 0.058 (C.I. 90% = 0.054–0.063).

External Validity Criteria for the Abbreviated SCASIM-St

To evaluate the relationships between SCASIM-St15 and AIA-A, a structural equation model was evaluated (**Figure 2**). The results of this model provided satisfactory goodness-of-fit indices $WLSMV \chi^2$ (df = 242) = 61,306.242, p < 0.001; CFI = 0.973; TLI = 0.969; RMSEA = 0.052 (C.I. 90% = 0.050-0.055) and confirmed that both scales presented significant and positive correlations between School Climate, School Identification, and Positive Attitude to Authority. The School Climate and School Identification factors presented significant and negative correlations with the factor Positive Attitude to Transgression.

Factorial Invariance

Once the final version of the SCASIMSt15 was obtained a factorial invariance analysis was performed for the variables sex, type of education, and age. The first contrasted model was M0 or configuration invariance, with satisfactory results for the sex variable [χ^2 (160) = 287.952, p < 0.001; CFI = 0.988; TLI = 0.984; RMSEA = 0.029], type of education [χ^2 (160) = 283.552, p < 0.001; CFI = 0.988; TLI = 0.985; RMSEA = 0.029], and age [χ^2 (160) = 302.765, p < 0.001; CFI = 0.988; TLI = 0.984; RMSEA = 0.029]. These results allowed us to conclude that the factorial structure of the SCASIM-St15 is the same, independent of sex, type of education, and age.

Subsequently, the metric invariance model M1 was evaluated, which imposes restrictions on factor loadings. The results indicated that there are no statistically significant differences between the metric and configuration models for sex [χ^2 (170) = 292.886, p < 0.001; CFI = 0.988; TLI = 0.985; RMSEA = 0.028; $\Delta \chi^2 = 4722$; $\Delta df = 10$; $p (\Delta \chi^2) = 0.9089$], type of education [χ^2 (170) = 292.785, p < 0.001; CFI = 0.988; TLI = 0.988; TLI = 0.986; RMSEA = 0.028; $\Delta \chi^2 = 8.698$; $\Delta df = 10$; $p (\Delta \chi^2) = 0.5610$], and age [χ^2 (170) = 316.933, p < 0.001; CFI = 0.987; TLI = 0.984; RMSEA = 0.029; $\Delta \chi^2 = 13.941$; $\Delta df = 10$; $p (\Delta \chi^2) = 0.1757$]. These results allowed us to conclude that the factor loadings of the scale items are equivalent for sex, type of education, and age.

TABLE 1 | Descriptive statistics, corrected item-total correlation and confirmatory factor analysis.

Student-student relationships/Relaciones estudiante-estudiante (AVE = 0.54)	Mean	Standard deviation	Skewness	Kurtosis	K-S test	C.I.T.C	CFA
it1 Students care about each other/Los estudiantes se cuidan unos a otros	3.32	0.933	-0.427	0.270	0.221*	0.635	0.728
it2 Students are friendly to each other/Los estudiantes son amigables entre si	3.47	0.931	-0.506	0.243	0.236*	0.637	0.721
it3 Students go out of their way to help each other/Los estudiantes buscan la forma de ayudarse unos a otros	3.31	0.898	-0.423	0.254	0.217*	0.649	0.743
it4 Students treat each other with respect/Los estudiantes se tratan con respeto entre si	2.98	0.960	-0.182	-0.233	0.237*	0.664	0.746
it5 Students are fair to each other/Los estudiantes son justos entre sí	3.10	0.897	-0.218	-0.015	0.242*	0.656	0.753
it6 Students show understanding to each other/Los estudiantes muestran comprensión entre ellos	3.25	0.891	-0.345	0.109	0.220*	0.668	0.754'
it7 Students are accepting of each other's differences/Los estudiantes aceptan diferencias de los demás	3.48	1.054	-0.468	-0.211	0.212*	0.592	0.699*
Student-staff relationships/Relaciones estudiantes-personal $(AVE = 0.61)$							
it8 Staff care about students/El personal cuida a los estudiantes	4.00	0.828	-0.908	1.305	0.291*	0.659	0.748*
it9 Staff are friendly to students/El personal es amigable con los estudiantes	3.94	0.866	-0.767	0.735	0.269*	0.688	0.771*
it10 Staff go out of their way to help students/El personal busca formas de ayudar a los estudiantes	4.01	0.802	-0.714	0.747	0.274*	0.709	0.826*
it11 Staff treat students with respect/El personal trata a los estudiantes con respeto	4.16	0.787	-1.038	1.728	0.266*	0.709	0.796*
it12 Staff listen to what students have to say most of the time/El personal escucha lo que los estudiantes tienen que decir la mayoría del tiempo	3.72	0.900	-0.511	0.142	0.255*	0.708	0.777*
it13 Staff involve students in decisions and planning/El personal involucra a los estudiantes en las decisiones y planificación	3.53	0.917	-0.391	0.212	0.214*	0.538	0.635*
it14 Staff are fair in their dealing with students/El personal es	3.80	0.891	-0.656	0.506	0.263*	0.747	0.833*
justo en su trato con los estudiantes	0.04	0.041	0 711	0.070	0.001*	0.750	0.055
it15 Staff show understanding to students/El personal muestra comprensión a los estudiantes	3.84	0.841	-0.711	0.879	0.281*	0.753	0.855*
it16 Staff take students' concerns seriously/El personal toma en serio las preocupaciones de los estudiantes	3.80	0.935	-0.564	0.093	0.239*	0.706	0.793*
Academic emphasis/Énfasis académico (AVE = 0.58) it17 Teachers encourage students to try out new ideas (think	3.89	0.899	-0.807	0.826	0.264*	0.643	0.754*
independently)/Los profesores animan a los estudiantes a probar nuevas ideas Pensar independientemente)	3.09	0.039	-0.007	0.020	0.204	0.043	0.754
it18 Teachers challenge students to do better/Los profesores desafían a los estudiantes a hacerlo mejor	4.03	0.816	-0.823	1.014	0.279*	0.686	0.786*
it19 Teachers are willing to give students extra help on school work if needed/Los profesores están dispuestos a dar una ayuda extra en el trabajo escolar si es necesario	3.88	0.904	-0.746	0.641	0.262*	0.609	0.693*
it20 Teachers set high standards for learning in their classes/Los profesores establecen altos estándares de aprendizaje en sus clases	3.87	0.800	-0.513	0.482	0.276*	0.650	0.767*
it21 Teachers expect everyone to work hard/Los profesores esperan que todos trabajen mucho	3.99	0.861	-0.755	0.607	0.261*	0.600	0.657*
it22 Teachers want every student to do their best/Los	4.29	0.812	-1.386	2.631	0.276*	0.729	0.834*
profesores quieren que cada estudiante haga su mejor esfuerzo							
it23 Teachers believe that every student can be a success/Los profesores creen que cada estudiante puede	4.10	0.923	-1.04	0.997	0.239*	0.674	0.800*
ser un éxito it24 Teachers give useful feedback/Los profesores dan una retroalimentación útil	3.90	0.875	-0.715	0.686	0.261*	0.656	0.777*

(Continued)

Student-student relationships/Relaciones estudiante-estudiante (AVE = 0.54)	Mean	Standard deviation	Skewness	Kurtosis	K-S test	C.I.T.C	CFA
Shared values and approach/Valores y enfoques compartidos (AVE = 0.49)							
it25 Students and staff are working toward the same goals/Los estudiantes y el personal luchan por los mismos objetivos	3.43	0.872	-0.431	0.424	0.226*	0.587	0.707'
it26 There is a sense that we are all on the same team/Hay un sentido de pertenencia y que todos estamos en el mismo equipo	3.22	0.971	-0.259	-0.145	0.209*	0.650	0.751*
it27 There is school spirit and pride/Hay espíritu y orgullo escolar	3.48	0.938	-0.452	0.177	0.229*	0.616	0.716*
it28 The school values and goals are well understood/Los valores y objetivos de la escuela son bien entendidos	3.42	0.927	-0.400	0.070	0.223*	0.648	0.719*
it29 New students and staff are made to feel welcome as part of the group/Los nuevos estudiantes y personal son hechos sentir bienvenidos como parte del grupo	3.74	0.905	-0.559	0.370	0.244*	0.555	0.693*
it30 Student and staff who uphold the values of the school are recognized and celebrated/El estudiante y personal que defiende los valores de la escuela son reconocidos y celebrados	3.58	1.000	-0.544	0.078	0.230*	0.501	0.593*
it31 The expectations and rules are clear/Las expectativas y reglas son claras	3.88	0.901	-0.738	0.609	0.258*	0.582	0.701*
it32 The rules related to discipline are clear and well-understood by staff and students/Las reglas relacionadas con la disciplina son claras y bien entendidas por el personal y los estudiantes School identification/Identificación escolar (AVE = 0.49)	3.69	0.971	-0.544	0.086	0.228*	0.606	0.710*
it33 Being a part of this school is important to me/Ser parte de esta escuela es importante para mi	3.69	1.066	-0.725	0.132	0.241*	0.771	0.855*
it34 I am happy to be a part of this school/Soy feliz de ser parte de esta escuela	3.65	1.052	-0.622	-0.004	0.227*	0.823	0.908*
it35 I feel a strong connection with this school/Siento una fuerte conexión con esta escuela	3.20	1.071	-0.218	-0.390	0.202*	0.824	0.904*
it36 I identify with this school/Me identifico con esta escuela	3.24	1.084	-0.293	-0.370	0.199*	0.805	0.888*
it37 I feel I belong at this school/Siento que pertenezco a esta escuela	3.47	1.078	-0.530	-0.176	0.221*	0.781	0.851*
it38 I care about this school/Cuido a esta escuela	3.95	0.931	-1.048	1.394	0.274*	0.494	0.650*

Items marked in bold were selected to form the final version of the abbreviated scale SCASIM-ST15. C.I.T.C, corrected item-total correlation; CFA, confirmatory factor analysis; AVE, average variance extracted. *p < 0.001.

TABLE 2 | Evidence of reliability.

			95% Confid	ence interval
Dimension	McDonald's ω	Cronbach's α	Lower	Upper
Student-student relations	0.867 (0.782)	0.866 (0.780)	0.855 (0.762)	0.875 (0.798)
Student-staff relations	0.910 (0.819)	0.908 (0.815)	0.901 (0.800)	0.915 (0.830)
Academic emphasis	0.887 (0.804)	0.885 (0.799)	0.876 (0.782)	0.893 (0.815)
Shared values approach	0.856 (0.781)	0.854 (0.781)	0.843 (0.762)	0.865 (0.798)
School identification	0.914 (0.902)	0.912 (0.901)	0.905 (0.893)	0.918 (0.909)

The values in parentheses () correspond to the reliability estimates for the abbreviated version of SCASIM-St.

In addition, the degree of scalar invariance (M2) was evaluated, including restrictions in the intercepts of the items. The results indicated that there are no statistically significant differences between the metric and scalar models for the variable type of education [χ^2 (180) = 309.142, p < 0.001; CFI = 0.988; TLI = 0.986; RMSEA = 0.028; $\Delta \chi^2$ = 16,189; Δdf = 10; p ($\Delta \chi^2$) = 0.0944] and age [χ^2 (180) = 325.844, p < 0.001; CFI = 0.987; TLI = 0.985; RMSEA = 0.028; $\Delta \chi^2$ = 7.012; Δdf = 10; p ($\Delta \chi^2$) = 0.7243]. The sex variable presented statistically significant differences for this model [χ^2 (180) = 324.037, p < 0.001; CFI = 0.986; TLI = 0.986; TLI = 0.984; RMSEA = 0.029; $\Delta \chi^2$ = 33.959; Δdf = 10; p ($\Delta \chi^2$) = 0.0002], therefore no differences were estimated for this variable.

Subsequently, differences in latent means were evaluated. The first hypothesis test was carried out using type of education as the grouping variable, and the results showed statistically significant differences for the variable Student-Student Relations [*t*-test (2038) = 3.186; p = 0.001; Cohen's d = 0.141] and School Identification [*t*-test (821.544) = 6.462; p < 0.001; Cohen's d = 0.451], with the lowest averages obtained by public schools. The second hypothesis test was performed for the variable age, and the results suggested maintaining the null hypothesis,



that is, there are no statistically significant differences for the variable age.

Evidence of Reliability of the SCASIM-St-15

In relation to the evidence of reliability of the abbreviated SCASIM-St15, all indicators presented satisfactory values (**Table 2**). The factor School Identification had the highest reliability ($\omega = 0.902$), while the factor Shared Values and Approach had the lowest reliability ($\omega = 0.781$).

DISCUSSION

This study had two objectives. The first objective examined the psychometric properties of reliability and validity of the abbreviated version of the School Climate and School Identification Scale (SCASIM-St15). The second objective was to analyze the degree of invariance for the groups: sex, type of education, and age.

Regarding the first objective, the results indicated that the SCASIM-St15 maintained a second order structure that grouped four factors, plus an independent factor, as well as maintained adequate levels of reliability. These results suggest that indicated that despite having significantly decreased the number of items, the factor structure of SCASIM-St remained stable and was consistent with previous studies (Lee et al., 2017; Demirtas-Zorbaz and Hoard, 2019; Gálvez-Nieto et al., 2020b). To assess the validity of external criteria, the SCASIM-St15 scores were correlated with the AIA-A. The results of this investigation showed that the general factor of the SCASIM-St15 called School Climate and the



School Identification factor presented significant and negative correlations with the Positive Attitude to Transgression factor, but significant and positive correlations with the Positive Attitude to Authority factor. These results are consistent with previous studies which suggest that students who present high levels of transgression of norms, in turn present relational problems in schools (Gálvez-Nieto et al., 2018), and violence toward their parents (Martínez-Ferrer et al., 2018; Del Moral et al., 2019). On the other hand, a positive attitude toward the norms of institutions such as the school or the police favors academic success (Trinidad, 2020) and psychosocial adjustment in other social contexts (Bonilla et al., 2017).

Regarding the results of the second objective, this study shows that the factorial structure of the SCASIM-St15 remains stable up to the level of metric invariance for the variable sex and the level of scalar invariance for the variables type of education and age. In addition, differences in latent means were evaluated for type of education and age, and statistically significant differences were found for the variable type of education. Students from public schools obtained lower scores in the Student-Student Relations and School Identification factors. These differences could be explained given that public schools are generally large, an aspect that makes school identification difficult (Carroll et al., 2017), and that they are often located in high crime areas (Sulak, 2018) and unsafe neighborhoods (Gálvez-Nieto et al., 2020a).

The abbreviated version of SCASIM-St15 offers a complete measure of school climate. In terms of coverage,

it provides a theoretically robust construct which will facilitate its application in educational contexts. It can also be used by researchers who require the simultaneous application of several instruments in order to lower the response burden on students and considerably decrease resource requirements.

In relation to the implications for educational practice, the SCASIM-St15 is a brief tool for measuring school climate, it provides a valid and reliable instrument that will allow evaluating psychosocial interventions in educational settings. Likewise, the SCASIM-St-15, through its five dimensions, provides a work guide that can help the selection and implementation of pertinent interventions to improve school climate and also reduce the incidence of relevant problems that affect a significant proportion of students, such as bullying. In this line of research, it is necessary to strengthen the capacity of students to understand and deal with bullying, strengthening key dimensions of school climate, such as the relationships between teachersstudents and students-students (Longobardi et al., 2018; Xu et al., 2020), from a systemic perspective, include parents in prevention programs, stimulating greater parental supervision, and strengthening positive values to improve the school climate.

The results of this investigation should be interpreted with caution. Although the selected sample represented a wide variety of zones and regions in Chile, it only provided evidence through a cross-sectional design. In this sense, new research should provide more robust psychometric evidence using longitudinal designs. Another limitation of this research is that self-reported instruments were only measured from the perspective of the students. Future studies should consider including new hypotheses about the dimensionality of the scale, considering recent literature and new approaches to data analysis (Garrido et al., 2019).

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated for this study are available on request to the corresponding author.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Comité de ética de la Universidad de La Frontera. Written informed consent to participate in this

REFERENCES

- Batanova, M., and Loukas, A. (2016). Empathy and effortful control effects on early adolescents' aggressionWhen do students' perceptions of their school climate matter? *Appl. Dev. Sci.* 20, 79–93. doi: 10.1080/10888691.2015.1067145
- Bonilla, C. E., Núñez, S. M., Domínguez, R., and Callejas, J. E. (2017). Las relaciones intrafamiliares de apoyo como mecanismo explicativo de la conducta violenta en adolescentes escolarizados. *Univ. Psychol.* 16, 1–12. doi: 10.11144/Javeriana. upsy16-4.riam
- Bronfenbrenner, U. (2002). La Ecología del Desarrollo Humano: Experimentos en Entornos Naturales y Diseñados. Barcelona: Paidós.
- Browne, M., and Cudeck, R. (1993). "Alternative ways of assessing model fit," in *Testing Structural Equation Models*, eds K. Bollen and J. Long (Beverly Hills, CA: Sage), 136–162.
- Cance, J. D., Loukas, A., and Talley, A. E. (2015). The differential associations of internalizing symptoms and family and school relationships with disordered eating attitudes among early adolescents. J. Soc. Pers. Relat. 32, 41–56. doi: 10.1177/0265407514523551
- Carroll, A., Bower, J. M., and Muspratt, S. (2017). The conceptualization and construction of the self in a social context—social connectedness scale: a multidimensional scale for high school students. *Int. J. Educ. Res.* 81, 97–107. doi: 10.1016/j.ijer.2016.12.001
- Coelho, V. A., Bear, G. G., and Brás, P. (2020). A multilevel analysis of the importance of school climate for the trajectories of students' self-concept and self-esteem throughout the middle school transition. J. Youth Adolesc. 49, 1793–1804. doi: 10.1007/s10964-020-01245-7
- Cohen, J., McCabe, E. M., Michelli, N. M., and Pickeral, T. (2009). School climate: research, policy, practice, and teacher education. *Teach. Coll. Rec.* 111, 180–213.
- Cui, K., and To, S. M. (2020). School climate, bystanders' responses, and bullying perpetration in the context of rural-to-urban migration in China. *Deviant Behav.* 1–20. doi: 10.1080/01639625.2020.1752601
- Del Moral, G., Suárez-Relinque, C., Callejas, J., and Musitu, G. (2019). Childto-parent violence: attitude towards authority, social reputation and school climate. *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health* 16:2384. doi: 10.3390/ijerph16132384
- Demirtas-Zorbaz, S., and Hoard, P. R. (2019). Adaptation and preliminary validation for the Turkish context of the school climate and school identification measure-student (TSCASIMSt). *IJRES*. 5, 323–330.
- Gálvez-Nieto, J. L., García, J. A., Vera-Bachmann, D., Trizano-Hermosilla, I., and Polanco, K. (2020a). Multilevel latent class cluster analysis of school climate: individual, family and community factors. *Rev. Psicodidáctica* 25, 85–92. doi: 10.1016/j.psicod.2020.01.001
- Gálvez-Nieto, J. L., Salvo, S., Pérez-Luco, R., Hederich, C., and Trizano-Hermosilla, Í (2017). Invarianza factorial del cuestionario para evaluar clima social del

study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JG-N created the research question, conducted bibliographic search, methodological design, contributed to analysis, results, and discussion. KP-L conducted the bibliographic search, theoretical framework, integrated results, and contributed to the discussion. JB-V performed the data collection, contributed to analysis, results, and discussion. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was produced within the framework of FONDECYT Project No. 1190844.

centro escolar en estudiantes chilenos y colombianos. *Rev. Latinoam. Psicología* 49, 119–127. doi: 10.1016/j.rlp.2016.09.003

- Gálvez-Nieto, J. L., Salvo, S., Trizano, I., Hederich, C., and Polanco, K. (2018). Equivalencia factorial de la escala de actitudes hacia la autoridad institucional en adolescentes (AAI-A) chilenos y colombianos. *RIDEP* 46, 109–119. doi: 10.21865/RIDEP46.1.08
- Gálvez-Nieto, J. L., Vera-Bachmann, D., and Trizano, I. (2015). Estudio confirmatorio del cuestionario para evaluar clima social del centro escolar en Chile. *Rev. Mexicana de Psicología* 32, 160–168.
- Gálvez-Nieto, J. L., Vera-Bachmann, D., Trizano-Hermosilla, I., Polanco-Levican, K., and Briceño, C. (2020b). Adaptation and validation of the school climate and school identification measure-student scale (SCASIM-St) in a sample of Chilean adolescents. *Front. Psychol.* 11:1561. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2020. 01561
- Garaigordobil, M. (2016). Conducta antisocial: conexión con bullying/cyberbullying y estrategias de resolución de conflictos. *Psychosoc. Interv.* 26, 47–54. doi: 10.1016/j.psi.2015.12.002
- Garrido, C. C., González, D. N., Lorenzo-Seva, U., and Ferrando, P. J. (2019). Multidimensional or essentially unidimensional? A multifaceted factor-analytic approach for assessing the dimensionality of tests and items. *Psicothema* 31, 450–457. doi: 10.7334/psicothema 2019.153
- Grazia, V., and Molinari, L. (2020). School climate multidimensionality and measurement: a systematic literature review. *Res. Papers Educ.* doi: 10.1080/ 02671522.2019.1697735
- Green, S. B., and Yang, Y. (2015). Evaluation of dimensionality in the assessment of internal consistency reliability: coefficient alpha and omega coefficients. *Educ. Meas. Issues Practice.* 34, 14–20. doi: 10.1111/emip.12100
- Hendron, M., and Kearney, C. A. (2016). School climate and student absenteeism and internalizing and externalizing behavioral problems. *Child. Sch.* 38, 109– 116. doi: 10.1093/cs/cdw009
- Holfeld, B., and Leadbeater, B. J. (2017). Concurrent and longitudinal associations between early adolescents' experiences of school climate and cyber victimization. *Comput. Hum. Behav.* 76, 321–328. doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2017.07.037
- Konold, T. R., Cornell, D., Shukla, K., and Huang, F. (2017). Racial/Ethnic differences in perceptions of school climate and its association with student engagement and peer aggression. J. Youth Adolesc. 46, 1289–1303. doi: 10.1007/ s10964-016-0576-1
- Lee, E., Reynolds, K. J., Subasic, E., Bromhead, D., Lin, H., Marinov, V., et al. (2017). Development of a dual school climate and school identification measurestudent (SCASIM-St). *Contemp. Educ. Psychol.* 49, 91–106. doi: 10.1016/j. cedpsych.2017.01.003

- Lewno-Dumdie, B. M., Mason, B. A., Hajovsky, D. B., and Villeneuve, E. F. (2019). Student-Report measures of school climate: a dimensional review. *School Ment. Health* 12, 1–21. doi: 10.1007/s12310-019-09340-2
- Li, L., Chen, X., and Li, H. (2020). Bullying victimization, school belonging, academic engagement and achievement in adolescents in rural China: a serial mediation model. *Child. Youth Serv. Rev.* 113:104946. doi: 10.1016/j.childyouth. 2020.104946
- Longobardi, C., Iotti, N. O., Jungert, T., and Settanni, M. (2018). Student-teacher relationships and bullying: the role of student social status. J. Adolesc. 63, 1–10. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2017.12.001
- López, V., Bilbao, M. A., Ascorra, P., Moya, I., and Morales, M. (2014). La escala de clima escolar: adaptación al español y validación en estudiantes chilenos. Universitas Psychologica 13. doi: 10.11144/Javeriana.UPSY13-3. ecea
- Marraccini, M. E., Fang, Y., Levine, S. P., Chin, A. J., and Pittleman, C. (2020). Measuring student perceptions of school climate: a systematic review and ecological content analysis. *School Ment. Health* 12, 195–221. doi: 10.1007/ s12310-019-09348-8
- Martínez-Ferrer, B., Romero-Abrio, A., Moreno-Ruiz, D., and Musitu, G. (2018). Child-to-parent violence and parenting styles: its relations to problematic use of social networking sites, alexithymia, and attitude towards institutional authority in adolescence. *Psychosoc. Interv.* 27, 163–171. doi: 10.5093/pi2018a24
- Ministerio de Educación de Chile (2019). Bases de Datos de Matrícula por Estudiante. Available online at: http://datos.mineduc.cl/dashboards/ 19776/descarga-bases-de-datos-de-matricula-por-estudiante/ (accessed July 31, 2020).
- Moore, H., Astor, R. A., and Benbenishty, R. (2020). Role of school-climate in school-based violence among homeless and nonhomeless students: individualand school-level analysis. *Child Abuse Neglect* 102:104378. doi: 10.1016/j. chiabu.2020.104378
- Mucherah, W., Finch, H., White, T., and Thomas, K. (2018). The relationship of school climate, teacher defending and friends on students' perceptions of bullying in high school. *J. Adolesc.* 62, 128–139. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2017. 11.012
- Muthén, L., and Muthén, B. (2017). *Mplus User's Guide*, 8th Edn. Los Angeles, CA: Muthén and Muthén.
- Ortega-Barón, J., Buelga, S., Cava, M. J., and Torralba, E. (2017). Violencia escolar y actitud hacia la autoridad de estudiantes agresores de cyberbullying. *Rev. de Psicodidáctica* 22, 23–28. doi: 10.1016/S1136-1034(17)30 040-0
- Ramelow, D., Currie, D., and Felder-Puig, R. (2015). The assessment of school climate review and appraisal of published student-report measures. J. Psychoeduc. Assess. 33, 731–743. doi: 10.1177/073428291558 4852
- Rudasill, K., Snyder, K., Levinson, H., and Adelson, J. (2018). Systems view of school climate: a theoretical framework for research. *Educ. Psychol. Rev.* 30, 35–60. doi: 10.1007/s10648-017-9401-y
- Scheaffer, R. L., Mendenhall, W., Ott, L., Rendón, G., Gómez, J. R., and Vargas, S. (1987). Elementos de Muestreo. México: Grupo editorial Iberoamérica.
- Schumacker, R. E., and Lomax, R. G. (2016). A Beginner's Guide to Structural Equation Modeling. 4th Edn. New York, NY: Routledge.

- Stanton, J. M., Sinar, E. F., Balzer, W. K., and Smith, P. C. (2002). Issues and strategies for reducing the length of self-report scales. *Pers. Psychol.* 55, 167-194. doi: 10.1111/j.1744-6570.2002.tb00108.x
- Sulak, T. N. (2018). School climate: the controllable and the uncontrollable. *Educ. Stud.* 44, 279–294. doi: 10.1080/03055698.2017.1373630
- Suldo, S. M., Thalji-Raitano, A., Hasemeyer, M., Gelley, C. D., and Hoy, B. (2013). Understanding middle school students life satisfaction: does school climate matter? *Appl. Res. Qual. Life* 8, 169–182. doi: 10.1007/s11482-012-9185-7
- Tajfel, H. T., and Turner, J. C. (1979). "An integrative theory of intergroup conflict," in *The Social Psychology of Intergroup Relations*, eds Austin and S. Worchel (Monterey, CA: Brooks/Cole), 33–47.
- Thapa, A., Cohen, J., Guffey, S., and Higgins-D'Alessandro, A. (2013). A review of school climate research. *Rev. Educ. Res.* 83, 357–385. doi: 10.3102/ 0034654313483907
- Trinidad, J. E. (2020). Material resources, school climate, and achievement variations in the Philippines: insights from PISA 2018. Int. J. Educ. Dev. 75, 1–9. doi: 10.1016/j.ijedudev.2020.102174
- Trizano-Hermosilla, I., and Alvarado, J. M. (2016). Best alternatives to cronbach's alpha reliability in realistic conditions: congeneric and asymmetrical measurements. *Front. Psychol.* 7:769. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.00769
- Vandenberg, R., and Lance, C. (2000). A review and synthesis of the measurement invariance literature: suggestions, practices, and recommendations for organizational research. Organ. Res. Methods 3, 4–70. doi: 10.1177/109442810031002
- Vigil-Colet, A., Navarro-González, D., and Morales-Vives, F. (2020). To reverse or to not reverse Likert-type items: that is the question. *Psicothema* 32, 108–114. doi: 10.7334/psicothema2019.286
- Villardón-Gallego, L., García-Carrión, R., Yáñez-Marquina, L., and Estévez, A. (2018). Impact of the interactive learning environments in children's prosocial behavior. *Sustainability* 10:2138. doi: 10.3390/su1007 2138
- Wang, M. T., and Degol, J. L. (2016). School climate: a review of the construct, measurement, and impact on student outcomes. *Educ. Psychol. Rev.* 28, 315– 352. doi: 10.1007/s10648-015-9319-1
- Xu, S., Ren, J., Li, F., Wang, L., and Wang, S. (2020). School bullying among vocational school students in China: prevalence and associations with personal, relational, and school factors. *J. Interpers. Violence* doi: 10.1177/ 0886260520907360

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Gálvez-Nieto, Polanco-Levican and Beltrán-Véliz. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





School Climate, Moral Disengagement and, Empathy as Predictors of Bullying in Adolescents

Carlos Montero-Carretero¹, Diego Pastor^{1*}, Francisco Javier Santos-Rosa² and Eduardo Cervelló¹

¹ Sports Research Centre (Department of Sport Sciences), University Miguel Hernández of Elche, Elche, Spain, ² Department of Sports and Computer Science, University Pablo de Olavide, Sevilla, Spain

Our work aimed to study the relationships between different dimensions of school climate, moral disengagement, empathy, and bullying behaviors (perpetration and victimization). The study sample consisted of 629 students (304 boys and 325 girls) aged 12–14 years (M = 12.55, SD = 0.67). Results showed how different dimensions of school climate predicted moral disengagement, empathy, and victimization, and these, in turn, predicted bullying perpetration. The results show the need to generate favorable educational environments to reduce the levels of moral disengagement and victimization and to increase empathy in students as a strategy to prevent negative consequences related to bullying.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Megan Stubbs-Richardson, Mississippi State University, United States

Reviewed by:

Elisabetta Sagone, University of Catania, Italy Heng Choon Chan, City University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong

> *Correspondence: Diego Pastor dpastor@umh.es

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 21 January 2021 Accepted: 06 April 2021 Published: 04 May 2021

Citation:

Montero-Carretero C, Pastor D, Santos-Rosa FJ and Cervelló E (2021) School Climate, Moral Disengagement and, Empathy as Predictors of Bullying in Adolescents. Front. Psychol. 12:656775. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2021.656775 Keywords: school climate, moral disengagement, empathy, bullying, adolescence

INTRODUCTION

Bullying is one of the main coexistence problems in schools worldwide (Chan and Wong, 2015a). It is a form of violence among young people with specific characteristics (Gladden et al., 2014). According to these authors, bullying has been defined as aggressive behavior that is repeated over time, with the intention of causing physical, psychological, social, or educational harm, where there is an imbalance of power between aggressors and victims, who are not siblings or current dating partners. Depending on the type of aggression, four subtypes of bullying can be differentiated: physical, verbal, relational, and cyber (Stubbs-Richardson et al., 2018).

Serious consequences are caused for all social agents involved (aggressors, victims, and onlookers). Usually, bully-victims suffer the most harm, experiencing anxiety, depression, absenteeism, poor academic performance (Gini and Pozzoli, 2009; Wolke and Lereya, 2015; Chu et al., 2019; Espelage and Hong, 2019), eating disorders, low self-esteem, loneliness, poor quality of relationships, self-harm, and suicidal thoughts which sometimes materialize (Van Geel et al., 2014; Estévez et al., 2019; Peng et al., 2020).

World prevalence data, including those of Spain (Chan and Wong, 2015b, 2020; Zych et al., 2017a; Inchley et al., 2020; Arhuis-Inca et al., 2021), justify the concern of the scientific and educational community to make further progress in the study of this complex social phenomenon to eradicate it. For this purpose, one of the main concerns has been and continues to be an in-depth understanding of the causes that lead young people to perpetrate bullying.

In line with social-ecological theory, many works have pointed out that bullying is the product of an interaction between individual characteristics and different layers of social contexts (Hong and Espelage, 2012; Romera et al., 2020). Thus, school contexts have been highly analyzed concerning bullying. The study of the context in learning environments comes from afar when

47

Lewin (1936) prompted the study of psychology to go from focusing on the individual to focusing on the process among individuals. In this line, the study of the school climate has been gaining prominence among researchers concerned about bullying.

Although different individual characteristics affect bullying, moral disengagement and empathy have shown their predictive character for bullying perpetration (Gini et al., 2014). It also seems that past experiences can be decisive, and young people who intimidate others have often been victims in the past (Cook et al., 2010; Chan and Wong, 2015a, 2020; Zych et al., 2017b). Despite the broad body of knowledge about bullying precursors, we do not know whether a model has been previously tested that analyzes the moderating effect of the different psychosocial dimensions of the school climate on moral disengagement, empathy, and victimization as precursors of bullying perpetration.

School Climate and Bullying

School climate has been defined as "the quality and character of school life" which includes "rules, values, and expectations that help people feel socially, emotionally, and physically safe" (Cohen et al., 2009, p. 182). A review focused on the multidimensional nature of school climate (Lewno-Dumdie et al., 2019) reveals the existence of 18 measuring instruments generated between 1975 and 2017, reflecting the great interest that its study has awakened and still awakens (Alonso-Tapia et al., 2020).

Despite the possibilities offered by the comprehension of the construct, a positive climate is determined by rules, goals, ideals, interpersonal relationships, instructional practices, and organizational structures within a school, which achieve an environment of respect, support for individuals, high quality of social relations, positive emotional environments, and physical safety (Appleton et al., 2008; Cohen et al., 2009; Thapa et al., 2013). Some of the most studied dimensions of school climate have been: the support that students perceive from their teachers, the clarity of the rules concerning bullying in schools, the communication channels enabled for students to report their problems, the student's perception of the acceptance of diversity within the people who live together in the schools, and the quality of the relationships between the students and their feeling of belonging to the school (Aldridge et al., 2018).

Positive school climate has been associated with many adaptive consequences such as students' self-esteem, self-concept, physical health, mental health, effort, and academic achievement (Cohen et al., 2009; Jamal et al., 2013; Thapa et al., 2013; Wang and Degol, 2016). School climate has also been shown to be an important predictor of emotional and behavioral consequences (Wang et al., 2010). Changes in the school climate related to increases in discipline and order, as well as in the quality of the relationships between students and teachers, have been shown to be effective in reducing behavioral problems by helping to increase safety in school (Johnson and Templeton, 1999; Wang et al., 2010).

In this line, the negative relationships between positive school climate and the prevalence of bullying are well documented (e.g., Cook et al., 2010; Konishi et al., 2017). Thus, some characteristics

of school climate such as supportive peer-peer (Demaray and Malecki, 2003; Li et al., 2011; Turner et al., 2014) and student-teacher relationships (Olweus, 1994; Demaray and Malecki, 2003; Li et al., 2011), connectedness and commitment to the school (Li et al., 2011; Turner et al., 2014), sense of belonging in school (Chan and Wong, 2019), clear limits and consequences for unacceptable behavior (Olweus, 1994), and normative beliefs concerning bullying in the entire school (Gendron et al., 2011) have been related to a decrease in bullying.

As some studies have shown, the most effective interventions to prevent bullying were based on developing some of the school climate's dimensions, such as peer relationships, teacher support, or tolerance and respect for diversity (Gaffney et al., 2019). Zych et al. (2017a) emphasized the relevance of generating peaceful climates in schools, involving all school social agents (Chan and Wong, 2015b).

In a study of more than 6,000 high school students in Australia (Aldridge et al., 2018), school climate predicted victimization through five of the six dimensions that were measured. It should be noted that the dimensions of school connectedness, rule clarity, and support of the teachers were negative predictors of victimization, whereas affirming diversity and reporting and seeking help positively predicted victimization. The authors justify finding these positive relationships considering that there might be school normative beliefs about diversity, making students who had a different conception of diversity and tolerance for diversity feel victimized and helpless when reporting information and asking for help. A recent study confirms the importance of encouraging these dimensions of the school climate to prevent bullying victimization, promote resilience, and contribute to high satisfaction rates with life by the students (Aldridge et al., 2020).

Moral Disengagement and Bullying

Establishing the personal characteristics that define bullies is complex because some people who present these characteristics are frequently not bullies, whereas others who a priori do not have these characteristics end up bullying (Zych et al., 2017a). However, a multitude of research has shown the importance of the mechanisms of moral disengagement in the development of bullying behaviors.

Moral disengagement refers to "socio-cognitive maneuvers that allow people to disengage from moral rules without any sense of remorse, guilt, or self-condemnation" (Bandura, 1999, p. 194). In this way, moral disengagement allows young people to justify bullying perpetration, despite understanding that these behaviors are generally inappropriate. This mechanism allows transgressing the code of ethics itself to perform behaviors, in principle unacceptable, in certain situations without feeling guilty. Thus, the positive relationship between moral disengagement and bullying perpetration are well documented (e.g., Bjärehed et al., 2020; Gini et al., 2020; Travlos et al., 2021), as indicated by recently developed meta-analyses (Gini et al., 2014; Killer et al., 2019). They show how bullying perpetrators trigger different mechanisms of moral disengagement to avoid feelings of guilt or shame. Thus, adolescents can find moral justification for attacking someone if they consider that they are helping their friends, their attitudes are not so serious compared to others possible attitudes, their attitudes are only a joke, or they are not guilty by abusing someone if other people have mistreated them before. Sometimes students believe that classmates' differences justify the aggression (Gini et al., 2014; Killer et al., 2019).

The social environment can compel young people to manifest certain antisocial behaviors, in line with Chan and Wong (2015b, p. 105), who showed that "bullying behaviors, in Chinese societies, have been regarded as a collectivist conduct as a mean to maintain group conformity." According to some authors (Montero-Carretero and Cervelló, 2019), developing a robust moral identity would help young people face social pressure situations and impose an ethical and moral code in which aggression has no place. Other authors showed the importance of promoting social consensus (Reynolds and Ceranic, 2007), understood as the degree to which a specific action is considered more or less acceptable by people who make up the environment. There is a higher prevalence of bullying in groups with a high collective moral disengagement level (Thornberg et al., 2021).

Although many studies showed moral disengagement as a predecessor of bullying, few works have used longitudinal designs to examine the causal effect of moral disengagement on bullying perpetration over time. Teng et al. (2020), in a study conducted with 2,997 Chinese adolescent students, with measures at three times, analyzed the association between moral disengagement and bullying perpetration, further exploring the moderating effect that the students' perceptions of school climate had on those relationships. Their results showed that (a) students with higher moral disengagement and more negative perceptions of school climate perpetrated more bullying than those with lower moral disengagement and more positive perceptions of school climate; (b) students with higher values of moral disengagement and negative perceptions of school climate presented higher levels of bullying perpetration over time; (c) the association between moral disengagement and bullying perpetration was weaker and nonsignificant for students with more positive perceptions of school climate. These findings encourage further research of the protective effect that a student's perception of a positive school climate can have on the relationship between moral disengagement and bullying perpetration.

Empathy and Bullying

Empathy has been defined as a personality trait that grants the ability to perceive the moods of others and to become cognitively and affectively aware of them (Garaigordobil, 2009). The existence of two dimensions follows from this definition: cognitive empathy is defined as the ability to understand the emotions of others, whereas affective empathy refers to the ability to experience the emotions of others.

The lack of empathy of some young people would make it impossible for them to put themselves in the place of others, and understand and share their emotions, which could make it easier for them to become aggressors, as indicated by many previous studies on traditional bullying (e.g., Mitsopoulou and Giovazolias, 2015) and cyberbullying (Kowalski et al., 2014; Baldry et al., 2015). Other authors showed that the lack of empathy is a characteristic not only from aggressors but also from the victims (Chan and Wong, 2015a, 2020).

Del Rey et al. (2016) showed that low levels of affective and cognitive empathy predicted bullying perpetration and cyberbullying in different groups of age, gender, and nationalities (including Spain and Greece). The results of a recent metaanalysis (Zych et al., 2019) that analyzed the role of empathy among other personal antecedents of bullying reflected that both the cognitive and affective dimensions had negative relationships with bullying perpetration in many previous works. In the same meta-analysis, it was shown that "callous-unemotional," a construct that defines the lack of empathy and remorse, has shown positive relationships with bullying perpetration in numerous studies. These data confirm the importance of empathy as a personal characteristic present in aggressors and justifies its inclusion in predictive models that try to analyze the relationships between variables to explain bullying perpetration.

The Present Study

The main purpose of this study was to analyze the interactions between contextual and personal antecedents affecting bullying perpetration. School climate will be analyzed using the instrument recently created by Aldridge et al. (2016) to tap into the factors that correspond to an environment that promotes the prevention of aggressive behavior at school, in terms of the role of teachers and peers and the educational and organizational strategies.

Specifically, the study aims to contribute to the existing literature in two respects: (a) examining the moderating effect of the different dimensions of school climate on the experiences of victimization, moral disengagement, and empathy; (b) analyzing how victimization, moral disengagement, and empathy mediate the relationships between school climate and bullying perpetration.

Drawing on prior literature, the following specific hypotheses were formulated (**Figure 1**).

Hypothesis 1. We expect that the different dimensions of school climate will moderate victimization, moral disengagement, and empathy. Specifically, we expect that teacher support, rule clarity, and school connectedness will negatively predict victimization, whereas reporting and seeking help, and affirming diversity may positively predict it (Hypothesis 1a), as in the study of Aldridge et al. (2018). We also expect that teacher support, rule clarity, reporting and seeking help, affirming diversity, and peer connectedness will negatively predict moral disengagement (Hypothesis 1b). We do not know of any works that have analyzed these relationships previously, so we draw on the study of Montero-Carretero and Cervelló (2019), where these dimensions of school climate positively predicted moral identity, in addition to studies that have revealed positive school climates as predictors of positive emotional and behavioral consequences (Wang et al., 2010). Due to this principle, we expect that the different dimensions of school climate will positively predict empathy (Hypothesis 1c). Acosta et al. (2019) found positive relationships between school connectedness, peer connectedness, and empathy. They also reported that the higher the level of students' empathy, the greater the likelihood that they would



report bullying, which is related to the school climate dimension of reporting and seeking help.

Hypothesis 2. We expect victimization, moral disengagement, and empathy will predict bullying perpetration, mediating the relationship between school climate and such perpetration. Specifically, we expect that victimization will positively predict bullying perpetration (Hypothesis 2a), based on the works that have revealed how aggressors were often victimized in the past (Cook et al., 2010; Hemphill et al., 2012; Zych et al., 2017b) and the authors who have shown the overlap between perpetration and victimization (Chan and Wong, 2015a, 2020). We also expect that moral disengagement will positively predict bullying perpetration and that empathy will negatively predict it (Hypothesis 2b), based on a multitude of works that have previously shown this outcome with moral disengagement (Gini et al., 2014; Killer et al., 2019; Teng et al., 2020) and empathy (Del Rey et al., 2016; Zych et al., 2019).

METHOD

The project summary, hypotheses, and analysis plan have been registered with the Open Science Framework. A link to study registration materials can be found here: https://osf.io/scdhb/? view_only=caa459b1370d46798d258d8ec6d724b6.

Participants

The sample was composed of 629 students (304 boys and 325 girls) between the ages of 12 and 14 (M = 12.55, SD = 0.67). They come from eight schools (five public and three concerted) from the province of Alicante (Spain) participated in the study. Regarding the grade, 173 studied 6th grade of Primary Education,

248 studied 1st grade of Compulsory Secondary Education (CSE), and 208 studied 2nd grade of CSE.

Procedure

First, a random cluster sample was selected of the schools of Alicante (province of Spain). The school directors were then contacted to request them to participate and inform them about the objectives of the study, as well as its exclusively scientific and academic purposes. They were informed of the anonymous and voluntary nature of the test, as well as the strict confidentiality of the data obtained therein.

Once the school directors had agreed, a written statement was sent to request the informed consent of the parents and the Autonomous Secretariat of Education, which gave its authorization (file 05ED01Z/2017. 56.).

After obtaining the necessary permits and authorizations, the teachers in charge were coordinated on the day of the surveys. Data collection was carried out in a classroom of each school in one of the classes scheduled for physical education during the first trimester of the academic course 2017/2018. Before the test, students were instructed about the importance of being sincere in their responses. During the completion of the questionnaires, the doubts that arose were clarified by the teacher of the subject, who had previously been instructed by the researchers. The questionnaires were completed anonymously in ~ 20 min.

Measuring Instruments

The measurement instruments are presented below, along with the internal consistency indices of each factor. For those instruments that have never been used in Spanish, a confirmatory factorial analysis is also presented.

Measurement of School Climate

An adaptation of the instrument designed by Aldridge et al. (2016) was used. The original instrument, called What Is Happening In This School? (WHITS), was validated in Spanish by Montero-Carretero and Cervelló (2019). This questionnaire captures factors that correspond to a favorable environment for the prevention of aggressive behavior at school, in terms of the role of teachers, peers, and the educational and organizational strategies of the school.

The introductory stem was, "In this school or institute..." grouping the answers into six dimensions of school climate. These dimensions were: (1) *Teacher Support*, with four items (e.g., "the teachers try to understand my problems"); (2) *Rule Clarity* with four items (e.g., "I understand why the school rules are the way they are"); (3) *Reporting and Seeking Help* with four items, (e.g., "I can report incidents without others knowing"); (4) *Affirming Diversity* with four items (e.g., "the days that are important to my culture are recognized"); (5) *Peer Connectedness* with three items (e.g., "the students support me"); (6) *School Connectedness* with four items (e.g., "I like being in school").

Responses are formulated on a numeric Likert scale ranging from 1 (*almost never*) to 5 (*almost always*).

Regarding reliability, all the factors showed alphas above 0.70, except for the School Connectedness factor, which had alpha indices below 0.60, so we decided not to include it in the analysis.

Measurement of Moral Disengagement

The 18-item Moral Disengagement in Bullying Scale (MDBS) was used to measure the degree to which students morally disengage from bullying situations. This instrument was validated for schoolchildren by Thornberg and Jungert (2013). The instrument consists of a general factor of Moral Disengagement, based on the definition of moral disengagement of Bandura (1999). The scale also has seven first-order factors, which are Moral Justification (e.g., "it's okay to hurt a person a couple of times a week if you do it to help your friends"), Euphemistic Labeling (e.g., "saying bad things to a certain person a couple of times a week doesn't matter. It's just a little joke"), Advantageous Comparison (e.g., "making fun of a person a couple of times a week is no big deal, it's much worse to beat them up every week"), Displacement of Responsibility (e.g., "if students have parents who do bad things to them, it's not their fault if they then bully other students"), Diffusion of Responsibility (e.g., "a student can't avoid bullying another student if all his friends are doing it"), Distorting Consequences (e.g., "surely, it won't hurt you if they make fun of you from time to time."), and Victim Attribution (e.g., "it's okay to intimidate those who aren't like everyone else"). Students graded each item on a seven-point scale, ranging from (*disagree*) to 7 (agree).

As there was no prior validation of the instrument, we subjected the Scale of Moral Disengagement in Bullying to a confirmatory factorial analysis with seven first-order factors and a second-order factor (*Moral Disengagement*), finding appropriate fit indices, [$\chi^2 = 432.03$; $\chi^2/df = 3.37$; CFI = 0.92, TLI = 0.90, SRMR = 0.051, RMSEA = 0.061 (95% CI (0.055, 0.068), p < 0.003].

The first-order scales' alpha coefficient ranged from.66 to.83, acceptable values keeping in mind that dimensions with values below 0.70 were composed of lesser than four items (Loewenthal, 2001). The second-order factor (*Moral Disengagement*) obtained an alpha of 0.88, showing a high level of internal consistency, so we decided to include the second-order factor in the analyses.

Measurement of Empathy

To measure empathy, the Spanish version (Villadangos et al., 2016) of the Basic Empathy Scale of Jolliffe and Farrington (2006) was used. This scale consists of two factors that measure the cognitive and affective empathy dimensions, composed of 20 items, where the answers are rated on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from 1 (*totally disagree*) to 5 (*totally agree*). Nine items measure *Cognitive Empathy* (e.g., "I understand the joy of my friends when something works out for them") and 11 items measure *Affective Empathy* (e.g., "after being with a friend who is sad about something, I usually feel sad"). The answers are rated on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from 1 (totally disagree) to 5 (totally disagree) to 5 (totally disagree).

The alpha coefficients for the scales were 0.78 and 0.80 for *Cognitive* and *Affective Empathy*, respectively. The alpha coefficient was also calculated for the total of the empathy items, finding that *Global Empathy* had an alpha of 0.82.

Measurement of Bullying

The Spanish version of the European Bullying Intervention Project Questionnaire (EBIP-Q), of Ortega-Ruiz et al. (2016) was used to measure this variable.

This scale includes two factors, which reflect the behaviors of Bullying (*Victimization and Perpetration*) with seven items each. The first seven items are related to *Victimization*, describing situations such as: "Someone has stolen or broken my things," "Someone has threatened me," "Someone has insulted me." The last seven items are related to *Perpetration*, describing situations such as: "I've stolen or ruined someone's things," "I've threatened someone," "I've spread rumors about someone." Students are asked to indicate how often they have performed or suffered these behaviors in the past two months. Each item is formulated through direct questions in the first person. The student must answer them on a five-point Likert scale, as follows: 1 (*No*), 2 (*yes, once or twice*), 3 (*yes, once or twice a month*), 4 (*yes, about once a week*) to 5 (*yes, more than once a week*). The alpha coefficients were 0.82 for the *Victimization* and 0.78 for the *Perpetration*.

Data Analysis

A descriptive and correlational analysis was carried out to explore the relationship of contextual (school climate) and personal variables (moral disengagement, empathy, victimization, and bullying perpetration). Moreover, as the work aimed to test whether the contextual and personal variables predicted bullying perpetration, a path-analysis was used to study the sequential model presented in the hypotheses (**Figure 1**).

To check the path-analysis fit, IBM SPSS Amos 19 software was used. The exploration of model fit indices followed the guidelines of Hu and Bentler (1999), considering a good fit index of the model chi-square/df values between two and three, with

limits of up to five, incremental fit indices (CFI) and Tucker-Lewis fit indices (TLI) greater than 0.90, and error fit indices of less than 0.08 for the root mean square error of approximation (RMSEA), and 0.04 for the standardized root mean square residual (SRMR). Hu and Bentler (1999) recommend considering several of these indices to accept or reject a model, and not accept it with only one of these indexes or reject it for non-compliance with only one of the fit indices.

RESULTS

Descriptive Statistics and Correlation Analysis

Table 1 shows the descriptive statistics and correlations between the variables of the study. The means of the factors showed moderate to high values of perception of school climate and empathy and lowers moral disengagement levels, taking into account the response range of these variables (1-5). Specifically, students perceived greater affirming diversity (M = 4.18, SD = 0.87), followed by peer connectedness (M = 3.86, SD = 0.85), reporting and seeking help (M = 3.77, SD = 0.96), rule clarity (M= 3.74, SD = 0.95), and teacher support (M = 3.42, SD = 1.06). The students showed higher levels of empathy (M = 3.52, SD = 0.57) than moral disengagement (M = 1.87, SD = 0.86). Bullying perpetration and victimization showed lower values, considering the response range of these variables (1-7). The means were higher for victimization (M = 1.55, SD = 0.67) than for bullying perpetration (M = 1.28, SD = 0.45). It can be seen that the correlations are in agreement with the proposed hypotheses.

Thus, we find direct and significant relationships between all the dimensions of school climate and empathy; Specifically, we find positive relationships between empathy and teacher support (r = 0.16, p < 0.01), rule clarity (r = 0.31, p < 0.01), reporting and seeking help (r = 0.30, p < 0.01), affirming diversity (r = 0.31, p < 0.01), and peer connectedness (r = 0.34, p < 0.01). Moral disengagement correlated significantly and negatively with the dimensions of school climate, except for teacher support. The significant correlations were (r = -0.10, p < 0.05) for rule clarity, (r = -0.11, p < 0.01) for reporting and seeking help, (r = -0.12, p < 0.01) for affirming diversity, and (r = -0.15, p < 0.01) for peer connectedness.

Victimization also correlates negatively with all dimensions of perception of school climate. Specifically, we find correlations between victimization and teacher support (r = -0.15, p < 0.01), rule clarity (r = -0.16, p < 0.01), reporting and seeking help (r = -0.16, p < 0.01), affirming diversity (r = -0.10, p < 0.01), and peer connectedness (r = -0.12, p < 0.01). We also find direct relationships between victimization, bullying perpetration (r = 0.51, p < 0.01), and moral disengagement (r = -0.15, p < 0.01). Finally, a negative and significant correlation between empathy, bullying perpetration (r = -.19, p < 0.01), and moral disengagement (r = -0.16, p < 0.01), and moral disengagement (r = -0.16, p < 0.01), and moral disengagement (r = -0.16, p < 0.01), and moral disengagement (r = -0.16, p < 0.01), and moral disengagement (r = -0.16, p < 0.01), and moral disengagement (r = -0.16, p < 0.01), and moral disengagement (r = -0.16, p < 0.01), and moral disengagement (r = -0.16, p < 0.01), and moral disengagement (r = -0.16, p < 0.01), and moral disengagement (r = -0.16, p < 0.01), and moral disengagement (r = -0.16, p < 0.01), and moral disengagement (r = -0.16, p < 0.01), and moral disengagement (r = -0.16, p < 0.01), was observed.

Path-Analysis

To verify the sequential model proposed in the hypotheses, in which the perception of school climate would predict victimization, moral disengagement, and empathy, and these variables, in turn, would predict bullying perpetration, a path analysis was performed with IBM SPSS Amos 19 software, following the guidelines of Hu and Bentler (1999). Only those paths that showed significant predictions were included (**Figure 2**). The estimation method of the model was the maximum likelihood (ML), suitable for our model because the normal multivariate distribution was acceptable (Mardia coefficient = 31.19), taking into account that values < 70 indicate normality (Hu and Bentler, 1999).

The analysis showed good fit indices both for incremental fits and error indices $[\chi^2 = 74.81; \chi^2/df = 3.74; \text{CFI} = 0.97, \text{TLI} = 0.94, \text{SRMR} = 0.04, \text{RMSEA} = 0.06, (95\% \text{ CI} (0.029, 0.08), <math>p < 0.03$]. The direct effects of school climate on the mediation variables showed that teacher support ($\beta = -0.10, p < 0.05$), and rule clarity ($\beta = -0.10, p < 0.05$) negatively predicted victimization. Peer connectedness, negatively ($\beta = -0.15, p < 0.05$) predicted moral disengagement. Rule clarity ($\beta = 0.13, p < 0.05$), reporting and seeking help ($\beta = 0.10, p < 0.05$), affirming diversity ($\beta = 0.12, p < 0.05$), and peer connectedness positively predicted empathy ($\beta = 0.33, p < 0.01$).

Path analysis also showed that moral disengagement, positively predicted victimization ($\beta = 0.14$, p < 0.05). Finally, bullying perpetration was positively predicted by victimization ($\beta = 0.47$, p < 0.01), and moral disengagement ($\beta = 0.26$, p < 0.01), and negatively by empathy ($\beta = -0.15$, p < 0.05). The indirect effects showed that all the factors of school climate negatively predicted bullying perpetration (values between -0.015 and -0.078).

DISCUSSION

This study complements the previous literature by examining the impact of school climate on victimization, moral disengagement, and empathy, as well as the mediating effect of these three variables on the relationships between school climate and bullying perpetration.

While school climate, victimization, moral disengagement, and empathy have already been analyzed in previous studies as predictors of bullying perpetration (Cook et al., 2010; Gini et al., 2014; Chan and Wong, 2015a; Konishi et al., 2017; Killer et al., 2019; Zych et al., 2019), this research differs from these by analyzing an unknown model, from a more complete conceptualization of psychosocial school climate along with all these antecedents.

The results of this work corroborate those of previous studies that have indicated that the interaction between contextual factors and personal characteristics determines the appearance of bullying perpetration (e.g., Chan and Wong, 2020).

The results will be discussed in relation to the two research hypotheses proposed, and some directions that future research could follow will be identified.

Hypothesis 1. The impact of school climate on victimization, moral disengagement, and empathy.

TABLE 1 Descriptive statistics and correlations between the perception of the school climate, victi	timization, moral disengagement, empathy, and bullying perpetration.
---	--

	М	SD	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
1. Teacher support	3.42	1.06								
2. Rule clarity	3.74	0.95	0.49**							
3. Reporting and seeking help	3.77	0.96	0.37**	0.52**						
4. Affirming diversity	4.18	0.87	0.27**	0.44**	0.43**					
5. Peer connectedness	3.86	0.85	0.36**	0.40**	0.42**	0.45**				
6. Victimization	1.55	0.67	-0.15**	-0.16**	-0.16**	-0.10**	-0.12**			
7. Moral disengagement	1.87	0.86	-0.05	-0.10*	-0.11**	-0.12**	-0.15**	0.15**		
8. Empathy	3.52	0.57	0.16**	0.31**	0.30**	0.31**	0.34**	-0.00	-0.16**	
9. Bullying perpetration	1.28	0.45	-0.16**	-0.23**	-0.18**	-0.16**	-0.21**	0.51**	0.35**	-0.19**

p < 0.05; p < 0.01.



The results partially confirm Hypothesis 1a, as two of the six dimensions of school climate predicted victimization (see **Figure 2**). Both dimensions (teacher support and rule clarity) did so negatively, indicating that students' more positive perceptions of those aspects of school climate are associated with lower levels of victimization, as was the case in the work of Aldridge et al. (2018). In that study, school connectedness also negatively predicted victimization. In this study, the dimension known as school connectedness did not present acceptable reliability indices in the psychometric analysis, so it was not included in the model. This means that the results in this dimension could not be compared with those of Aldridge et al. (2018).

Teacher support has previously been linked to decreases in bullying (Olweus, 1994; Demaray and Malecki, 2003; Li et al., 2011), so our results reinforce the importance of teaching styles to prevent students from being victimized. In fact, in a recent study performed with Spanish students of the same ages as those of this work, teachers' autonomy support style, characterized among other things by being close and accessible to students and concerned about their problems, negatively predicted victimization mediated by resilience (Montero-Carretero and Cervelló, 2020).

In addition, considering that the field of moral development has moved toward an identity model based on the theory of social identity (Aquino and Reed, 2002), we expected that different dimensions of school climate would negatively predict moral disengagement (Hypothesis 1b). This hypothesis was partially met, as only peer connectedness did so. Montero-Carretero and Cervelló (2019) showed that five of the six dimensions of school climate predicted moral identity, in which peer connectedness was the strongest predictor, as in Aldridge et al. (2016) and Read et al. (2015). Relationships with peers are probably one of the most contextual aspects of young people's moral development and all the decision-making mechanisms in which they are judged socially. In this line, some intervention programs have been shown to be effective in preventing bullying through the promotion of adolescents' moral identity (Montero-Carretero et al., 2021).

Based on our results, the quality of peer relationships is a crucial aspect to ensure that students can prioritize their own code of ethics in the face of situations where the context could drive them to transgress it. Teachers should be able to establish dynamics in which students promote positive peer interactions when addressing the curriculum objectives of the different subjects, considering that peer connectedness is one of the most decisive aspects through which, over time, young people develop prosocial behaviors and move away from intimidating behaviors (Vagos and Carvalhais, 2020).

In favor of Hypothesis 1c, different dimensions of school climate positively predicted empathy. Peer connectedness was the strongest predictor, which, along with rule clarity, reporting and seeking help, and affirming diversity, behaved like a predictor. These results are in line with those found by Acosta et al. (2019) and indicate the importance of the promotion of a positive climate, going from strategies such as making the rules about bullying explicit, facilitating channels to ask for help, and fostering respect for diversity in the school, besides the aforementioned promotion of activities that increase the quality of relations between students. These aspects could contribute to forming more empathetic students, and have already been taken into account in most bullying prevention programs that have managed to reduce its prevalence, as shown by some systematic reviews (e.g., Ttofi and Farrington, 2011). The approximation of Ang (2015) shows that training in general empathy and modifying the normative beliefs about aggression in intervention programs achieve better results.

Hypothesis 2. The mediating effect of victimization, moral disengagement, and empathy in the relationships between school climate and bullying perpetration.

The results confirm the second hypothesis, as victimization and moral disengagement positively predicted bullying perpetration, whereas empathy predicted it negatively. The fact that victimization positively predicted bullying perpetration (Hypothesis 2a) confirms the importance that past experiences seem to have, in which students who were victimized end up becoming aggressors, as other authors have pointed out. Hemphill et al. (2012), in a study focusing on the predictors of bullying and cyberbullying performed with Australian students, reported that those who informed having suffered some relational aggression tended to perpetrate bullying or cyberbullying. For bullying alone, perpetrators showed that they had previously been involved in bullying (as victims or perpetrators), and they had family problems and problems at school. The literature has described the profile of students who are victims and bullies (Chan and Wong, 2015a), under the term bully-victims.

Cook et al. (2010) pointed out defiant and aggressive behaviors, as well as the bad influence of peers, as antecedents, whereas self-esteem and positive school climate (through feelings of belonging to the school, fair treatment, and respect) were identified as protective factors. It should be noted that this study produced an unexpected result, as moral disengagement positively predicted victimization. This result could be precisely because many of the participating students could respond to that profile of bully-victim. However, more research is needed to determine whether this result is a characteristic of our sample or whether a strong relationship appears in other works.

Our results also confirm Hypothesis 2b and are in line with those of many previous studies that have shown the predictive nature of moral disengagement and empathy on bullying perpetration (Killer et al., 2019; Zych et al., 2019). In line with our results, Kokkinos et al. (2016) pointed to moral disengagement as the main predictor of relational aggression. This study also showed the importance of the quality of peer relationships concerning moral disengagement and relational aggression.

Therefore, it seems highly recommendable for the educational system to be concerned with building social consensus within the school about bullying behaviors, where aggression is never justified, in order to make it difficult for students to develop mechanisms of moral disengagement. Considering the results of Hein et al. (2015), teachers should undertake that task by avoiding controlling styles, which could provoke effects contrary to the desired ones, through anger in students.

It also seems advisable to help students identify the emotions that generate some stressful situations for peers, training them to put themselves in each other's place under an empathetic perspective that helps them adopt behaviors other than bullying. The design of school climates based on the promotion of the dimensions measured in this study could be of great use for this purpose. Casas et al. (2013) have already shown the relationships that are established between some dimensions of school climate and empathy as antecedents of bullying perpetration in Spanish high school students. In this study, teacher support was instrumental in improving peer relationships and promoting empathy in a work where both variables negatively predicted bullying perpetration.

Our results confirm those of Acosta et al. (2019), demonstrating the important role that the perception of a positive school climate can play as a moderator of the personal characteristics with bullying perpetration. As some authors have suggested (e.g., Chan and Wong, 2015b), it should be recommendable to establish prevention programs from a whole-school approach to generate a positive school climate.

IMPLICATIONS OF THE FINDINGS

The results of the present study implicate some practical consequences. On the one hand, school management teams should implement operating policies for the entire school concerning bullying. These policies should involve teachers, students, families, and staff, with a public regulation on bullying. Students must perceive that diversity is accepted and understood as a positive value at school.

Besides, it seems appropriate for teachers to be near the students, offering support and enabling channels to communicate their problems. Dynamics that encourage peer relationships are recommended, such as cooperative work where students try to achieve common goals or exercises in which students have the opportunity to communicate effectively with their peers about their emotions. Considering that the lack of empathy is one of the main precursors of bullying, teachers could guide students' dynamics to identify their classmates' emotions. Different teachers should make curricular adaptations that allow the generation of social consensus, where the different forms of bullying cannot be justified, avoiding moral disengagement mechanisms.

It seems essential that schools activate protocols for observing the behaviors of victims and work with them to help them avoid becoming future bullies.

LIMITATIONS AND LINES OF FUTURE RESEARCH

This study has some limitations. Comparing our study with others that have approached the topic from correlational methodologies, it would be convenient for future research to study a more significant number of participants, with a higher age range, with populations of different socioeconomic levels. It would also be interesting to replicate the present study in special populations, such as people with disabilities.

New works should be carried out with both longitudinal and experimental designs, which study in greater depth the modification of school climates, developing specific programs that influence both the improvement of empathy and the decrease of moral disengagement, because of the great relevance they have shown in this study for the prediction of bullying.

On another hand, we have also warned that one dimension of the measuring instruments used have reliability problems. Specifically, the school connectedness dimension was eliminated from the school climate because it did not reach the minimum required reliability indices. Future research should analyze if this is a characteristic of our study or a problem inherent in defining the factor. Although the instrument used in this study to measure school climate has shown good psychometric properties in studies carried out with Australian students, we only know of one previous work that used this scale with Spanish students (Montero-Carretero and Cervelló, 2019), and the School Connectedness factor also showed low-reliability values. A recent review study that analyzed the instruments to measure this factor showed the difficulties of unifying criteria concerning

REFERENCES

- Acosta, J., Chinman, M., Ebener, P., Malone, P. S., Phillips, A., and Wilks, A. (2019). Understanding the relationship between perceived school climate and bullying: a mediator analysis. *J. School Violence* 18, 200–215. doi: 10.1080/15388220.2018.1453820
- Aldridge, J., Ala'i, K., and Fraser, B. (2016). Relationships between school climate and adolescent students' self-reports of ethnic and moral identity. *Learn. Environ. Res.* 19, 1–15. doi: 10.1007/s10984-015-9199-9
- Aldridge, J. M., McChesney, K., and Afari, E. (2018). Relationships between school climate, bullying, and delinquent behaviours. *Learn. Environ. Res.* 21, 153–172. doi: 10.1007/s10984-017-9249-6
- Aldridge, J. M., McChesney, K., and Afari, E. (2020). Associations between school climate and student life satisfaction: resilience and bullying as mediating factors. *Learn. Environ. Res.* 23,129–150. doi: 10.1007/s10984-019-09296-9
- Alonso-Tapia, J., Quijada, A., Ruiz, M., Ulate, M. A., and Biehl, M. L. (2020). A cross-cultural study of the validity of a battery of questionnaires for assessing school climate quality. *Educ. Psychol.* 26, 109–119. doi: 10.5093/psed2020a2

its definition and suggested future research to improve this measurement (García-Moya et al., 2019).

CONCLUSIONS

The results of our study are in line with the social-ecological theory and the numerous authors who have pointed out that bullying is the product of an interaction between individual characteristics and different layers of social contexts. This work increases knowledge about how school climate can moderate moral disengagement and empathy, determinants in the development of bullying perpetration, and it highlights the importance of the figure of the bully-victim. Our results could contribute to the development of policies based on the development of positive climates in schools interested in preventing bullying among their students, through the improvement of the variables that have been shown to be antecedents.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this article are not readily available because participants only authorized the researchers to use their data in this project. Requests to access the datasets should be directed to Carlos Montero (cmontero@umh.es).

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Autonomous Secretariat of Education (code 05ED01Z/2017. 56.). Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors participated in the conceived and designed analysis. CM-C collected data. CM-C, EC, and FS-R performed analysis. All authors participated in writing the paper. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

- Ang, R. P. (2015). Adolescent cyberbullying: a review of characteristics, prevention and intervention strategies. *Aggress. Violent Behav.* 25, 35–42. doi: 10.1016/j.avb.2015.07.011
- Appleton, J. J., Christenson, S. L., and Furlong, M. J. (2008). Student engagement with school: critical conceptual and methodological issues of the construct. *Psychol. Schools* 45, 369–386. doi: 10.1002/pits.20303
- Aquino, K., and Reed, A. (2002). The self-importance of moral identity. *J. Personal. Soc. Psychol.* 83, 1423–1461. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.83.6.1423
- Arhuis-Inca, W., Ipanaqué-Zapata, M., Bazalar-Palacios, J., Quevedo-Calderón, N., and Gaete, J. (2021). Violence at school and bullying in school environments in Peru: analysis of a virtual platform. *Front. Psychol.* 11:543991. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2020.543991
- Baldry, A. C., Farrington, D. P., and Sorrentino, A. (2015). Am I at risk of cyberbullying? A narrative review and conceptual framework for research on risk of cyberbullying and cybervictimization: the risk and needs assessment approach. Aggress. Violent Behav. 23, 36–51. doi: 10.1016/j.avb.2015.05.014
- Bandura, A. (1999). Moral disengagement in the perpetration of inhumanities. Personal. Soc. Psychol. Rev. 3, 193–209. doi: 10.1207/s15327957pspr0303_3

- Bjärehed, M., Thornberg, R., Wänström, L., and Gini, G. (2020). Mechanisms of moral disengagement and their associations with indirect bullying, direct bullying, and pro-aggressive bystander behavior. J. Early Adolesc. 40, 28–55. doi: 10.1177/0272431618824745
- Casas, J. A., del Rey, R., and Ortega Ruiz, R. (2013). Bullying and cyberbullying: convergent and divergent predictor variables. *Comput. Hum. Beha.* 29, 580–587. doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2012.11.015
- Chan, H. C., and Wong, D. S. (2019). Traditional school bullying and cyberbullying perpetration: examining the psychosocial characteristics of Hong Kong male and female adolescents. *Youth Soc.* 51, 3–29. doi: 10.1177/0044118X16658053
- Chan, H. C. O., and Wong, D. S. (2015a). The overlap between school bullying perpetration and victimization: assessing the psychological, familial, and school factors of Chinese adolescents in Hong Kong. J. Child Fam. Stud. 24, 3224–3234. doi: 10.1007/s10826-015-0125-7
- Chan, H. C. O., and Wong, D. S. (2015b). Traditional school bullying and cyberbullying in Chinese societies: prevalence and a review of the whole-school intervention approach. *Aggress. Violent Behav.* 23, 98–108. doi: 10.1016/j.avb.2015.05.010
- Chan, H. C. O., and Wong, D. S. W. (2020). The overlap between cyberbullying perpetration and victimization: exploring the psychosocial characteristics of Hong Kong adolescents. *Asia Pac. J. Soc. Work Dev.* 30, 164–180. doi: 10.1080/02185385.2020.1761436
- Chu, X. W., Fan, C. Y., Lian, S. L., and Zhou, Z. K. (2019). Does bullying victimization really influence adolescents' psychosocial problems? A three-wave longitudinal study in China. J. Affect. Disord. 246, 603–610. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2018.12.103
- Cohen, J., McCabe, L., Michelli, N. M., and Pickeral, T. (2009). School climate: research, policy, practice, and teacher education. *Teach. College Record.* 111, 180–213.
- Cook, C. R., Williams, K. R., Guerra, N. G., Kim, T. E., and Sadek, S. (2010). Predictors of bullying and victimization in childhood and adolescence: a meta-analytic investigation. *Sch. Psychol. Q.* 25, 65–83. doi: 10.1037/a0020149
- Del Rey, R., Lazuras, L., Casas, J. A., Barkoukis, V., Ortega-Ruiz, R., and Tsorbatzoudis, H. (2016). Does empathy predict (cyber)bullying perpetration, and how do age, gender and nationality affect this relationship? *Learn. Individ. Diff.* 45, 275–281. doi: 10.1016/j.lindif.2015.11.021
- Demaray, M. K., and Malecki, C. K. (2003). Perceptions of the frequency and importance of social support by students classified as victims, bullies, and bully/victims in an urban middle school. *Sch. Psychol. Rev.* 32, 471–489. doi: 10.1080/02796015.2003.12086213
- Espelage, D. L., and Hong, J. S. (2019). "School climate, bullying, and school violence," in *School Safety and Violence Prevention: Science, Practice, and Policy*, eds M. J. Mayer and S. R. Jimerson (Washington, DC: American Psychological Association), 45–70. doi: 10.1037/0000106-003
- Estévez, E., Estévez, J. F., Segura, L., and Suárez, C. (2019). The influence of bullying and cyberbullying in the psychological adjustment of victims and aggressors in adolescence. *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health* 16:2080. doi: 10.3390/ijerph16122080
- Gaffney, H., Ttofi, M. M., and Farrington, D. P. (2019). Evaluating the effectiveness of school-bullying prevention programs: an updated meta-analytical review. *Aggress. Violent Behav.* 45, 111–133. doi: 10.1016/j.avb.2018.07.001
- Garaigordobil, M. (2009). A comparative analysis of empathy in childhood and adolescence. Gender differences and associated socio-emotional variables. *Int. J. Psychol. Psychol. Ther.* 9, 217–235.
- García-Moya, I., Bunn, F., Jiménez-Iglesias, A., Paniagua, C., and Brooks, F. M. (2019). The conceptualisation of school and teacher connectedness in adolescent research: a scoping review of literature. *Educ. Rev.* 71, 423–444. doi: 10.1080/00131911.2018.1424117
- Gendron, B. P., Williams, K. R., and Guerra, N. G. (2011). An analysis of bullying among students within schools: estimating the effects of individual normative beliefs, self-esteem, and school climate. J. School Violence 10, 150–164. doi: 10.1080/15388220.2010.539166
- Gini, G., and Pozzoli, T. (2009). Association between bullying and psycho-somatic problems: a meta-analysis. *Pediatrics* 123, 1059–1065. doi: 10.1542/peds.2008-1215
- Gini, G., Pozzoli, T., and Hymel, S. (2014). Moral disengagement among children and youth: a meta-analytic review of links to aggressive behavior. Aggress. Behav. 40, 56–68. doi: 10.1002/ab.21502

- Gini, G., Thornberg, R., and Pozzoli, T. (2020). Individual moral disengagement and bystander behavior in bullying: the role of moral distress and collective moral disengagement. *Psychol. Violence* 10: 38. doi: 10.1037/vio0000223
- Gladden, R. M., Vivolo-Kantor, A. M., Hamburger, M. E., and Lumpkin, C. D. (2014). Bullying Surveillance Among Youths: Uniform Definitions for Public Health and Recommended Data Elements, Version 1.0. National Center for Injury Prevention and Control, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention and U.S. Department of Education.
- Hein, V., Koka, A., and Hagger, M. S. (2015). Relationships between perceived teachers' controlling behaviour, psychological need thwarting, anger and bullying behaviour in high-school students. *J. Adolesc.* 42, 103–114. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2015.04.003
- Hemphill, S. A., Kotevski, A., Tollit, M., Smith, R., Herrenkohl, T. I., Toumbourou, J. W., et al. (2012). Longitudinal predictors of cyber and traditional bullying perpetration in Australian secondary school students. *J. Adolesc. Health* 51, 59–65. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2011.11.019
- Hong, J. S., and Espelage, D. L. (2012). A review of research on bullying and peer victimization in school: an ecological system analysis. *Aggress. Violent Behav.* 17, 311–322. doi: 10.1016/j.avb.2012.03.003
- Hu, L. T., and Bentler, P. M. (1999). Cutoff criteria for fit indexes in covariance structure analysis: conventional criteria versus new alternatives. *Struct. Equ. Model. Multidiscip. J.*, 6, 1–55. doi: 10.1080/10705519909540118
- Inchley, J., Currie, D., Budisavljevic, S., Torsheim, T., Jåstad, A., Cosma, A., et al. (2020). Spotlight on Adolescent Health and Well-Being-Findings From the 2017/2018 Health Behaviour in School-Aged Children (HBSC) Survey in Europe and Canada. Vol. 1. Key Findings. Geneva: World Health Organization.
- Jamal, F., Fletcher, A., Harden, A., Wells, H., Thomas, J., and Bonell, C. (2013). The school environment and student health: a systematic review and meta-ethnography of qualitative research. *BMC Public Health* 13, 798–808. doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-13-798
- Johnson, C. E., and Templeton, R. A. (1999). Promoting peace in a place called school. *Learn. Environ. Res.* 2, 65–77. doi: 10.1023/A:1009909923757
- Jolliffe, D., and Farrington, D. P. (2006). Development and validation of the Basic Empathy Scale. J. Adolesc. 29, 589–611. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2005.08.010
- Killer, B., Bussey, K., Hawes, D. J., and Hunt, C. (2019). A meta-analysis of the relationship between moral disengagement and bullying roles in youth. Aggress. Behav. 45, 450–462. doi: 10.1002/ab.21833
- Kokkinos, C. M., Voulgaridou, I., and Markos, A. (2016). Personality and relational aggression: moral disengagement and friendship quality as mediators. *Personal. Individ. Diff.* 95, 74–79. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2016.02.028
- Konishi, C., Miyazaki, Y., Hymel, S., and Waterhouse, T. (2017). Investigating associations between school climate and bullying in secondary schools: multilevel contextual effects modeling. *School Psychol. Int.* 38, 240–263. doi: 10.1177/0143034316688730
- Kowalski, R. M., Giumetti, G. W., Schroeder, A. N., and Lattanner, M. R. (2014). Bullying in the digital age: a critical review and meta-analysis of cyberbullying research among youth. *Psychol. Bull.* 140, 1073–1137. doi: 10.1037/a0035618
- Lewin, K. (1936). A Dynamic Theory Of Personality: Selected Papers (D. E. Adams and K. E. Zener, Trans.). New York, NY: McGraw-Hill. doi: 10.1097/00005053-193611000-00051
- Lewno-Dumdie, B. M., Mason, B. A., Hajovsky, D. B., and Villeneuve, E. F. (2019). Student-report measures of school climate: a dimensional review. School Mental Health, 1–21. doi: 10.1007/s12310-019-0 9340-2
- Li, Y., Lynch, A. D., Kalvin, C., Liu, J., and Lerner, R. M. (2011). Peer relationships as a context for the development of school engagement during early adolescence. *Int. J. Behav. Dev.* 35, 329–342. doi: 10.1177/01650254114 02578
- Loewenthal, K. M. (2001). An Introduction to Psychological Tests and Scales, 2nd Edn.. London: UCL Press.
- Mitsopoulou, E., and Giovazolias, T. (2015). Personality traits, empathy and bullying behavior: a meta-analytic approach. *Aggress. Violent Behav.* 21, 61–72. doi: 10.1016/j.avb.2015.01.007
- Montero-Carretero, C., and Cervelló, E. (2019). Estudio de un modelo predictivo del school climate sobre el desarrollo del carácter y las conductas de "bullying." [Study of a predictive model of school climate on character development and bullying behaviors]. *Estudios sobre Educ.* 37, 135–157 doi: 10.15581/004.37.1 35-157

- Montero-Carretero, C., and Cervelló, E. (2020). Teaching styles in physical education: a new approach to predicting resilience and bullying. *Int. J. Environ. Res.Public Health* 17:76. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17010076
- Montero-Carretero, C., Roldan, A., Zandonai, T., and Cervelló, E. (2021). A-Judo: an innovative intervention programme to prevent bullying based on self-determination theory—a pilot study. *Sustainability* 13:2727. doi: 10.3390/su13052727
- Olweus, D. (1994). "Bullying at school," in Aggressive Behavior, ed L. R. Huesmann (Boston, MA: Springer), 97–130. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4757-9116-7_5
- Ortega-Ruiz, R., del Rey, R., and Casas, J. A. (2016). Evaluar el bullying y el cyberbullying: validación española del EBIP-Q y del ECIP-Q [Assessing bullying and cyberbullying: Spanish validation of the EBIP-Q and the ECIP-Q]. *Psicol. Educ.* 22, 71–79. doi: 10.1016/j.pse.2016.01.004
- Peng, C., Hu, W., Yuan, S., Xiang, J., Kang, C., Wang, M., et al. (2020). Selfharm, suicidal ideation, and suicide attempts in Chinese adolescents involved in different sub-types of bullying: A cross-sectional study. *Front. Psychiatry* 11:565364. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2020.565364
- Read, K., Aldridge, J., Ala'i, K., Fraser, B., and Fozdar, F. (2015). Creating a climate in which students can flourish: a whole school intercultural approach. *Int. J. Whole School.* 11, 29–44.
- Reynolds, S. J., and Ceranic, T. L. (2007). The effects of moral judgment and moral identity on moral behavior: an empirical examination of the moral individual. *J. Appl. Psychol.* 92, 1610–1624. doi: 10.1037/0021-9010.92.6.1610
- Romera, E. M., Ortega-Ruiz, R., Skrzypiec, G., and Zukauskiene, R. (eds.). (2020). Analysing Psychosocial and Contextual Factors Underpinning Bullying and Cyberbullying. Lausanne: Frontiers Media. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88963-344-9
- Stubbs-Richardson, M., Sinclair, H. C., Goldberg, R. M., Ellithorpe, C. N., and Amadi, S. C. (2018). Reaching out versus lashing out: examining gender differences in experiences with and responses to bullying in high school. Am. J. Crim. Justice 43, 39–66. doi: 10.1007/s12103-017-9408-4
- Teng, Z., Bear, G. G., Yang, C., Nie, Q., and Guo, C. (2020). Moral disengagement and bullying perpetration: a longitudinal study of the moderating effect of school climate. *School Psychol.* 35, 99–109. doi: 10.1037/spq0000348
- Thapa, A., Cohen, J., Guffey, S., and Higgins-D'Alessandro, A. (2013). A review of school climate research. *Rev. Educ. Res.* 83, 357–385. doi: 10.3102/0034654313483907
- Thornberg, R., and Jungert, T. (2013). Bystander behavior in bullying situations: basic moral sensitivity, moral disengagement and defender self-efficacy. *J. Adolesc.* 36, 475–483. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2013.02.003
- Thornberg, R., Wänström, L., Gini, G., Varjas, K., Meyers, J., Elmelid, R., et al. (2021). Collective moral disengagement and its associations with bullying perpetration and victimization in students. *Educ. Psychol.* 1–15. doi: 10.1080/01443410.2020.1843005
- Travlos, A. K., Tsorbatzoudis, H., Barkoukis, V., and Douma, I. (2021). The effect of moral disengagement on bullying: Testing the moderating role of personal and social factors. J. Int. Violence. 36, 2262–2281. doi: 10.1177/0886260518760012
- Ttofi, M. M., and Farrington, D. P. (2011). Effectiveness of school-based programs to reduce bullying: a systematic and meta-analytic review. *J. Exp. Criminol.* 7, 27–56. doi: 10.1007/s11292-010-9109-1

- Turner, I., Reynolds, K. J., Lee, E., Subasic, E., and Bromhead, D. (2014). Wellbeing, school climate, and the social identity process: a latent growth model study of bullying perpetration and peer victimization. *School Psychol. Q.* 29, 320–335. doi: 10.1037/spq0000074
- Vagos, P., and Carvalhais, L. (2020). The impact of adolescents' attachment to peers and parents on aggressive and prosocial behavior: a short-term longitudinal study. *Front. Psychol.* 11:592144. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2020.59 2144
- Van Geel, M., Vedder, P., and Tanilon, J. (2014). Relationship between peer victimization, cyberbullying, and suicide in children and adolescents: a meta-analysis. *JAMA Pediatr.* 168, 435–442. doi: 10.1001/jamapediatrics.2013. 4143
- Villadangos, M., Errasti, J., Amigo, I., Jolliffe, D., and García-Cueto, E. (2016). Characteristics of empathy in young people measured by the Spanish validation of the Basic Empathy Scale. *Psicothema* 28, 323–329. doi: 10.7334/psicothema2016.6
- Wang, M., Selman, R. L., Dishion, T. J., and Stormshak, E. A. (2010). A tobit regression analysis of the covariation between middle school learners' perceived school climate and behavioral problems. *J. Res. Adolesc.* 20, 274–286. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-7795.2010.00648.x
- Wang, M. T., and Degol, J. L. (2016). School climate: a review of the construct, measurement, and impact on student outcomes. *Educ. Psychol. Rev.* 28, 315–352. doi: 10.1007/s10648-015-9319-1
- Wolke, D., and Lereya, S. T. (2015). Long-term effects of bullying. Arch. Dis. Child. 100, 879–885. doi: 10.1136/archdischild-2014-306667
- Zych, I., Baldry, A. C., and Farrington, D. P. (2017a). "School bullying and cyberbullying: prevalence, characteristics, outcomes, and prevention," in *Handbook of Behavioral Criminology*, eds V. B. Van Hasselt and M. L. Bourke (Cham: Springer), 113–138. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-61625-4_8
- Zych, I., Farrington, D. P., Llorent, V. J., and Ttofi, M. М. (2017b). Protecting Children Against Bullving and Its Consequences. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-53 Cham: Springer. 028 - 4
- Zych, I., Ttofi, M. M., and Farrington, D. P. (2019). Empathy and callousunemotional traits in different bullying roles: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Trauma Violence Abuse* 20, 3–21. doi: 10.1177/15248380166 83456

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Montero-Carretero, Pastor, Santos-Rosa and Cervelló. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Risk of Bullying and Probability of Help-Seeking Behaviors in School Children: A Bayesian Network Analysis

Katarzyna Sitnik-Warchulska*, Zbigniew Wajda, Bartosz Wojciechowski and Bernadetta Izydorczyk

Faculty of Management and Social Communication, Institute of Applied Psychology, Jagiellonian University in Krakow, Krakow, Poland

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Megan Stubbs-Richardson, Mississippi State University, United States

Reviewed by:

Cheng-Fang Yen, Kaohsiung Medical University, Taiwan Helinä Hakko, Oulu University Hospital, Finland

*Correspondence:

Katarzyna Sitnik-Warchulska k.sitnikwarchulska@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 12 December 2020 Accepted: 22 March 2021 Published: 14 May 2021

Citation:

Sitnik-Warchulska K, Wajda Z, Wojciechowski B and Izydorczyk B (2021) The Risk of Bullying and Probability of Help-Seeking Behaviors in School Children: A Bayesian Network Analysis. Front. Psychiatry 12:640927. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.640927

An increase in aggressive behaviors in adolescents has been observed for a few years. The participation in bullying is associated with many psychosocial difficulties in adolescent development. On the other hand, the help-seeking behavior can be one of the most important protective factors that reduce the risk for this type of violence. The study was aimed at estimating the risk factors, as well as the protective factors of school bullying, by using the Bayesian networks to build a model allowing to estimate the probability of occurrence of the aggressive and help-seeking behaviors among school children. The focus was on individual risk/protective factors related to EAS temperament (emotionality, activity, and sociability) and variables related to the family context (level of cohesion, flexibility, family communication, and family life satisfaction). Bayesian methods have not been particularly mainstream in the social and medical sciences. The sample comprised 75 students (32 boys and 43 girls), aged 13-15 (M = 13.82; SD = 0.47). Assessment comprised The EAS Temperament Questionnaire, Family Adaptability & Cohesion Evaluation Scales FACES IV-SOR (Family Rating Scale), and Survey questionnaire. The Bayesian networks were applied. Depending on the values of the identified variables, very high a posteriori probability of bullying and help-seeking behaviors can be predicted. Four EAS subscales (Distress, Fear, Activity, Sociability) and two SOR subscales (Balanced Flexibility and Balanced Cohesion) were identified as predictors of bullying. Moreover, two SOR subscales (Family Communication and Life Family Satisfaction) and one EAS subscale (Sociability) were identified as predictors of help-seeking behaviors. The constructed network made it possible to show the influence of variables related to temperament and variables related to the family environment on the probability of bullying or the probability of seeking help and support. The Bayesian network model used in this study may be used in clinical practice.

Keywords: bullying, children, help-seeking behavior, Bayesian networks, mental problems, aggresive behavior

INTRODUCTION

Bullying is one of the most common phenomena related to aggression in school. In the school environment, bullying can refer to both harassment, intimidation, multiple use of one's predominance, verbal, physical, and social violence, as well as violence using modern technologies, known as cyberbullying (1–3). According to the review of Juvonen and Graham (4), \sim 20–25% of young people are directly involved with bullying, either as the perpetrator, the victim, or both. The meta-analysis by Estévez et al. (1) clearly indicates that bullying is a rather complex phenomenon. These behaviors are not only repetitive over time, but they also change forms in the course of development, especially during childhood and adolescence. Being a victim of bullying is an important risk factor for being the perpetrator of various forms of bullying, including cyberbullying in the future (1, 5).

Research conducted as a part of the WHO collaborative crossnational study Health Behavior in School-Aged Children (HBSC) on the group of 11-, 13-, and 15-year olds shows that in most countries, boys are more likely to use violence in the form of bullying. On the other hand, the proportion of boys and girls who are victims of bullying is approximate. However, according to the indicated report, girls are more often victims of cyberbullying (6). The most interesting reports show that bullying is most intense in the group of adolescents between 12 and 15 years of age, and it tends to decrease with subsequent years (2). The international HBSC report points to gender differences in this scope. Most often, 15-year-old boys and 13-year-old girls in various European countries admit to using bullying and school violence. In turn, the victims of bullying are mainly younger children and adolescents (6). However, the prevalence of these behaviors varies depending on the country and region, although, there are very few research reports in this scope.

Several theories about bullying have arisen; each one emphasizes a selected individual or environmental characteristic as the most important explanatory factor. Genetic theories indicate, based on twin studies, that the genetic factor explains more than 70% of the variance in being a victim of violence and over 60% of the variance in being a violent perpetrator (7). The Developmental Psychopathology Theory points to insecure attachment that plays an important role in shaping interpersonal relationships, and research shows that it plays a role in perpetrator of bullying in particular (8). On the other hand, the Group Socialization Theory points to the within-group process and between-group process dynamics of interactions generating bullying phenomena (e.g., group norms, standard intra-group dynamics, identification with one's own group, and competition and struggle with other groups) (9, 10). Systemic theories have pointed out that bullying and aggression among children and adolescents are multidimensional phenomena in which the importance of circular (bi-directional) intra-family interactions, as well as family messages regarding aggression, authoritarian or permissive parenting styles, disturbed communication patterns, high level of conflicts, or lack of emotional involvement in the family system were emphasized (11). However, neither of these theories has been sufficient to explain the bullying phenomenon.

Risk Factors and Protective Factors of Bullying

Previous studies on bullying, allowed to characterize the most important risk factors for all three "actors" of bullying: perpetrators, victims, and those who are both in these two roles. Among them, there are mainly individual and family factors.

Low level of empathy, moral distancing, low awareness of the threat of media messages, in the Internet, problems with emotional regulation, or low level of family support are factors indicated as the main predictors of bullying agency (12–14). However, very interesting is the fact that among the individual risk factors of this type of behavior, the importance of low self-esteem, low level of social skills, with deficiencies in social information processing, and low sociometric status in the peer group is indicated (15, 16). Such factors also turn out to be important in the development of experiences as victims of bullying. They confirm the report by Ref. (17). They indicated a positive correlation of emotional, behavioral, and partly social difficulties both with the perpetration of violence in the form of bullying and with being a victim of this type of violence.

Noteworthy is the longitudinal study by Natesan et al. (16), carried out on a large sample (n = 11,715), which collected data from children, teachers, and parents. The results obtained by authors indicated that internalizing behaviors are a predictor of being a victim of school violence, while externalizing behaviors and passive communication between parents (mutual criticism, inhibition of discussion, not talking to each other) are a predictor of being a school aggressor. The researchers also noted that externalizing behaviors are more easily noticed by the environment. This seems important in the context of possible prevention of school violence victims. The authors presume that externalizing behaviors concentrate attention, and therefore are easy to see, while internalizing behaviors of nature itself are "hidden"—so it is important to look for an effective way to detect them.

When trying to understand what underlies this diversified picture of the functioning of people who play the role of a victim and/or the perpetrator of bullying, the few research attempts to trace the relationship between temperamental conditions, therefore more basic ones, and the experience of violence in the course of development seem particularly promising. The reports of Farrell and Vaillancourt (18), based on studies of longitudinal adolescents, indicate that problems with emotional regulation during childhood (reduced level of self-control) are a predictor of bullying perpetration in the period of middle adolescence, which in the future may result in the aggression in the partner relationship. Difficulties in effective coping and emotional control as well as high emotional sensitivity (including a tendency to anxiety and aggressiveness) are also features indicated as factors accompanying people experiencing bullying as a victim (19). The temperament trait also seems to be an extremely important mediator in the process of benefiting from preventive and intervention measures in the case of bullying. The studies of Nocentini et al. (20) indicate that the greatest benefits of this type of interactions aimed at counteracting the spasm of bullying are achieved by school students declaring a high level of effortful control and low or medium negative emotionality. On the other hand, in the case of victimization (being a victim of bullying), positive emotionality may be an important factor contributing to gain benefits from the proposed impacts of anti-bullying intervention.

Bullying in childhood and adolescence is a difficult phenomenon to detect. It is also difficult to undergo therapeutic interventions. This is probably because both the perpetrators and the victims very often do not tell anyone about this phenomenon. A Scandinavian study (21) showed that only about 55% of students say that they have been a victim of violence against someone, and they are not always adults. They tell it to someone mostly at home (34%), to teachers (20.6%), or other adults at school (12.7%). This is worrying that taking on the role of both the perpetrator and the victim of bullying is associated with the occurrence of psychosomatic symptoms, sleep problems, depression, and other health problems, also in the future (22-25). These reports indicate the complexity of bullying and the need to consider it in a holistic manner, assuming smooth boundaries between being the victim and the perpetrator of bullying at school. It also seems that this is not a one-off reaction, but rather a specific syndrome containing a specific way of perceiving, thinking, and acting focused on situations and actions related to crossing borders.

Help-Seeking Behaviors

The interventions reducing the severity of bullying are a protective factor against this type of symptoms (26). At the same time, it turns out that seeking help, mainly from family members and teachers, is one of the most effective coping strategies (27-29). Barker (30) emphasizes that help-seeking behavior related to personal stress or problems is a specific, psychosocial need of young people. However, there is no general rule. Yablon (31) points out that many students are reluctant to ask for help when they experience bullying, which makes their difficulties overlooked for years. Interestingly, research by Shaw et al. (32) indicates that revealing bullying experiences to teachers does not necessarily have a direct impact on minimizing this type of experience, but it contributes to the reduction of internalizing problems. The relationship seems to be of key importance in this type of intervention. The study of Haataja et al. (33) showed that only one in four students who were chronically victimized turned to school staff for help. Other studies (29, 34) indicate that children who experience violence, including bullying, are relatively unlikely to tell teachers about the problem. They prefer family members and friends (29, 34).

Moreover, reports show that girls more often seek help than boys (29, 34–36). Girls probably perceive "telling" and social support to be a more effective strategy (34). Boys are more likely to blame themselves or respond with aggression to bullying (35, 36). Overall, it also appears that younger students turn to adults for help in dealing with bullying more than older students (34). This tendency might be related to different developmental needs. In addition, Smith and Shu (29) indicate in their study that about 30% of bullying victims had told no one of their problems ("culture of silence"). However, for those who had told, the outcome was seen as positive. This result corresponds with findings of Hunter et al. (34). Pupils who see the positive perspective (e.g., bullying stopping) are more likely to seek help than those who do not. Considering children's emotions and taking their concerns seriously by adults may increase helpseeking behaviors among students (34). Interesting analyses carried out on a group of Israeli high school students, however, have shown that if young people can benefit from the help of a school counselor, they are much more likely to do it, when he is also a teacher-counselor role. The authors of the translator's research mean greater accessibility and thus an invitation to a more positive relationship between the student and the support person (37). Telling about problems seems to be crucial for effective intervention and improving the situation of victims and bullies (29, 38).

The above findings are confirmed by the latest research conducted on a large sample of students in Finland (21). The results of the longitudinal structural equation model (SEM) showed that likelihood of telling an adult about bullying experience was related to female gender, lower grade level, the chronicity of victimization, perceived negative teacher attitude toward bullying (teacher not tolerating bullying), and perceived peer support for victims (classmates' tendency to defend students who are victimized). As Espelage and Swearer (39) indicate that even 80% of students need the primary prevention strategies, based on whole-school approach.

Therefore, it can be assumed that identifying risk factors and protective factors is essential for the effective prevention and therapy of children and adolescents engaging in bullying in all three roles: bullying perpetrator, bullying victim, and both: perpetrator and a victim of bullying. However, there is a lack of studies that capture the characteristics of this phenomenon in such a comprehensive manner and, at the same time, allow the research results to be translated into school practice.

The Bayesian Network

Bayesian networks are statistical methods, guided by a slightly different way of thinking than traditional, and in psychology, they are something relatively new—although, the idea itself has been known for a long time. Testing the Bayesian hypothesis leads to a redistribution of probability between competing probability accounts. It is a graphical diagram that allows to visualize and model the relationships between different hypotheses and variables.

The essential characteristic of Bayesian methods is the use of probability for quantifying uncertainty in inferences based on statistical data analysis. Moreover, they can be used for the classification and prediction of states and events even when the data are partial or uncertain, regardless of variables' type and scale of measurement. The Bayesian network enables to visualize causal relationships between different hypotheses and pieces of information (results of a study). With the Bayesian networks, it is possible to express relations between variables in a clear way and to verify whether or not there is a causal relation from the data, without a controlled experiment (40). An event that occurred can be used to predict the likelihood that any one of several possible known causes was the contributing factor (i.e., to represent the probabilistic relationships between symptoms and disease). Bayesian networks can help in determining the effects of many variables on an outcome outperforming statistically classical linear models such as regression (particularly in determining variables' effects).

Regression assumes that all variables can take an infinite number of values, when one variable changes, all other variables remain the same, that relations between variables can be described by a function and the model is based on preassumptions. In Bayesian networks, all variables are included, and connections between the variables are based on how they most closely align across their probability distributions. The relations between the included variables may be complex and diverse, and the network is learned from the data; when estimating one variable's effect, all the other variables are included, and it is possible to see the influence of a piece of the information on a complex system.

In hierarchical models, such as Bayesian networks, it is possible to model simultaneously variability from the processes of interest, as well as from individuals and from items (41, 42). When Bayesian networks are used in conjunction with statistical techniques, the graphical model gives advantages for data modeling. The model encodes dependencies among significant variables in a clear way. Bayesian network can be also used to learn causal relationships and, hence, to gain understanding about a problem domain. Since the model has both a causal and probabilistic semantics, it is an ideal representation for combining prior knowledge and data (43).

In detail, a Bayesian network is a graphical model (namely, the directed acyclic graph) together with the corresponding probability potentials (43). Bayesian network is a way of structuring a situation for reasoning under uncertainty; the structure of the directed graph can mimic the causal structure of the modeled domain. A graph is constructed to represent causal relations between events (44). A set of variables and a set of directed links (also called arcs) between variables are used to form a causal network. A model can be used to show and predict how a change in one variable may change the other variables' values. A network consists of the following: a set of variables and a set of directed edges between variables; each variable has a finite set of mutually exclusive states; the variables together with the directed edges form an acyclic directed graph; a directed graph is acyclic; a conditional probability table is attached to each variable (44).

Bayesian networks allow performing Bayesian inference, such computing the impact of observing values of a subset of the model variables on the probability distribution over the remaining variables. They represent joint probability models among a given set of variables. Each variable is represented by a node in a graph. The direct dependencies between the variables are shown by directed edges between the corresponding nodes and the conditional probabilities for each variable (that is, the probabilities conditioned on the various possible combinations of values for the immediate predecessors in the network) are stored in potentials (or tables) attached to the dependent nodes (43).

In the graph structure of the probabilistic domain is included not so much information about its numerical properties. These are encoded in conditional probability distribution matrices (equivalent to the factors in the factorized form), called conditional probability tables that are associated with the nodes (40, 45). The basis for the conditional probabilities can be ranging from well-founded theory over frequencies in a database to subjective estimates (44).

The directed acyclic graph may be interpreted as follows: a directed edge between two variables shows the modeling assumption that there is a direct causal connection between the two variables, the cause-to-effect relationship indicated by the direction of the arrow. When there are some arrows, it is indicated that there is no direct causal relation between the variables. The Bayesian network may have a causal interpretation, and the dependence structure between different variables in the network is described by the structure of the directed acyclic graph (40, 44). Information about the observed value of a variable is propagated through the network to update the probability distributions over other variables that are not observed directly.

There are two basic problems, connecting with learning, in Bayesian networks, that is finding the structure of the Bayesian network from the data and, when the structure is built, learning the conditional probability potentials (40). There are several ways to address these problems and approaches to learning the structure of the network and its parameters (42, 45, 46). One of the simplest methods for general inference in Bayesian networks is based on the principle of variable elimination. It is a process in which variables from a Bayesian network are successively removed while maintaining its ability to answer queries of interest (45). Variables are eliminated if new distribution is as good as the original, which included all variables. This procedure will always work, but it is exponential in complexity in the number of variables in the Bayesian network (45), and even when unnecessary variables are eliminated, it is still unknown, what the best possible structure of the Bayesian network is.

One of the most commonly used tools to find the optimal Bayesian network is the Chow–Liu algorithm (40, 44, 46). The algorithm uses the maximum likelihood estimators of mutual information rather than the true mutual information values. Weights of each possible edge are computed, tree spanning maximum weight and directions to the edges in the maximum weight spanning tree are found [for more details, see (46)].

The Purpose and Model of our Research

The entire study was focused on determining the possibility of using Bayesian networks to predict the behavior of adolescents related to bullying as well as seeking help in a situation of violence. The purpose of this article is to show that it is possible to meet the requirement for a structured method of building Bayesian networks (BN) to model risk of bullying and probability of searching for help behaviors among school children. Especially interesting was using raw, unaggregated data and exploring the possibility to use Bayesian networks to develop a model allowing for prediction of bullying behaviors.

In particular, the research was aimed at estimating the risk factors, as well as the protective factors of school bullying, by building a model allowing to estimate the probability of the behavior occurrence related to the use of school violence and seeking help in the situation of experiencing bullying among school-age children in clinical practice. The authors treated the phenomenon of bullying in a comprehensive manner, but also firmly rooted in the respondents' perceptions. Therefore, as a criterion for bullying, similar to the HBSC research (6), they adopted declarations about the occurrence—at least twice in the last few months—behavior of intimidating, damaging, or threatening. In turn, the criterion of seeking help from others was declarations about the presence of sources of support in the environment (family members, teachers, and peers).

As a consequence, the presented study was primarily focused on identifying predictors of school bullying by selecting tools and variables that allow for the differentiation of children involved in bullying from those who do not. The focus was on individual variables related to temperament (such as emotionality, activity, and sociability) and variables related to the family context (such as the level of cohesion, flexibility, family communication, and family life satisfaction). The aim of the research was also to determine the qualitative differences between the group of pupils resorting to bullying and those seeking help—thus, behaviors were perceived as a protective factor in the situation of bullying.

Research goals can be presented in the form of the following research questions:

- Do temperamental individual variables predict student bullying?
- Do the variables related to the family context predict student bullying?
- Do temperamental individual variables allow to predict asking for adults' help, which is considered as a protective factor for student bullying?
- Are the variables, related to the students' family environment allow for the prediction of reaching for adults help, considered as a protective factor in terms of student bullying?
- What is the likelihood of bullying depending on the severity of variables related to temperament and family context?
- What is the likelihood of protective behavior occurrence, related to seeking help in adults, depending on the severity of variables, related to temperament and family context?

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants and Procedure

The study group consisted of students, attending public schools in the Silesia Region, who were invited to participate in psychological workshops on counteracting school violence. The workshops were of the nature of primary prevention. The goal was to reduce the number of new cases of bullying by developing school's positive climate and whole-school approach. The students and their guardians were contacted through their schools and were informed about the possibility of participating in workshops and the study. The participants were volunteers. The workshops consisted of five sessions and were based on open discussion and role playing. The sessions were focused on occurrence of bullying among students, including understanding the phenomenon of violence and human rights; increasing cooperation between students and group cohesion; developing a sense of responsibility; learning coping strategies; and conflict solving.

The following criteria of inclusion in the sample of respondents were used, which were verified by means of questions in the questionnaire referring directly to the following indicators:

- (a) School age (12–15 years old), Polish nationality, attendance: primary school, junior high school, or high school (the age criterion of respondents was related to the period of high risk of aggravation of behaviors related to bullying).
- (b) Lack of diagnosis and being subject to therapeutic interventions due to the use of violence, being a victim of violence, disclosed mental diseases and disorders, eating disorders, behavioral disorders, emotional disorders, disabilities, or neurodevelopmental difficulties.

The research was conducted in 2019. Prior to the research, consent was obtained from the legal guardian of the child/parent, as well as the teenager. It was reported that participation in the study was voluntary and anonymous. Eighty students were examined in the study, and 75 people were included in the final analyses (five questionnaires were incorrectly completed). Among the 75 examined students, there were 32 boys and 43 girls, aged 13–15 (M = 13.82; SD = 0.47). The detailed characteristics of the study group are presented in **Table 1**.

Compliance With Ethical Standards

Ethical approval was obtained from the relevant institutional ethical review committees, and the research was conducted in accordance with national and international regulations and guidelines. All subjects gave their informed consent for inclusion before they participated in the study. The study was conducted in accordance with the Helsinki Declaration, and the protocol was approved by the Ethics Committee of Institute of Applied Psychology, Jagiellonian University in Krakow. This project is public at Open Science Framework (https://osf.io/7d3sk/?view_only=472d1e1895bc4eefbfa7341a9396b61c).

Methods

The EAS Temperament Questionnaire

The EAS Buss and Plomin's Temperament Questionnaire, in the Polish adaptation of Oniszczenko (47), was used to measure the variables related to temperament. As the author recommended, for the purpose of the research, the adult version was used as an experimental version for adolescents (\sim 14 years old) (47). The questionnaire contains 20 items for the diagnosis of temperament, which is understood as a set of inherited personality traits that are revealed early in the life of the individual. They have the character of statements, the truthfulness of which is assessed by the respondent on a five-point scale (from *definitely not* to *definitely yes*). They allow to describe the temperament on three scales:

• *Emotionality* (temperament component characterizing emotions in terms of dissatisfaction Distress-undifferentiated emotionality, a tendency to react with strong anxiety. Fear-a tendency to avoid aversive stimulation and fleeing from threat and anger. Anger-a tendency to react with anger, which is caused by stimuli that irritate or frustrate).

TABLE 1	Selected	characteristics	of the	study	group	(n = 75).	
---------	----------	-----------------	--------	-------	-------	-----------	--

		Girls (<i>n</i> = 43)	Boys (<i>n</i> = 32)	Together (<i>n</i> = 75)
Age	13 years old	9 (21%)	8 (25%)	17 (23%)
5.	14 years old	34 (79%)	24 (75%)	58 (77%)
Number of siblings	0 (an only child)	4 (9%)	3 (9%)	7 (9%)
	1	19 (44%)	16 (50%)	35 (47%)
	2	16 (37%)	8 (25%)	24 (32%)
	3 and more	4 (9%)	5 (16%)	9 (12%)
Parents	Together	38 (88%)	22 (69%)	60 (80%)
	Divorced	5 (12%)	10 (31%)	15 (20%)
Financial situation	Bad	0 (0%)	1 (3%)	1 (1%)
	Average	7 (16%)	7 (22%)	14 (19%)
	Good	27 (63%)	13 (41%)	40 (53%)
	Very good	9 (21%)	11 (34%)	20 (27%)

- *Activity* [temperament component related to the expenditure of physical energy. The definition of this feature excludes any mental effort accompanying cognitive processes and agitation related to emotional processes. The range of variability of this feature is significant, from immobility to extremely energetic behavior. The main components of activity are pace (speed of action) and vigor (related to the strength or intensity of the reaction)].
- *Sociability* (a temperamental component defined as a general tendency to seek and be with other people and avoid loneliness).

Family Adaptability and Cohesion Evaluation Scales FACES IV-SOR

Olson's Family Adaptability and Cohesion Evaluation Scales (48) was used to measure family-related features in the Polish adaptation of Margasiński-SOR (English: Family Rating Scales) (49, 50). The questionnaire consists of 62 statements, to which the respondent responds on a five-point scale (from *completely disagree* to *completely agree*). These theorems are grouped into eight scales. Six of them are the main scales of the Circle Model created by David H. Olson, concerning two dimensions of family functioning:

- *Coherence* (understood as an emotional bond between family members; indicators of family cohesion are: mutual emotional closeness, the quality of psychological boundaries between family members, the existence of coalitions, the amount of time spent together, common interests, and forms of rest, the size of a common circle of friends, the degree of consultation with each other on various decisions);
- *Flexibility* (defined by the quality and degree of changes taking place in the family; indicators of flexibility are the scope of taking over leadership, negotiation styles, roles adopted by family members, and rules defining relationships between family members).

The scales that arise from the values obtained in both dimensions described are balanced scales: *Balanced Cohesion*, *Balanced*

Flexibility, and unbalanced scales, i.e., (Disengaged, Enmeshed, Rigid, Chaotic). The other two scales measure Communication (which is the third dimension of the Circle Model) and Family Life Satisfaction. Family Communication is understood as the communication skills used by a given family system. On the other hand, The Life Family Satisfaction Scale determines the degree to which individual family members feel happy and fulfilled with each other. It is worth noting that the Family Communication and Life Family Satisfaction Scales, as well as Balanced Cohesion and Balanced Flexibility, are characterized by the highest reliability. For this reason, and taking into account the requirements of using Bayesian networks, it was decided that the results from these four scales be used in the presented analyses.

Survey Questionnaire

The Survey Questionnaire was developed by one of the authors of the presented research for the purpose of the research process. It included questions about demographic data, family structure, as well as phenomena related to school violence and seeking help from other adults.

The bullying section included questions about the presence in the past few months of such behaviors as bullying, blackmailing, making fun of others, gossiping about others, theft, extorting money/things, verbal abuse, destroying school equipment, threatening someone, isolating someone in the group, hitting others, name-calling, insulting, and destroying other people's things.

The part on help-seeking behavior included questions about the perception of parents, siblings, peers, teachers, and other specialists working in the school as real and potential sources of support in the situation of experiencing bullying.

Data Analyses

The collected data have been codified and statistically processed using Bayesian networks. When reasoning about the possibility of aggressive behaviors among school children, it would be use intuitive procedure for reasoning. It was assumed that a student can demonstrate bullying (H). The next step would be to update

prior belief about H that once was observed as a child's hostile behavior (E). Updating takes into account the likelihood of the evidence, that is, the chance of observing the action E assuming that bullying (H) is true. Such process of reasoning is a perfect match for Bayesian inference (51). It was started with a prior probability P(H) for the hypothesis H. It is the conditional probability of E given H, which was written as P(E|H). To each variable, a conditional probability table P(H|E1, E2, ... En) is attached (44). Whenever a statement about the probability P(H) of an event H is given, then it is implicitly given conditioned on other known factors. With the use of Bayes theorem, the prior belief about H in the light of observing E was updated. In other words, Bayes calculates P (H|E) in terms of P(H) and P(E|H). Bayes' rule ensures a method for updating beliefs about an event (H) given, taking into consideration that it is given an information about another event (E). For this reason, P(H) is usually called the prior probability of A, whereas P(H|E) is called the posterior probability of H given E; the probability P(H|E) is called the likelihood of H given E (44).

There were only 75 students examined in the study. In general, the quality of the Bayesian network's estimates improves as the sample size increases; the absolute error is bounded as the sample size tends to infinity. On the other hand, it is argued (44) that reliable and limited predictions of network architecture constructed under constrained sample sizes have the potential to generate more efficient network. In exploratory studies, the Bayesian network does not computationally scale well to large numbers of features—larger samples usually lead to more complex networks. We have assumed that the study of 75 participants will allow us to construct an efficient and simple Bayesian network useful in everyday practice.

RESULTS

Collected data shows that 65.3% of students participating in the study were laughing at others, 60% of the study participants were calling names, 29.3% were using isolation, 24% were beating, 20% confessed to destructions of equipment, 16% of participants used sexual insults, 9.3% used blackmailing, 8% used threats, in 5.3% case phishing was reported, and 1.3% of the study group committed theft.

Most of the participants seeking help from others chose their mother (54.7%), only around one third searched from support from the father (29.3%), and around 25% searched from support of one of the siblings. Of the study participants, 48% found support in peers, 29.3% received help from a tutor, 26.67% from school pedagogue, 13.3% from the school's principal, 9.3% from teachers, and 4% from the religion teacher.

Bullying Predictors

In the surveyed group, 18 students declared the presence of harmful behaviors related to bullying toward others. To explore the differences between the groups, mean comparison tests were carried out. Since there were significant differences between the sizes of the groups, and the distribution of the studied variables did not meet the conditions for normal distribution, the non-parametric Mann–Whitney *U*-test was used for further analysis.

Descriptive statistics for research variables in the groups of the bullies and non-bullies are presented in **Table 2**.

Bayesian Networks and Probability of Bullying

Taking into consideration that 18 of 75 school children participated in the study admitted to behaviors harmful to others, it is possible to estimate a priori probability of bullying among students as $P_{\text{bullying}} = 0.24$ (Figure 1). The Chow-Liu algorithm (46) was used to build a Bayesian network using observed values of the selected EAS and SOR subscales to establish probability distribution of bullying. Four out of six EAS subscales (Distress, Fear, Activity, Sociability) and two out of four SOR subscales (Balanced Flexibility and Balanced Cohesion) were identified as predictors of bullying. Depending on the values of the identified variables, very high a posteriori probability of bullying $(P_{\text{bullying}} = 0.99)$ or very low *a posteriori* probability of bullying $(P_{\text{bullying}} = 0.01)$ can be predicted. If measurement with the use of SOR and EAS reveals that a student receives the following scores: more than 12.5 in the EAS Distress, more than 9 in the EAS Fear subscale, more than 12.5 in the EAS Activity subscale, and more than 9 in the EAS Sociability subscale, a score of less or equal to 34.5 in the SOR balanced cohesion subscale and less or equal to 27.5 in the SOR Balanced Flexibility-a posteriori conditional probability of bullying is equal to 99% ($P_{bullying} = 0.99$). However, when a participant receives a result ≤ 12.5 in the EAS Distress subscale, <9 in the EAS Fear subscale, <12.5 in the EAS Activity subscale, <9 in the EAS Sociability subscale, score of more than 34.5 in the SOR Balanced Cohesion subscale and more than 27.5 in the SOR Balanced Flexibility-a posteriori conditional probability of bullying is marginal, equal to 1% (P_{bullying} = 0.01). In case of results partially overlapping, intermediate probabilities can be expected. These results are presented in Figures 2, 3.

Predictors of Tendency to Seek Help

The sample consisted of 75 school children, in which 72 declared that they had persons, who can be asked for help or support, and three stated they have not been seeking help. To explore the differences between the groups, mean comparison tests were carried out. There were significant differences between the sizes of the groups, and the distribution of the studied variables did not meet the conditions for normal distribution; the non-parametric Mann–Whitney *U*-test was used for further analysis. Descriptive statistics for research variables in the group of children searching for help or support and group of children not seeking for help are presented in **Table 3**.

Bayesian Network and Probability of Searching for Help or Support

A vast majority of participants presented help or support-seeking behaviors (96%). However, to test the applicability of the Bayesian networks, we also used the Chow–Liu algorithm to build a model describing relations between searching for help or support and psychological variables measured with SOR and EAS (**Figure 4**).

Two out of four SOR subscales (*Family Communication* and *Life Family Satisfaction*) and one EAS subscale (*Sociability*) were identified as predictors of help-seeking behaviors. The Bayesian

TABLE 2 | Descriptive statistics for groups of bullies (n = 18) and non-bullies group (n = 57).

Variable	Bull (<i>n</i> = ⁻	-	Non-b (n = 5	U	р	
	Μ	SD	М	SD		
EAS distress	11.28	3.10	9.17	2.43	317.00	0.01
EAS fear	9.89	3.41	9.67	2.79	497.00	0.85
EAS anger	11.55	3.55	11.37	2.78	468.00	0.58
EAS activity	12.33	3.10	12.33	2.38	495.50	0.83
EAS sociability	15.17	3.36	16.56	2.24	403.50	0.17
EAS emotionality	32.72	7.59	30.21	6.02	414.50	0.22
SOR A balanced cohesion	28.78	5.27	28.26	5.15	461.50	0.52
SOR B balanced flexibility	23.56	4.15	24.42	4.84	453.50	0.46
SOR G family communication	37.17	8.79	36.79	9.13	512.00	0.99
SOR H family satisfaction	38.83	9.03	37.98	7.41	456.50	0.49

EAS, The EAS Buss and Plomin's Temperament Questionnaire; SOR, Olson's Family Adaptability and Cohesion Evaluation Scales; M, mean, SD, standard deviation.



networks allows to predict with 99% *a posteriori* probability (P_{searchingforhelporsupport = 0.99) that a school student will search for help or support when results of the diagnosis show: SOR *Life Family Satisfaction* higher than 12, SOR *Family Communication* higher or equal to 22.5, and EAS *Sociability* subscale's value higher than 12.5. It can be expected, with 1% conditional probability (P_{searchingforhelporsupport} = 0.01) that a child will be searching for help or support from the others when the SOR *Family Life Satisfaction* subscale's value is \leq 12, SOR *Family Communication*}

subscale's value is lower than 22.5, and EAS *Sociability* subscale's value is equal or lower than 12.5. These results are presented in **Figures 5**, **6**.

DISCUSSION

In this article, we have outlined a general framework for modeling data, based on Bayesian networks. The paper focuses on how Bayesian networks can capture violent behavior





Variable	Seeking (n = 1	•	Not seeking help (n = 3)		U	р
	М	SD	М	SD		
EAS distress	9.62	2.67	11.00	4.59	92.00	0.67
EAS fear	9.69	2.94	10.33	3.21	93.50	0.70
EAS anger	11.37	2.84	12.33	6.03	90.50	0.64
EAS activity	12.29	2.59	13.33	1.53	80.50	0.46
EAS sociability	16.29	2.51	14.67	4.62	77.00	0.41
EAS emotionality	30.69	6.42	33.67	8.50	82.50	0.50
SOR A balanced cohesion	28.71	4.93	20.67	4.94	22.50	0.02
SOR B balanced flexibility	24.35	4.72	21.00	2.00	59.00	0.19
SOR G family communication	37.35	8.58	25.67	13.65	38.00	0.06
SOR H family satisfaction	38.37	7.86	33.67	2.89	56.00	0.16

EAS, The EAS Buss and Plomin's Temperament Questionnaire; SOR, Olson's Family Adaptability and Cohesion Evaluation Scales; M, mean, SD, standard deviation.



risk assessment representing the probabilistic causal relations between psychological traits and behavior. This approach allows us to model large bodies of interrelated personal characteristics and behaviors, and capture inference patterns. We have used the Bayesian networks to provide a normative model for representing and drawing inferences from psychological traits, supporting the task of assessing risk of bullying and the probability of help-seeking behaviors among school children. The Bayesian networks representing *a posteriori* conditional probability of bullying or searching for help and support, referring to selected subscales of the EAS Temperament Questionnaire (47) and

the Family Adaptability & Cohesion Evaluation Scales FACES IV-SOR (49) allow to estimate probability and accurately predict behavior. Models can be also used as a plausible explanation (representation) that explains factors determining school children' actions.

Among the factors that make it possible to predict the likelihood of bullying behavior toward others are those related to temperament and the family environment. The research conducted by the authors showed that the high intensity of bullying behavior is fostered by a high level of anxiety, avoidance, and aversion, as well as active in the context of high



SOR H Family satisfaction $x \le 12$

physical energy expenditure. These are aspects directly related to emotional regulation and reactivity, which in adolescence have a direct impact on behavior in the social environment (52). These results are also compatible with the reports of other researchers, including that of Marini et al. (53) or the already mentioned Farrell and Vaillancourt (18), indicating a weakened self-regulation ability and a high level of arousal in bullying perpetrators. Earlier studies by Bacchini et al. (54) also draw similar conclusions. They indicate that temperamental factors such as the lower inhibitory control, negative emotionality, or problems with the regulation of own emotions and behavior can be both a trigger factor and a significant risk factor for bullying activities by schoolchildren.

In such situations, bullying can be adaptive. For example, they serve to regulate the voltage, allowing you to experience power or your attractiveness [see (55, 56)]. In this context, it can be seen as a behavioral expression of temperament or as a strategy for achieving emotional and social goals. Farrell and Vaillancourt (18) also pointed to this kind of thesis. This thesis seems even more valid in the context of the authors' observations of the presented research with a high probability of bullying with a high tendency to seek social relationships and stay among people. This could confirm the thesis about the adaptive function of bullying as a basis for experiencing one's attractiveness-thus, satisfying the aspiration to associate. In connection with the indicated tendency to react with anxiety, the tendency to bullying may also be interpreted as a strategy for a neurotic drug. This assumption is partially confirmed by reports by Alonso and Romero (57), which indicate the presence of higher rates of neuroticism in adolescents who play the dual role of aggressor-victim. However, this issue requires further research.

It is worth noting that the effect of difficulties in regulating one's own emotional states may be quite permanent. This means that, therefore, the behavior of bullying presented and potentially related to this aspect may have a tendency to persist. Other ways of regulating tension or achieving social gains may then not be available. As indicated by Farell & Vaillancourt (18) in their research, this is a complex phenomenon and may be related to the entire system of co-occurring risk factors, including frustration, problems with inhibitor control, and bullying (and not the intensity of a single factor).

As presented in our research, factors related to the family environment are also factors that increase the probability of bullying in accordance with the Bayesian network analyses. A low level of sustainable flexibility and a low level of sustainable consistency favor bullying behavior. According to Olson's model, such features of family functioning are characteristic of problem families, although the type and nature of problems depend on how other features of the family system are shaped (48– 50). Low scores on the *Balanced Consistency* and *Balanced Flexibility Scales* thus determine the families in the risk group; not yet unconnected and tangled, or rigid or chaotic, but with problems with emotional closeness or effective adaptation to changes, especially in situations of challenges, difficulties, and crisis (48). At the same time, there are not many studies that consider this topic and explain the relationship between this type of functioning and bullying in children and adolescents.

However, there are reports suggesting that bullies experience less emotional involvement and conflict in their parents' relationship (58). The report of Önder and Yurtal (59) indicates that the problem factors in the family environment, which is conducive to bullying behavior in young people, may be, first of all, problems with effective problem solving, impaired communication skills in the family, inconsistent relationship with parents, disproportionate or ineffective division of roles in family, or a lowered level of emotional responsiveness, a lowered level of emotional involvement, or a weakened control of behavior manifested in inconsistent or ineffective educational methods. It is worth noting that the authors' research referred to a similar perception of two students in grades 7 and 8 of primary schools involved in the bullying phenomenon: people exhibiting bullying behavior, as well as those who are victims of bullying. The already cited studies by Wolke and Lereya (23) or the earlier analyses by Bowes et al. (60) drew attention to a similar aspect. They revealed that people who were both perpetrators and victims more often than other children experienced abuse, neglect, or inadequate parental care.

This type of parenting environment also does not seem to be a source of support. In adolescence, with overlapping crises and developmental stresses, it may predispose to increasing frustration, loneliness, and seeking self-evaluation through behavior that gives advantage over others, a sense of strength and domination. Bullying is one of them. Papanikolaou et al. (61) indicated in their research that a significant correlation occurs between the lack of adequate support, mainly from the mother, and engaging in bullying behavior at school.

Experiencing support and understanding from loved ones, and also from other adults, is essential for balanced development. The availability of this type of support may increase the sense of security, especially in the period of middle adolescence, where youth are not completely independent yet, but are supposed to be not dependent any more. Support, without excessive interference or control, is extremely important for the development of selfconfidence, self-esteem, and importance. The prospect of this type of support or the perception of this type of support is undoubtedly protective. The analyses of Otake et al. (62) indicate that the experience of being left behind by loved ones, even for economic and professional reasons (left-behind children), is conducive to using bullying behavior (as well as finding oneself in the role of a bullying victim). However, the factor reducing such tendencies in such a situation (e.g., left-behind children) may be social support from the family and/or a good relationship with teachers. This kind of support seems to reduce stress and support young people in solving their problems effectively.

The results of the present study indicate that 96% of children declare help-seeking behaviors, which contrasts with previous findings (29, 33). One of the explanations of that phenomenon may be the specificity of studied group (workshops' participants, volunteers). The results of our research also show that the perception of others, mainly adults, as sources of support is much greater when the adolescent has the experience of a family communicating efficiently, fulfilled, and satisfied with

itself. No relationship is a direct cause of trouble. However, it seems that growing up in a family environment conducive to open communication and experiencing satisfaction with being together may foster satisfaction of needs, including the need for attention from others, but also moderate social skills necessary to see potential and real sources of support in other sources. This type of experience turns out to be significantly associated with a lower intensity of violent behavior not only in girls but also in boys (63). A partial reference to the obtained results are reports indicating a relationship between authoritarian forms of upbringing and the occurrence of behavioral difficulties, including the tendency to use bullying (64). According to the findings of Charalompous et al. (64), authoritarian parents favor the acceptance of violent behavior as a form of coping, and in the eyes of children they are not very sensitive to their needs and not very communicative or open to talking about social problems or dangers. Undoubtedly, this gap may be filled by the perception of other adults or peers as sources of support. However, according to the obtained a posteriori model of the Bayesian networks, it is more probable with positive experiences in the family system in which one grows up.

According to the obtained model, the probability of noticing and using support in the immediate environment is also higher in adolescent students in a situation of temperamental tendency to associate and stay among people. In this context, it can be concluded that a biologically shaped attitude toward people may favor focusing on relationships with others and perceiving resources in one's environment. This factor may be related to seeking support and help from others, to help them deal with their emotions. As shown by the research by Hunter et al. (34), this type of attitude may be particularly conducive to using assistance when experiencing bullying as a victim. Focusing on "feeling better" may be a strategy and a need (especially in adolescent girls), which should be taken into account when planning aid interventions. Undoubtedly, as the results of the research presented by the authors show, this requires the ability to use the resource, which is the social environment. It can also refer to pro-social features. These, in the opinion of Pouwells et al. (65), may favor being liked in adolescence, despite the lack of a distinctive social position. Moreover, according to the authors, they are more often attributed to youth defending victims or outside youth than to youth acting as victims or perpetrators of bullying.

Limitations and Future Directions

The research in this article has some limitations. First of all, the research was conducted on a relatively small group, in the age group corresponding to middle adolescence. The youth who participated in the study constituted the group of participants of workshops aimed at preventing the phenomenon of aggression and school violence. The study authors had no direct control over which students attended these workshops and who were excluded from the workshops. The sample was relatively small, but the number of respondents allowed for an initial verification of the possibility of using Bayesian networks for research in the area of bullying and the aspect related to seeking help. In general, Bayesian networks are never fixed, and it can be easily adapted to new observations. When constructing the Bayesian network, the effective sample size depends on how resistant to change the model should be. The higher the assumed resistance should be, the higher the effective sample size should be. The goal of this study was to determine the possibility of using Bayesian networks to predict the behavior of adolescents related to bullying as well as seeking help in a situation of violence. The conducted analyses have shown that even simple Bayesian networks may be used for the correct classification of vast majority of the cases. The networks that have been constructed can be easily adopted in clinical practice, but also verified in future studies.

Self-report tools were also used in the study. The adopted methodology allowed us to learn about the personal experiences and perceptions of adolescents, which seems to be particularly valuable in the situation of looking for predictors of bullying. The obtained results should be treated as a guideline for the use of Bayesian networks in clinical practice. Continuation of research is required to generalize the results to the entire population. In the future, it is worth verifying the obtained results by expanding the research group in terms of gender, age, and behavioral differentiation. The presented research is an interesting proposal for the use of Bayesian networks in screening the diagnosis of victims of persecution and seeking help.

CONCLUSIONS

Bayesian networks were used to analyze the data in this article. The constructed network made it possible to show the influence of variables related to temperament and variables related to the family environment on the probability of bullying or, in fact, a reverse reaction related to seeking help and support. The obtained results and the conducted analyses indicate that the Bayesian network model may be useful in clinical practice.

The network model obtained in the presented study clearly indicates the need to include factors related to the temperament of adolescent children as well as factors related to the relationship and the ability to adapt to the family system in preventive programs. Targeting the strengthening of these aspects, as well as supporting the ability to seek help in the environment seem to be crucial for effective intervention in adolescents using bullying.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated for this study are available on request to the corresponding authors.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Ethics Committee of Institute of Applied Psychology, Jagiellonian University in Krakow. Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

KS-W conceived the study, reviewed and interpreted the results, drafted the manuscript, and provided acquired the funding for

publication. KS-W and ZW contributed to the design of the study and organized the database. KS-W and BI organized the data curation. BW performed statistical analysis. KS-W, ZW, and BI administered the project. KS-W, ZW, BW, and BI discussed the results and contributed to the analysis and contributed to the manuscript revision. BI supervised the work and acquired funding for academic translation. All authors have read and agreed to the submitted version of the manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Estévez E, Cañas E, Estévez JF, Povedano A. Continuity and overlap of roles in victims and aggressors of bullying and cyberbullying in adolescence: a systematic review. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* (2020) 17:7452. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17207452
- Swearer SM, Hymel S. Understanding the psychology of bullying: moving toward a social-ecological diathesis-stress model. *Am Psychol.* (2015) 70:344– 53. doi: 10.1037/a0038929
- Menesini E, Salmivalli C. Bullying in schools: the state of knowledge and effective interventions. *Psychol Health Med.* (2017) 22:240–53. doi: 10.1080/13548506.2017.1279740
- Juvonen J, Graham S. Bullying in schools: the power of bullies and the plight of victims. *Annu Rev Psychol.* (2014) 65:159– 85. doi: 10.1146/annurev-psych-010213-115030
- Carvalho M, Branquinho C, de Matos MG. Cyberbullying and bullying: impact on psychological symptoms and well-being. *Child Indic Res.* (2020) 14:435–52. doi: 10.1007/s12187-020-09756-2
- Inchley J, Currie D, Budisavljevic S, Torsheim T, Jåstad A, Cosma A, et al. Spotlight on Adolescent Health and Well-Being Survey in Europe and Canada International Report Volume 1. Key Findings. HBSC. (2018). Available online at: http://apps.who.int/bookorders (accessed December 8, 2020).
- Kelly EV, Newton NC, Stapinski LA, Teesson M. Prospective associations between personality and bullying among Australian adolescents. *Aust N Z J Psychiatry*. (2018) 52:173–80. doi: 10.1177/0004867417726583
- Monks CP, Smith PK, Swettenham J. Psychological correlates of peer victimisation in preschool: social cognitive skills, executive function, and attachment profiles. *Aggress Behav.* (2005) 31:571–88. doi: 10.1002/ab.20099
- 9. Brown R, Hewstone M. An integrative theory of intergroup contact. *Adv Exp Soc Psychol.* (2005) 37:255–343. doi: 10.1016/S0065-2601(05)37005-5
- Johnson DW, Johnson RT. An educational psychology success story: social interdependence theory and cooperative learning. *Educ Res.* (2009) 38:365– 79. doi: 10.3102/0013189X09339057
- Cross D, Barnes A. Using systems theory to understand and respond to family influences on children's bullying behavior: friendly schools friendly families program. *Theory Pract.* (2014) 53:293–9. doi: 10.1080/00405841.2014.947223
- Sorrentino A, Farrington DP. Individual, family, peer, and school risk factors for teacher victimization. *Educ Sci Theory Pract.* (2019) 19:1– 13. doi: 10.12738/estp.2019.4.001
- Zych I, Baldry AC, Farrington DP, Llorent VJ. Are children involved in cyberbullying low on empathy? A systematic review and meta-analysis of research on empathy versus different cyberbullying roles. *Aggress Violent Behav.* (2019) 45:83–97. doi: 10.1016/j.avb.2018.03.004
- Claes L, Bijttebier P, Mitchell JE, de Zwaan M, Mueller A. The relationship between compulsive buying, eating disorder symptoms, and temperament in a sample of female students. *Comp Psychiatry*. (2011) 52:50– 5. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2010.05.003
- Thomas HJ, Connor JP, Scott JG. Why do children and adolescents bully their peers? A critical review of key theoretical frameworks. *Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol.* (2018) 53:437–51. doi: 10.1007/s00127-017-1462-1
- Natesan P, Mitchell ME, Glover RJ. Early predictors of child's bully and victim statuses: a longitudinal investigation using parent, teacher, and student reports from national data. *Front Educ.* (2018) 3:1–11. doi: 10.3389/feduc.2018.00048
- 17. Mohseny M, Zamani Z, Akhondzadeh Basti S, Sohrabi M-R, Najafi A, Zebardast J, et al. Bullying and victimization among students bears

FUNDING

The publication was funded by the Priority Research Area Society of the Future under the program Excellence Initiative— Research University at the Jagiellonian University in Krakow (U1U/P02/NO/02.07).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank all participants for their openness.

relationship with gender and emotional and behavioral problems. Iran J Psychiatry. (2019) 14:211-20. doi: 10.18502/ijps.v14i3.1328

- Farrell AH, Vaillancourt T. Temperament, bullying, and dating aggression: longitudinal associations for adolescents in a romantic relationship. *Evol Psychol.* (2019) 17:1–13. doi: 10.1177/1474704919847450
- Frizzo MN, Bisol LW, Lara DR. Bullying victimization is associated with dysfunctional emotional traits and affective temperaments. J Affect Disord. (2013) 148:48–52. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2012.11.046
- Nocentini A, Palladino BE, Menesini E. For whom is anti-bullying intervention most effective? The role of temperament. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* (2019) 16:388. doi: 10.3390/ijerph16030388
- Blomqvist K, Saarento-Zaprudin S, Salmivalli C. Telling adults about one's plight as a victim of bullying: student- and context-related factors predicting disclosure. *Scand J Psychol.* (2020) 61:151–9. doi: 10.1111/sjop.12521
- 22. Moore SE, Norman RE, Suetani S, Thomas HJ, Sly PD, Scott JG. Consequences of bullying victimization in childhood and adolescence: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *World J Psychiatry*. (2017) 7:60. doi: 10.5498/wjp.v7.i1.60
- Wolke D, Lereya ST. Long-term effects of bullying. Arch Dis Child. (2015) 100:879–85. doi: 10.1136/archdischild-2014-306667
- Modin B, Låftman SB, Östberg V. Bullying in context: an analysis of psychosomatic complaints among adolescents in Stockholm. J Sch Violence. (2015) 14:382–404. doi: 10.1080/15388220.2014.928640
- Hansson E, Garmy P, Vilhjálmsson R, Kristjánsdóttir G. Bullying, health complaints, and self-rated health among school-aged children and adolescents. J Int Med Res. (2020) 48:1–9. doi: 10.1177/0300060519895355
- Scott JG, Moore SE, Sly PD, Norman RE. Bullying in children and adolescents: a modifiable risk factor for mental illness. *Aust N Z J Psychiatry*. (2014) 48:209–12. doi: 10.1177/0004867413508456
- Naylor P, Cowie H, Del Rey R. Coping strategies of secondary school children in response to being bullied. *Div Health Soc Care.* (2001) 6:114– 20. doi: 10.1111/1475-3588.00333
- Oliver C, Candappa M. Bullying and the politics of "Telling". Oxford Rev Educ. (2007) 33:71–86. doi: 10.1080/03054980601094594
- Smith PK, Shu S. What good schools can do about bullying: findings from a survey in english schools after a decade of research and action. *Childhood.* (2000) 7:193–212. doi: 10.1177/0907568200007002005
- Barker G. Adolescents, Social Support and Help-Seeking Behaviour: An International Literature Review and Programme Consultation with Recommendations for Action. Geneva: World Health Organization (2007).
- Yablon YB. Students' reports of severe violence in school as a tool for early detection and prevention. *Child Dev.* (2017) 88:55–67. doi: 10.1111/cdev.12679
- Shaw T, Campbell MA, Eastham J, Runions KC, Salmivalli C, Cross D. Telling an adult at school about bullying: subsequent victimization and internalizing problems. J Child Fam Stud. (2019) 28:2594–605. doi: 10.1007/s10826-019-01507-4
- Haataja A, Sainio M, Turtonen M, Salmivalli C. Implementing the KiVa antibullying program: recognition of victimized students. *Educ Psychol.* (2016) 36:595–611. doi: 10.1080/01443410.2015.1066758
- Hunter SC, Boyle JME, Warden D. Help seeking amongst child and adolescent victims of peer-aggression and bullying: the influence of school-stage, gender, victimisation, appraisal, and emotion. *Br J Educ Psychol.* (2004) 74:375– 90. doi: 10.1348/0007099041552378
- 35. Aceves MJ, Hinshaw SP, Mendoza-Denton R, Page-Gould E. Seek help from teachers or fight back? Student perceptions of teachers' actions during
conflicts and responses to peer victimization. J Youth Adolesc. (2010) 39:658–69. doi: 10.1007/s10964-009-9441-9

- Cortes KI, Kochenderfer-Ladd B. To tell or not to tell: what influences children's decisions to report bullying to their teachers? *Sch Psychol Q.* (2014) 29:336–48. doi: 10.1037/spq0000078
- Yablon YB. Combining teaching and counseling roles: implications for students' willingness to seek help for bullying. *Int J Adv Counsell.* (2020) 42:382–92. doi: 10.1007/s10447-020-09407-9
- Novick RM, Isaacs J. Telling is compelling: the impact of student reports of bullying on teacher intervention. *Educ Psychol.* (2010) 30:283– 96. doi: 10.1080/01443410903573123
- Espelage D, Swearer S. Current perspectives on linking school bullying research to effective prevention strategies. In: Miller T, editor. School Violence and Primary Prevention. New York, NY: Springer (2008). p. 335– 53. doi: 10.1007/978-0-387-77119-9_17
- Kosi T, Noble JM. Bayesian Networks. An Introduction. 1st ed. Chichester: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd. (2009). doi: 10.1002/9780470684023
- Oaksford M, Chater N. Cognition and Conditionals: Probability and Logic in Human Thinking. Oxford: Oxford University Press (2010) doi: 10.1093/acprof:oso/9780199233298.001.0001
- Rouder J, Morey R, Pratte M. Bayesian hierarchical models of cognition. In: Myung J, Batchelder HW, Colonius H, Dzhafarov E, editors. *New Handbook* of *Mathematical Psychology*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. p. 504– 51. doi: 10.1017/9781139245913.010
- Heckerman D. Bayesian networks for data mining. Data Min Knowl Discov. (1997) 1:79–119. doi: 10.1023/A:1009730122752
- Jensen F, Nielsen T. Bayesian Networks and Decision Graphs. New York, NY: Springer (2007) doi: 10.1007/978-0-387-68282-2
- Darwiche A. Modeling and Reasoning with Bayesian Networks. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. (2009) doi: 10.1017/CBO9780511811357
- 46. Chow CK, Liu CN. Approximating discrete probability distributions with dependence trees. *IEEE Trans Inf Theory.* (1968) 14:462– 7. doi: 10.1109/TIT.1968.1054142
- Oniszczenko W. [Arnold H. Buss' and Robert Plomin's EAS Temperament Survey for Adults and Children. Polish Adaptation. Manua. [EAS-podrecznik. Kwestionariusz Temperamentu Bussa i Plomina]. Warsaw: Psychological Test Laboratory of the Polish Psychological Association (1997).
- Olson D. FACES IV and the circumplex model: validation study. J Marital Fam Ther. (2011) 37:64–80. doi: 10.1111/j.1752-0606.2009.00175.x
- Margasiński A. The polish adaptation of FACES IV-SOR. Pol J Appl Psychol. (2015) 13:43–66. doi: 10.1515/pjap-2015-0025
- Margasiński A. Polish Adaptation FACES IV Flexibility and Cohesion Evaluation Scales by David H. Olson [Skale Oceny Rodziny). Polska adaptacja FACES IV-Flexibility and Cohesion Evaluation Scales Davida H. Olsona]. Warsaw: Psychological Test Laboratory of the Polish Psychological Association (2009).
- Fenton N, Neil M, Lagnado DA. A general structure for legal arguments about evidence using bayesian networks. *Cog Sci.* (2013) 37:61–102. doi: 10.1111/cogs.12004
- Rothbart MK, Evans DE, Ahadi SA. Temperament and personality: origins and outcomes. J Personal Soc Psychol. (2000) 78:122– 35. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.78.1.122
- 53. Marini ZA, Dane AV, Bosacki SL, Cura YLC. Direct and indirect bullyvictims: differential psychosocial risk factors associated with adolescents

involved in bullying and victimization. *Aggress Behav.* (2006) 32:551-69. doi: 10.1002/ab.20155

- Bacchini D, Affuso G, Trotta T. Temperament, ADHD and peer relations among schoolchildren: the mediating role of school bullying. *Aggress Behav.* (2008) 34:447–59. doi: 10.1002/ab.20271
- Dane AV, Marini ZA, Volk AA, Vaillancourt T. Physical and relational bullying and victimization: differential relations with adolescent dating and sexual behavior. *Aggress Behav.* (2017) 43:111–22. doi: 10.1002/ab.21667
- Vaillancourt T, Krems JA. An evolutionary psychological perspective of indirect aggression in girls and women. In: *The Development of Relational Aggression*. Oxford: Oxford University Press. p. 111–26.
- Alonso C, Romero E. Aggressors and victims in bullying and cyberbullying: a study of personality profiles using the five-factor model. *Span J Psychol.* (2017) 20:E76. doi: 10.1017/sjp.2017.73
- Avci R, Güçray SS. An investigation of violent and nonviolent adolescents' family functioning, problems concerning family members, anger and anger expression. *Educ Sci Theory Pract.* (2010) 10:65–76. Available online at: https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ882724.pdf
- Önder FC, Yurtal F. An investigation of the family characteristics of bullies, victims, and positively behaving adolescents. *Educ Sci Theory Pract.* (2008) 8:821–32. Available online at: https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ EJ837768.pdf
- Bowes L, Arseneault L, Maughan B, Taylor A, Caspi A, Moffitt TE. School, neighborhood, and family factors are associated with children's bullying involvement: a nationally representative longitudinal study. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. (2009) 48:545–53. doi: 10.1097/CHI.0b013e31819cb017
- Papanikolaou M, Chatzikosma T, Kleio K. Bullying at school: the role of family. Proc Soc Behav Sci. (2011) 29:433– 42. doi: 10.1016/j.sbspro.2011.11.260
- Otake Y, Liu X, Luo X. Involvement in bullying among left-behind children in provincial chinese cities: the role of perceived emotional support. *J Aggress Maltreat Trauma*. (2019) 28:943–57. doi: 10.1080/10926771.2017.1410749
- Vargas AEO, del Rocío Mercado Monjardín M. Multifactorial impact of family environment in bullying among boys and girls. *Psicol Esc Educ.* (2019) 23:1–9. doi: 10.1590/2175-35392019012847
- 64. Charalampous K, Demetriou C, Tricha L, Ioannou M, Georgiou S, Nikiforou M, et al. The effect of parental style on bullying and cyber bullying behaviors and the mediating role of peer attachment relationships: a longitudinal study. *J Adolesc.* (2018) 64:109–23. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2018.02.003
- Pouwels JL, Lansu TAM, Cillessen AHN. Participant roles of bullying in adolescence: status characteristics, social behavior, and assignment criteria. *Aggress Behav.* (2016) 42:239–53. doi: 10.1002/ab.21614

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Sitnik-Warchulska, Wajda, Wojciechowski and Izydorczyk. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Understanding Responses to Bullying From the Parent Perspective

Kristen L. Stives¹, David C. May²*, Michayla Mack² and Cindy L. Bethel³

¹Department of Criminal Justice, Auburn University at Montgomery, Montgomery, AL, United States, ²Department of Sociology, Mississippi State University, Mississippi State, MS, United States, ³Mississippi State University, Office of Research and Economic Development, Mississippi State, MS, United States

Relatively little scholarly work addresses parental experiences with bullying in the United States. This lack of understanding about parental perceptions of bullying is a gap in both the scholarly research and the development of effective bullying prevention programming. This paper presents data from responses to a series of open-ended questions about perceptions of and experiences with bullying from 50 parents in a southeastern state. Parents self-reported their level of concern about bullying, their perceptions of why bullying occurs and the extent of bullying at their school, and their communication strategies with their children about bullying. Findings demonstrate that most parents 1) view bullying as problematic and are somewhat fearful of bullying affecting their child, 2) are confident their child is not telling them about all bullying situations they experience, and 3) are more than willing to approach school administrators when their children are victims of bullying. The findings suggest that parents remain concerned about bullying and its problematic nature, and efforts to encourage children to report bullying to adults are not entirely effective. Consequently, bullying prevention training will benefit from greater parental involvement with (and reinforcement of) bullying prevention strategies learned by children at school. Implications for policy and research are also discussed.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Pina Filip, University of Messina, Italy

Reviewed by:

Valeria Verrastro, University of Catanzaro, Italy Emanuele Maria Merlo, University of Messina, Italy

*Correspondence:

David C. May dmay@soc.msstate.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Education

Received: 15 December 2020 Accepted: 05 May 2021 Published: 18 May 2021

Citation:

Stives KL, May DC, Mack M and Bethel CL (2021) Understanding Responses to Bullying From the Parent Perspective. Front. Educ. 6:642367. doi: 10.3389/feduc.2021.642367 Keywords: bullying, bullying prevention, parent responses to bullying, school, parental communication

INTRODUCTION

Understanding Responses to Bullying From the Parent Perspective

Despite decades of research around the topic, bullying remains a serious problem for students in school. Olweus (1973) defines bullying as behavior that occurs repeatedly, is intended to cause harm, and involves a power imbalance. When bullying occurs, parents play a pivotal role in how it is handled and supportive parents reduce their children's likelihood of being both a perpetrator and victim of bullying (Baldry & Farrington 2005; Wang et al., 2009).

The vast majority of studies around bullying examine bullying from the child's perspective, and generally ignore the perceptions of parents. Thus, despite the hundreds of scholarly articles around bullying, limited research has examined parents' perception of bullying and the conversations they have with children concerning bullying involvement and victimization. In this study, we seek to partially fill that gap by using qualitative interviews with 50 parents in a southeastern state to examine parent perceptions of bullying and how they discuss bullying with their children. We also explore how fearful parents are of their child being victimized by bullying, their opinion of why bullying occurs in school, and the advice they give their children concerning bullying.

73

LITERATURE REVIEW

Defining Bullying, Its Prevalence and Consequences

Bullying is behavior that occurs repeatedly, is intended to cause harm, and involves a power imbalance (Olweus, 1973). Bullying can occur through physical aggression, gestures, rumors, or exclusion. The imbalance of power may appear as a difference in physical strength, whether real or perceived, between the aggressor and victim, the number of persons against the victim, or the inability of the victim to confront forms of relational aggression such as rumors or exclusion (Olweus, 1997).

In 1998, one in three (29.9%) students (N = 15,686) in grades 6 through 10 were involved with bullying, including those who reported being a bully (13%), a victim (10.6%) or both a bully and victim (6.3%; Nansel et al., 2001). In the 2015–2016 school year, a nationally representative study of 2,092 public schools in the United States found 21% of students between the ages of 12 and 18 were bullied at school (Musu-Gillette et al., 2018). Bullying prevalence is well documented, particularly during middle school and into early high school (Hymel & Swearer, 2015; Wang et al., 2020). Findings from the Bureau of Justice Statistics lend credence to this occurrence; during the 2017–2018 school year, a greater percentage of middle schools (28%) reported bullying than high schools (16%), combined schools (16%), or primary schools 9%; Wang et al., 2020).

In any year, more than one in 10 schools reported that bullying occurred at least once per week (Musu-Gillette et al., 2018). Of the 5,064 teachers and support professionals from the National Education Association who were surveyed, more than three in five (62%) reported seeing bullying two or more times in the previous month and two out of five (41%) reported bullying at least once in the last week (Bradshaw et al., 2013). Bullying is a pervasive issue that affects youth of all ages, races, genders, and backgrounds; however, it is unclear to what extent youth are bullied or bully others on any given day. Some of the variation in prevalence may be attributed to the operationalization of bullying, measurement criteria, or memory distortions of bullying experiences (Jimerson et al., 2009).

There are four commonly recognized types of bullying. These include physical, verbal, relational (social), and cyber. These types can also be categorized as direct or indirect forms of aggression. Physical bullying occurs face-to-face and may include behaviors such as hitting or kicking. Verbal bullying involves threats or name-calling. Relational bullying is indirect and may include social exclusion, rumors, or peer rejection (Ericson, 2001). Finally, cyberbullying is defined as intentional and repeated harm that occurs through an electronic medium (Patchin & Hinduja, 2006).

Bullying takes a variety of forms including name calling, threats, rumors, exclusion, disrespect, or being made fun of and bullying prevalence varies by type of bullying (Patchin & Hinduja, 2006). Some research has found that more youth experience verbal and relational bullying than physical or cyberbullying (Williams & Guerra, 2007; Wang et al., 2009). Traditional bullying and cyber bullying are highly correlated (Modecki et al., 2014), and youth involved in traditional bullying are at a greater risk of being involved in cyberbullying than their peers (Kowalski et al., 2012).

Youth may be involved in several types of bullying. A recent meta-analysis of 80 studies found an average prevalence rate of 35% for traditional forms of bullying and 15% for cyberbullying (Modecki et al., 2014). Because bullying is influenced by a number of factors and can occur in several contexts, it is important to consider not only the locations and reasons why it occurs, but to assess all persons who are involved. The input from children, parents, and teachers is necessary to fully understand the extent to which youth experience bullying, whether as a victim or aggressor.

Bullying has been shown to have both short-term and longterm consequences including adverse psychological and health outcomes. Data from 1,118 children between ages 9 and 11 was collected to determine whether bullying victims experience negative health effects after their experience or whether negative health effects occur prior to a youth's victimization. Fekkes, Pijpers, Fredriks et al. (2006)'s study found support for both relationships. They determined that youth who were often bullied at the beginning of the school year were likely to develop adverse health effects (including anxiety and depression) by the end of the school year while youth who already experienced anxiety and depression at the beginning of the school year were also at an increased risk of being victimized (Fekkes, Pijpers, Fredriks et al., 2006). A systemic review of previous bullying research conducted by Moore et al. (2017) also explored health and psychological effects of bullying. In their sample of 153 peer reviewed articles published before February 2015, they found significant associations between bullying victimization and mental health disorders, such as anxiety and depression, suicide ideation and suicide behavior. Associations between physical health and bullying victimization were also uncovered. Negative physical health consequences of bullying victimization included problems sleeping, stomach aches, dizziness, back pain, and obesity. The findings from the review also suggest there was an association between alcohol use and tobacco use for those youth who experienced bullying frequently (Moore et al., 2017). Given the serious consequences that can result from bullying victimization, it is important for parents to get involved and identify if their child has been bullied.

Role of Parents in Addressing Bullying

Only recently has research begun to recognize the unique position of parents to address bullying. Parents act not only as a protective factor (Jeynes, 2008; Lereya et al., 2013), but as a resource, to offer strategies to prevent bullying. Parent involvement is also associated with lower rates of bullying (Jeynes, 2008). Bullying interventions are needed at home and in school and must involve parents, school staff, and children. Improvements in classroom management and supervision of outdoor areas can decrease bullying (Ttofi & Farrington, 2011). In the 2015–2016 school year, three in four (76%) public schools reported teachers and teaching aides were given training to recognize bullying behavior (Musu-Gillette et al., 2018). In addition to creative effective trainings for teachers and other school staff, parents should also be involved. Parental involvement has been recognized as one of the key elements needed to create effective anti-bullying programs in schools (Ttofi & Farrington, 2011) and some parents have reported wanting to be more involved in responding to their child's bullying experience at school (Harcourt, Green et al., 2015). The creation of effective programs to prevent bullying though is complicated, as many children do not report bullying (Unnever & Cornell, 2004).

Disclosing Bullying

Children do not report bullying for a variety of reasons. Children may not report as a result of the type of bullying, the severity of the behavior, characteristics of the victim and bully, social circumstances, and family dynamics. Children who perceived that the school or their teacher would not take bullying seriously were also less likely to tell someone (Unnever & Cornell, 2004). Some children have reported fearing the bully or peer rejection, blaming themselves for their victimization, or being hesitant to affect the relationship with the bully, particularly when it is a friend. Youth also report fearing that adults would tell the principal or believing that telling an adult would make the bullying worse (Mishna, Pepler et al., 2006). Children were willing to tell an adult if they believed the bullying was serious (Mishna et al., 2006), if it occurred frequently (Unnever & Cornell, 2004; Musu-Gillette et al., 2018), or if they perceived bullying would be taken seriously (Cortes & Kochenderfer-Ladd, 2014).

When children report bullying, they are more likely to tell a parent than a teacher (Bentley & Li, 1996; Fekkes, Pijpers, & Verloove-Vanhorick, 2005). Bentley and Li's (1996) study of 394 students in grades 4 to 6 found students, in general, were more likely to tell someone at home than a teacher about bullying. However, children who were victims of bullying were more likely than their peers to tell a teacher. Despite the number of children who would tell someone at home though, children perceived telling a teacher was more likely to help improve the bullying situation than if they told a parent (Bentley & Li, 1996).

Teachers, school administrators, and parents have expressed difficulty in fully understanding bullying situations, particularly when their definition of bullying do not match the situation (Mishna, Pepler et al., 2006). Findings from Sawyer et al. (2011) revealed parents who were unaware of bullying were surprised to learn their child experienced bullying, especially when they had many friends. However, bullying among friends is often commonplace (Mishna, Wiener et al., 2008). Parents may find it difficult to understand the extent of bullying when it comes to friendships between children (Mishna, Pepler et al., 2006). Furthermore, some parents normalize bullying as part of growing up (Sawyer et al., 2011) or something that is inevitable (Mishna, Sanders et al., 2020). This could make children less likely to want to report because being a victim of bullying may not be taken seriously, a concern raised by children in several studies (Unnever & Cornell, 2004; Cortes & Kochenderfer-Ladd, 2014).

Why Bullying Happens

Parents, teachers, and students have identified differences as one of the key reasons why bullying happens (Compton et al., 2014;

Mishna, Sanders et al., 2020). Parents offered qualitative accounts of these differences in Mishna, Sanders et al.'s (2020) study with specific mentions of gender, race, class, religion, sexual orientation, appearance, mannerisms, academic abilities, and athletic abilities. These examples are all indicative of biasbased bullying, in which a person is bullied because of a particular stigma or social identity (Mulvey et al., 2018). Other reasons parents believe bullying occurs include a quest for power or status by the bully, peer pressure, and anger or frustration as a result of the bullying perpetrator having previously experienced bullying victimization (Compton et al., 2014). The anonymous nature of cyberbullying also appears to be a motivator for that form of bullying as well (Hoff & Mitchell, 2009; Compton et al., 2014; Monks et al., 2016).

Parents may feel an array of negative emotions, such as anger and frustration, or feelings of concern or worry about the negative effects bullying victimization can have for their children (Sawyer et al., 2011). Nevertheless, limited research has addressed whether parents are fearful of their child being bullied. In the only previous study of parental fear of bullying of which we are aware, Stives et al. (2019) assessed the extent to which parents were fearful of their child becoming a victim of bullying. In Stives et al.'s (2019) study of 54 parents, they found parents were evenly divided on whether they were fearful of their child becoming a victim. Nearly half of the parents (46.6%) reported they were not fearful of their child becoming a victim, while 26% reported they somewhat fearful and 22% reported they were very fearful. Parents who were not fearful for their child offered three main reasons; the size of the school, their belief that there was no bullying at their child's school, and their confidence in their child's ability to handle bullying situations on their own. When parents did express fear of victimization, concerns were related to the belief their child was different based on particular characteristics or appearance (Stives et al., 2019).

Strategies to Address Bullying

Telling someone about bullying is the first step necessary to address the situation. Positive parenting behavior has been associated with protective effects for children. When children perceive their relationship with their parent is warm/loving, their parent is understanding, and their parent is sympathetic to their problems and willing to help, this perception has a protective effect (Wang et al., 2009; Lereya et al., 2013). Higher levels of parental support are associated with lower rates of bullying involvement and bullying victimization (Baldry & Farrington, 2005; Wang et al., 2009). Having parents with an authoritative style of parenting is also negatively associated with being a victim or a bully (Baldry & Farrington, 2005). In addition to acting as a protective factor, when children are bullied, parents can offer a variety of strategies to address their situation.

One of the most common strategies parents tell their children is to get help from an adult when they are bullied (Cooper & Nickerson, 2013; Offrey & Rinaldi, 2014; Stives et al., 2019). Cooper and Nickerson (2013) reported that parents were most likely to tell their child to get help from a parent (98%) and teacher (97%). Strategies can be classified as either problemsolving (i.e., help-seeking; Craig et al., 2007; Harcourt, Jasperse et al., 2014; Offrey & Rinaldi, 2014), or emotion-focused (Harcourt, Jasperse et al., 2014). Problem-solving behaviors directly address the incidence of bullying, while emotion-focused strategies help the victim cope with their experience, rather than focus on the bully.

Parents commonly suggest avoidance strategies when children are faced with a bully (Cooper & Nickerson, 2013; Stives et al., 2019). These avoidance strategies include avoiding the bully or pretending nothing happened (Stevens et al., 2002). The extent to which these strategies are suggested varies. Using hypothetical bullying scenarios, Stevens et al. (2002) found parents of victimized children were more likely to suggest avoidance strategies than parents of children who bully. Thus, parents may offer different strategies depending on their perspective of bullying and its effects. During interviews with 20 parents, Sawyer et al. (2011) found parents also teach pro-social strategies to their children that focus on healthy relationships and improving a child's self-esteem. Parents gave assurances to children and some enrolled their children in extracurricular activities to expand their social network.

Some parents suggest a more direct approach to handle the bullying situation. Parents are divided on whether or not to tell their child to retaliate for bullying. In Cooper and Nickson's (2013) study, 42.3% told their child to fight back, while another 44.1% said to never fight back. Some parents do support fighting back, particularly when nothing else has worked (Sawyer et al., 2011). Other parents take a more hands-on approach when it comes to bullying including contacting the parent of the other child (Cooper and Nickerson, 2013), a higher authority such as the principal (Stives et al., 2019), or taking serious actions including transferring their child to a different class or school, contacting the board of trustees, a higher commission, or involving the police (Harcourt, Green et al., 2015).

PROBLEM STATEMENT

The preceding literature review has suggested that a wide variety of studies examine the predictors, types, and consequences of bullying. Another growing body of research has also examined why children do not report bullying to adults. Nevertheless, the vast majority of studies around bullying examine bullying from the child's perspective, and generally ignore the perceptions of parents. We believe this is an important oversight in the literature and attempt to partially fill that gap with this research.

A wide variety of topics thus remain open for exploration from the parent's perspective. Limited research asks parents about their perceptions of whether or not bullying is problematic, how fearful they are of their child experiencing bullying victimization, or what types of strategies parents give to their children to cope with bullying victimization. Additionally, no research of which we are aware asks parents whether they believe their own children are honest with them about the child's bullying experience. Using data from 50 parents of middle and high school children in a southeastern state, we begin to fill these gaps by addressing the following research questions:

TABLE 1 | Demographics of sample (N = 50).

	Ν	Percentage
Gender		
Male	4	8.0
Female	46	92.0
Race		
White	23	46.0
Black	25	50.0
Other	2	4.0
Age		
32–40	17	34.0
41–50	17	34.0
51–58	16	32.0
Marital status		
Married	25	50.0
Single	14	28.0
Divorced	6	12.0
Living with partner	2	4.0
Separated	1	2.0
Other	2	4.0
Number of children in the household		
1	10	20
2	19	38.0
3	12	24.0
4	3	6.0
5	1	2.0
6	3	4.0
Missing	2	3.6
Annual household income		
\$25,000 or below	10	20.0
\$25,001 to \$49,999	16	32.0
\$50,000 to \$74,999	8	16.0
\$75,000 to \$99,999	6	12.0
Over \$100,000	7	14.0
Missing	3	6.0
Child's grade level		
6th	1	2.0
7th	2	4.0
8th	9	18.0
9th	11	22.0
10th	14	28.0
11th	10	20.0
12th	3	6.0

- 1. Are parents fearful of their children being bullied at school?
- 2. Do parents perceive bullying as problematic? If so, how big a problem is it?
- 3. Do parents believe their children are reporting all their bullying experiences?
- 4. Why do parents feel bullying occurs?

METHODS

The data analyzed in this article were collected in the fall of 2017 as part of a larger project funded by the National Science Foundation that examined bullying among middle and high school students. The overall objective of the research was to investigate the use of robots as intermediaries to gather sensitive information from children.
 TABLE 2 | How fearful are you of your child being bullied?

How fearful are you of your child being bullied?	Ν	%
Not fearful	22	55.0
Very fearful	10	25.0
Somewhat fearful	8	20.0
Not applicable	0	0.0

Recruitment

After obtaining approval from the Mississippi State University institutional review board, we recruited the child participants from 1) the local high school during lunch and 2) a database of children who had volunteered to be contacted to participate in research at the university that was maintained by one of the members of the research team. On the day of the child's interview, the child and their parent were met by a researcher as they entered the lab. The researcher explained the purpose of the study to the child and their parent, obtained parental consent and assent from the child, then escorted the child to a private room for their interview.

Data Collection

The researcher then returned to the child's parent in the waiting area and provided them with a self-report questionnaire that asked the parent questions about their child's bullying experiences (and their own responses to their child's bullying experiences). The survey instrument was modeled after Sawyer et al. (2011) and included closed and open-ended questions. The responses to the open-ended questions on that survey provide the data for this study and are discussed in detail below. If a parent had more than one child participating in the study, he or she was asked to complete a survey for each child. Thus, if a parent had three children participating, they completed three separate surveys.

Participants

Of the 56 parents who were asked to complete a survey for their child, only six declined to participate. Thus, the response rate for this study was 89.3%. A total of 50 parents provided data for this study. In every situation, only one parent provided transportation for their child to the research site, so that was the parent that provided data for this study.

The demographics of the parents are reported in **Table 1**. Of the 50 parents who responded to the survey, the vast majority (92.0) were female. Parents were generally evenly split along racial lines. Approximately half (46%) were White, 25 (50%) were Black, and two respondents described themselves as other than Black or White. Parents were also evenly distributed across age categories, with the youngest parent being 32 and the oldest being 58 years old. Half of the parents were married (50%) and more than one in three parents (33.9%) had more than two children in their household. Parents were also evenly split across household income categories with the largest proportion (28.6%) having a household income between \$25,000 and \$49,999 per year.

Data

In this study, we examined open-ended responses to self-report questions designed to measure parental discussions of bullying with their children. The self-report questionnaire asked some demographic questions and then asked a number of open-ended questions designed to examine parental perceptions of bullying and the methods through which they discuss bullying with their children. The questions were as follows:

- 1. How fearful are you of your child being bullied? Please explain.
- 2. What is your view about bullying? How problematic do you think it is?
- 3. Why do you think bullying happens at school? In general?
- 4. Do you think that your child is telling you about being bullied every time it happens? Or less often? Why?
- 5. In the past 12 months, has your child been involved in a bullying situation? If so, was the child a victim of bullying? Please tell us how you handled that situation.
- 6. If your child has not been involved in a bullying situation, what would you do if they were to experience bullying?

The responses to these open-ended questions were coded using an open axial-coding approach. Responses to questions five and six were combined into one variable to represent actual (for those parents whose child had been bullied) or likely (for those parents whose children had not been bullied) responses to bullying victimization. After coding the responses to each question into themes, we estimated frequencies of the themes for each question. A number of parents responded with more than one answer to one or more of the questions. The results of those analyses are presented below.

RESULTS

We asked parents, "How fearful are you of your child being bullied?" Responses to this question are provided in Table 2. Responses were relatively evenly distributed among the 41 parents who responded; nine parents did not respond to this question. More than one in four parents (28%) were coded as "not fearful," suggesting that a substantial minority of the parents were not worried that their child would be bullied. By comparison, slightly more than half of the parents were concerned, to at least some degree, about their child being bullied. More than one in three (38%) parents were somewhat fearful and one in six (16%) of parents were very fearful of their child being bullied. Of those parents who said they were not fearful, some of the common themes were the child's independence, the child's ability to defend themselves, and open communication at home. Several parents simply responded they were not fearful. Parent 14 (P14) said, "No worries. My kids defend themselves very well". Parent 7 (P7) also remarked, "Not very fearful, but I do ask them frequently about their day and also if anyone is bothering them".

Parents who were fearful of their child being bullied mentioned specific themes, including the child's personality, the harmful effects of bullying, or doubts in the ability of the school to address bullying. Parent 18 (P18) exemplifies the first theme about the child's personality, "Because she's a quiet, shy child, I do worry about bullying. I also worry she may not open up TABLE 3 | What is your view about bullying? How problematic do you think it is?^a.

What is your view about bullying? How problematic do you think	Ν	%
it is? Extremely destructive with serious negative consequences	21	60.0
Worse problem in today's society than in previous ones	5	14.3
More pervasive than adults think	3	8.6
Not a big problem/Part of growing up	3	8.6
Some children are more susceptible than others	3	8.6

^aPercentages do not equal 100 percent due to rounding.

and tell me if it was happening". Parent 19 (P19) also expressed, "Very, my child is quiet and tends to hold things in".

Two of the parents who were very fearful discussed the harmful effects of bullying. Parent 30 (P30) replied, "I am very fearful. My youngest child has an innate desire for acceptance and is very affectionate. I fear the effects rejection has on her socially and mentally. My oldest is very quiet and sensitive. I fear her being taken advantage of or hurt because she's perceived as weaker".

Parent 31 (P31) agreed about the potential consequences of bullying and said they were, "Very fearful because it can lead to self-harm".

Finally, some parents attributed their fear to the school's inability to address bullying situations. Parent 41 (P41) replied, "He seems ok so far (he just started high school in August) but I have zero faith the school can handle it if something happens unless I create a shitstorm and force the issue, such as removing a bully from a class he/she haves with my kid".

Next, we asked parents, "What is your view about bullying? How problematic do you think it is?" Responses were coded into five categories presented in **Table 3**. Parents gave a variety of responses but the most frequent (60%) response was that bullying was extremely destructive with serious negative consequences. Parents also reported it was a worse problem in today's society than in previous ones (14.3%), it was more pervasive than adults think (8.6%), and some children are more susceptible than others (8.6%). Finally, some parents said it was not a big problem or it was part of growing up (8.6%).

Responses of parents suggest that many are concerned about the prevalence of bullying and potentially harmful effects bullying can have on children. Parent 3 (P3) remarked, "I think it is extremely destructive to a child's social/mental wellbeing and can affect them for the rest of their life. In extreme cases, it can even be a cause of suicide or an attempt. Things seem so major to a child or teenager".

Other parents commented on the serious consequences that can result from bullying including suicide. Parent 58 (P58) stated, "Bullying is wrong. And now the problem has gotten bad. Kids are killing themselves about this." Parent 2 (P2) echoed these sentiments, "It's a big problem because everyone has feelings and if you mess with a person too long, you never know what going across their mind."

Parents were then asked, "Why do you think bullying happens at school? In general?" Responses were coded into six categories that are included in **Table 4**. Despite the variety in responses, parents frequently (32.43%) stated bullying happens because **TABLE 4** | Why do you think bullying happens at school? In general?

Why do you think bulling happens at school? In general?	Ν	%
Youths model behaviors from home	12	32.4
Power differential/Class system among youths	11	29.7
Poor adult supervision	6	16.2
Low self-esteem/Need for attention	4	10.8
Peer pressure	2	5.4
Jealousy/Build status	2	5.4

youth model behaviors from home. Parent 37 (P37) stated, "Not sure but I believe a lot has to do with how a child is taught at home. Most children will do what they see other adults, in their daily life, do. How we as adults treat our neighbors, friends, or just the people we pass in the stores will affect our children".

Parent 36 (P36) reiterated these sentiments and attributed a child's behavior to what they experience at home. "I think children witness their parents being bullied in their homes and the children are bullied in their homes. They probably are growing up in a bullying environment in which they may perceive as normal".

Parents also suggested bullying occurs in schools due to power differential and class systems among children (29.73%). Parent 3 (P3) said, "It occurs because social ranking is so very important to kids/teenagers, and when a child feels less than, they sometimes become a bully to make themselves feel more important or powerful". Other parents simply replied power, or as Parent 17 (P17) remarked, "Because a person wants to have power over another person or a person wants what the other person haves".

Other parents believed bullying happened as a result of poor adult supervision (16.2%), low self-esteem or a need for attention (10.8%), peer pressure (5.4%), and jealousy or building status (5.4%). Parents who mentioned a child's self-esteem discussed how bullying was a way that person tries to make themselves feel better. By making someone else feel worse, they feel better. As Parent 25 (P25) said, "I believe bullying is an attempt for the bully to feel better about themselves by making someone else feel poorly about themselves".

Parents were then asked "Does your child tell you about bullying every time it happens? If not, why not". Responses to that question are presented in **Table 5**. Most (75%) parents believed their children did not always tell them about bullying. Of those who did not believe their child always told them, a variety of explanations were offered. Responses were coded into ten categories.

Of the parents who believed their child did not always talk to them about bullying, the most common reasons offered by parents were that their child was ashamed or embarrassed (15%), their child handles they bullying situation themselves (12.5%), or their child didn't tell them because they were afraid of punishment if they told (10%). Parents who mentioned that their child may be ashamed or embarrassed talked about how their child likely feels when they are bullied or how they would feel if the parent got involved in the bullying situation. Parent 42 (P42) replied that their child did not always tell them about bullying because "...it is embarrassing to admit that you didn't have the courage to confront a bully". Parent 49 (P49)

Does your child tell you about bullying every time it happens? If not, why not?	Ν	%
Yes ^a	10	25.0
No	30	75.0
Ashamed or embarrassed to tell Me	6	15.0
My child handles it themselves	5	12.5
Afraid of being punished by bully if they tell	4	10.0
Sometimes it Doesn't bother them enough to tell	3	7.5
They only told Me about it when bullying became severe	3	7.5
My child Doesn't think I can understand or help	2	5.0
It happens so much my child quit telling Me about it	2	5.0
Bullying is common/Kids adjust to it	1	2.5
I'm not sure why they Don't tell Me	1	2.5
They Don't always recognize They've been bullied	1	2.5

TABLE 5 | Does Your Child Tell You Every Time They Have Been Bullied? If not, why not?

^aEach of the 10 parents who were confident their child told them about all their bullying victimization mentioned talking regularly and/or having an open relationship and communication.

TABLE 6 What advice would you give if your child was being bullied? N = 38. "Of the 38 parents who responded to the question," before the most frequent result in the current sentence.

What advice would you give if your child was being bullied?	N	%
I will resort to higher authority	24	63.1
I would confront the bully's parents	10	26.3
Support child	9	23.7
Understand why people bully	7	18.4
Tell child to tell an adult/friend	2	5.2
Tell child to confront bully	1	2.6
Tell child to avoid the bully	1	2.6

Percentages do not equal 100% because some respondents provided more than one response.

exemplified the belief that their child would handle a bullying situation themselves. As they said, "She has mentioned it in the past. We discuss it. She has been taught to fight very good and is an excellent marksman. I build her up and she knows she is a star and has worth. She is a Christian and we have discussed praying for our enemies. She is a happy child and understands that some people are simply pathetic so they turn into bullies. She has been prepared to protect herself if it comes to that. If she initiates any act, I will be her problem then. We believe in loving everyone and being open and honest. Over the years, she has actually befriended someone who once was a bully to her".

Finally, parents were asked: "What advice would you give if your child was being bullied?" Responses were then coded into seven categories which are presented in **Table 6**. The most frequent response (63.1%) was to resort to a higher authority. Nearly one in four (26.3%) parents also suggested they would confront the bully's parents. Parents commonly mentioned talking to their child first to understand the situation. Parent 55 (P55) said they would, "Talk to them (my child) about the possible motives of the bully, explain that the bully is the one with the problem and talk to my child about how to respond. If the bullying was severe, I would address it with the school administration or possibly the bully's parents (if I know them)".

Another parent mentioned involving the school; Parent 36 (P36) said, "Talk to them, find out the situation, and go talk to the principal. Get the other parents involved." Parent 15 (P15) also mentioned "speaking with the principal about bullying and recollected how they had done so in the past".

I would go to the principal after discussing the situation with my child. This did happen when he was in sixth grade and I did have a long talk with the principal. As a result, there were some changes made to the school schedule for the following year.

Of the parents who would confront the bully's parents, three mentioned how they would request a face-to-face meeting with the other parents to discuss the situation. Parent 11 (P11) said, "First thing I would do is find out who that child's parents are and contact them to let them know their child is bullying my child. It would not be a pleasant conversation. If it continued after that, the police would get involved".

Parent 23 (P23) answered, "I would contact the aggressors parents as well as the school to have a conference", and Parent 31 (P31) responded, "I would want to talk to the child's parents and see what exactly the problem is and how we can settle it".

DISCUSSION

In this study, we used data from 50 parents in a southeastern state to examine parent perceptions of bullying and how they discuss bullying with their children. We also explored how fearful parents are of their child being victimized by bullying, their opinion of why bullying occurs in school, and also the advice they gave their children concerning bullying. Our study makes an important contribution to the literature around bullying because it is one of the first studies to examine parental fear of bullying victimization (Stives et al., 2019, for a notable exception) and parental concerns about the harmful impact of bullying. Additionally, this is one of a limited number of studies that examines the advice parents give their children when they have been bullied. Thus, this work contributes to a growing body of literature that considers the viewpoints of parents in the bullying literature in general (Sawyer et al., 2011; Cooper & Nickerson, 2013; Harcourt et al., 2014; Stives et al., 2019).

The findings from this study add to the bullying literature in a number of important ways. First, the findings uncovered here generally replicate those of Stives and her associates (2019) who examined fear of bullying among a sample of parents of elementary school children. The results presented here suggest that approximately half of the parents were are least somewhat fearful of their child being bullied at school and one in four parents were very fearful. Parents reported that their concerns stemmed from the personality of their child (which made them more likely to be a target for bullying), their lack of faith in the school administration to handle bullying, and their realization that bullying has serious harmful effects. Although half of the parents in this sample were not fearful of their child being bullied, the results presented here suggest that, no matter the age of the children, many parents still are concerned about their child being bullied at school, and feel that the school administration can do more to reduce bullying.

Next, the findings presented here reveal important differences between the advice parents of middle and high school children in this sample and parents of younger children in Stives et al. (2019) and Sawyer et al. (2011) give their children when they have been bullied. Parents in this sample were much more likely to be willing to directly intervene on their child's behalf by meeting with the principal (by far the most common parental response) or confronting the bully's parents (the second most common response). It appears, then, that parents of older children are much less willing to tolerate bullying of their children and much more willing to spearhead a solution than parents of younger children. This may result from frustration with years of telling their children to follow the school's advice around bullying (e.g., tell a responsible adult, intervene when you see other children being bullied) yet their child is still suffering from bullying victimization. We did not ask parents "why" they would give their children the advice they would give them; future research should further explore the reasoning for this advice, particularly among parents of older children.

Another important finding from this study has to do with parents' recognition of the negative impacts of bullying. Despite the belief among some members of the public that bullying is "not that serious," with limited exception, parents in this sample acknowledged that bullying is extremely destructive, with serious negative consequences, and may be worse in the 21st century than ever before. In fact, more than one parent mentioned suicide as a potential outcome of bullying victimization. Additionally, most parents also acknowledged that their children likely were not telling them every time they experienced bullying, and thus parents rightly believed that bullying is even more pervasive than we like to acknowledge.

This study is also one of the first of which we are aware to ask parents whether they believe their child reports all of their bullying victimizations to them and, when their child does not report the bullying to the parent, why the parent believes this occurs. Parents that felt their child always reported their bullying victimization to them (about 25% of the sample) unanimously reported that they had an open line of communication with their children about everything, and thus their child felt comfortable telling them about each bullying incident that occurred. Those parents that reported their children withheld reports of bullying victimization felt they did so for a variety of reasons. The most common responses was that the child handled the bullying themselves; other common responses were that the child was too embarrassed to tell their parents every time they were bullied or they feared reprisal from the bully if they did tell their parent. The variety of responses presented by the parents to that question suggest that there are a plethora of reasons why children do not tell their parents about bullying and better understanding is needed,

particularly among older children, for more effective bullying prevention.

Finally, this study is one of the first of which we are aware to ask parents about their opinions about why bullying occurs. The findings presented here reveal some interesting opinions, many of which support the extant research around causes of bullying. The most common response was that bullies were modeling behaviors they witnessed and/or experienced at home; in other words, there is little the school can do to prevent bullying because they are learning these behaviors at home, not at school. A second very common response does flow from extant research; almost one in three parents felt the primary reason bullying occurred was because of the power differentials in the school setting. As with many other studies, the opinions of parents support that there is no single solution that will prevent all bullying. In fact, some of the parents in this study apparently felt there was little the school could do to prevent bullying since bullying started at home.

Limitations

Although we believe this research has made important contributions to the research examining parental responses to bullying, there are several limitations to this study. First, the small sample of parents under study here was a sample of relatively affluent parents in a southeastern state. Consequently, the findings presented here may not be generalizable to parents in other parts of the United States or from other demographic strata even within the same local community. Second, the vast majority of parents providing data for this study were female; it would be interesting to examine gender differences in parental responses but we were unable to do so because of the very small number of fathers (four) that provided responses for this study. Nevertheless, given the limited research around parental attitudes and experiences with bullying, we believe these findings are still important in terms of gaining understanding of how parents experience bullying of their children.

Future Research

The findings presented in this study lead to a number of important questions, and some methodological improvements, for future research. First, we believe it is important to gain a better understanding of how parents define bullying. Asking parents to define bullying, then developing a definition of bullying from those responses, is an important next step in the bullying research. After that definition is developed, it can then be used with additional samples of parents to insure that all parents are discussing bullying from the same perspective. Next, the findings uncovered here indicate that a second large hole in the research around parental perspectives on bullying is in the area of understanding the reasons why parents choose the strategies they do for helping their children address bullying. Quite frankly, the fact that so many parents would either go directly to the principal or to the alleged bully's parents was surprising to us. Additional research is needed to not only better understand the advice parents are giving their children but the reasons behind that advice.

IMPLICATIONS

As Stives et al. (2019) and others have argued, there is still much work for teachers, school administrators, and educational psychologists around the messages that parents receive about bullying prevention. This is particularly evident in the responses parents had about 1) causes of bullying and 2) how they would handle bullying situations that involved their child. Information is widely available for parents around these topics if they choose to use it. However, work by teachers and school administrators to understand why parents are frustrated with the school's lack of response to bullying, and the ineffectiveness of strategies used by school districts throughout the United States, is still needed.

As Stives et al. (2019) has suggested, school administrators and teachers play an essential role in bullying prevention when they enforce the rules regarding behavior at school. Nevertheless, it is also important for parents to have confidence that the strategies used by the school for bullying prevention are working. Evidence from this study suggests some parents are frustrated with what they perceive to be ineffective responses by the school and are willing to intervene with parents outside the school setting, or go directly to the principal when their child is being bullied. While most middle and high school principals would support the second parental strategy (even if it made their job harder), very few would support the first. Thus, parents need to better understand the messages that schools are giving their child regarding how to respond to bullying and schools need to do a better job telling parents how to respond to bullying on behalf of their children. Until this occurs, there is still much to do in the area of bullying prevention.

REFERENCES

- Baldry, A. C., and Farrington, D. P. (2005). Protective Factors as Moderators of Risk Factors in Adolescence Bullying. Soc. Psychol. Educ. 8 (3), 263–284. doi:10. 1007/s11218-005-5866-5
- Bentley, K. M., and Li, A. K. F. (1996). Bully and Victim Problems in Elementary Schools and Students' Beliefs about Aggression. *Can. J. Sch. Psychol.* 11 (2), 153–165. doi:10.1177/082957359601100220
- Bradshaw, C. P., Waasdorp, T. E., O'Brennan, L. M., and Gulemetova, M. (2013). Teachers' and Education Support Professionals' Perspectives on Bullying and Prevention: Findings from a National Education Association Study. Sch. Psychol. Rev. 42 (2), 280–297. doi:10.1080/02796015.2013. 12087474
- Compton, L., Campbell, M. A., and Mergler, A. (2014). Teacher, Parent and Student Perceptions of the Motives of Cyberbullies. *Soc. Psychol. Educ.* 17 (3), 383–400. doi:10.1007/s11218-014-9254-x
- Cooper, L. A., and Nickerson, A. B. (2013). Parent Retrospective Recollections of Bullying and Current Views, Concerns, and Strategies to Cope with Children's Bullying. J. Child. Fam. Stud. 22 (4), 526–540. doi:10.1007/s10826-012-9606-0
- Cortes, K. I., and Kochenderfer-Ladd, B. (2014). To Tell or Not to Tell: What Influences Children's Decisions to Report Bullying to Their Teachers? Sch. Psychol. Q. 29 (3), 336–348. doi:10.1037/spq0000078
- Craig, W., Pepler, D., and Blais, J. (2007). Responding to Bullying. *Sch. Psychol. Int.* 28 (4), 465–477. doi:10.1177/0143034307084136
- Ericson, N. (2001). Addressing the Problem of Juvenile Bullying. Washington DC: U.S. Department of Justice. Office of Justice Programs. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention. https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/ojjdp/ fs200127.pdf.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this article are not readily available because these data were gathered as part of a project funded by the National Science Foundation and are subject to availability guidelines of that organization. Requests to access the datasets should be directed to cbethel@cse.msstate.edu.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Mississippi State University Institutional Review Board. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Authors contributed to this research in the order in which they are listed in authorship.

FUNDING

This research was sponsored by National Science Foundation Award IIS-1408672 titled The Use of Robots as Intermediaries to Gather Sensitive Information from Children. Views expressed herein represent those of the authors and not necessarily those of the sponsor.

- Fekkes, M., Pijpers, I. M. F., Fredriks, M. A., Vogels, T., and Verloove-Vanhorick, P. S. (2006). Do Bullied Children Get Ill, or Do Ill Children Get Bullied? A Prospective Cohort Study on the Relationship between Bullying and Health-Related Symptoms. *Pediatrics* 117, 1568–1574. doi:10.1542/peds.2005-0187
- Fekkes, M., Pijpers, I. M. F., and Verloove-Vanhorick, P. S. (2005). Bullying: Who Does what, when and where? Involvement of Children, Teachers and Parents in Bullying Behavior. *Health Edu. Res.* 20 (1), 81–91. doi:10.1093/her/cyg100
- Harcourt, S., Green, V. A., and Bowden, C. (2015). "It Is Everyone's Problem": Parents' Experiences of Bullying. *New Zealand J. Psychol.* 44 (3), 4–17.
- Harcourt, S., Jasperse, M., and Green, V. A. (2014). "We Were Sad and We Were Angry": A Systematic Review of Parents' Perspectives on Bullying. *Child. Youth Care Forum* 43 (3), 373–391. doi:10.1007/s10566-014-9243-4
- Hoff, D. L., and Mitchell, S. N. (2009). Cyberbullying: Causes, Effects, and Remedies. J. Educ. Admin 47 (5), 652–665. doi:10.1108/09578230910981107
- Hymel, S., and Swearer, S. M. (2015). Four Decades of Research on School Bullying: An Introduction. Am. Psychol. 70, 293–299. doi:10.1037/a0038928
- Jeynes, W. H. (2008). Effects of Parental Involvement on Experiences of Discrimination and Bullying. *Marriage Fam. Rev.* 43 (3), 255–268. doi:10. 1080/01494920802072470
- Jimerson, S., Swearer, S., and Espelage, D. (2009). Handbook of Bullying in Schools: An International Perspective. Philadelphia: Routledge.
- Kowalski, R. M., Morgan, C. A., and Limber, S. P. (2012). Traditional Bullying as a Potential Warning Sign of Cyberbullying. *Sch. Psychol. Int.* 33 (5), 505–519. doi:10.1177/0143034312445244
- Lereya, S. T., Samara, M., and Wolke, D. (2013). Parenting Behavior and the Risk of Becoming a Victim and a Bully/victim: A Meta-Analysis Study. *Child. Abuse Neglect* 37 (12), 1091–1108. doi:10.1016/j.chiabu.2013.03.001
- Mishna, F., Pepler, D., and Wiener, J. (2006). Factors Associated with Perceptions and Responses to Bullying Situations by Children, Parents,

Teachers, and Principals. Victims & Offenders 1 (3), 255-288. doi:10.1080/ 15564880600626163

- Mishna, F., Sanders, J. E., McNeil, S., Fearing, G., and Kalenteridis, K. (2020). "If Somebody Is Different": A Critical Analysis of Parent, Teacher and Student Perspectives on Bullying and Cyberbullying. *Child. Youth Serv. Rev.* 118, 105366. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2020.105366
- Mishna, F., Wiener, J., and Pepler, D. (2008). Some of My Best Friends--Experiences of Bullying within Friendships. Sch. Psychol. Int. 29 (5), 549–573. doi:10.1177/0143034308099201
- Modecki, K. L., Minchin, J., Harbaugh, A. G., Guerra, N. G., and Runions, K. C. (2014). Bullying Prevalence across Contexts: A Meta-Analysis Measuring Cyber and Traditional Bullying. *J. Adolesc. Health* 55, 602–611. doi:10.1016/j. jadohealth.2014.06.007
- Monks, C. P., Mahdavi, J., and Rix, K. (2016). The Emergence of Cyberbullying in Childhood: Parent and Teacher Perspectives. *Psicología Educativa* 22 (1), 39–48. doi:10.1016/j.pse.2016.02.002
- Moore, S. E., Norman, R. E., Suetani, S., Thomas, H. J., Sly, P. D., and Scott, J. G. (2017). Consequences of Bullying Victimization in Childhood and Adolescence: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Wjp* 7 (1), 60–76. doi:10.5498/wjp.v7.i1.60
- Mulvey, K. L., Hoffman, A. J., Gönültaş, S., Hope, E. C., and Cooper, S. M. (2018). Understanding Experiences with Bullying and Bias-Based Bullying: What Matters and for Whom? *Psychol. Violence* 8 (6), 702–711. doi:10.1037/vio0000206
- Musu-Gillette, L., Zhang, A., Wang, K., Zhang, J., Kemp, J., Diliberti, M., et al. (2018). Indicators Of School Crime and Safety: 2017 (NCES 2018-036/ NCJ 251413). Washington, DC: National Center for Education Statistics, U.S. Department of Education, and Bureau of Justice Statistics, Office of Justice Programs, U.S. Department of Justice.
- Nansel, T. R., Overpeck, M., Pilla, R. S., Ruan, W. J., Simons-Morton, B., and Scheidt, P. (2001). Bullying Behaviors Among US Youth. Jama 285, 2094–2100. doi:10.1001/jama.285.16.2094
- Offrey, L. D., and Rinaldi, C. M. (2014). Parent-child Communication and Adolescents' Problem-Solving Strategies in Hypothetical Bullying Situations. Int. J. Adolescence Youth 22 (3), 251–267. doi:10.1080/02673843.2014.884006
- Olweus, D. (1997). Bully/victim Problems in School: Facts and Intervention. *Eur. J. Psychol. Educ.* 12 (4), 495–510. doi:10.1007/bf03172807
- Olweus, D. (1973). Bullying at School: What We Know and what We Can Do. Oxford, UK: Blackwell.

- Patchin, J. W., and Hinduja, S. (2006). Bullies Move beyond the Schoolyard. Youth Violence and Juvenile Justice 4 (12), 148–169. doi:10.1177/1541204006286288
- Sawyer, J.-L., Mishna, F., Pepler, D., and Wiener, J. (2011). The Missing Voice: Parents' Perspectives of Bullying. *Child. Youth Serv. Rev.* 33, 1795–1803. doi:10. 1016/j.childyouth.2011.05.010
- Stevens, V., De Bourdeaudhuij, I., and Van Oost, P. (2002). Relationship of the Family Environment to Children's Involvement in Bully/Victim Problems at School. J. Youth Adolescence 31 (6), 419–428. doi:10.1023/a:1020207003027
- Stives, K. L., May, D. C., Pilkinton, M., Bethel, C. L., and Eakin, D. K. (2019). Strategies to Combat Bullying: Parental Responses to Bullies, Bystanders, and Victims. *Youth Soc.* 51 (3), 358–376. doi:10.1177/0044118x18756491
- Ttofi, M. M., and Farrington, D. P. (2011). Effectiveness of School-Based Programs to Reduce Bullying: a Systematic and Meta-Analytic Review. J. Exp. Criminol 7, 27–56. doi:10.1007/s11292-010-9109-1
- Unnever, J. D., and Cornell, D. G. (2004). Middle School Victims of Bullying: Who Reports Being Bullied? *Aggr. Behav.* 30, 373–388. doi:10.1002/ab.20030
- Wang, J., Iannotti, R. J., and Nansel, T. R. (2009). School Bullying Among Adolescents in the United States: Physical, Verbal, Relational, and Cyber. J. Adolesc. Health 45, 368–375. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2009.03.021
- Wang, K., Chen, Y., Zhang, J., and Oudekerk, B. A. (2020). Indicators Of School Crime And Safety: 2019 (NCES 2020-063/NCJ 254485). Washington, DC: National Center for Education Statistics, U.S. Department of Education, and Bureau of Justice Statistics, Office of Justice Programs, U.S. Department of Justice.
- Williams, K. R., and Guerra, N. G. (2007). Prevalence and Predictors of Internet Bullying. J. Adolesc. Health 41, S14–S21. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2007.08.018

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Stives, May, Mack and Bethel. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Influence of Personality Traits on School Bullying: A Moderated Mediation Model

Yun Zhang^{1,2}, Zuoshan Li^{1,2*}, Yalan Tan^{1,2}, Xi Zhang^{1,2}, Qingyu Zhao^{1,2} and Xin Chen^{1,2}

¹ Key Laboratory of Applied Psychology, Chongqing Normal University, Chongqing, China, ² School of Education, Chongqing Normal University, Chongqing, China

We recruited 1,631 middle and high school students to explore the relationship between personality traits and school bullying, and the moderated and mediating roles of self-concept and loneliness on this relationship. Results showed that (1) neuroticism had a significant positive predictive effect on being bullied, extroversion had a significant negative predictive effect on being bullied, and agreeableness had a significant negative predictive effect on bullying/being bullied; (2) loneliness played a mediating role between neuroticism and bullied behaviors, extroversion and bullying behaviors, and agreeableness and bullying/bullied behaviors; (3) self-concept played a moderating role on the mediation pathway of loneliness on neuroticism, extraversion, agreeableness and bullying behaviors. Therefore, to reduce the frequency of school bullying among adolescents, we should not only reduce their levels of loneliness but also improve their levels of self-concept.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Megan Stubbs-Richardson, Social Science Research Center, Mississippi State University, United States

Reviewed by:

Matt DeLisi, Iowa State University, United States Kristen Stives, Auburn University at Montgomery, United States

*Correspondence:

Zuoshan Li 642662213@qq.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Personality and Social Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

> Received: 06 January 2021 Accepted: 29 April 2021 Published: 21 May 2021

Citation:

Zhang Y, Li Z, Tan Y, Zhang X, Zhao Q and Chen X (2021) The Influence of Personality Traits on School Bullying: A Moderated Mediation Model. Front. Psychol. 12:650070. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2021.650070 Keywords: school bullying, personality traits, loneliness, self-concept, adolescents

INTRODUCTION

School bullying has been defined as "a specific form of aggression, which is intentional, repeated, and involves a disparity of power between the victims and perpetrators" (Olweus, 1993a,b). In addition, some studies found that sexual violence (McMahon et al., 2019; Madrid et al., 2020) and cyberbullying (Livazović and Ham, 2019; Ige, 2020) were two emerging forms of adolescent violence in today's society. Bullying is an extremely damaging type of violence present in schools all over the world (Zych et al., 2019). According to previous research, in addition to the effects of physical injury, bullying can lead to decreased self-confidence, self-esteem, and academic performance. It will cause inattention, absenteeism, anxiety, headaches, insomnia, nightmares, depression, and other related symptoms. In extreme cases, students may even commit suicide (Sharp and Smith, 1994). Due to the prefrontal cortex's inhibition of physical activities, emotional processing is regulated by threat experience, and thus adolescents risk emotional dysregulation and increased internalization problems when they are subjected to threat experiences (Weissman et al., 2019). School problems, peer victimization, parent-child relationship quality issues, and friendship quality issues all affect the anxiety level of adolescents (Nelemans et al., 2017). Campus bullying cannot only cause depression in teenagers but it can also have a serious impact on their future social ability, learning ability, and academic performance (Chen and Chen, 2020). Bullying usually occurs in elementary school, a critical period in child development (Behnsen et al., 2020), and traditional bullying and cyberbullying victimization increase the likelihood of avoidance behaviors and of

83

bringing a weapon to school (Keith, 2018). An alarming fact is that bullying can lead to antisocial behavior in adulthood (Stubbs-Richardson et al., 2018). Olweus (1993a,b) pointed out that, often, students who bully others have a higher individual crime rate when they grow up, almost four times higher than others. In addition, victims of bullying are more likely to commit crimes in the future (Behnsen et al., 2020). Studies have shown that bullying victimization and perpetration correlate strongly and that their cross-lagged longitudinal relationship runs in both directions, meaning that perpetration is just as likely to lead to future victimization as victimization is to lead to future perpetration (Walters, 2020). Individuals who experienced the vicarious form (peer victimization) had a higher likelihood of experiencing the same type of victimization as their peers (Stubbs-Richardson and May, 2020). Therefore, improving research on school bullying and its influencing factors is of great significance to the prevention and governance of school bullying.

Bullying behaviors were not effectively measured by demographic variable (Abuhammad et al., 2020). But there are many factors affecting school bullying, among which the influence of personality traits is undeniable. Personality was first studied by Alport. Cattell later identified 16 personality traits. In 1949, Fiske analyzed 22 personality traits from Cattell's vocabulary and found that five factors always appeared first on the list. These factors came to be known as the Big Five: Openness (imaginative, aesthetic, emotional, unconventional, creative, intelligent, etc.); Conscientiousness (showing competence, fairness; being methodical and dutiful; achieving self-discipline, prudence, restraint, etc.); Extraversion (showing warmth, sociability, assertiveness, optimism, etc.; engaging in activities; risk-taking); Agreeableness (having the characteristics of trustworthiness, altruism, frankness, compliance, modesty, empathy, etc.); Neuroticism (experiencing anxiety, hostility, depression, self-awareness, impulsivity, vulnerability, inability to maintain emotional stability) (Peng, 2001).

Since then, many scholars have studied the relationship between school bullying and personality traits. The compensation model of aggression proposes that low self-esteem leads to bullying behaviors (Staub, 1989). Moreover, the model modified by Nail et al. (2016) proposes that a defensive personality structure is an essential factor in causing bullying. This model details how bullying behaviors are driven by a bully's personality, motivations, including narcissism, defensive self-centeredness, and inconsistent levels of high self-esteem (Nail et al., 2016). Previous research has indicated that adolescents who have these personality characteristics are likely to be associated with school bullying (Thomaes et al., 2009; Simon et al., 2016). More specifically, personality traits, such as extraversion, conscientiousness, and neuroticism, are significantly associated with school bullying (Miao, 2019).

Extroversion and conscientiousness are negatively related to school bullying (Yao, 2017). Perpetrators of bullying have been found to be prone to anger, silence, and emotional sensitivity, as well as high self-evaluations and psychoticism (Zhou and Ding, 2003), demonstrating that emotional instability is one factor affecting school bullying. In addition, Gu and Zhang (2003) found that self-esteem, extroversion, and neuroticism can significantly predict bullying or being bullied, and selfesteem, psychoticism, and neuroticism are significantly related to bullying in their study of the relationship between the bullying behaviors and personality traits of students in primary schools. Moreover, results of the independent analysis of the victims and perpetrators found that for perpetrators, their personalities are as a whole, and their bullying behaviors were in most cases caused by the interaction of negative cognitive tendencies towards society, negative attitudes toward bullying events, hyperactivity, emotional temperament characteristics, and specific stimulus events. And for victims, school bullying may be harmful to their personality development, and being bullied may also be associated with their own personality traits (Zhang et al., 2001).

Even though personality traits have been shown to have a significant impact on school bullying, there is no evidence to date demonstrating that personality traits can directly affect school bullying behaviors. The social bonds theory (Hirschi, 1969) notes that the links between increased crime rates and individuals and society are weak, whereas increased crime rates are closely related to a low consistency in social norms. In the study by Zhang et al. (2016), personality was significantly correlated with loneliness, and agreeableness, extroversion, openness, and conscientiousness were significantly negatively correlated with loneliness. According to Costa and Mccrae (1992), loneliness is an unpleasant experience that occurs when individuals feel that their social, interpersonal network is low in quality or insufficient in quantity. Furthermore, Zhang (2019) found that school bullying behaviors are significantly correlated with loneliness in elementary school students. School bullying and being bullied are also positively correlated with loneliness in middle school students (Zhou and Ding, 2003). It can therefore be seen that personality traits might affect loneliness, and loneliness might influence school bullying. Therefore, we proposed hypothesis one: loneliness plays a mediating role in the relationship between personality traits and school bullying.

Self-concept is defined by Shavelson as an individual's overall view of himself based on interpersonal communications and living environment (Byrne and Shavelson, 1996). Previous research has also shown that various dimensions of personality traits have significant relationships with self-concept. For example, self-concept is highly positively correlated with extroversion, conscientiousness, and agreeableness, and it has a moderate positive correlation with openness and moderately negative correlation with neuroticism (Xiang et al., 2006). In the study by Xiang et al. (2006), personality was quickly clustered by researchers into categories 3-6. The results showed that four categories were justifiable: harmonious personalities (low scores for neuroticism and high scores for other dimensions); emotional personalities (very unstable neuroticism scores, medium scores for other dimensions); conservative personalities (low scores in all dimensions); passive personalities (average scores for neuroticism, low scores for all other dimensions). Furthermore, there are significant differences in the levels of self-concept in students who have different personality traits.

Specifically, students with harmonious personalities have the highest levels of self-concept, followed by those with conservative personalities and finally, passive personalities which have the lowest (Xiang et al., 2006). Children's self-concepts also play mediating roles in the influences of peer rejection and offensive behaviors on children's relational aggression and physical attacks (Ji et al., 2012). The self-concept and self-esteem of adolescents are closely related to problem behaviors, and adolescents may attack others because their self-concepts are low (Donnellan et al., 2005; Diamantopoulou et al., 2008) or when they perceive that others do not recognize their self-concepts (Taylor et al., 2007; Diamantopoulou et al., 2008). With regard to this phenomenon, humanistic psychology explains that negative selfattention and vague self-concepts result in aggressive behaviors (Donnellan et al., 2005). It is easy to see that the level of self-concept is not only related to personality traits but also affects the adolescents' being bullied and the bullying behaviors of perpetrators. In addition, the clarity of adolescents' selfconcept is significantly negatively correlated with loneliness (Xu et al., 2017). Students who have lower self-concepts suffer strong feelings of loneliness (Chen and Zhang, 2010), meaning that individuals with weaker self-concepts tend to develop high levels of loneliness.

In summary, personality traits significantly influence school bullying and loneliness, and loneliness also affects school bullying. Students with weaker self-concepts tend to develop high levels of loneliness, and high levels of loneliness may predict aggressive behaviors. Therefore, different self-concept levels could affect the development of loneliness, while the degree of loneliness could affect the impact of personality traits on school bullying. Thus, we proposed hypothesis two: self-concept plays a moderating role in the mediation pathway for loneliness on the relationship between personality traits and school bullying.

The purpose of the current study was to establish a moderated mediation model (see **Figure 1**) to explore the mediating role of loneliness on the relationship between personality traits and school bullying, as well as the moderating role of self-concept in the mediation pathway.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

A total of 2,000 adolescents at two high schools in Chongqing and Shandong received the questionnaire survey



through convenience sampling. On completion, 1,631 valid questionnaires were returned reflecting an effective response rate of 81.55%.

Participants were aged 11–21 years old [mean (M) \pm standard deviation (SD) = 15.39 \pm 1.37], with 755 (46.3%) being male and 876 (53.7%) being female. Among the junior high school students, 88 were from the first grade, 99 were from the second grade, and 275 were from the third grade. Among the senior high school students, 606 were from the first grade, 522 were from the second grade, and 47 were from the third grade.

Questionnaires

NEO Five-Factor Inventory (NEO-FFI)

We used the NEO-FFI Questionnaire which was modified by Costa and Mccrae (1992). There are 60 questions which constitute five subscales: neuroticism, extraversion, openness, agreeableness, and conscientiousness. The α coefficient in this study was 0.70.

Chinese Version of Bully/Victim Questionnaire for Middle Students (BVQ-C)

We used the Bully/Victim Questionnaire established by Olweus (1993a,b) and modified by Zhang and Wu (1999). The α coefficient in this study was 0.903.

Self-Concept Clarity Scale (SCC)

We used the Self-concept Clarity Scale established by Campbell et al. (1996) and modified by Chen and Ouyang (2013). There are 12 questions in total (including "My view of myself often conflicts with other people's view of me," "My thoughts about myself change very frequently," etc.). Use a 5-point Likert score (1 = "strongly disagree," 5 = "strongly agree") to evaluate, and calculate the total score of all questions in the scale. This scale effectively reflects the extent to which individuals clearly determine their own self-concept. The α coefficient in this study was 0.758.

UCLA Loneliness Scale

We used the UCLA Loneliness Scale established by Russell (1996) and modified by Wang (1995). There are 18 questions in total. The scale consists of 18 items (including "I feel sorry for others," "I feel so lonely," "I cannot find someone I can talk to," etc.) using a 4-point score from "never" to "always." The α coefficient in this study was 0.892.

Data Collection and Analysis

The self-reported questionnaire was completed anonymously during school classes. The researchers were postgraduate students in the Key Laboratory of Applied Psychology, proficient in psychological research methods. Data collection was completed in February 2020. Statistical analysis was performed using SPSS 18.0. Our research has been registered on the Open Science Framework. https://osf.io/8x6a4/.

RESULTS

Control and Inspection of Common Method Biases

In this study, data were obtained from questionnaires meaning that common method biases might affect the results. In order to minimize these influences, we adopted control measures, such as reverse scoring, anonymous reporting, and Harman's single factor test (Podsakoff et al., 2003). Results showed 21 factors with characteristic roots over 1, and the variance explanation rate of the first common factor was 14.62%, which was less than 40%. Therefore, the current study was not significantly affected by common method biases, and the data were deemed reliable.

Descriptive Statistics and Correlation Analysis

Our study performed descriptive statistics and correlation analysis on the five personality trait dimensions, self-concept, loneliness, and the two dimensions of school bullying (bullying/being bullied). We found that neuroticism was significantly positively correlated with self-concept, loneliness, and being bullied. Extraversion was significantly negatively correlated with self-concept, loneliness, and being bullied. Openness was significantly negatively correlated with selfconcept and loneliness. Agreeableness was significantly negatively correlated with self-concept, loneliness, and bullying/being bullied. Loneliness was significantly positively correlated with self-concept and bullying/being bullied. Selfconcept and being bullied were significantly positively correlated. However, in our study, openness and conscientiousness were not significantly correlated with bullying/being bullied. In some western studies, teenagers who reported bullying scored lower on conscientiousness and openness (Turner and Ireland, 2010; Fossati et al., 2012), as well as lower level of conscientiousness was also associated with being bullied (Effrosyni and Theodoros, 2015). Different from the western countries, children in the traditional Chinese families are not truly independent until they get married, and before that, they may live under the control of their parents, thus there may be ideological differences on conscientiousness and openness. Additionally, in our other interview study, we found that few class leaders with good grades and strong sense of responsibility also have some bullying behaviors, such as verbal bullying and relationship manipulation. So we suspect that conscientiousness and openness did not affect school bullying directly in this study probably because of regional and cultural differences, as well as the selection of samples. The specific results are shown in Table 1.

Influence of Personality Traits on School Bullying: Test of the Moderated Mediating Model

First, the data were standardized. Second, the macro program PROCESS in SPSS was used to test the moderated mediating

model. Finally, the deviation correction and the percentile Bootstrap method were set. The number of repeated sampling was set to 5,000 for inspection and the confidence interval (CI) was set to 95%. The results are shown in **Table 2**.

The test of the mediating effect was then conducted. We used Model 4 of the SPSS macro designed by Hayes (2012) controlling for gender and age (not shown in the table) to perform the mediating effect test of loneliness on the various personality trait dimensions. Results of the regression analysis (see **Tables 2, 3**) showed that neuroticism had a positive predictive effect on being bullied, $\beta = 0.216$, p < 0.001. After incorporating loneliness into the regression equation, neuroticism still had a significantly predictive effect on being bullied, $\beta = 0.080$, p < 0.01, and a positively predictive effect on loneliness, $\beta = 0.566$, p < 0.001. Loneliness had a positively predictive effect on being bullied, $\beta = 0.241$, p < 0.001, Boot SE = 0.010, 95% CI = 0.062, 0.100. This indicated that the mediating effect of loneliness on the relationship between neuroticism and being bullied was significant.

Similarly, extraversion had a negatively predictive effect on being bullied, $\beta = -0.129$, p < 0.001. After incorporating loneliness into the regression equation, extroversion converted to a significantly positive predictive effect on being bullied, $\beta = 0.076$, p < 0.01, and a negatively predictive effect on loneliness $\beta = -0.619$, p < 0.001. Loneliness had a positively predictive effect on being bullied, $\beta = 0.331$, p < 0.001, Boot *SE* = 0.010, 95% CI = 0.091, 0.132. This showed that the mediating effect of loneliness on the relationship between extroversion and being bullied was significant.

Agreeableness had a negatively predictive effect on being bullied, $\beta = -0.224$, p < 0.001. After incorporating loneliness into the regression equation, agreeableness still had a significant predictive effect on being bullied, $\beta = -0.133$, p < 0.01, and a negatively predictive effect on loneliness, $\beta = -0.42$, p < 0.001. Loneliness had a positively predictive effect on being bullied $\beta = 0.25$, p < 0.001, Boot SE = 0.009, 95% CI = 0.062, 0.096. This showed that the mediating effect of loneliness on the relationship between agreeableness and being bullied was significant.

In addition, agreeableness had a negatively predictive effect on bullying, $\beta = -0.149$, p < 0.001. After incorporating loneliness into the regression equation, agreeableness still had a significantly predictive effect on bullying, $\beta = -0.120$, p < 0.001, and a negatively predictive effect on loneliness, $\beta = -0.419$, p < 0.001. Loneliness had a positively predictive effect on bullying, $\beta = 0.070$, p < 0.01, Boot SE = 0.027, 95% CI = 0.017, 0.123. This showed that the mediating effect of loneliness on the relationship between agreeableness and bullying was significant.

It should be noted that the upper and lower limits for the bootstrap 95% CIs for the direct effects of neuroticism, extroversion, and agreeableness on bullying/being bullied behaviors, as well as the mediating effect of loneliness, did not contain 0 (see **Table 3**). This showed that neuroticism, extroversion, and agreeableness could not only directly influence bullying/being bullied behaviors but also could predict bullying/being bullied behaviors through the mediating effect of loneliness. The test of the moderated mediation model was then performed. We established a moderated mediation model consisting of three personality trait dimensions (neuroticism, extraversion, and agreeableness) and school bullying/being bullied, in which we regarded loneliness as the mediating variable and self-concept as the moderating variable using the Model 14 of the SPSS macro designed by Hayes (2012). The results are shown in **Tables 4**, **5**.

From **Table 4**, we can see that for the dimension of neuroticism, the product term of loneliness and self-concept had a significant predictive effect on being bullied, t = 3.293, p < 0.01, after incorporating self-concept into the model,

	М	SD	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
1 Neuroticism	34.11	8.66	1								
2 Extraversion	39.77	7.63	-0.50**	1							
3 Openness	39.28	5.62	-0.21**	0.35**	1						
4 Agreeableness	43.34	5.63	-0.39**	0.33**	0.34**	1					
5 Conscientiousness	36.94	6.33	-0.10**	0.37**	0.47**	0.26**	1				
6 Loneliness	38.17	10.03	0.58**	-0.63**	-0.32**	-0.42**	-0.26**	1			
7 Self-concept	36.50	7.42	0.52**	-0.26**	-0.15**	-0.28**	-0.031	0.49**	1		
8 Being bullied	7.42	3.37	0.20**	-0.13**	-0.04	-0.23**	0.004	0.28**	0.12**	1	
9 Bullying	6.63	2.65	0.026	-0.034	-0.026	-0.15**	0.013	0.12**	-0.008	0.55**	1

*p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001.

TABLE 2 | Test of the moderated mediating model of loneliness.

Regression eq	uation (<i>N</i> = 1,631)		Fit index		Significance		
Outcome Variable	Predictive variable	R	R ²	F	β	t	
Loneliness		0.603	0.363	309.39			
	Neuroticism				0.566	28.025***	
Being bullied		0.248	0.061	35.457			
	Neuroticism				0.216	8.804***	
Being bullied		0.313	0.098	44.277			
	Neuroticism				0.08	2.722**	
	Loneliness				0.241	8.152***	
Loneliness		0.635	0.402	365.685			
	Extraversion				-0.619	-30.739**	
Being bullied		0.178	0.032	17.819			
	Extraversion				-0.129	-5.047***	
Being bullied		0.312	0.097	43.865			
	Extraversion				0.076	2.432**	
	Loneliness				0.331	10.870***	
Loneliness		0.447	0.2	135.74			
	Agreeableness				-0.389	-17.134***	
Being bullied		0.253	0.065	37.374			
	Agreeableness				-0.224	-9.119***	
Being bullied		0.313	0.098	44.277			
	Agreeableness				-0.133	-5.097***	
	Loneliness				0.234	8.946***	
Loneliness		0.419	0.176	346.908			
	Agreeableness				-0.419	-18.626**	
Bullying		0.149	0.022	37.033			
	Agreeableness				-0.149	-6.086***	
Bullying		0.162	0.026	21.949			
	Agreeableness				-0.120	-4.448***	
	Loneliness				0.070	2.595**	

p < 0.01, *p < 0.001.

which meant that self-concept played a moderated role in the predictive effect of loneliness on being bullied. Similarly, for the dimension of extroversion, the product term of loneliness and self-concept had a significant predictive effect on being bullied, t = 3.051, p < 0.01, as well as for the dimension of agreeableness, and the product term for loneliness and self-concept had a significant predictive effect on being bullied, t = 3.845, p < 0.001. Thus, self-concept played a moderating role in the predictive effect of loneliness on being bullied both for the dimension of extroversion and agreeableness. However, self-concept did not

play a moderating role in the predictive effect of loneliness on school bullying for the dimension of agreeableness, so these results are not presented.

To better understand the moderated effect, we performed a simple slope test (Aiken and West, 1991). Data were divided into high and low groups according to self-concept values ($M \pm 1$ SD). In the second half of the neuroticism-loneliness-being bullied pathway, when the level of self-concept was -1 SD, loneliness had a significant predictive effect on being bullied, b = 0.191, t = 5.335, p < 0.001, 95% CI = 0.195, 0.349. When the level of

Predictive variable		Effect Size	Boot SE	Boot LLCI	Boot ULCI	Ratio
Neuroticism	Total effect	0.084	0.010	0.065	0.103	
	Direct effect	0.031	0.011	0.009	0.053	36.98%
	Mediating effect	0.053	0.008	0.038	0.069	63.02%
Extraversion	Total effect	-0.057	0.011	-0.079	-0.035	
	Direct effect	0.034	0.014	0.007	0.061	26.98%
	Mediating effect	-0.091	0.011	-0.114	-0.070	73.02%
Agreeableness (Being bullied)	Total effect	-0.134	0.015	-0.163	-0.105	
	Direct effect	-0.079	0.016	-0.110	-0.049	59.30%
	Mediating effect	-0.055	0.008	-0.070	-0.040	40.70%
Agreeableness (Bullying)	Total effect	-0.149	0.025	-0.197	-0.101	
	Direct effect	-0.120	0.027	-0.173	-0.067	80.35%
	Mediating effect	-0.029	0.011	-0.051	-0.010	19.65%

SE, standard error; LLCI, lower limit confidence interval; ULCI, upper limit confidence interval.

TABLE 4 | Test of the moderated mediating model.

Regression	equation (N = 1,631)		Fit index		Signif	icance
Outcome Variable	Predictor Variable	R	R ²	F	β	t
Being Bullied		0.323	0.1043	31.5195		
	Neuroticism				0.087	2.786**
	Loneliness				0.238	7.911***
	Self-concept				-0.001	-0.047
	Gender				-0.258	-5.379***
	Age				-0.017	-0.938
	Loneliness × Self-concept				0.064	3.293**
Being Bullied		0.3205	0.1027	30.9824		
	Extraversion				0.069	2.204*
	Loneliness				0.317	9.702***
	Self-concept				0.025	0.947
	Gender				-0.235	-4.937***
	Age				-0.007	-0.380
	Loneliness (Self-concept				0.059	3.051**
Being Bullied		0.3412	0.1164	35.6585		
	Agreeableness				-0.144	-5.487***
	Loneliness				0.227	8.069***
	Self-concept				0.009	0.350
	Gender				-0.215	-4.543***
	Age				-0.024	-1.377
	Loneliness × Self-concept				0.075	3.845***

p < 0.05, p < 0.01, p < 0.01

TABLE 5	Direct and mediatir	na effects for differ	rent levels of self-concept.
TADEE 0	Diroct and mouldin	ig chools for anoi	

Predictive variable		Self-concept	Effect Size	Boot SE	Boot LLCI	Boot ULC
Neuroticism	Direct effect	29.081 (M – 1 SD)	0.059	0.012	0.034	0.083
		36.49 (<i>M</i>)	0.080	0.010	0.060	0.100
		43.916 (M + 1 SD)	0.102	0.012	0.079	0.125
	Mediating effect of loneliness	29.081 (M - 1 SD)	0.038	0.009	0.020	0.057
		36.499 (<i>M</i>)	0.052	0.007	0.038	0.068
		43.916 (M + 1 SD)	0.067	0.012	0.044	0.090
Extraversion	Direct effect	29.081 (M - 1 SD)	0.087	0.013	0.061	0.113
		36.499 (<i>M</i>)	0.107	0.011	0.085	0.128
		43.916 (M + 1 SD)	0.127	0.012	0.102	0.151
	Mediating effect of loneliness	29.081 (M - 1 SD)	-0.071	0.013	-0.097	-0.044
		36.499 (<i>M</i>)	-0.087	0.011	-0.109	-0.065
		43.916 (M + 1 SD)	-0.103	0.015	-0.133	-0.074
Agreeableness	Direct effect	29.081 (M - 1 SD)	0.051	0.012	0.028	0.075
		36.499 (<i>M</i>)	0.076	0.009	0.058	0.095
		43.916 (M + 1 SD)	0.101	0.011	0.080	0.123
	Mediating effect of loneliness	29.081 (M - 1 SD)	-0.035	0.010	-0.057	-0.015
		36.499 (<i>M</i>)	-0.053	0.008	-0.068	-0.038
		43.916 (M + 1 SD)	-0.070	0.011	-0.094	-0.049

self-concept was +1 SD, loneliness still had a significant predictive effect on being bullied, b = 0.318, t = 9.130, p < 0.001, 95% CI = 0.250, 0.387 (see Figure 2). Meanwhile, in the second half of the extroversion-loneliness-being bullied pathway, when the level of self-concept was -1 SD, loneliness had a significant predictive effect on being bullied, b = 0.271, t = 6.917, p < 0.001, 95% CI = 0.195, 0.349. When the level of self-concept was +1SD, loneliness still had a significant predictive effect on being bullied, b = 0.388, t = 10.519, p < 0.001, 95% CI = 0.315, 0.460 (see Figure 3). Moreover, in the second half of the agreeableness-loneliness-being bullied pathway, when the level of self-concept was -1 SD, loneliness had a significant predictive effect on being bullied, b = 0.148, t = 4.252, p < 0.001, 95% CI = 0.080, 0.216. When the level of self-concept was +1 SD, loneliness still had a significant predictive effect on being bullied, b = 0.302, t = 9.184, p < 0.001, 95% CI = 0.237, 0.366 (see Figure 4).

To sum up, when individuals had a low level of loneliness, the increased self-concept level was beneficial in reducing the occurrence of being bullied. However, when individuals had a high level of loneliness, the increased level of self-concept increased the occurrence of being bullied. Therefore, improving self-concept levels could reduce the incidence of being bullied by individuals with low levels of loneliness. Reducing the levels of loneliness would be conducive to reducing the incidence of being bullied by individuals with high loneliness.

DISCUSSION

The current study explored the direct impact of personality traits on school bullying and the mediating role of loneliness on the relationship between personality traits and school bullying/being bullied.



FIGURE 2 | The influence of loneliness on the relationship between being bullied and neuroticism: the moderated effect of self-concept. The black triangle represents low self-concept and the white square represents high self-concept.

Mediating Role of Middle School Students' Loneliness

Results showed that loneliness played a mediating role in the relationships between neuroticism, extroversion, agreeableness, and being bullied. Therefore, each specific personality trait not only directly affected school bullying behaviors but also influenced being bullied behaviors through the mediating effect of loneliness.

When an individual's interpersonal relationships do not reach their aspiration level, they are likely to experience loneliness, and this is accompanied by negative psychological states such as emptiness, boredom, helplessness, and depression (Kim, 2017). Personality is an essential influencing factor on loneliness (Schmitt and Kurdek, 1985). For example, extroversion, conscientiousness, and openness are positively related to adolescents' effective social adaptation (Nie et al., 2008).







Adolescents with high neuroticism levels generally have low interpersonal satisfaction (Lopes et al., 2003). In contrast, individuals with high agreeableness levels are better at controlling their emotions and resolving interpersonal conflicts (Graziano et al., 1996).

Individuals with a high level of extroversion are also better at communicating (Rothbart and Hwang, 2005), so they more easily establish positive interpersonal relationships. Therefore, personality traits affect the quality of interpersonal relationships, and aspiration levels of interpersonal relationships influence levels of loneliness, which can lead to school bullying/being bullied behaviors. To prevent teenagers from being negatively affected by school bullying/being bullied, it is necessary to cultivate good interpersonal relationships among adolescents and reduce their loneliness. In addition, studies indicated that a problematic parent-child relationship negatively predicted loneliness and depression in children (Fan and Wu, 2020), and the parent-child relationship could have a significant influence on school bullying. Some studies found that higher parental rejection and lower parental warmth predicted increases in peer victimization and vice versa (Kaufman et al., 2019). Research

studies provided the evidence of highly significant effects of parenting interventions on bullying reduction (Chen et al., 2020). And some studies indicated that maternal love withdrawal prospectively predicted more aggressive bullying behaviors, whereas guilt induction predicted lower levels of aggressive bullying behaviors in children 6 months later (Yu et al., 2019). Therefore, bullying behaviors can be prevented by establishing a good parent-child relationship.

Moderated Role of Middle School Students' Self-Concept

After exploring the mediating role of loneliness on the relationship between personality traits and school bullying behaviors, we further examined the moderated role of self-concept in this mediating pathway.

The results showed that first, self-concept played a moderating role in the mediating pathway of loneliness on neuroticism and being bullied. Previous research has found that neuroticism is positively related to school bullying, and higher neuroticism is associated with a greater likelihood of psychological stress, impulsivity, and emotional reactivity (Zhou et al., 2019). On the contrary, teenagers with healthy mental states have a better understanding of all aspects of their self-concept, and their relationships in different domains (such as teacher-student, peer-peer, and parent-child relationships) are more harmonious (Shen et al., 2019). Crimes committed by young offenders may be related to their lack of a positive self-concept (Zhong and Liu, 2013), which means that adolescents with high self-concepts tend to have fewer problematic behaviors. Selfconcept in the mediating effect of loneliness on the relationship between neuroticism and being bullied would also promote the healthy development of adolescents who are experiencing bullying dilemmas.

Second, the results showed that self-concept played a moderating role in the mediating effect of loneliness on the relationship between extroversion and being bullied. In our study, extroversion was significantly negatively related to bullying, showing that more introverted teenagers are more vulnerable to being bullied. Zhou et al. (2008) reported that individuals who are outgoing, cheerful, easy-going, and selfdisciplined have higher levels of positive mental health, indicating that introversion and extroversion impact an individuals' levels of mental health. The poorer the level of mental health, the more ambiguous the self-concept is, thus the less effective moderated effect of self-concept in the mediating role of loneliness on the relationship between extroversion and being bullied, leading to bullying behaviors. Therefore, enhancing students' self-concept would be a macro measure, closely associated with parenting patterns, social supports (Li et al., 2017) and peer relationships (Li et al., 2013), as well as the differing developmental characteristics in every stage of teenagers' growth. Due to the moderating role of self-concept in the mediating effect of loneliness on personality traits and bullying/being bullied, constructing comfortable school atmospheres (Xie and Mei, 2019) and perfecting personality educations (Miao, 2019) may overcome the negative impacts of school bullying. To be specific, first, education departments should offer targeted psychological guidance according to the different personality characteristics of teenagers, such as counseling for bullies with low self-esteem, paying attention to vulnerable victims with high self-esteem (Choi and Park, 2018), and preventing bullying by those with defensive personalities. Second, mental health courses on cultivating a healthy personality should be offered to teenagers. Such courses could strengthen selfaffirmation training (Thomaes et al., 2009) and cultivate emotional regulation ability (Garofalo et al., 2016). Studies showed that educational interventions are effective in reducing the frequency of traditional and cyberbullying victimization and perpetration (Ng et al., 2020).

Third, our results showed that self-concept played a moderating role in the mediating pathway of loneliness on the relationship between agreeableness and being bullied, but it had no moderating role in the mediating effect of loneliness between agreeableness and bullying. The simple slope test results found that when school bullying occurred, there was a more obvious moderated effect of self-concept on students with low loneliness. Consequently, the levels of self-concept had a more significant effect on bullying. In the present study, agreeableness and bullying/being bullied were both significantly negatively correlated. One previous study manifested that agreeableness has a significantly negative correlation with depressive symptoms. Specifically, adolescents who are friendly and obedient are more likely to be approved by parents and society, and thus they are less likely to encounter adverse life events and have relatively fewer depressive symptoms (Zhang et al., 2019). Moreover, being bullied is closely related to depression (Chen et al., 2020). Being bullied could increase the severity of students' depression (Cao et al., 2020), which would reduce their agreeableness level. Hence, higher agreeableness is associated with lower levels of bullying/being bullied, especially for adolescents who get along well with their classmates and teachers and experience harmonious family atmospheres.

Why did self-concept have a significant moderated effect on being bullied but no significant moderated effect on bullying? Scores for neuroticism increase with age, meaning that scores for some other personality traits may be replaced by it over time (Zhang et al., 2019). In addition, when individuals are in the transition from childhood to adolescence, personality traits might temporarily err towards immaturity. There is a temporary decline in the level of agreeableness from late childhood to middle adolescence (Akker et al., 2014). Consequently, a decline in agreeableness may explain why the moderated effect of selfconcept on the mediating pathway was not significant in our study. Specific factors need to be further studied.

To sum up, school bullying/being bullied is harmful to students' physical and mental health, so this issue deserves our continuous attention and reflection. Levels of neuroticism, openness, and agreeableness can positively or negatively predict school bullying. Furthermore, a high level of loneliness could exacerbate bullying/being bullied, while a higher self-concept could reduce the incidence of school bullying. Therefore, helping students have an unambiguous self-concept as well as reducing their loneliness are crucial approaches to reducing school bullying. However, some studies indicate that existing educational interventions had a very small to zero effect size on traditional bullying and cyberbullying perpetration. More research is needed to identify the key moderators that enhance educational programs and to develop alternative forms of antibullying interventions (Ng et al., 2020). Additionally, bullying can also be caused by some unconventional factors nowadays, such as the long-term use of adult drugs (alcohol, tobacco, various drugs; Zych et al., 2021) and dating violence (Quinn and Stewart, 2018). Thus, this situation implies that educators' responses to school bullying should adapt to the rapidly changing modern world.

CONCLUSION

Our key findings can be summarized as follows:

- 1) Neuroticism had a significantly positive predictive effect on being bullied, extroversion had a significantly negative predictive effect on being bullied, and agreeableness had a significantly negative predictive effect on bullying/being bullied.
- 2) Loneliness played a mediating role between neuroticism and bullied behaviors, extroversion and bullying behaviors, and agreeableness and bullying/bullied behaviors.
- 3) Self-concept played a moderated role in the mediation pathway of loneliness in neuroticism, extraversion, agreeableness, and bullying behaviors.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this study can be found in online repositories. The names of the repository/repositories and accession number(s) can be found below: https://pan.baidu.com/ s/1yzvKsezYCG8ihuKmSTIcWA; password: nyh8.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Local Research Ethics Committee of Chongqing Normal University. Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

YZ: the principal author of the manuscript, consult literature, and logging date. ZL: advisor. YT: data analysis. XZ, QZ, and XC: logging date. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by Chongqing Education Scientific Planning Project: 2017-GX-119.

REFERENCES

- Abuhammad, S., Alnatour, A., and Howard, K. (2020). Intimidation and bullying: A school survey examining the effect of demographic data. *Heliyon* 6:e04418. doi: 10.1016/j.heliyon.2020.e04418
- Aiken, L. S., and West, S. G. (1991). Multiple regression: testing and interpreting interactions - institute for social and economic research (iser). *Eval. Pract.* 14, 167–168. doi: 10.1057/jors.1994.16
- Akker, A. L. V. D., Dekoviæ, M., Asscher, J. J., and Prinzie, P. (2014). Meanlevel personality development across childhood and adolescence: a temporary defiance of the maturity principle and bidirectional associations with parenting. *J. Person. Soc. Psychol.* 107, 736–750. doi: 10.1037/a0037248
- Behnsen, P., Buil, J. M., Koot, S., Huizink, A., and Lier, P. V. (2020). Heart rate (variability) and the association between relational peer victimization and internalizing symptoms in elementary school children. *Devel. Psychopathol.* 32, 521–529. doi: 10.1017/s0954579419000269
- Byrne, B. M., and Shavelson, R. J. (1996). On the structure of social self-concept for pre-, early, and late adolescents: a test of the Shavelson, Hubner, and Stanton (1976) model. J. Person. Soc. Psychol. 70, 599–613. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.70. 3.599
- Campbell, J. D., Trapnell, P. D., Heine, S. J., Katz, I. M., Lavallee, L. F., and Lehman, D. R. (1996). Self-concept clarity: measurement, personality correlates, and cultural boundaries. *J. Person. Soc. Psychol.* 70, 141–156. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.70.1.141
- Cao, X. Q., Tian, M., Song, Y. Q., Li, Z. Y., Wang, Q. W., and Wang, L. (2020). The correlation between cyberbullying and depression of college students (in Chinese). *Chin. School Health* 41, 235–238.
- Chen, F. X., and Zhang, F. J. (2010). The characteristics and relationship of peer attachment, self-concept and loneliness of students in work-study schools (in Chinese). *Psychol. Devel. Educat.* 26, 76–83. doi: 10.16187/j.cnki.issn1001-4918. 2010.01.012
- Chen, J., and Ouyang, W. F. (2013). Reliability and validity analysis of the Chinese version of the Self-Concept Clarity Scale for middle school students (in Chinese). J. Educat. Sci. Hun. Normal Univ. 12, 127–129.
- Chen, L., and Chen, X. (2020). Affiliation with depressive peer groups and social and school adjustment in Chinese adolescents. *Dev. Psychopathol.* 32, 1087– 1095. doi: 10.1017/S0954579419001184
- Chen, Q., Zhu, Y., and Chui, W. H. (2020). A Meta-Analysis on Effects of Parenting Programs on Bullying Prevention. *Trauma* 2020:619. doi: 10.1177/ 1524838020915619
- Chen, T., Fan, Y., Zhang, Z. H., and Fang, X. Y. (2020). Correlation between bullying behavior and depression among middle school students in Jiangxi Province (in Chinese). *Chin. School Health* 41, 600–603.
- Choi, B., and Park, S. (2018). Who Becomes a Bullying Perpetrator After the Experience of Bullying Victimization? The Moderating Role of Self-esteem. J. Youth Adolesc. 47, 913–917. doi: 10.1007/s10964-018-0913-7
- Costa, P. T., and Mccrae, R. R. (1992). Multiple uses for longitudinal personality data. *Europ. J. Person.* 6, 85–102. doi: 10.1002/per.2410060203
- Diamantopoulou, S., Rydell, A., and Henricsson, L. (2008). Can both low and high self-esteem be related to aggression in children. *Soc. Devel.* 17, 682–698. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9507.2007.00444.x
- Donnellan, M. B., Trzesniewski, K. H., Robins, R. W., Moffitt, T. E., and Casp, A. (2005). Low self-esteem is related to aggression, antisocial behavior, and delinquency. *Psychol. Sci.* 16, 328–335. doi: 10.1111/j.0956-7976.2005.01535.x
- Effrosyni, M., and Theodoros, G. (2015). Personality traits, empathy and bullying behavior: A meta-analytic approach. Aggres. Violent Behav. 21, 61–72. doi: 10.1016/j.avb.2015.01.007
- Fan, Z. Y., and Wu, Y. (2020). Parent-child Relationship and Loneliness and Depression in Rural Left-behind Children: The Mediating and Moderating Role of Gratitude (in Chinese). *Psychol. Devel. Educat.* 6, 734–742. doi: 10.16187/j. cnki.issn1001-4918.2020.06.12
- Fossati, A., Borroni, S., and Maffei, C. (2012). Bullying as a style of personal relating: Personality characteristics and interpersonal aspects of self—reports of bullying behaviours among Italian adolescent high school students. *Person. Mental Health* 6, 325–339. doi: 10.1002/pmh.1201
- Garofalo, C., Holden, C. J., Zeigler-Hill, V., and Velotti, P. (2016). Understanding the connection between self-esteem and aggression: The mediating role of emotion dysregulation. *Aggressive Behav.* 42, 3–15. doi: 10.1002/ab.21601

- Graziano, W. G., Jensen-Campbell, L. A., and Hair, E. C. (1996). Perceiving interpersonal conflict and reacting to it: The case for agreeableness. J. Person. Soc. Psychol. 70, 820–835. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.70.4.820
- Gu, C. H., and Zhang, W. X. (2003). The relationship between bullying and personality tendencies in primary school children (in Chinese). Acta Psychol. Sin. 01, 101–105.
- Hayes, A. F. (2012). PROCESS: A versatile computational tool for observed variable mediation, moderation, and conditional process modeling. *Manuscr. Submit. Publicat.* 2012:1642.
- Hirschi, T. (1969). *Causes of Delinquency*. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Ige, O. A. (2020). What we do on social media! Social representations of schoolchildren's activities on electronic communication platforms. *Heliyon* 6:e04584. doi: 10.1016/j.heliyon.2020.e04584
- Ji, L. Q., Wei, X., Chen, L., and Zhang, W. X. (2012). Peer Relationship Adversities and Children's Aggression During Late Childhood: The Mediating Roles of Selfconception and Peer Beliefs (in Chinese). Acta Psychol. Sin. 44, 1479–1489. doi: 10.3724/spj.1041.2012.01479
- Kaufman, T. M. L., Kretschmer, T., Huitsing, G., and Veenstra, R. (2019). Caught in a vicious cycle? Explaining bidirectional spillover between parent-child relationships and peer victimization. *Devel. Psychopathol.* 32, 11–20. doi: 10. 1017/S0954579418001360
- Keith, S. (2018). How do Traditional Bullying and Cyberbullying Victimization Affect Fear and Coping among Students? An Application of General Strain Theory. Am. J. Crim. Justice 43, 67–84. doi: 10.1007/s12103-017-9411-9
- Kim, J. H. (2017). Smartphone-mediated communication vs face-to-face interaction: two routes to social support and problematic use of smartphone. *Comput. Hum. Behav.* 67, 282–291. doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2016.11.004
- Li, F., Cha, Y. Y., Liang, H. Y., Yang, C., and Zheng, X. (2017). The relationship between self-concept clarity, social support, self-esteem and subjective wellbeing of secondary vocational students (in Chinese). *Chin. Mental Health J.* 31, 896–901.
- Li, X. L., Ling, H., Zhang, J. R., Si, X. F., and Ma, X. Y. (2013). The influence of the time of onset of puberty on boys' self-concept and peer relationship (in Chinese). *Chin. J. Clin. Psychol.* 21, 512–514.
- Livazović, G., and Ham, E. (2019). Cyberbullying and emotional distress in adolescents: the importance of family, peers and school. *Heliyon* 5:6. doi: 10. 1016/j.heliyon.2019.e01992
- Lopes, P. N., Salovey, P., and Straus, R. (2003). Emotional intelligence, personality, and the perceived quality of social relationships. *Person. Indiv. Diff.* 35, 641–658. doi: 10.1016/s0191-8869(02)00242-8
- Madrid, B. J., Lopez, G. D., Dans, L. F., Fry, D. A., Duka-Pante, F. G. H., and Muyot, A. T. (2020). Safe schools for teens: preventing sexual abuse of urban poor teens, proof-of-concept study-Improving teachers' and students' knowledge, skills and attitudes. *Heliyon* 6:6. doi: 10.1016/j.heliyon.2020.e04080
- McMahon, S., Steiner, J. J., Snyder, S., and Banyard, V. L. (2019). Expanding Who Is Invited to the Table. *Trauma* 2019:275. doi: 10.1177/1524838019883275
- Miao, L. (2019). The Causes and Educational Enlightenment of School Bullying from the Perspective of Personality (in Chinese). *Mental Health Educat. Prim. Sec. Schools* 391, 9–13.
- Nail, P. R., Simon, J. B., Bihm, E. M., and Beasley, W. H. (2016). Defensive egotism and bullying: gender differences yield qualified support for the compensation model of aggression. J. School Viol. 15, 22–47. doi: 10.1080/15388220.2014. 938270
- Nelemans, S. A., Hale, W. W., Branje, S., Meeus, W., and Rudolph, K. D. (2017). Individual differences in anxiety trajectories from Grades 2 to 8: Impact of the middle school transition. *Devel. Psychopathol.* 2017, 1–15.
- Ng, E. D., Chua, J. Y. X., and Shorey, S. (2020). The Effectiveness of Educational Interventions on Traditional Bullying and Cyberbullying Among Adolescents: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Trauma* 2020:3867. doi: 10.1177/ 1524838020933867
- Nie, Y. G., Lin, C. D., Zheng, X., Ding, L., and Peng, Y. S. (2008). The relationship between adolescents' social adaptation behaviors and the Big Five personality (in Chinese). *Psychol. Sci.* 031, 774–779.
- Olweus, D. (1993a). Bullying at School: What We Know and What We Can Do. Oxford, MA: Blackwell.
- Olweus, D. (1993b). Victimization by peers: Antecedents and long-term outcomes. Soc. Withdr. Inhib. Shyn. 1993. 315–341.

- Peng, D. L. (2001). General Psychology (Revised edition). Beijing: Beijing Normal University Press.
- Podsakoff, P. M., Mackenzie, S. B., Lee, J. Y., and Podsakoff, N. P. (2003). Common method biases in behavioral research: A critical review of the literature and recommended remedies. *J. Appl. Psychol.* 88, 879–903. doi: 10.1037/0021-9010. 88.5.879
- Quinn, S. T., and Stewart, M. C. (2018). Examining the Long-Term Consequences of Bullying on Adult Substance Use. Am. J. Criminal Just. 43, 85–101. doi: 10.1007/s12103-017-9407-5
- Rothbart, M. K., and Hwang, J. (2005). "Temperament and the development of competence and motivation," in *Handbook of competence & motivation*, eds A. J. Elliot and C. S. Dweck (New York: Guilford Press), 167–184.
- Russell, D. W. (1996). Ucla loneliness scale (version 3): reliability, validity, and factor structure. J. Pers. Assess. 66, 20–40. doi: 10.1207/s15327752jpa6601_2
- Schmitt, J. P., and Kurdek, L. A. (1985). Age and gender differences in and personality correlates of loneliness in different relationships. J. Person. Asses. 49, 485–496. doi: 10.1207/s15327752jpa4905_5
- Sharp, S., and Smith, P. K. (1994). Tackling Bullying in Your School: A Practical Handbook for Teachers. London: Routledge.
- Shen, Y. N., Xie, F., Wang, Y. W., Qu, X. F., Li, L., and Song, L. P. (2019). The relationship between parental rearing styles and emotions of adolescents: the mediating role of self-concept (in Chinese). *Psychol. Monthly* 14, 19–21.
- Simon, J. B., Nail, P. R., Swindle, T., Bihm, E. M., and Joshi, K. (2016). Defensive egotism and self-esteem: a cross-cultural examination of the dynamics of bullying in middle school. *Self Identity* 16, 270–297. doi: 10.1080/15298868. 2016.1232660
- Staub, E. (1989). The roots of evil: the origins of genocide and other group violence. Int. J. offend. Ther. Comp. Criminol. 44, 261–263.
- Stubbs-Richardson, M., and May, D. C. (2020). Social Contagion in Bullying: an Examination of Strains and Types of Bullying Victimization in Peer Networks. *Am. J. Crim. Justice* 20:9572. doi: 10.1007/s12103-020-09572-y
- Stubbs-Richardson, M., Sinclair, H. C., Goldberg, R. M., Ellithorpe, C. N., and Amadi, S. C. (2018). Reaching Out versus Lashing Out: Examining Gender Differences in Experiences with and Responses to Bullying in High School. Am. J. Crim. Just. 43, 39–66. doi: 10.1007/s12103-017-9408-4
- Taylor, L. D., Davis-Kean, P., and Malanchuk, O. (2007). Self-esteem, academic selfconcept, and aggression at school. *Aggres. Behav.* 33, 130–136. doi: 10.1002/ab. 20174
- Thomaes, S., Bushman, B. J., de Castro, B. O., Cohen, G. L., and Denissen, J. J. A. (2009). Reducing Narcissistic Aggression by Buttressing Self-Esteem: An Experimental Field Study. *Psychol. Sci.* 20, 1536–1542. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9280.2009.02478.x
- Turner, P., and Ireland, J. L. (2010). Do personality characteristics and beliefs predict intra-group bullying between prisoners? *Aggress. Behav.* 36, 261–270. doi: 10.1002/ab.20346
- Walters, G. D. (2020). School-Age Bullying Victimization and Perpetration: A Meta-Analysis of Prospective Studies and Research. *Trauma* 90:6513. doi: 10. 1177/1524838020906513
- Wang, D. F. (1995). A study on the reliability and validity of the Russell Loneliness Scale (in Chinese). Chin. J. Clin. Psychol. 01, 23–25.
- Weissman, D. G., Guyer, A. E., Ferrer, E., Robins, R. W., and Hastings, P. D. (2019). Tuning of brain-autonomic coupling by prior threat exposure: Implications for internalizing problems in Mexican-origin adolescents. *Devel. Psychopathol.* 31, 1127–1141. doi: 10.1017/s0954579419000646
- Xiang, X. P., Zhang, C. M., and Zhou, H. (2006). The developmental characteristics of primary school students' self-concept and its correlation with personality (in Chinese). *Chin. J. Clin. Psychol.* 14, 294–296.

- Xie, J. S., and Mei, L. (2019). The influence of bullying victimization of middle school students on their internalization problems: a moderated mediating model (in Chinese). *Psychol. Explor.* 39, 379–384.
- Xu, H. H., Sun, X. J., Zhou, Z. K., Niu, G. F., and Lian, S. L. (2017). True self-expression in social networking sites and adolescent loneliness: the mediating role of self-concept clarity (in Chinese). *Chin. J. Clin. Psychol.* 25, 138–141+137.
- Yao, X. M. (2017). The Causes and Avoidance of Bullying in Elementary and Secondary Schools from the Perspective of Psychology (in Chinese). J. Sci. Educat. 22, 159–160.
- Yu, J., Cheah, C. S. L., Hart, C. H., Yang, C., and Olsen, J. A. (2019). Longitudinal effects of maternal love withdrawal and guilt induction on Chinese American preschoolers' bullying aggressive behavior. *Devel. Psychopathol.* 31, 1467–1475. doi: 10.1017/S0954579418001049
- Zhang, L. Y. (2019). A Study on the Influencing Factors of Pupils' Bullying Behavior on Campus (in Chinese). J. Shangqiu Teach. College 35, 91–95.
- Zhang, M. L., Han, J., Ding, H. S., Wang, K. Q., Kang, C., Gong, Y. S., et al. (2019). The relationship between adolescent trauma experience and depressive symptoms and personality characteristics (in Chinese). *Chin. Mental Health J.* 33, 52–57.
- Zhang, W. X., and Wu, J. F. (1999). Revision of the Chinese version of the Olweus Children Bullying Questionnaire (in Chinese). *Psychol. Devel. Educat.* 2, 7–11.
- Zhang, X. W., Gu, C. H., and Ju, Y. C. (2001). A review of the research on the relationship between child bullying and personality (in Chinese). *Psychol. Dynam.* 3, 215–220.
- Zhang, Y. X., Sun, X. J., Ding, Q., Chen, W., Niu, G. F., and Zhou, Z. K. (2016). The influence of children's personality traits on loneliness: the mediating effect of friendship quality (in Chinese). *Chin. J. Clin. Psychol.* 24, 66–69.
- Zhong, W. F., and Liu, H. (2013). The relationship between juvenile criminals' selfconcept, social support and family factors (in Chinese). *Problem Juvenile Delinq*. 02, 65–68.
- Zhou, C. H., Chang, X. L., Sun, J. J., Wang, Y. T., and Yuan, L. (2019). A study on the relationship between bullying in primary and middle schools and Big Five personality (in Chinese). *Talent* 27, 6–9.
- Zhou, H. Y., and Ding, Y. X. (2003). Research on self-concept of bullying children (in Chinese). Psychol. Explorat. 1, 59–62. doi: 10.1207/s15326934crj1601_6
- Zhou, S. H., Li, S. Z., Zhang, Y. T., Li, R., and Peng, Q. Y. (2008). Research on the relationship between mental health and personality of junior high school students (in Chinese). *Chin. J. Clin. Psychol.* 16, 395–396+394.
- Zych, I., Ttofi, M. M., and Farrington, D. P. (2019). Empathy and Callous-Unemotional Traits in Different Bullying Roles: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Trauma* 20, 3–21. doi: 10.1177/1524838016683456
- Zych, I., Viejo, C., Vila, E., and Farrington, D. P. (2021). School Bullying and Dating Violence in Adolescents: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Trauma* 22, 397–412. doi: 10.1177/1524838019854460

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Zhang, Li, Tan, Zhang, Zhao and Chen. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Confronted with Bullying when You Believe in a Just World

David Voss and Leonard S. Newman*

Department of Psychology, Syracuse University, Syracuse, NY, United States

Bullying has been recognized as a phenomenon that detrimentally affects the lives of many, and researchers continue to explore its various influences and correlates. We examined the relationship between the global belief in a just world (BJW; a person's tendency to believe that life is fair and people get what they deserve) and reactions to bullying. Although BJW is undergirded by a justice motive, and although previous research found that global BJW is associated with more negative explicit attitudes toward bullying in the abstract, we hypothesized that strong global BJW beliefs would instead predict more tolerance and less condemnation when participants were presented with specific behaviors that could be construed as bullying. In two vignette-based experiments, global BJW (but not personal BJW), predicted less negative reactions to bullying, and did so regardless of whether the behavior was explicitly labeled as being a case of bullying. Implications of these results are discussed.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

H. Colleen Sinclair, Mississippi State University, United States

Reviewed by:

Christa Boske, Kent State University, United States Nancy Longnecker, University of Otago, New Zealand

*Correspondence:

Leonard S. Newman Isnewman@syr.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Education

Received: 27 November 2020 Accepted: 02 June 2021 Published: 24 June 2021

Citation:

Voss D and Newman LS (2021) Confronted with Bullying when You Believe in a Just World. Front. Educ. 6:634517. doi: 10.3389/feduc.2021.634517 Keywords: bullying, belief in a just world, just world theory, aggression, violence

CONFRONTED WITH BULLYING WHEN YOU BELIEVE IN A JUST WORLD

Bullying is an injustice, and a major societal problem affecting children, adolescents, and adults (Mishna, 2012). For example, the National Center for Education Statistics and Bureau of Justice Statistics (2013) reported that 28% of students in the United States from grades six through twelve had experienced bullying or were feeling bullied; an international study involving 144 nations concluded (based on data collected from 2001 thru 2017) that in any given month, almost one in three students is bullied by a peer at school [United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization (UNESCO), 2019]. One approach to addressing bullying and its prevalence involves shedding light on how people perceive it (e.g., Hunt, 2007)—that is, identifying the variables associated with people recognizing such behavior as bullying, condemning it, and feeling obligated to intervene when it is witnessed. Presumably, the more negatively people evaluate bullying, the less likely they will be to tolerate it in others, let alone engage in such behavior. Thus, correlates of how people construe bullying are of great interest.

A number of investigators (e.g., Dalbert, 2001; Garland et al., 2017; Thornberg and Wänström, 2018) have suggested that just world reasoning—the tendency to believe that good is rewarded, evil is punished, and people get what they deserve—could be associated with people's tendency to be vigilant for and condemn acts of bullying. Very little research, however, has tested that hypothesis. The current paper describes two studies involving college students examining the relationship between the Belief in a Just World (BJW), an individual difference variable associated with just-world reasoning, and reactions to bullying.

94

BULLYING

While bullying has attracted increased attention among researchers, its definition is not entirely straightforward. Olweus (1993) very broadly defined school bullying as "a student repeatedly exposed to negative actions by one or more students" (p. 9). But he further specified three criteria that had to be met for aggressive behavior to be classified as bullying: the aggression needs to be intentional and cause the victim distress; it needs to be repeated over time; and there must be an imbalance of power between the victim and aggressor. Not all research is guided by these criteria, however. For example, according to Oh and Hazler (2009), "Bullying can be seen in intentionally negative behaviours toward a victim through the use of physical, verbal or social harm" (p. 292), a definition that makes no mention of a power imbalance or repetition over time. To operationalize bullying in our research, we were guided by Oh and Hazler's definition, but incorporated Olweus (1993) criterion of temporal consistency.

"Bullying" is not just an ambiguous concept for researchers, but also for everyday observers of behavior. Some of this confusion can likely be attributed to whether indirect forms of aggression, such as social ostracism and gossip (Duy, 2013; Juvoven and Graham, 2014), are (or should be) considered bullying. While cases of verbal aggression, social exclusion and peer rejection have each been linked to negative, long-term detrimental psychological effects (Bauman and Del Rio, 2006), observers tend to empathize less with victims of indirect bullying (Duy, 2013), report indirect bullying as being less serious than cases of direct bullying (Garandeau and Cillesson, 2006), and vary in whether they actually identify verbal aggression and social exclusion as bullying (Garandeau and Cillesson, 2006; Naylor et al., 2006).

But many other factors also contribute to the ambiguity of bullying. In some cases, whether an aggressive behavior is intended to cause harm can be ambiguous. What appears to one person as bullying could be seen as playful teasing by another (Kowalski, 2000). Systematic differences in the kinds of behaviors that people construe as bullying also exist. Harger (2009) found that teachers and students reported different conceptualizations of bullying. For teachers, "the focus was placed squarely on the outcomes of student behavior" (p. 80), such as whether children were crying or visibly upset, while children focused more on the perpetrator's intentions (e.g., bullies "like to make people sad or mad"-p. 47) when assessing whether or not a behavior was bullying (see also Naylor et al., 2006). This paper will examine another possible relevant personal characteristic: the effect that a belief in a just world (BJW) has on people's readiness to identify aggressive behavior as bullying and to react in a condemnatory way toward it.

JUST-WORLD THINKING

The just-world hypothesis, formulated by Melvin Lerner in the late 1960s (Lerner and Simmons, 1966; Lerner, 1980; Montada et al., 1998; see also Hafer and Bègue, 2005), posits a tendency to believe

people's actions are naturally inclined to result in fair and fitting consequences. Just world thinking entails believing that good actions are rewarded, and bad actions punished; it is essentially a cognitive bias to construe events in such a way that people seem "get what is coming to them." Although originally to conceptualized as a general cognitive bias, since the 1970s research has put increasing emphasis on measuring the belief in a just world (BJW) as an individual difference. Examination of the BJW as a personal disposition began when Rubin and Peplau (1975) developed a 20-item Belief in a Just World Scale. Researchers later voiced concern, however, with its psychometric properties (Ambrosio and Sheehan, 1991; Couch, 1998). This sparked the development of additional BJW measures, including the global BJW measure developed by Lipkus (1991), which has been found to have good internal consistency and external validity across gender and culture (Reich and Wang, 2015). The measure assesses the extent to which individuals, relative to others, generally endorse just world thinking.

Lipkus et al. (1996) also constructed a measure of a personal belief in a just-world (personal BJW—e.g., "I feel that I get what I am entitled to in life;" "I feel that I earn the rewards and punishments I get"), distinct from the global belief in a just-world (global BJW—e.g., "I feel that people get what they are entitled to in life;" "I feel that people get what they deserve"). Those who express high personal BJW scores tend to believe that the world treats *them* fairly; those with a strong global BJW tend to believe that *other* people deserve their fates. Measures of these two aspects of just-world beliefs correlate positively (typically, r = 0.5 to 0.6), but are predictive of different phenomena (Lipkus et al., 1996). While personal BJW predicts positive psychosocial adjustment and subjective well-being, "it should correlate weakly or nonsignificantly with measures concerning other people" (Lipkus et al., 1996, p. 674).

THE BELIEF IN A JUST WORLD AND BULLYING

Dalbert (2001) argued that "the BJW is indicative of a justice motive and of the obligation to behave fairly" (p. viii). As for the justice motive, it "induces individuals to strive for justice in their own deeds and in their reactions to injustice, whether observed or experienced" (p. 19). This line of reasoning suggests that the BJW (especially global BJW) will be associated with a tendency to be alert to bullying, to negatively evaluate the bully, and perhaps even to intervene when bullying is witnessed. In fact, the first published study examining the relationship between global BJW and how bullying is evaluated-specifically, overall attitudes toward bullying-reported that high global (but not personal) BJW scores were associated with negative attitudes toward bullying (Fox et al., 2010). A number of years earlier, Kristjánsson (2004) had wondered "whether the belief in a just world can and should be encouraged through moral education in the home and at school" (p. 54). Fox et al.'s findings suggest an affirmative answer to Kristjánsson's question.

Dalbert (2001), however, also acknowledged that if people "cannot restore justice behaviorally or by compensating the

BJW and Bullying

victims for their suffering, they will restore justice psychologically," and "blame victims for inflicting the situation upon themselves" (p. 24). Minimizing the injustice being experienced by people on the receiving end of aggression is an example of what Dalbert (2001) called the "assimilation" function of BJW; in cases where one cannot directly undo or compensate for an injustice, adjusting one's perceptions of the behavior in question might be the only alternative for maintaining just world beliefs.

Indeed, in his first experiments, Lerner demonstrated this effect by having participants watch a confederate pretending to receive electrical shocks (Lerner and Simmons, 1966). After a certain point, participants would begin to derogate the "victims" of these shocks, and derogation was greatest when the observed suffering was at its most severe. In other words, the participants found a way to construe the situation in such a way that the victims seemed to deserve being treated badly. Other research reveals that Global BJW correlates with harsh attitudes toward the elderly, the poor, the homeless, AIDS victims, murder victims, victims of floods, victims of domestic abuse, victims of traffic accidents, and the mentally ill, as well as with supporting severe punishment for juvenile delinquents (Bègue and Bastounis, 2003; Montada et al., 1998; Sutton and Douglas, 2005).

Thus, higher levels of global BJW could be associated with *less* negative reactions to bullying episodes, and perhaps less willingness to construe behavior as being bullying in the first place. Viewing the world as a place where people get what they deserve could lead one to conclude that people on the receiving end of aggressive behavior "got what was coming to them"—and blaming the victim is not an uncommon response to bullying (Garland et al., 2017; Thornberg and Wänström, 2018).

What, then, of Fox et al. (2010) findings? Participants in that study did not judge specific instances of aggressive interpersonal behavior. To measure attitudes toward bullying, Fox et al. had participants complete five items from Salmivalli and Voeten's (2004) Attitudes toward Bullying scale. Specifically, these items (paired with agree-disagree scales) were: "It's the victim's own fault if they are bullied," "Bullying makes the victim feel bad," "One should try to help the bullied victims," "It's funny when someone ridicules a classmate over and over again, "and "It's not bad if you laugh with others when someone is bullied." In four of these five items, some variant of the word "bully"-a word that has very negative connotations and directly implies an act of injustice-was used. Thus, participants were essentially asked to report how they felt about prototypical, unambiguous episodes of bullying. According to just-world theory, those who score high in the BJW are uncomfortable with the idea that people could experience unjust outcomes, and have a strong desire to see the world as a place where people get what they deserve. Unjust behavior such as bullying would represent a threat to that worldview (Donat et al., 2012). As a result, it would stand to reason that those with a strong BJW would respond negatively to items on the Attitudes toward Bullying scale.

In actual social interaction, however, which behaviors constitute acts of bullying may be subject to interpretation. As noted above, many can be ambiguous in terms of the intentions of the people involved and the severity of their outcomes. When people with high levels of global BJW witness unjust behaviors that could be open to being construed in ways other than "bullying" —especially behaviors that they are powerless to prevent—their desire to avoid concluding that the world is an unfair place could lead them to derogate victims and/or find other ways to excuse the behavior, despite their general feelings about bullying in the abstract.

RESEARCH OVERVIEW AND HYPOTHESES

In the two studies described here, participants were presented with vignettes describing behaviors (both physical and verbal) that could possibly be construed as examples of bullying.¹ Importantly (with the exception of one condition in Study 2), the vignettes never contained the words "bully" or "bullying;" interpretation was left entirely to the participants. A negative reaction to the behaviors described in a vignette was operationalized as (1) indicating that the perpetrator rather than the victim was responsible for the aggressive behavior, (2) condemning the perpetrator, and (4) empathizing with the victim.

Participants were college-aged individuals; although research on bullying primarily focuses on younger school-aged children (preschool, elementary, and middle school; see Olweus, 2002), bullying persists into adolescence and young adulthood (Asher et al., 2017; Chen and Huang, 2015; Marraccini et al., 2018; see also Coyne, 2011, on bullying in the workplace).

We hypothesized that global BJW would be negatively associated with identifying an interpersonal behavior as being an act of bullying, and negatively associated with reacting negatively to it. Hellemans et al. (2017) provided preliminary support for this hypotheses in a study involving Belgian workers; they found that global BJW was negatively correlated with the perceived severity of an act of bullying. Their research, however, utilized just a single workplace vignette. In addition, their study left open the possibility that same relationship would have been found for the personal BJW.

Personal BJW is a variable with much to contribute to a program of research on bullying. For example, Correia and Dalbert (2008) found that adolescents who scored high on a personal BJW measure were less likely than their peers to bully others. These results were in line with Lerner's just-world theory: those with a strong personal BJW would expect to face retribution for such a violation of justice. Unlike global BJW, though, personal BJW is not expected to independently relate to beliefs about other people (Lipkus et al., 1996). We did not expect it to have a significant relationship with how people construe and react to bullying.

¹Given the lack of a concrete hypothesis in regards to gender and the effects of the study, all of the perpetrators and victims were of the same gender (male) to simplify the design.

STUDY 1

Methods²

Participants A power analysis was conducted based on an effect size of r = 0.2 (midway between small and medium), to determine that 193 participants would be required to reach 80% power. The sample consisted of 202 participants recruited from the online platform Prolific.ac. Because the vignettes all involved adolescents and/or young adults, participants were restricted to those 26 years of age and younger in the United States. They ranged from ages 18–26, and the average age was 21.9 years. One hundred participants identified as male and 95 identified as female; five participants marked "Other" and two marked "Prefer not to answer" in response to the question about gender. One hundred thirty-eight participants (68%) self-identified as White, 23 (11%) as Asian, 17 (8%) as Black, 12 (6%) as Latino/a, and 10 (5%) as "Other" (two participants chose not to answer the question about ethnicity).

Materials and Measures

Vignettes The vignettes created for the study are presented in Appendix A.

Belief in a Just World (Personal) The Fox et al. (2010) 7 item adapted version of the Lipkus et al. (1996) scale measuring the belief that the world is just to oneself was used to measure the personal BJW (e.g., "I feel that the world treats me fairly," "I feel that I get what I deserve.") Participants rated items on a scale from 1 (strongly disagree) to 6 (strongly agree).

Belief in a Just World (Global) The Fox et al. (2010) 7 item adapted version of the Lipkus et al. (1996) scale measuring a global belief in a just world was used to measure the global BJW (e.g., "I feel that the world treats people fairly," "I feel that people get what they deserve.") Participants rated items on a scale from 1 (strongly disagree) to 6 (strongly agree).

Reactions to Bullying After each vignette, participants responded to 5 questions about each of the two protagonists (10 questions overall), all designed to assess the extent to which participants reacted negatively to the bully and his behavior. Each question was paired with a Likert scale ranging from 1 (strongly disagree) to 7 (strongly agree). The midpoint was marked "neither agree or disagree." Three of these items measured how participants construed and evaluated the behaviors (e.g., "Matt's behavior toward Chris is unacceptable;" "Chris has instigated this situation;" "Chris is responsible for what is happening to him."). One item measured participants' affective reactions (e.g., "I feel angry at Chris"), and another measured participants' feelings of sympathy, (e.g., "I feel bad for Chris."). The same ten questions (five focused on the bully, five parallel ones focused on the victim) were presented in a random order after each vignette. Participant responses to both the bullyfocused and victim-focused questions were averaged to form a total "Reaction" score for each vignette, with higher scores indicating more negative reactions. (Analyses revealed

essentially identical findings for the two types of questions—see the Results section). Responses were reverse coded where appropriate.

Perception of Bullying The item "I believe Scenario *[insert number]* is an example of bullying" directly examined whether or not the participants viewed the behaviors presented in the vignettes to be bullying. This question was also presented with a scale ranging from 1 (strongly disagree) to 7 (strongly agree).

Procedure As part of the informed consent process, participants were told that they would "be asked to read four vignettes involving social situations in which college students may find themselves," after which they would be asked questions about the vignettes. Participants then completed the scales measuring personal BJW and global BJW (presented in random order). Next participants read the vignettes involving bullying. Each participant read one of two sets of four scenarios (see Appendix A). In each set, two vignettes described verbal behavior and two described physical behavior. The vignettes in each set were presented in a single predetermined random order. Immediately after reading each vignette, participants answered a number of questions to gauge how negatively they reacted to the behavior of the bully.

Participants were then given an opportunity to again look over the four vignettes, and they reported the extent to which they thought each one exemplified bullying. The direct questions about bullying were presented to participants last because they could otherwise have produced demand effects and affected answers to the other questions.

Results

Preliminary Analyses Scale reliability analyses of the items making up the reaction score (anger, sympathy, attribution of responsibility, etc.) justified combining them to form a ten-item measure. Because a total of eight vignettes were used, eight analyses were run, and Cronbach's α ranged from 0.82 to 0.93. Further supporting the decision to combine all of the items was the finding that responses to the items pertaining to the bullies in the vignettes correlated highly (r = 0.80, p < 0.001) with those pertaining to the victims (after appropriate reverse scoring). In other words, negative/positive thoughts and feelings about the bullies were close to isomorphic to positive/negative feelings about the victims. Overall, then, the reaction score indexed the overall extent to which participants viewed the behavior as unprovoked, unacceptable, and/or upsetting.

The final item regarding the question of bullying was highly correlated with the reaction score (r = 0.53), and could arguably have been included in this reaction score. However, this item was analyzed separately, primarily due its conceptual status. It is the only item that directly captures whether the participants perceived the behavior as "bullying."

The global (M = 3.23, SD = 0.87) and personal (M = 4.01, SD = 0.84) BJW measures also each showed good internal reliabilities ($\alpha = 0.88$ and $\alpha = 0.86$, respectively), and correlated at a predictable level (r = 0.54; see **Table 1** for all Study 1 correlations). Regarding the personal BJW, the correlation with reactions to the vignettes neared zero (r = -0.02, p = 0.80). Similarly, the personal BJW did not significantly

²All vignettes, and data for both studies, can be accessed at https://osf.io/qjgwz/? view_only=ddbdaaf0b733477199935060ddc3e859

TABLE 1 | Descriptive statistics and Correlations, Study 1 (n = 202).

Variable	М	SD	1	2	3	4	5
1. Gender ^a	0.49	_	_				
2. Belief in a Just World-Global	3.23	0.87	-0.20**	-			
3. Belief in a Just World-Personal	4.01	0.84	-0.18**	0.54**	-		
4. Reactions to Vignettes ^b	3.70	0.72	0.24**	-0.20**	-0.02	-	
5. Identify Vignettes as Bullying	3.75	0.76	0.04	-0.14*	-0.07	0.55**	-

 $a_0 = male and 1 = female.$

^bHigher scores indicate more negative reactions.

*p < 0.05.

**p < 0.01.

correlate with the item assessing whether the vignettes were displays of bullying (r = -0.07, p = 0.30). As expected, then, the personal BJW was not related to participants' responses to the vignettes.

Primary Analyses Overall, a high global BJW significantly correlated with less negative reactions in response to the bullying vignettes; in other words, high scorers attributed more blame to the victims, felt less sympathy for them, and felt less anger toward the perpetrators (r = -0.20, p < 0.01). When the items were broken down into two categories based on role, the results for negative reactions to the aggressors (r = -0.20, p = 0.005) were almost identical to the results (after reverse coding) for negative reactions to the victims (r = -0.18, p = 0.01). Global BJW also significantly negatively correlated with the final item, which assessed whether the vignettes were perceived as displays of bullying (r = -0.14, p = 0.04).

Additional Analyses Female participants reported more negative reactions to perpetrators (and thus more sympathetic reactions to victims; M = 5.82, SD = 0.60) than did male participants (M = 5.49, SD = 0.74; t (193) = 3.39, p = 0.001, d = 0.49). Similar findings have been reported in past studies (Correia and Dalbert, 2008; Fox et al., 2010). But female participants were not significantly more likely than males to identify the behaviors in the vignettes as bullying (for females, M = 5.82, SD = 0.69; for males, M = 5.76, SD = 0.82). Although the gender difference in reactions was not expected to moderate the relationship between global BJW and how participants construed the vignettes, it did have a slight effect. Global BJW significantly negatively correlated with reaction scores among males (r =-0.20, p = 0.04), but did not reach significance among females (r = -0.08, p = 0.46). However, the interaction between global BJW and gender did not reach significance (the R^2 change when the interaction was entered into a hierarchical regression was 0.005, p = 0.32).

As already noted, two different sets of four vignettes were used in Study 1, and each participant was presented with only one of the sets. Although the vignettes did vary in their content, they were designed to be conceptually similar. But post-hoc analyses revealed that among participants reading and reacting to the first set, the correlation between global BJW and the "is it bullying" (perception) item was not significant (r = -0.01). Responses to the second set of vignettes were primarily responsible for the negative correlation found between global BJW and the perception of bullying (r = -0.29, p = 0.003). A similar pattern was found for the overall reaction scores (r = -0.32, p = 0.001 for Set 2, r = -0.10, p = 0.30, for Set 1).³ Potential explanations for these differences will be discussed.

Discussion

The findings of Study 1 suggest that those with a high global BJW may have a tendency to excuse and downplay the significance of the bully behavior they witness. They were more likely than other participants to blame and disparage the victims and less likely to express negative feelings about perpetrators. Similarly, global BJW predicted less agreement with the item that assessed whether the vignettes exemplified bullying—indicating that high scorers were less likely to even perceive the behaviors as bullying.

Unexpectedly, global BJW was more highly related to how participants construed one set of vignettes vs. the other. It is possible that differences in the vignettes that extended beyond their ambiguity affected participants' responses. Prototypical bully victims are shy, anxious, submissive, and physically weak (Olweus, 1993). Overall, the victims in the second set of vignettes arguably fit that description more closely than those in the first set.

STUDY 2

The results of Study 1 suggest that although people with strong global BJW might condemn bullying in the abstract (Fox et al., 2010), and might, if given an opportunity, more readily come to the assistance of a bullying victim (see Dalbert, 2001), they might also express less outrage at bullying and be less sympathetic to its victims when they have no way of behaviorally restoring justice.

Fox et al.'s discussion of their findings provides an alternative account for those findings, however. They suggested that the nature of the act of injustice—specifically, its severity—is what determines whether a strong belief in a just world will lead people to derogate victims. Fox et al. hypothesized that high BJW is likely to be associated with negative reactions to bullying primarily when people are confronted with acts that are clearly unjust and harmful. Unambiguous, instantly recognizable bullying would be

³The relationship between personal BJW and how the vignettes were construed was not similarly moderated by Set; all of those correlations remained insignificant.

much more difficult to explain away or justify than ambiguous bullying. If so, Study 1's results might be due to the behavior presented to participants being (by design) somewhat ambiguous.

To address this possibility, Study 2 attempted to disambiguate some of the behaviors and examine how explicit use of the word "bullying" might affect reactions to aggressive behaviors (particularly among those scoring high on global BJW). Study 2 used four vignettes from Study 1, but it also included a second condition in which the aggressive behavior in those vignettes was labeled as being "bullying." The explicit use of the word "bullying" might disrupt the tendency of those higher global BJW to have more muted negative reactions to the behavior of the perpetrators. This design thus provided another opportunity for the findings and conclusion of past research to conceptually replicate; it was possible that eliminating the vignettes' ambiguity (thus rendering the behaviors they described more obviously severe) could result in a positive relation between global BJW and negative reactions to bullying.

The goal of this study was to replicate the results of Study 1 (i.e., to replicate the correlation between global BJW and *less* negative reactions to bullying) and provide a more direct test of the hypothesis that a high global BJW could also lead to *more* negative reactions to explicit bullying. Fox et al. (2010) hypothesis would be supported by a two-way interaction between global BJW and the mention of "bullying." More specifically:

- 1. The findings of Study 1 would be replicated when the vignettes did not explicitly mention "bullying." Participants with higher global BJW scores should report less of a negative reaction to bullying, and display less of a tendency to label the behaviors as bullying.
- 2. When the aggressive behavior is explicitly labeled as "bullying," the nature of such behavior should be unmistakable. If this is the case, those with a high global BJW might now condemn the behavior more harshly than those with a low global BJW.

Methods

Participants The sample consisted of 197 Prolific.ac users (approximately the same as the sample size in Study 1) between 18 and 26 years of age. The average age for participants was 21.8 years. Ninety-seven participants identified as male, and 95 identified as female; three participants marked "Other," and two marked "Prefer not to answer." Data from five other participants were dropped; two of these participants had missing data, and another three were dropped because the gender they reported for this study did not match the gender registered for them on the Prolific website.

Procedure and Measures The procedure and measures in Study 1 were identical to those in Study 1 with the following exceptions. All participants were presented with only the four vignettes from Vignette Set 2 (see Appendix A). For half of the participants, however, the aggressive behavior was explicitly labeled as "bullying." "Pete again nailed Billy in the head" became "Pete continued to bully Billy, nailing him in the head;" "he has no idea how to respond. Jim now makes fun of Nick" became "he has no

idea how to respond Jim's bullying. Jim continues to bully Nick;" "He continues to let Mike know what he thinks" became "He continues to bully Mike, letting him know what he thinks;" and "He puts Justin in a headlock" became "He bullies Justin." Thus, the mention of "bullying" was a between-subjects variable.

Results

Preliminary Analyses The global (M = 3.24, SD = 0.86) and personal (M = 4.09, SD = 0.85) BJW measures each again showed good internal reliabilities (Cronbach's $\alpha = 0.88$ for both). The BJW measures correlated at r = 0.55, p < 0.001 (see **Table 2** for all Study 2 correlations). The internal consistencies for the ten items in the vignette questionnaires ranged from Cronbach's $\alpha = 0.74$ to $\alpha = 0.94$ for the eight vignettes.

Differences in the mean bullying ratings ("This is an example of bullying") between the two conditions indicated that explicit use of the word "bullying" only marginally affected the ambiguity of bullying in the vignettes (for non-labelled vignettes, M = 6.02, SD = 0.71; for labeled vignettes, M = 6.19, SD = 0.71; t (195) = 1.63, p = 0.10, d = 0.23). However, a post-hoc analysis revealed that of 101 participants in the explicit bully labeling condition, 22 provided a "7" rating (the highest number on the scale) for all 4 vignettes; in contrast, of the 96 participants in the non-labelled vignette condition, only 8 did so. A chi-square analysis revealed this difference to be significant, (1, 197) $\chi^2 = 6.90$, p = 0.009.

Primary Analyses Global BJW correlated with negative reactions to the vignettes (r = -0.22, p = 0.002), replicating the results of the first study. Unlike in Study 1, in which the personal BJW showed no correlations with any measure related to bullying, the personal BJW significantly negatively correlated with this reaction score in Study 2 (r = -0.19, p = 0.007).⁴ However, the personal BJW did not significantly relate to reaction scores when controlling for global BJW (r = -0.09, p = 0.21), while the correlation between global BJW and reaction scores still verged on significance (r = -0.13, p = 0.06) when controlling for the personal BJW.

As in Study 1, global BJW also significantly correlated with less agreement to the "This is an example of bullying" items (r = -0.27, p < 0.001). The personal BJW correlated with these items as well, and in the same direction (r = -17, p = 0.02). However, a partial correlation analyses revealed that the personal BJW did not significantly predict this response when controlling for covariance with global BJW (r = -0.03, p = 0.71). Global BJW's negative correlation remained significant even when controlling for covariance with the personal BJW (r = -0.22, p = 0.002). Thus, the personal BJW's relation to how one cognitively reacts to bullying appears primarily due to its covariance with global BJW.

Of greater interest was whether global BJW would interact with the use of the term "bullying" to predict how participants would react to and label the vignettes. In the case of reaction scores, that was clearly not the case; in the condition in which the

⁴Chapin and Coleman (2017), in a highly powered study (n = 1,593 10–18-yearolds), also found that the relationship between the questionnaire item "I feel that many of the kids who are picked on bring it on themselves by the way they dress or act" and personal BJW was statistically significant.

TABLE 2 | Descriptive statistics and Correlations, Study 2 (n = 197).

• •							
Variable	М	SD	1	2	3	4	5
1. Gender ^a	0.49	_	_				
2. Belief in a Just World-Global	3.24	0.86	-0.09	-			
3. Belief in a Just World-Personal	4.09	0.85	-0.02	0.55**	-		
4. Reactions to Vignettes ^b	5.70	0.63	0.36**	-0.22**	-0.19*	-	
5. Identify Vignettes as Bullying	6.11	0.71	0.26**	-0.27**	-0.17*	0.59**	-

a0 = male and 1 = female.

^bHigher scores indicate more negative reactions.

*p < .05.

**p < .01.

term "bullying" was used in the vignettes, global BJW's correlation with reaction scores was (r = -0.22, p = 0.03), and in the condition that never used the word "bullying," it was exactly the same (r = -0.22, p = 0.03). Global BJW was more negatively correlated with labeling behaviors as being "bullying" when the term was not mentioned (r = -0.37, p < 0.001) than when it was mentioned (r = -0.18, p = 0.08), as expected. However, a hierarchical regression analysis revealed that the interaction between Global BJW and condition was not significant (the R2 change when the interaction was entered was 0.007, p = 0.21).

Overall, then, Study 2's findings replicated those of Study 1. Whether or not participants were encouraged to construe the vignettes as bullying (as opposed to describing some less unjust or severe form of behavior) did not moderate the relationship between global BJW and how the behaviors described were interpreted and evaluated.

Additional Analyses As in Study 1, female participants indicated that they condemned the behavior presented in the bullying vignettes (M = 5.92, SD = 0.57) more so than male participants (M = 5.47, SD = 0.61; t (190) = 5.27, p < 0.001, d =0.76). Unlike in Study 1, female participants also were significantly more likely than males to identify the behaviors in the vignettes as bullying (for females, M = 6.29, SD = 0.63; for males, M = 5.92, SD = 0.74; t (190) = 3.76, p < 0.001, d = 0.55). To recall, the results of Study 1 suggested that the global BJW might relate more strongly with reactions to bullying among males than among females. In Study 2, however, global BJW was more negatively correlated with reaction scores among female participants (r = -0.25, p = 0.02) than among male participants (r = -0.12, p = 0.24). Thus, across the two studies, the relationship between global BJW and ratings of bullying behavior was not consistently moderated by gender.

GENERAL DISCUSSION

Previous analyses of bullying have suggested a role for just world reasoning and attitudes toward bullying, but the evidence has been sparse and inconsistent. In both of the current studies, global BJW (but as expected, not personal BJW) predicted a less unfavorable reaction to the perpetrator' behaviors. Global BJW also predicted relative disagreement with the notion that the vignettes actually displayed bullying. These results, congruent as they are with the belief that people get what they deserve (and deserve what they get), are consistent with much of the just-world literature (Hafer and Bègue, 2005); for example, Faccenda and Pantaléon (2011) found that those who indicated a high BJW also showed reduced levels of sensitivity to acts of observed injustice.

The attempt to show that the relationship between BJW and reactions to bullying would be moderated by the severity or lack of ambiguity of the behavior was nor successful. It is possible that the relatively pallid nature of behaviors described in vignettes will inevitably make them amenable to subtly different construals. But the possibility also remains that explicit attitudes toward bullying are not a reliable guide to how people will react to specific acts of aggression; indeed, it has long been recognized that explicit self-reports of attitudes can be tenuously related to people's thoughts, feelings, and behaviors (Cooper and Croyle, 1984). Thus, these findings are arguably compatible with Fox et al.'s (2010) conclusion that global BJW is associated with more negative evaluations of bullying in the abstract.

These findings also can be reconciled with Dalbert's (2001) contention that BJW reflects a justice motive—a "striving for justice in one's own deeds and in one's reactions to injustices" (p. 3). What they indicate is that if there is no other way for people to either behaviorally or psychologically restore justice when observing the possible victimization of a an individual (or group), as was the case in the current studies, global BJW could motivate them to discount the severity of the behavior, and be more reluctant to label it as an act of bullying. Overall, the accumulated evidence is that the role of BJW in how people react when confronted with bullying is more nuanced than it might first appear.

LIMITATIONS

The use of vignettes raises the inevitable question of whether these findings would generalize to real-world scenarios of bullying. When reading vignettes, participants are of course powerless to intervene in the events they describe. There could well be a range of circumstances in which people with high BJW would attempt to disrupt or prevent the bullying—that is, restore justice behaviorally rather than psychologically. To shed light on this issue, future research, even studies using vignettes, could include measures of participants' behavioral intentions.

Another limitation of the current set of studies is that neither included any vignettes with female victims or perpetrators. The

BJW and Bullying

gender of participants did appear to influence how they responded to the vignettes. However, it is impossible to determine if this was due to the participants' gender alone, or if the gender incongruity between participant and victims somehow contributed to the observed effect. Thus, future research should include vignettes depicting female characters in addition to vignettes depicting male characters.

Because all of the participants were from the United States, the extent to which the results are culturally specific cannot be determined. Some research has found the correlates of beliefs in a just world to vary cross-culturally (e.g., Wu et al., 2011).

Finally, the fact that participants completed the BJW measures immediately before reading and responding to the vignettes leaves open the possibility that the differences between the participants high and low in global BJW might not have emerged spontaneously—that is, they might be dependent on having just world beliefs recently primed (see discussion of this issue by Bargh and Tota, 1988). Future research should measure BJW a number of days or weeks before the presentation of the experimental materials—ideally in another context and along with a number of other measures to better disguise the focus of the investigation.

POTENTIAL IMPLICATIONS

Could these studies' findings have an implications for intervention approaches to school and workplace bullying (e.g., Merrell et al., 2008)? More specifically, should BJW be encouraged and cultivated, or instead be discouraged (Kristjánsson, 2004)? The findings of the current two studies cannot provide a definitive answer to that question, but do suggest one important consideration. They indicate that in contexts in which it is not clear to individuals how to intervene in bullying behavior, and/or contexts in which individuals judge that there will be costs to doing so, global BJW will be counterproductive. Such beliefs could potentially lead people to downplay the severity of bullying behavior and engage in victim-blaming.

Nonetheless, it is reasonable to hypothesize that anti-bullying programs highlighting the potential pitfalls of the just-world effect might help bolster a link between anti-bullying attitudes and behavior. To illustrate this point, imagine that a student is

REFERENCES

- Ambrosio, A. L., and Sheehan, E. P. (1991). The Just World Belief and the AIDS Epidemic. J. Soc. Behav. Personal. 6, 163–170.
- Asher, Y., Stark, A., and Fireman, G. D. (2017). Comparing Electronic and Traditional Bullying in Embarrassment and Exclusion Scenarios. *Comput. Hum. Behav.* 76, 26–34. doi:10.1016/j.chb.2017.06.037
- Bandura, A. (2002). Selective Moral Disengagement in the Exercise of Moral agency. J. Moral Educ. 31, 101–119. doi:10.1080/0305724022014322
- Bargh, J. A., and Tota, M. E. (1988). Context-dependent Automatic Processing in Depression: Accessibility of Negative Constructs with Regard to Self but Not Others. J. Personal. Soc. Psychol. 54 (6), 925–939. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.54.6.925

educated about bullying and believes it is wrong. When that student sees a classmate getting bullied, he or she still could dismiss it either by derogating the victim or by downplaying its severity. In other words, the student would be justifying acting in а manner that clashes with his or her moral standards-essentially, engaging in what Bandura (2002) would call moral disengagement, a mental maneuver that has been found to predict bullying among boys (Gini, 2006). If students are made aware of the just-world phenomenon, however-and of how it might primarily serve the function of helping them feel less prone to getting bullied themselves-they might be more likely to catch themselves in the act of justifying the behavior, and thus be more likely to act in accordance with anti-bullying attitudes. Presumably, this would involve a greater likelihood of helping the victim. Thus, teaching people about the just-world effect could provide one overlooked remedy to the disappointing impact of anti-bullying campaigns.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this study can be found in online repositories. The names of the repository/repositories and accession number(s) can be found below: https://osf.io/qjgwz/? view_only=ddbdaaf0b733477199935060ddc3e859

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Syracuse University IRB, Office of Research Integrity and Protections. Written informed consent for participation was not required for this study in accordance with the national legislation and the institutional requirements.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

DV developed the original study idea, ran the experiments, analyzed data, and wrote the first draft. LN helped conceptualize the study, assisted with data analysis, and contributed significantly to the writing of the final manuscript.

- Bauman, S., and Del Rio, A. (2006). Preservice Teachers' Responses to Bullying Scenarios: Comparing Physical, Verbal, and Relational Bullying. J. Educ. Psychol. 98, 219–231. doi:10.1037/0022-0663.98.1.219
- Bègue, L., and Bastounis, M. (2003). Two Spheres of Belief in justice: Extensive Support for the Bidimensional Model of Belief in a Just World. J. Personal. 71, 435–463. doi:10.1111/1467-6494.7103007
- Chapin, J., and Coleman, G. (2017). Children and Adolescent Victim Blaming. Peace Conflict: J. Peace Psychol. 23, 438–440. doi:10.1037/pac0000282
- Chen, Y.-Y., and Huang, J.-H. (2015). Precollege and In-College Bullying Experiences and Health-Related Quality of Life Among College Students. *Pediatrics* 135, 18–25. doi:10.1542/peds.2014-1798
- Cooper, J., and Croyle, R. T. (1984). Attitudes and Attitude Change. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 35, 395–426. doi:10.1146/annurev.ps.35.020184.002143

- Correia, I., and Dalbert, C. (2008). School Bullying: Belief in a Personal Just World of Bullies, Victims and Defenders. *Eur. Psychol.* 13, 249–254. doi:10.1027/1016-9040.13.4.248
- Couch, J. V. (1988). Another Psychometric Evaluation of the Just World Scale. Psychol. Rep. 82, 1283–1286. doi:10.2466/PR0.82.3.1283-1286
- Coyne, I. (2011). Bullying in the Workplace in Bullying in Different Contexts. Editors C. P. Monks and I. Coyne (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press), 157–184. doi:10.1017/CBO9780511921018.008
- Dalbert, C. (2001). The justice Motive as a Personal Resource: Dealing with Challenges and Critical Life Events. Critical Issues in Social justice. New York: Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers. doi:10.1007/978-1-4757-3383-9
- Donat, M., Umlauft, S., Dalbert, C., and Kamble, S. V. (2012). Belief in a Just World, Teacher justice, and Bullying Behavior. Aggr. Behav. 38, 185–193. doi:10.1002/ab.21421
- Duy, B. (2013). Teachers' Attitudes toward Different Types of Bullying and Victimization in Turkey. Psychol. Schs. 50, 987–1002. doi:10.1002/pits.21729
- Faccenda, L., and Pantaléon, N. (2011). Analysis of the Relationships between Sensitivity to Injustice, Principles of justice and Belief in a Just World. J. Moral Educ. 40, 491–511. doi:10.1080/03057240.2011.627142
- Fox, C. L., Elder, T., Gater, J., and Johnson, E. (2010). The Association between Adolescents' Beliefs in a Just World and Their Attitudes to Victims of Bullying. *Br. J. Educ. Psychol.* 80, 183–198. doi:10.1348/000709909X479105
- Garandeau, C. F., and Cillessen, A. H. N. (2006). From Indirect Aggression to Invisible Aggression: a Conceptual View on Bullying and Peer Group Manipulation. *Aggression Violent Behav.* 11, 612–625. doi:10.1016/j.avb.2005.08.005
- Garland, T. S., Policastro, C., Richards, T. N., and Miller, K. S. (2017). Blaming the Victim: University Student Attitudes Toward Bullying. J. Aggression, Maltreat. Trauma. 26, 69–87. doi:10.1080/10926771.2016.1194940
- Gini, G. (2006). Social Cognition and Moral Cognition in Bullying: What's Wrong?. Aggr. Behav. 32, 528–539. doi:10.1002/ab.20153
- Hafer, C. L., and Bègue, L. (2005). Experimental Research on Just-World Theory: Problems, Developments, and Future Challenges. *Psychol. Bull.* 131, 108–128. doi:10.1037/0033-2909.131.1.128
- Harger, B. (2009). Interpretations of Bullying: How Students, Teachers, and Principals Perceive Negative Peer Interactions in Elementary Schools. Available from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global. (3378353).
- Hellemans, C., Dal Cason, D., and Casini, A. (2017). Bystander Helping Behavior in Response to Workplace Bullying. Swiss J. Psychol. 76, 135–144. doi:10.1024/ 1421-0185/a000200
- Hunt, C. (2007). The Effect of an Education Program on Attitudes and Beliefs about Bullying and Bullying Behaviour in Junior Secondary School Students. *Child. Adolesc. Ment. Health* 12, 21–26. doi:10.1111/j.1475-3588.2006.00417.x
- Juvonen, J., and Graham, S. (2014). Bullying in schools: The power of bullies and the plight of victims. Annual Review of Psychology 65, 159–185. doi:10.1146/ annurev-psych-010213-115030
- Kowalski, R. M. (2000). "I Was Only Kidding!": Victims' and Perpetrators' Perceptions of Teasing. Pers Soc. Psychol. Bull. 26, 231–241. doi:10.1177/ 0146167200264009
- Kristjánsson, K. (2004). Children and the Belief in a Just World. *Stud. Philos. Educ.* 23, 41–60. doi:10.1023/B:SPED.0000010695.02262.fb
- Lerner, M. (1980). The Belief in a Just World: A Fundamental Delusion. New York: Plenum. doi:10.1007/978-1-4899-0448-5
- Lerner, M. J., and Simmons, C. H. (1966). Observer's Reaction to the "innocent Victim": Compassion or Rejection? J. Personal. Soc. Psychol. 4, 203–210. doi:10.1037/h0023562
- Lipkus, I. M., Dalbert, C., and Siegler, I. C. (1996). The Importance of Distinguishing the Belief in a Just World for Self versus for Others: Implications for Psychological Well-Being. *Personal. Soc. Psychol. Bull.* 22, 666–677. doi:10.1177/0146167296227002

- Lipkus, I. (1991). The Construction and Preliminary Validation of a Global Belief in a Just World Scale and the Exploratory Analysis of the Multidimensional Belief in a Just World Scale. *Personal. Individual Differences* 12, 1171–1178. doi:10.1016/0191-8869(91)90081-L
- Montada, L., and Lerner, M (1998). Responses to Victimizations and Belief in the Just World. New York: Plenum. doi:10.1007/978-1-4757-6418-5
- Marraccini, M. E., Brick, L. A. D., and Weyandt, L. L. (2018). Instructor and Peer Bullying in College Students: Distinct Typologies Based on Latent Class Analysis. J. Am. Coll. Health 66, 799–808. doi:10.1080/07448481.2018.1454926
- Merrell, K. W., Gueldner, B. A., Ross, S. W., and Isava, D. M. (2008). How Effective Are School Bullying Intervention Programs? A Meta-Analysis of Intervention Research. Sch. Psychol. Q. 23, 26–42. doi:10.1037/1045-3830.23.1.26
- Mishna, F. (2012). Bullying: A Guide to Research, Intervention, and Prevention. New York: Oxford University Press. doi:10.1093/acprof:oso/ 9780199795406.001.0001
- National Center for Education Statistics and Bureau of Justice Statistics (2013). School Crime Supplement. Available at: http://nces.ed.gov/pubs2013/ 2013329.pdf
- Naylor, P., Cowie, H., Cossin, F., Bettencourt, R., and Lemme, F. (2006). Teachers' and Pupils' Definitions of Bullying. Br. J. Educ. Psychol. 76, 553–576. doi:10.1348/000709905X52229
- Oh, I., and Hazler, R. J. (2009). Contributions of Personal and Situational Factors to Bystanders' Reactions to School Bullying. Sch. Psychol. Int. 30, 291–310. doi:10.1177/0143034309106499
- Olweus, D. (2002). A Profile of Bullying at School. *Educ. Leadersh.* 60 (6), 12–17. doi:10.26226/morressier.5b5f433db56e9b005965bee8
- Olweus, D. (1993). Bullying at School: What We Know and what We Can Do. UK: Blackwell: Oxford.
- Reich, B., and Wang, X. (2015). And justice for All: Revisiting the Global Belief in a Just World Scale. *Personal. Individual Differences* 78, 68–76. doi:10.1016/ j.paid.2015.01.031
- Rubin, Z., and Peplau, L. A. (1975). Who Believes in a Just World? *J. Soc. Issues* 31, 65–89. doi:10.1111/j.1540-4560.1975.tb00997.x
- Salmivalli, C., and Voeten, M. (2004). Connections between Attitudes, Group Norms, and Behaviour in Bullying Situations. Int. J. Behav. Develop. 28, 246–258. doi:10.1080/01650250344000488
- Sutton, R. M., and Douglas, K. M. (2005). Justice for All, or Just for Me? More Evidence of the Importance of the Self-Other Distinction in Just-World Beliefs. *Personal. Individual Differences* 39, 637–645. doi:10.1016/j.paid.2005.02.010
- Thornberg, R., and Wänström, L. (2018). Bullying and its Association with Altruism toward Victims, Blaming the Victims, and Classroom Prevalence of Bystander Behaviors: A Multilevel Analysis. Soc. Psychol. Educ. 21, 1133–1151. doi:10.1007/s11218-018-9457-7
- United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization (UNESCO) (2019). *Behind the Numbers: Ending School Violence and Bullying*. Paris, France: United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization.
- Wu, M. S., Yan, X., Zhou, C., Chen, Y., Li, J., Zhu, Z., et al. (2011). General Belief in a Just World and Resilience: Evidence from a Collectivistic Culture. *Eur. J. Pers* 25, 431–442. doi:10.1002/per.807

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Voss and Newman. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Appendix A

Vignettes, Study 1 Vignette Set 1

[Scenario 1] (Physical)

Mark tells Eric that he's a fan of professional wrestling. Eric replies that he is too, and gets so enthusiastic about the topic that he starts practicing his wrestling moves on Mark. Mark is not too thrilled about this, and asks Eric to stop, but it takes a while for Eric to finally release Mark. Now every time Eric sees Mark he cries out "There's my wrestling buddy," and starts roughhousing with Mark. After a while Mark starts anxiously avoiding Eric, because Eric keeps persisting with this behavior—which explains all of Mark's bruises.

[Scenario 2] (Verbal)

Chris lives in your dorm. One day, Chris mentions to Matt, a boy who lives across the hall, that he got a new car. A Ferrari. Matt questions this, and Chris grins, responding, "Want to see it? I'll let you sit in it—and maybe if you're lucky, I'll even let you drive it." Matt fires back, "You lost your dignity when you started driving your dad's car. Keep this up, and you'll lose something else." From then on, Matt regularly mocks Chris when they pass in the hallway.

[Scenario 3] (Physical)

Joe lives a few doors down from you. One day, you see Joe leaving the library. Another guy named Tom, who lives on your floor, sidesteps a group of people to approach Joe. Joe doesn't seem to notice. Tom smirks and roughly bumps into Joe. Joe tries to ignore this as he moves past Tom, but to his dismay, Tom wordlessly shoves Joe every time he spots him on campus.

[Scenario 4] (Verbal)

Jake is a student in your history class. One day, the professor announces that everyone must present on a topic in front of the class. Jake looks terrified, and today's not his lucky day. He is chosen to go first. As Jake walks to the podium, a classmate named Doug notices sweat stains under Jake's arms. Doug smiles and remarks, "Looks like you should've worn black today, little guy." Jake quickly glances at the stains under his arms and looks alarmed. After Jake finishes his presentation, Doug looks him in the eye and says "You are so sad." For the rest of the semester, Doug keeps making similar comments to Jake.

Vignette Set 2

[Scenario 5] (Physical)

Billy hated going to gym class, and was especially unhappy when the gym teacher decided the students should play dodge ball for a few weeks. During the first game, Pete, a player on the other team, hit Billy squarely on the side of the head with the ball. Billy saw stars. The next time the class met, right after the game began, Pete again managed to hit Billy in the head with a powerful throw. Billy asked Pete if he had done so on purpose, but Pete just looked annoyed and said "Look, this is how the game is played." On the third day of dodgeball, Pete again nailed Billy in the head 30 s into the game.

[Scenario 6] (Verbal)

Nick is a student in your psychology class. He silently sits alone in the back corner throughout the entire course. Even during group activities, Nick sticks to himself. A classmate named Jim approaches Nick and asks if he'd like to join his group. Nick simply replies, "No". Jim then asks Nick if that was first word he managed to utter in his life. Nick looks up, startled; he has no idea how to respond. Jim now makes fun of Nick every day before class starts.

[Scenario 7] (Verbal)

Mike lives a few doors down from you. One day, you see Mike approaching the dorm. Another neighbor from your floor named Aiden is just leaving the dorm and sees Mike. Aiden waves at Mike, but Mike does not respond. As the two pass each other, Aiden shouts at Mike, saying "Are you too much of a big shot to acknowledge me? With a face like that, you should consider yourself lucky that I even talk to you." Mike ignores this comment, but as the year goes by, Aiden won't let it go. He continues to let Mike know what he thinks of his personality and looks when the two encounter each other.

[Scenario 8] (Physical)

Justin is a student in your history class. He sits by himself, and spends most of his time doodling in his notebook. One day, a classmate named Sam notices one of Justin's drawings: a beautiful woman. He laughs out loud and grabs Justin's notebook. When Justin pleads for him to give his notebook back, Sam shoves him to the ground. Sam's behavior toward Justin doesn't stop there. He puts Justin in a headlock every day before class.





When Does Rejection Trigger Aggression? A Test of the Multimotive Model

Megan Stubbs-Richardson^{1*}, H. Colleen Sinclair^{2*}, Ben Porter¹ and Jessica Weiss Utley²

¹ Social Science Research Center, Data Science for the Social Sciences Laboratory, Mississippi State University, Starkville, MS, United States, ² Social Science Research Center, Social Relations Collaborative, Mississippi State University, Starkville, MS, United States

Research has sought to identify the conditions under which rejection leads to retaliation. The Multimotive Model (MMM) proposes that there are three primary behavioral responses to rejection: prosocial (e.g., befriending others), asocial (e.g., withdrawal), and antisocial behavior (e.g., aggression toward others). In this study, we conducted the first full test of the MMM as well as expanded the model. Based on research linking aggression and "perceived groupness," construal items were added assessing whether the rejection was perceived as extending beyond the individual to one's peers. We also included self-harm behavioral responses as this outcome was not sufficiently captured by existing antisocial or asocial operationalizations. This expanded model was then tested with two high school student samples (Ns of 231 and 374) who reported experiencing aggressive rejection (i.e., experienced physical, verbal, relational, or cyber aggression from peers). The MMM was compared to a saturated model separately in each of the two datasets using structural equation modeling. Results indicate that the saturated model provides a better fit for the data than the MMM across all models examined (all p < 0.001). In part, this is due to certain paths having different associations than hypothesized. For example, perceiving the rejection as carrying a higher cost was predicted to promote prosocial behavior, where instead it predicted asocial responses. Perceived groupness was the strongest predictor of antisocial responses. Self-harm outcomes were significantly and consistently associated with higher perceived costs across the models. These results and others will be discussed in the context of how we can better encourage prosocial and discourage antisocial and self-harm responses to social rejection, including bullying.

Keywords: bullying, rejection, aggression, prosocial behavior, antisocial behavior, asocial behavior, self-harm, perceived groupness

INTRODUCTION

The Secret Service and Department of Education's joint report on school violence in the United States (Vossekuil, 2004) and related empirical research (e.g., Kupersmidt et al., 1995; Leary et al., 2006) support the finding that social rejection (e.g., bullying, cyberbullying, romantic rejection, ostracism) precedes aggressive behavior. Leary et al. (2003) asserted that a history of chronic or acute peer rejection underlies aggression in schools, including 87% of school shootings. However, most youths experience rejection but do not respond aggressively (Kass, 1999). Although

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Mark Hallahan, College of the Holy Cross, United States

Reviewed by:

Haijiang Li, Shanghai Normal University, China Yangu Pan, Southwestern University of Finance and Economics, China

*Correspondence:

Megan Stubbs-Richardson megan@ssrc.msstate.edu H. Colleen Sinclair csinclair@psychology.msstate.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Personality and Social Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

> Received: 30 January 2021 Accepted: 31 May 2021 Published: 25 June 2021

Citation:

Stubbs-Richardson M, Sinclair HC, Porter B and Utley JW (2021) When Does Rejection Trigger Aggression? A Test of the Multimotive Model. Front. Psychol. 12:660973. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2021.660973

104

much research has focused on the "rejection-aggression" link [see Hutchinson et al. (2008) for review], rejection can trigger antisocial, pro-social, asocial (Richman and Leary, 2009) or self-harm behaviors (Hinduja and Patchin, 2010). Accordingly, Blackhart et al. (2006) asserted that understanding when and why youth who experience rejection do vs. do not respond aggressively is a pressing question for rejection researchers.

To address this call, Richman and Leary (2009) proposed the Multimotive Model (MMM) which synthesized 40 years of research on the rejection-aggression link to identify moderating variables that could predict whether rejection triggers anti-, pro-, or asocial behavior. To our knowledge, this model is largely untested. In the present paper, we test the MMM (Richman and Leary, 2009) to identify when rejection leads to aggression as opposed to more prosocial or asocial responses. We also expanded the model to explore associations with selfharm related outcomes. Identifying the pathways from rejection experiences to retaliation and or self-harm could facilitate the identification of opportunities for intervention to prevent the escalation of violence in our schools.

Background: Aggressive Rejection

Although several factors have been shown to increase aggression among adolescents, one of the key predictors of aggressive behavior is rejection (Leary et al., 2003). Rejection is a form of communication that conveys to the individual that there is something about him/her that is undesirable that warrants exclusion from social relationships/groups. Rejection can be expressed in multiple forms (e.g., physical or verbal aggression, bullying, shunning, or ostracism). Rejection can be active (where students are explicitly rejected or picked on directly by peers) or passive (where students feel invisible, left out). Whatever form it takes, the research is clear: rejection hurts (Eisenberger and Lieberman, 2004; Eisenberger, 2011; Landa et al., 2020). Chronic and acute social rejection have long-term negative psychological and physical consequences (Prinstein and La Greca, 2004; Modin et al., 2011; Gustafsson et al., 2012).

In the present study, we operationalized *aggressive rejection* as students self-identifying as having experienced physical, verbal, relational, or cyber aggression at the hands of one's peers. Physical aggression involves attempts to cause harm through hitting, shoving, or kicking others. Verbal aggression involves attempts to cause harm face to face by threatening another's selfconcept, such as calling names. Relational aggression involves causing harm through gossip or exclusion from groups. Cyber aggression involves harming another through electronic means such as texting insulting messages or via sharing embarrassing social media posts. Bullied youth are thus included in our operationalization of rejected youth, as they are students who experience these forms of victimization repeatedly.

School Safety and Responses to Aggressive Rejection

Schools are still one of the safest places for children in the United States (May, 2014). Anti-bullying and school violence reduction programs are effective at reducing victimization and

violent behavior in schools (Musu-Gillette et al., 2018). Even with rates of victimization declining for youth, still American youth reported 749,400 victimizations (theft and non-fatal violent victimization) on school property and 601,300 incidents away from school property (Musu-Gillette et al., 2018). In a nationally representative study of school safety, one in five (21%) students in U.S. schools reported experiencing traditional bullying (e.g., physical, verbal, relational) while 8% reported experiencing cyber bullying (Musu-Gillette et al., 2018). In a national sample of youth (6th–10th grade), Wang et al. (2009) found the majority of youth to experience verbal bullying (54%), followed by relational (51%), physical (21%), and cyber bullying (14%).

The consequences of these victimization experiences impact multiple spheres of youth's lives, including their psychological, physical, and academic well-being (Esbensen and Carson, 2009; McDougall and Vaillancourt, 2015). And, perhaps not surprisingly, being the target of peer victimization can increase aggressive responding as youth engage in self-defense or retaliation (Frey et al., 2015; Stubbs-Richardson and May, 2020), contributing to a cycle of aggression in schools (Frey and Strong, 2018). Clearly, there is more work to be done to reduce aggression in schools and to improve school responses to bullying (Hinduja and Patchin, 2010, 2019).

Although rejection can lead to aggressive behavior (Leary et al., 2003), most individuals who experience rejection do not engage in aggressive behavior, instead responding with prosocial behavior (DeWall, 2010; DeWall and Richman, 2011; DeWall et al., 2011; Knowles, 2014) while others who experience rejection choose to withdraw (Schoch et al., 2015; Sommer and Bernieri, 2015). Further, some internalize—engaging in self-harm or suicide (Hinduja and Patchin, 2010)-rather than externalize by lashing out at others (Leary et al., 2003; Reijntjes et al., 2010). After all, lashing out when rejected is somewhat counterintuitive (DeWall and Richman, 2011; Reijntjes et al., 2011; Sinclair et al., 2011). When one experiences a social rejection, it presents a threat to the fundamental need to belong (Baumeister and Leary, 1995; DeWall and Richman, 2011). Aggressing in response to rejection does not increase the aggressor's likelihood of being accepted; in fact, aggression is more likely to lead to further rejection (Leary et al., 2006). Thus, it begs the question why an individual would choose to aggress at all?

Accordingly, a number of researchers have called for the need to address when and why rejection triggers aggression (Blackhart et al., 2006; DeWall and Richman, 2011; Sinclair et al., 2011). In response to this call, Richman and Leary (2009) proposed the MMM to explicate the rejection-aggression link. However, the model remains untested. We seek to remedy this matter in the present research.

The Multimotive Model and the Rejection-Aggression Link

In the MMM, Richman and Leary (2009) suggested that individuals who encounter rejection are motivated to choose between three sets of behaviors. These options include: (1) prosocial behavior–seek acceptance due to heightened sense of desire for social connectedness; (2) antisocial behavior–lash out due to angry, aggressive urges related to self-defense or harming the rejection source; (3) asocial behavior–withdraw due to decreased sense of desire for social connectedness and to avoid future rejection and subsequent hurt feelings.

According to the MMM, the behavioral response one chooses hinges on an individual's construal of the rejection experience. Construals include judgments about the perceived: (1) cost of rejection, (2) availability of alternative relationships, (3) likelihood of being able to repair the relationship, (4) relationship value, (5) chronicity, and (6) rejection unfairness (see Figure 1). For example, according to Richman and Leary (2009) the likelihood of an aggressive response is increased when rejection is perceived as unwarranted (e.g., unfair, insulting, unnecessarily rude, based on inaccurate information); one does not highly value relationships (does not fear what relationships s/he may lose from aggressing); or when one has little hope for relationship repair with the rejecter(s). Ultimately, the behavioral outcome chosen hinges on an individual's construals (i.e., their interpretation of the rejecting event). If this model holds true, potential interventions aimed at altering perceptions could facilitate reduction of aggressive retaliation.

Rejection and Self-harm

When originally proposed, the MMM did not include selfharm as a possible outcome. Arguably, self-harm could be conceived as a sub-type of anti-social responding, just directed toward the self rather than others. Alternatively, it could be viewed as an extreme form of social withdrawal, particularly suicide, as ultimately one would be withdrawing completely from everything. Likely, it has some overlap with both constructs. However, as rejection and bullying both have been increasingly linked to self-harm and suicide (e.g., "bullycide;" Hinduja and Patchin, 2010, 2019), it was an important outcome to consider. Prior research conducted among a sample of 2,000 middle school students found traditional bullying victims (physical, verbal, relational) were 1.7 times and cyberbullying victims were 1.9 times more likely than non-victims to attempt suicide (Hinduja and Patchin, 2010). Youth who are both victims and bullies (i.e., "bully-victims") were at the greatest risk for suicide (Hay and Meldrum, 2010).

Rejection and Perceived Groupness

Rejection is a *social* phenomenon-it is a matter of how people relate. Aggression spurred by rejection does not occur within a vacuum. Thus, a model that focuses exclusively on individual impact may be missing context (i.e., group dynamics). Individuals can be targeted because of perceived group membership (Gaertner et al., 2008; Reijntjes et al., 2013; Utley et al., 2021). Likewise, an individual may choose to aggress against others in response to rejection by one because they perceive their rejecters as members of a group (Gaertner et al., 2008). Consequently, if the desired target is not available for victimization, displaced aggression-particularly aggression against those perceived as members of the "hated" group-occurs (Reijntjes et al., 2013).

Accordingly, we believe the MMM would benefit by taking "perceived groupness" (Gaertner et al., 2008) into consideration

when trying to understand how rejection from one might trigger aggression against many. Gaertner et al. (2008) examined whether group membership of a rejecter was an important factor in experiencing rejection and found that participants were more likely to aggress against the rejecter when s/he was a member of a clearly defined group to which the participant did not belong [see also Schaafsma and Williams (2012)]. Participants generalized their aggression to other members of the group to which their rejectors belonged, even though those other group members had no direct involvement in the participant's exclusion. When the transgressing group is perceived as more cohesive (i.e., "they are all alike"), this displaced aggression is particularly satisfying to retaliatory aggressors (Sjöström and Gollwitzer, 2015). These findings overlap with a study of mass shooters' diaries and websites (Dutton et al., 2013). Researchers found evidence that mass shooters were obsessed with the perception that specific peer groups had unfairly wronged them (Dutton et al., 2013). For example, "Die Jock Die" was written on the backpacks of the Columbine shooters (Gaertner et al., 2008, p. 958) and Eric Harris was quoted as saying: "Isn't it fun to get the respect that we're going to deserve?" (Twenge and Campbell, 2003, p. 261).

Relatedly, those individuals who perceive they are rejected because of their own group membership are also more likely to engage in anti-social behaviors (Belmi et al., 2015). Lashing out is also more likely when an individual witnesses a member of their own group being targeted by others (Wesselmann et al., 2010; Coyne et al., 2011) because feeling empathy for the victim triggers defensive retaliation (Buffone and Poulin, 2014). In one study, targets of "connected victimization" [i.e., close connections with victimized peers; see also Peters et al. (2011)] were more likely to be disliked by their peers and were more likely to aggress than "isolated victims" (Zimmer-Gembeck et al., 2013). In another study, participants accompanied by co-targets who were excluded during a cyberball game were more aggressive toward rejecters than when sole targets, leading the researchers to conclude that when it comes to the impact of ostracism "there is no safety in numbers" (van Beest et al., 2012, p. 250). Based on this research we add a "perceived groupness" construal to capture the extent to which individuals felt their victimization was perpetrated by a group against their group.

The Current Study

To our knowledge, the present research is the first test of the full MMM within a high school context. Past research on reactions to rejection has typically focused on only one type of behavioral outcome. Only presenting participants with one behavioral option, aggression (e.g., determine the level at which you wish to blast your rejecter with white noise), might artificially inflate the likelihood of that option being used. To better represent the choices that individuals have in the real world, the full spectrum of anti- to pro-social options needs to be available. In addition, our study has the added benefits of:

- 1) Addressing both direct and indirect victimization, both offline and online.
- 2) Adding self-harm outcome variables.
- 3) Considering the role of groupness construals.



- 4) Testing this model in a high school sample that is diverse, largely rural, and lower socioeconomic status.
- 5) Replicating the survey in two high school samples.

To test the modified theoretical model, we developed instruments specific to operationalizing the construals and behavioral responses. In Year 1, we ran an initial pilot study including these scales and modified them for the subsequent years. The pilot data can be found on the Open Science Framework (OSF, https://osf.io/7wyf3/). We then ran a Year 2 survey which we replicated in Year 3 with a sample recruited from our local high school via active consent procedures. All students were asked about their experiences with physical, verbal, relational, and cyber aggressive rejection in their school. Any student reporting an aggressive rejection experience was asked followup questions regarding how they construed the experience and then how they responded (prosocially, antisocially, asocially, or with self-harm). All codebooks are also available on the OSF. Structural equation modeling was then used to test the theoretical model. Hypotheses, for example predicted pathways specified by Richman and Leary, are in Figure 1 as well as included in Table 3. We used SEM to test the model's hypothesized links between construals and behavioral responses. We also anticipated a positive link between perceived groupness and aggressive behavior as indicated by research on group dynamics. As selfharm was not an outcome included in the Multimotive model originally, we had no hypotheses regarding the links between construals and self-harm and thus analyses were exploratory for this fourth type of behavioral response.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Demographics

We surveyed high school students about their experiences with physical, verbal, relational, and cyber aggression across three years (see **Table 1** for operationalizations). Year 1 included pilot data and is not included in this research paper. Years 2 (N = 374) and 3 (N = 231), depicted in **Table 2**, consisted of participants from a rural southeastern public high school in the United States. In Year 2, 50% of participants identified as female, 39% as male, and 11% as other/refused. The mean age was 15.9 years (SD = 1.2). Racially/ethnically, 50.8% of participants identified as Black non-Hispanic, 25.9% as White non-Hispanic, 2.7% as Hispanic, and 11.2% as other race/ethnicity. Regarding class standing, 24% of participants were classified as seniors, 25% as juniors, 24% as sophomores, and 17% as freshmen.

In year 3, 59% of participants identified as female, 39% as male, and 2% as other (see **Table 2**). The mean age was 16.5 years (SD = 1.5). Regarding race/ethnicity, 58% of participants identified as Black non-Hispanic, 24.7% as White non-Hispanic, 6% as Hispanic, and 10% as other race/ethnicity. Regarding class standing, 39% of participants were classified as seniors, 29% as juniors, 10% as sophomores, and 21% as freshmen.

Materials

Emotional Responses

Participants completed a questionnaire asking about their experiences with physical, verbal, relational, and cyber aggressive rejection over the past 3 months. Participants
TABLE 1 | Definitions of types of bullying provided in survey of students.

Physical aggression	"Some students engage in physical aggression, such as hitting, kicking, and shoving other students. Physical aggression may also include any other attempts that have the potential to cause physical harm to another person."
Verbal aggression	"Some students engage in verbal aggression, which includes face-to-face attempts to harm another person's self-concept. Examples include: calling others names or making fun of other."
Relational aggression	"Some students engage in social aggression, such as spreading rumors about other students, purposely leaving people out of social groups or social events, turning people against each other, or giving the silent treatment. Social aggression may also include any other attempts to cause social harm."
Cyber aggression	"Some students engage in cyber aggression, which includes virtual attempts to cause harm through social or digital media. Examples include: posting negative things about others online, posting unflattering pictures online, sending negative messages or threats via texts or the internet (e.g., Facebook), or sharing unflattering messages or pictures by text message or other social apps."

were asked, "How often did someone from your school engage in physical/verbal/relational/cyber aggression toward you?" Participants responded to the question on a 6-point Likert-type scale, where 1 = never and 6 = all of the time. Participants were also given the option to decline a response. Students whose answers indicated they had experienced aggression from a classmate at least once were presented with questions assessing their emotional appraisal of the experience, such as whether it affected their self-esteem or resulted in any negative affect. In year 2, the constructs were combined into a single scale of 5 items which demonstrated good reliability (Y2: $\alpha = 0.93$). In year 3, 6 items were included into the affect/self-esteem scale (Y3: $\alpha = 0.92$). Note, for all variables, please see the Supplementary Table 1 for a list of items that were included or excluded across Years 2 and 3. Year 1 tests included pilot tests of newly created scales. In Year 2, as pilot testing showed some scales were still not strong enough, we added more items to strengthen the scales in Year 3. Ultimately, we added or removed items from scales to obtain the best measures possible for analysis. Thus, Year 3 scales were often shorter than Year 2 scales because, in order to reduce survey fatigue, only the strongest items from Year 2 were carried over to Year 3.

Construals

Participants then answered questions regarding their construal of the bullying they experienced.

Participants answered questions regarding their perceptions of the *chronicity* of their victimization for each type of victimization they experienced (e.g., "I feel like this type of aggression happens to me all of the time," and "I feel like this aggression will continue no matter what I do"). In Year 2, three items were used to assess chronicity of victimization, and participants answered using a 7-point Likert-type scale, where TABLE 2 | Demographic characteristics of the two datasets.

	Year 2 dataset	Year 3 dataset
	(N = 374)	(N = 231)
Age		
M (SD)	15.9 (1.2)	16.5 (1.5)
Gender		
Male	146 (39.0%)	90 (39.0%)
Female	187 (50.0%)	136 (58.9%)
Other/refused	41 (11.0%)	5 (2.2%)
Race/ethnicity		
Black non-hispanic	190 (50.8%)	134 (58.0%)
White non-hispanic	97 (25.9%)	57 (24.7%)
Hispanic	10 (2.7%)	14 (6.1%)
Other race/ethnicity	42 (11.2%)	24 (10.4%)
Year in school		
Freshman	65 (17.4%)	49 (21.2%)
Sophomore	89 (23.8%)	23 (10.0%)
Junior	95 (25.4%)	66 (28.9%)
Senior	90 (24.1%)	91 (39.4%)
Most significant type of ag	ggression	
Physical aggression	92 (24.6%)	38 (16.5%)
Verbal aggression	124 (33.2%)	77 (33.3%)
Relational aggression	105 (28.1%)	76 (32.9%)
Cyber aggression	53 (14.2%)	40 (17.3%)

 $1 = disagree \ strongly$, and $7 = agree \ strongly$. Cronbach's alpha for reliability was 0.68. In year 3, the same three items were used to assess chronicity of victimization, using the same Likert scale. Cronbach's alpha for reliability was 0.83 in year 3.

Participants were asked questions about their perceived *relationship value*, assessing how much the rejection experience led them to value or devalue relationships in their life (e.g., "Because of this experience, I value the close relationships I have"). In Year 2, three items were used to assess relationship value, and participants answered using a 7-point Likert-type scale, where $1 = disagree \ strongly$, and $7 = agree \ strongly$. Cronbach's alpha for reliability was 0.80 for Year 2. In Year 3, the same three items were included, and participants answered using a 5-point Likert-type scale, where $0 = not \ at \ all$, and $4 = definitely/very \ much$. Cronbach's alpha for reliability was 0.86 in Year 3.

Participants were asked two to four items about *perceived fairness* of their victimization, assessing whether or not they perceived it to be unwarranted (e.g., "Do you think the actions this person/persons took toward you were mean?" and "Do you think the actions this person/persons took toward you were unfair?"). Participants responded using a 7-point Likert-type scale, where 0 = completely fair or *completely reasonable*, and 6 = completely unfair or *completely unreasonable* to a four-item scale in Year 2 and a two-item scale in Year 3. Cronbach's alpha for reliability was 0.86 in year 2, and 0.82 in year 3.

Participants were asked seven items about their perceived *costs* of the rejection in Year 2 and were asked 3 items in Year 3.

These items assessed how participants perceived any negative effects that may have resulted from their victimization, including social costs (e.g., "How much did this experience have a negative impact on you?" and "How much did this experience cost you in a loss in reputation or status with friends/others?"). Participants responded to each item using a 5-point Likert-type scale, where 0 = not at all, and 4 = definitely. Cronbach's alpha for reliability in Year 2 was 0.91, and 0.87 in Year 3.

Participants were asked three items about their perceptions regarding *relational repair* in Years 2 and 3. These items assessed whether participants believed they may be able to repair the relationship with the person who victimized them, and have a positive relationship with them in the future (e.g., "To what extent do you have any interests in making the relationship you have with this person better?" and "To what extent do you feel you need to have a relationship with the person/persons who did this to you?"). Participants answered using a 5-point Likert-type scale, where 0 = not at all, and 4 = definitely. Cronbach's alpha for reliability was 0.91 in Year 2 and 0.92 in Year 3.

Participants were asked three items about their perceptions regarding *alternative relationships* in Years 2 and 3. These items assessed whether participants had other individuals they could turn to for social support (e.g., "To what extent do you have other people to whom you can turn to?" and "To what extent do you have other people who will support you?"). Participants responded to each item using a 5-point Likert-type scale, where 0 = not at all, and 4 = definitely. Cronbach's alpha for reliability was 0.95 in Year 2, and 0.95 in Year 3.

Participants were asked 2 items in Year 2 and 2 items in Year 3 about their perceptions of the extent to which *groupness* was involved in their reported victimization (e.g., "How typical is it for other members of your social group to be targeted by the same person(s) who harmed you?"). Participants responded to items on a 5-point Likert-type scale, where 0 = not at all and 4 = definitely. The scale showed acceptable reliability across the 2 years (Year 2 $\alpha = 0.84$; Year 3 $\alpha = 0.81$).

Behavioral Responses

Finally, participants were asked how they have responded to their reported physical, verbal, relational, and cyber aggression. In Years 2 and 3, participants answered four items to assess social withdrawal responses (e.g., "Trying to avoid situations where I have to be with other people"; $\alpha = 0.88$ in years 2 and 3), three items to assess prosocial responses (e.g., "Trying to make new friends"; $\alpha = 0.84$ in year 2; $\alpha = 0.83$ in Year 3), and three items to assess antisocial responses in Year 2 (e.g., "Figuring out a way to get back at them"; $\alpha = 0.85$ in year 2) and four items to assess antisocial responses in Year 3; $\alpha = 0.87$ in Year 3). In Years 2 and 3, four items were used to assess self-harm responses (e.g., "Thinking about hurting myself"; $\alpha = 0.93$ in year 2 and.92 in year 3).

Procedures

For Years 2 and 3, consent and assent forms were prepared for each student enrolled in the school, labeled with the student's name, and distributed to classrooms by the researchers in two rounds. In order to participate, students had to sign the assent form, have a parent sign the consent form, and return the forms to school. Students were instructed to return the signed forms to the main office at school, where the research team would collect them. For returning signed consent and assent forms, students were allowed to choose a small incentive: either a metal water bottle, a USB drive, or a pair of earbuds. The research team used the signed consent and assent forms to compile a list of students, organized by grade, who would be called out of class to complete the survey over a 3-day period.

The research team set up laptop computers in the school auditorium (Y2) or in the cafeteria (Y3) to collect data. At least two seats were skipped between each laptop to facilitate confidentiality. Small groups of students were called out of class to complete the survey throughout the day. Each student's name was verified against the prepared list of students, given instructions for completing the survey, and stationed at a laptop computer. Members of the research team circulated the room during data collection to assist students who had questions, or if any technological issues arose.

Once students completed the survey, they returned to the member of the research team who checked them into the survey. Students were given the opportunity to choose a \$10 gift card from Amazon, Apple, or Wal-Mart as compensation for their participation. Students signed a voucher acknowledging they received their gift card and were given a hall pass to return to class.

Analytical Approach

The current manuscript tested the MMM separately in these two samples by comparing the MMM with a mostly saturated model (i.e., a model in which all paths between construals and outcomes were freely estimated). Because these two models are nested, a likelihood ratio test can compare the saturated and MMM. This is a direct test of the MMM with significant results indicating that the MMM does not fit the data. All residual covariances between construals were freely estimated as were all residual covariances between behavioral responses. In the MMM, all paths with a specified valence (i.e., positive or negative) were restricted to correspond to this valence. Given that groupness was not a component of the original MMM, associations including groupness were estimated without any constraint on the path.

Due to issues regarding psychometric fit of scales, two sets of analyses were run in each dataset with the sets of analyses differing by construct measurement with one derived using CFA and the other including all available items. However, the results were similar so only the results of the constructs made using CFA are reported (additional set of results available in **Supplementary Table 2**).

Initial analyses used CFA to ensure adequate measurement for each construct. For a construct to be considered a sufficient measure, all factor loadings must have been ≥ 0.7 (indicating $\sim 50\%$ of variance in the item was explained by the latent factor) as well as one of the following indicators of fit: RMSEA below 0.05; RMSEA below 0.08 with CFI and TLI > 0.95; or a nonsignificant chi-square measure of fit. If the measurement model did not fit, items with a loading < 0.6 were removed one at a time. If the model still failed to meet criteria, modification indices were used to determine whether residual covariances can improve fit. Residual covariances were added to the model one at a time until the above criteria were met or the modification index for adding a residual covariance was <4. If the measurement model still did not fit, the items with a loading >0.7 were retained. If only two items remained, the loadings of both were restricted to be equal to ensure constructs were locally identified.

Given the interest in self-harm reduction, an additional set of analyses were calculated in which self-harm behaviors were included in the saturated models as an additional behavioral outcome. More information can be found on the analysis plan and model parameters can be found on the Open Science Framework (https://osf.io/7wyf3/).

RESULTS

Modified Analysis Measurement Models

The items included in each latent variable for each dataset are listed in **Supplementary Table 2**. The difference between measures was generally due to items that were close to the predetermined threshold and were over the threshold in one dataset but not others (e.g., cost of rejection). The latent variables were exactly or almost exactly identical across the two datasets indicating the latent measures capture the same core concept. Structural paths and covariances are depicted in **Figure 2**.

Modified Analyses

The analyses indicated that the mostly saturated model fit the data better than the MMM in Year 2 [$\chi^2(7) = 41.3$, p < 0.001] and [Year 3: $\chi^2(7) = 51.3$, p < 0.001]. The saturated model had had good fit in year 2 (RMSEA = 0.050, CFI = 0.94, TLI = 0.93, SRMR = 0.06) and Year 3 (RMSEA = 0.049, CFI = 0.94, TLI = 0.94, SRMR = 0.05). Of note, despite fitting more poorly than the saturated models, the MMM had adequate measures of fit in Year 2 (RMSEA = 0.051, CFI = 0.94, TLI = 0.93, SRMR = 0.07) and Year 3 (RMSEA = 0.052, CFI = 0.94, TLI = 0.93, SRMR = 0.07).

Negative affect/self-esteem was related to all construals (|B| > 0.25, p < 0.001) for all associations except for the association between alternative relationships regressed on negative affect/self-esteem in year 2 (B = 0.08, p = 0.14). The saturated model indicated several paths that were in the opposite direction than predicted by the MMM (see **Table 3**). Specifically, predicting asocial responses, alternative relationships and relationship value were in the opposite direction than predicted. Predicting antisocial responses, relationship repairability and relationship value (Year 2 only) were in the opposite direction than predicted. Groupness was not significantly associated with prosocial or asocial responses, but was the strongest predictor of antisocial responses (β 's = 0.23 and 0.35).

Associations With Self-harm

In the Year 2 model (RMSEA = 0.050, CFI = 0.94, TLI = 0.93, SRMR = 0.06), self-harm was associated with cost (β = 0.57, *p* < 0.001) and unfairness (β = 0.10, *p* = 0.048). In the Year 3 model (RMSEA = 0.049, CFI = 0.94, TLI = 0.93, SRMR = 0.05), self-harm was associated with cost (β = 0.56, *p* < 0.001), and chronicity (β = 0.20, *p* = 0.02).

DISCUSSION

A better understanding of why youth respond to aggressive rejection can improve school responses to peer aggression, including bullying prevention programs (Frey et al., 2015). One way to begin to decrease aggressive responses connected to rejection is to understand which factors make youth more likely to respond aggressively compared to prosocial responding. Thus, this would allow for the development of interventions that discourage the former and encourage the latter. In the current study, we tested a novel theoretical model that hypothesized relations between certain perceptual factors and antisocial (retaliatory) behavior compared to prosocial (befriending others), and asocial (avoiding social events or people) responses to rejection. Although only a handful of the variables identified by the model proved useful in the predicted directions, we did find some significant relationships between factors included in the MMM and, specifically, for prosocial responding. Further, our amendment to the model wherein we included means to assess the perceived groupness of the rejection proved useful in predicting antisocial responses. Lastly, our addition of self-harm as a fourth type of behavioral response to aggression provides some groundwork for future studies examining this outcome.

Key Findings

The self-esteem and negative affect predictors were significantly associated with all construal's in the model, except for alternative relationship in Year 2. However, as noted, the MMM did not play out according to many of its predicted pathways for Year 2 or 3 data, and few hypothesized associations were significant. None of the hypothesized associations in the MMM were significant predictors of aggression.

Speculation about failure to reach significant levels should be made with caution. The absence of a finding doesn't mean there were not existing relationships, rather just that they were not found using the existing sample, method, and instruments. The work on the rejection-aggression link, however, typically only examines one outcome (e.g., antisocial behavior, prosocial behavior, or self-harm behavior) where participants are not given the full spectrum of behavioral responses available to them outside of a laboratory setting. As such, studies upon which the theory was based may be suffering from a sort of mono-operational bias, though not necessarily due to the use of a single measurement but rather due to the examination of a singular outcome (even if measured multiple ways, e.g., aggressive thoughts and aggressive behavior). If only given a hammer, participants see everything as a nail, so to speak. As such, the likelihood of aggressive responding might be inflated in past studies, but as participants were not given other options, we do not know if they would have chosen to reach out instead of lash out. A model that predicts pathways between rejection and different outcomes might be better grounded in research that allows for multiple behavioral responses - not just to use a hammer or not use a hammer-in their methods.

As we provide the first test of the full model, however, it remains to be seen if different measures, methods, or samples



might yield different results. For example, prior studies on which the MMM was based also consisted primarily of participants who were primarily white, educated, industrialized, rich, and democratic. Meanwhile, our study applies MMM to explain youth responses to aggressive rejection in a low income, racially diverse, and rural, Southeastern high school context. As such, we recommend future tests of this model be applied to different populations of study (e.g., adults) that also address an array of rejection types (e.g., romantic rejection, workplace rejection, discrimination) and employs an experimental design.

Nevertheless, there were some significant associations for each of the four outcomes: prosocial, asocial, antisocial, and self-harm that can inform theory and practice for anti-bullying interventions. For example, the results from the saturated models suggested that reducing victims' perceptions of the costs of aggressive rejection may reduce self-harm and asocial behavior. Further, addressing the group dynamics—such as whether individuals are targeted because of their group identity—could further help reduce aggressive responses. We discuss these and other significant pathways and then we discuss theory and policy implications for those associations.

Relational repair (i.e., perceptions of the likelihood that one could restore a relationship with the rejecter) and valuing relationships were two consistent significant predictors of prosocial responding across Years 2 and 3. Alternative

relationships (i.e., having other relationships, especially supportive relationships) was also a significant predictor of prosocial responding in Year 2. In the modified analyses, relational value also held up as a significant factor in Years 2 and 3. These findings point to the possibility of teaching youth the importance of relationships and could help motivate prosocial over antisocial responses when rejected. For example, anti-bullying programs based on Social-Emotional Learning (SEL) provide evidenced based approaches to helping youth build skills in self-awareness, self-management, social awareness, relationship skills, and responsible decision-making. Further, SEL based programs have success in reducing problem behaviors in school, such as bullying. These programs are effective because they give youth the skillsets that they need to better engage in conflict resolution and relationship repair when problems are presented (Li et al., 2011; Guo et al., 2015; Oberle et al., 2016; Stalker et al., 2018).

Costs of the rejection (e.g., perceiving a loss in status/friendship/reputation) was the only significant factor that upheld across Years 2–3 for asocial responding. The greater the costs, the more likely students were to retreat. Relationship value and perceived chronicity were also significant in one of the 2 years. This pattern persisted in the modified analyses with the exception of chronicity being significant across both samples. Thus chronic, costly rejection experiences appear to promote

		Predicted direction	Year 2	Year 3
Prosocial responses	Cost	+	0.12	0.04
	Alternative Relationships	-	0.14*	0.11
	Relationship repairability	+	0.10	0.18*
	Value	+	0.24***	0.27**
	Chronicity	0	0.22*	0.12
	Unfairness	0	0.04	0.07
	Groupness	±	-0.04	0.04
Asocial responses	Cost	0	0.29***	0.53***
	Alternative relationships	+	-0.06	-0.09
	Relationship repairability	-	-0.02	-0.01
	Value	-	0.13*	0.07
	Chronicity	+	0.17*	0.22*
	Unfairness	0	-0.01	-0.03
	Groupness	±	0.05	-0.14
antisocial responses	Cost	0	0.18*	0.15
	Alternative relationships	0	-0.11	-0.08
	Relationship repairability	-	0.06	0.09
	Value	-	0.01	-0.02
	Chronicity	0	0.05	-0.04
	Unfairness	+	0.02	0.04
	Groupness	±	0.23*	0.35**

TABLE 3 | Standardized structural path loadings from modified analyses, all paths estimated.

*p < 0.05; **p < 0.01; ***p < 0.001.

social withdrawal. To re-engage youth, measures could be put in place to ameliorate perceptions of the costs associated with the experience, and to implement interventions that reduce aggressive rejection in the schools particularly for youth who are frequent targets.

When it comes to antisocial responding, the only significant predictor was perceived groupness (i.e., perceiving the rejection as extending beyond just a rejection of the individual to also being a rejection of their friends or social identity) and cost in 1 year of the modified analyses. Perceived groupness was not originally included in the MMM but is one we felt was important to add based on a line of research finding this factor to be associated with aggression (Twenge and Campbell, 2003; Gaertner et al., 2008). The importance of this variable could be indicating the presence of co-victimization (Schaafsma and Williams, 2012; Sjöström and Gollwitzer, 2015), such that youth are accurately perceiving that those they care about are also being rejected and victimized. Alternatively, it could be that youth are perceiving that they belong to a group marginalized by school culture. Either way, intergroup conflict theories, such as social identity theory, could thus be useful to integrate into more research on aggressive rejection, including bullying to highlight potential paths for intervention. Considerable work has been conducted on how to improve intergroup relations in the presence of conflict which could inform interventions.

The most consistently significant factor linked to self-harm was costs. Self-harm was also associated with relational repair,

unfairness, and groupness, although inconsistently across the 2 years of data. In the latent model, costs and unfairness were significant while in the Year 3 latent and manifest models, costs and chronicity became significant. It appears then that self-harm bears more similarity to asocial responding than antisocial responding at least in terms of the factors to which it is connected. Self-harm, including risky behavior and suicidal ideation, may be on the extreme end of a continuum of asocial responses where perceived cost of the rejection is the strongest link.

Prior Research and Novelty

This study offers the first test of the MMM (Richman and Leary, 2009) among a sample of students in a Southeastern high school. The MMM set out to explain when rejection leads to antisocial, asocial, and prosocial behavior. While many of the hypothesized paths in the MMM were not supported by the current study, we identified several other characteristics that may be incorporated into future interventions.

Additionally, we extended the model to also include a selfharm outcome, as many studies find a link between bullying and self-harm (Hay and Meldrum, 2010; Hinduja and Patchin, 2010). Our study also revealed the importance of perceived costs in terms of increasing the likelihood of self-harm. Thus, affecting either perceptions of costs or instrumentally reducing costs (e.g., compensating students for lost material costs where applicable) could help address both social withdrawal and prevent self-harm.

Further, our addition of perceived groupness proved to be a significant predictor to include in the model, particularly since it was the only variable significantly linked to aggression. It is noteworthy that it is one's group identity, as opposed to the rejecter's perceived groupness, that was associated with antisocial responding. Meaning, it was the extent to which individuals felt they were being targeted as part of a group rather than they were being targeted by a group that led to retaliation. Perhaps then youth are retaliating out of the perception that they are protecting their peer group rather than simply engaged in selfdefense (Stubbs-Richardson and May, 2020). Defending others has more noble associations than personal revenge.

Shortcomings and Limitations

Some of the study limitations include that neither Years 2 nor 3 provide large samples. However, both studies included a full consent procedure where both parents and students had to consent and assent for student participation.

The generalizability of the sample is limited given that this study was conducted in one Southeastern high school. Still many studies on rejection and bullying do not include diverse samples. Our study included 51 to 58% of students who identified as African American across Years 2 and 3. African American samples are often overlooked (Peskin et al., 2006) in studies on bullying in high schools and in studies on the rejection-aggression link. Another limitation is that our data makes use of self-report survey methodology which required the development of all new scales to test the MMM. Year 1 allowed us to pilot and improve some of the measures included in the model prior to testing the data in Years 2 and 3, but some measures could likely be improved further. Nevertheless, we believe the replication of findings uncovered in Years 2 through 3 helps to reduce some of the limitations found in creating new scales and using self-report methodology, and it strengthens the findings overall. Finally, the reports of victimization in the current study are reflective of the actual experiences that students have providing increased external reliability; however, this also meant that reported experiences vary widely across the sample.

Theoretical Implications

We found the MMM not to be a good fit in terms of explaining antisocial and asocial responding; however, it does a better job explaining prosocial behavior. Although one factor that explained increased prosocial behavior alternative relationships—was proposed to explain an increase in asocial behavior, not prosocial behavior. We believe future research should use the model to test a variety of types of rejection (e.g., romantic) across varying age samples to see if different results are met with the MMM. Further variations in the operationalization of different MMM variables could be employed.

In terms of using the MMM to explain responses to aggressive rejection, we also believe testing this model in other samples should be conducted to ensure our findings are not specific to a Southeastern rural high school context. However, based on some of our findings, perceived groupness should be included in future tests of the model to explain the likelihood of antisocial behavior. What proved important for the perceived groupness variable was how much youth felt like they—and notably their friends—were being targeted because of their group identity. Follow-up studies should continue to include the perceived groupness of the rejecter given experimental studies have shown this factor to matter (Gaertner et al., 2008). Further, the inclusion of assessment of both victim and perpetrator group identity variables would be consistent with classifying aggressive rejection in schools as an intergroup conflict.

Policy Implications

Overall, declines in school aggression and bullying over time may in part be due to successful bullying prevention programs in schools. From 2015 to 2016, 76% of schools offered training for school personnel on the types of bullying, including physical, relational, and verbal (Musu-Gillette et al., 2018). More can be done.

Our research can inform prevention programs in a number of ways. Specifically, our findings would suggest that there is a need to reduce the perception of perceived costs (loss in reputation or status), perception that one's peer group or friends are being attacked (perceived groupness), and improve school relationships by teaching students conflict resolution skills which have been shown to be an effective component of prior anti-bullying prevention programs (Frey et al., 2009; Low et al., 2010). We believe prevention programs that teach emotion regulation and conflict resolution skills which have been linked to reductions in bullying (Beets et al., 2009; Frey et al., 2009; Li et al., 2011) could also help students repair and value peer relationships more, which according to our study, would also increase prosocial behaviors. These two variables, relational repair and relational value, were significant predictors of prosocial responding. Thus, our research suggests that teaching students emotion regulation and conflict resolution skills could go a long way to helping students repair relationships, which should lead to increased prosocial behavior and a likely reduction in retaliatory behaviors in response to rejection as found in prior research (Frey et al., 2015).

Another key element to all anti-bullying programs is the role of social support. This is also evidenced by the importance of a number of significant relationship variables such as relational value and relational repair, and sometimes alternative relationships as associated with increased prosocial responding. Students need to know that they can count on others for support and that the larger school climate along with peers, teachers, administrators can offer this support to them (Grapin et al., 2016). When social support is successfully implemented, it has likewise been found to increase prosocial behavior and decrease school safety concerns (Grapin et al., 2016). Finally, our study also highlights the importance of decreasing the influence of group affects and dynamics in schools as connected to retaliation for bullying as prior research has found (Gaertner et al., 2008; Frey et al., 2015). Addressing group dynamics in bullying would likely lead to reduced antisocial behavior and retaliatory behavior in response to aggression (Frey et al., 2015). To reduce intergroup aggression, an integration of both effective methods that reduce aggressive behavior and improve intergroup relations is needed (Hage et al., 2017; Palmer and Abbott, 2018). Some examples exist (Levy and Killen, 2010) including: changing social norms (Aboud and Joong, 2010; Perkins et al., 2011), getting students to recognize common superordinate group identity to counter segregated self-categorization (Gaertner et al., 2010), increasing intergroup contact to reduce negative attitudes (Griffin et al., 2012; Tauriac et al., 2013), modeling prosocial bystander interventions (Aboud and Joong, 2010), training youth to recognize multiple categorizations to combat dualistic us vs. them categorization (Cameron and Rutland, 2010), and affirming diversity and positive aspects of group identities to prevent out-group derogation (Wittig, 2010). Each of these approaches primarily addresses one contributing factor, not multiple factors. Thus, integrating these factors could provide a strong intervention (Aronson, 2000; Wernick et al., 2017). This could create a more positive social environment where students could begin to care for one another regardless of associated groups and their group membership. Finally, we wish to comment on the importance of reducing costs. We believe this is again connected to challenging present social norms that allow bullying to be acceptable in the first place. Second, it may be particularly important to ameliorate the associated costs such as loss in reputation or status for individuals who may already be at risk for isolation and self-harm.

Conclusion

Our study makes a number of unique contributions (1) starting with being the first to test the full MMM, (2) plus conducting this study in two samples of diverse high school students, (3) who have experienced physical, verbal, relational, and/or cyber

aggression, in addition to (4) examining the roles of groupness and (5) the outcome of self-harm. Our results suggest that there is high value to be placed on the importance of relationships and relationship skill-building when it comes to encouraging prosocial responding. Our study also highlights the importance of reducing the perception of costs associated with aggression, such as the loss in status, friendship, rank or "place" within a school. Anti-bullying prevention programs focused on social support could help to alleviate some of the perceived costs associated with aggressive rejection, including bullying. Reducing perceived costs could alleviate social pains youth experience, thereby reducing asocial and potentially self-injurious behavior. Finally, of importance to reducing antisocial behavior is reducing the likelihood that individuals perceive they are being targeted due to a social identity, have friends being co-victimized, or that others are targeting their peer groups. Prior research has found peers are likely to retaliate on the behalf of their friends (Frey et al., 2015), thus attending to and reducing group dynamics associated with aggression in schools could go a long way to reducing antisocial responses that ultimately contribute to cycles of aggression in schools.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

REFERENCES

- Aboud, F. E., and Joong, A. (2010). "Intergroup name-calling and conditions for creative assertive bystanders," in *Intergroup Attitudes and Relations in Childhood Through Adulthood*, eds S. R. Levy and M. Killen (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 249–260.
- Aronson, E. (2000). Nobody Left to Hate: Teaching Compassion After Columbine. New York, NY: Owl Books.
- Baumeister, R. F., and Leary, M. R. (1995). The need to belong: desire for interpersonal attachments as a fundamental human motivation. *Psychol. Bull.* 117:497. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.117.3.497
- Beets, M. W., Flay, B. R., Vuchinich, S., Snyder, F. J., Acock, A., Li, K. K., et al. (2009). Use of a social and character development program to prevent substance use, violent behaviors, and sexual activity among elementary-school students in Hawaii. Am. J. Public Health 99, 1438–1445. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2008.142919
- Belmi, P., Barragan, R. C., Neale, M. A., and Cohen, G. L. (2015). Threats to social identity can trigger social deviance. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull.* 41, 467–484. doi: 10.1177/0146167215569493
- Blackhart, G. C., Baumeister, R. F., and Twenge, J. M. (2006). "Rejection's impact on self- defeating, prosocial, antisocial, and self-regulatory behaviors," in *Self* and Relationships: Connecting Intrapersonal and Interpersonal Processes, eds K. D. Vohs, and E. J. Finkel (New York, NY: The Guilford Press), 237–253.
- Buffone, A. E., and Poulin, M. J. (2014). Empathy, target distress, and neurohormone genes interact to predict aggression for otherseven without provocation. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull.* 40, 1406–1422. doi: 10.1177/0146167214549320
- Cameron, L., and Rutland, A. (2010). "An integrative approach to changing children's intergroup attitudes," in *Intergroup Attitudes and Relations in Childhood Through Adulthood*, eds S. R. Levy and M. Killen (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 191–203.
- Coyne, S. M., Nelson, D. A., Robinson, S. L., and Gunderson, N. C. (2011). Is viewing ostracism on television distressing? J. Soc. Psychol. 151, 213–217. doi: 10.1080/00224540903365570

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Mississippi State University Institutional Review Board. Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MS-R and HS contributed to the overall study design of the paper. BP contributed to the analyses of the paper. JU contributed to the methods of data collection and initial cleaning of the data associated with the paper. HS led on the literature review. MS-R led on the discussion section of the paper. All authors contributed to the overall editing and final version of the manuscript.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the National Institute of Justice under Grant No. 2015-CK-BX-0004.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyg. 2021.660973/full#supplementary-material

- DeWall, C. N. (2010). Forming a basis for acceptance: excluded people form attitudes to agree with potential affiliates. Soc. Influence 5, 245–260. doi: 10.1080/15534511003783536
- DeWall, C. N., Deckman, T., Pond Jr, R. S., and Bonser, I. (2011). Belongingness as a core personality trait: how social exclusion influences social functioning and personality expression. *J. Pers.* 79, 1281–1314. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-6494.2010.00695.x
- DeWall, C. N., and Richman, S. B. (2011). Social exclusion and the desire to reconnect. Soc. Pers. Psychol. Compass 5, 919–932. doi: 10.1111/j.1751-9004.2011.00383.x
- Dutton, D. G., White, K. R., and Fogarty, D. (2013). Paranoid thinking in mass shooters. Aggress. Viol. Behav. 18, 548–553. doi: 10.1016/j.avb.2013. 07.012
- Eisenberger, N. I. (2011). Why rejection hurts: what social neuroscience has revealed about the brain's response to social rejection. *Brain* 3:1. doi: 10.1093/oxfordhb/9780195342161.013.0039
- Eisenberger, N. I., and Lieberman, M. D. (2004). Why rejection hurts: a common neural alarm system for physical and social pain. *Trends Cogn. Sci.* 8, 294–300. doi: 10.1016/j.tics.2004.05.010
- Esbensen, F. A., and Carson, D. C. (2009). Consequences of being bullied: results from a longitudinal assessment of bullying victimization in a multisite sample of American students. *Youth Soc.* 41, 209–233. doi: 10.1177/0044118X093 51067
- Frey, K. S., Hirschstein, M. K., Edstrom, L. V., and Snell, J. L. (2009). Observed reductions in school bullying, nonbullying aggression, and destructive bystander behavior: a longitudinal evaluation. *J. Educ. Psychol.* 101:466. doi: 10.1037/a0013839
- Frey, K. S., Pearson, C. R., and Cohen, D. (2015). Revenge is seductive, if not sweet: why friends matter for prevention efforts. J. Appl. Dev. Psychol. 37, 25–35. doi: 10.1016/j.appdev.2014.08.002
- Frey, K. S., and Strong, Z. H. (2018). Aggression predicts changes in peer victimization that vary by form and function. J. Abnor. Child Psychol. 46, 305–318. doi: 10.1007/s10802-017-0306-5

- Gaertner, L., Iuzzini, J., and O'Mara, E. M. (2008). When rejection by one fosters aggression against many: multiple-victim aggression as a consequence of social rejection and perceived groupness. J. Exp. Soc. Psychol. 44, 958–970. doi: 10.1016/j.jesp.2008.02.004
- Gaertner, S. L., Dovidio, J. F., Guerra, R., Rebelo, M., Monteiro, M. B., Riek, B. M., et al. (2010). "The common in-group identity model: applications to children and adults," in *Intergroup Attitudes and Relations in Childhood Through Adulthood*, eds S. R. Levy, and M. Killen (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 204–219.
- Grapin, S. L., Sulkowski, M. L., and Lazarus, P. J. (2016). A multilevel framework for increasing social support in schools. *Contemp. Sch. Psychol.* 20, 93–106. doi: 10.1007/s40688-015-0051-0
- Griffin, S. R., Brown, M., and Warren, N. M. (2012). Critical education in high schools: the promise and challenges of intergroup dialogue. *Equity Excell. Educ.* 45, 159–180. doi: 10.1080/10665684.2012.641868
- Guo, S., Wu, Q., Smokowski, P. R., Bacallao, M., Evans, C. B., and Cotter, K. L. (2015). A longitudinal evaluation of the positive action program in a low-income, racially diverse, rural county: effects on self-esteem, school hassles, aggression, and internalizing symptoms. J. Youth Adolesc. 44, 2337–2358. doi: 10.1007/s10964-015-0358-1
- Gustafsson, P. E., Janlert, U., Theorell, T., Westerlund, H., and Hammarström, A. (2012). Do peer relations in adolescence influence health in adulthood? Peer problems in the school setting and the metabolic syndrome in middle-age. *PLoS ONE* 7:e39385. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0039385
- Hage, S. M., Schwartz, J. P., and DeMartino, S. C. (2017). "International issues in the ethics of prevention," in *The Cambridge Handbook of International Prevention Science*, eds M. Israelashvili, and J. L. Romano (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press), 63–80. doi: 10.1017/9781316104453.005
- Hay, C., and Meldrum, R. (2010). Bullying victimization and adolescent self-harm: testing hypotheses from general strain theory. J. Youth Adolesc. 39, 446–459. doi: 10.1007/s10964-009-9502-0
- Hinduja, S., and Patchin, J. W. (2010). Bullying, cyberbullying, and suicide. Arch. Suic. Res. 14, 206–221. doi: 10.1080/13811118.2010.494133
- Hinduja, S., and Patchin, J. W. (2019). Connecting adolescent suicide to the severity of bullying and cyberbullying. J. Sch. Viol. 18, 333–346. doi: 10.1080/15388220.2018.1492417
- Hutchinson, M., Wilkes, L., Vickers, M., and Jackson, D. (2008). The development and validation of a bullying inventory for the nursing workplace. *Nurse Res.* 15, 19–29. doi: 10.7748/nr2008.01.15.2.19.c6326
- Kass, S. (1999). Bullying widespread in middle school, say three studies. APA Monit. 30, 1–2. Available online at: http://www.apa.org/monitor/oct99/cf3.html
- Knowles, M. L. (2014). Social rejection increases perspective taking. J. Exp. Soc. Psychol. 55, 126–132. doi: 10.1016/j.jesp.2014.06.008
- Kupersmidt, J. B., Burchinal, M., and Patterson, C. J. (1995). Developmental patterns of childhood peer relations as predictors of externalizing behavior problems. *Dev. Psychopathol.* 7, 825–843. doi: 10.1017/S0954579400006866
- Landa, A., Fallon, B. A., Wang, Z., Duan, Y., Liu, F., Wager, T. D., et al. (2020). When it hurts even more: the neural dynamics of pain and interpersonal emotions. J. Psychosom. Res. 128:109881. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2019.109881
- Leary, M. R., Kowalski, R. M., Smith, L., and Phillips, S. (2003). Teasing, rejection, and violence: case studies of the school shootings. *Aggress. Behav.* 29, 202–214. doi: 10.1002/ab.10061
- Leary, M. R., Twenge, J. M., and Quinlivan, E. (2006). Interpersonal rejection as a determinant of anger and aggression. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Rev.* 10, 111–132. doi: 10.1207/s15327957pspr1002_2
- Levy, S. R., and Killen, M (Eds.). (2010). *Intergroup Attitudes and Relations in Childhood Through Adulthood*. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Li, K.-K., Washburn, I. J., DuBois, D. L., Vuchinich, S., Ji, P., Brechling, V., et al. (2011). Effects of the Positive Action Program on problem behaviors in elementary school students: a matched-pair randomized control trial in Chicago. *Psychol. Health* 26, 187–204. doi: 10.1080/08870446.2011.531574
- Low, S., Frey, K. S., and Brockman, C. J. (2010). Gossip on the playground: changes associated with universal intervention, retaliation beliefs, and supportive friends. *Sch. Psychol. Rev.* 39, 536–551. doi: 10.1080/02796015.2010.120 87740
- May, D. C. (2014). School Safety in the United States: A Reasoned Look at the Rhetoric. Durham, NC: Carolina Academic Press.

- McDougall, P., and Vaillancourt, T. (2015). Long-term adult outcomes of peer victimization in childhood and adolescence: pathways to adjustment and maladjustment. Am. Psychol. 70:300. doi: 10.1037/a0039174
- Modin, B., Östberg, V., and Almquist, Y. (2011). Childhood peer status and adult susceptibility to anxiety and depression. A 30-year hospital follow-up. J. Abnorm. Child Psychol. 39, 187–199. doi: 10.1007/s10802-010-9462-6
- Musu-Gillette, L., Zhang, A., Wang, K., Zhang, J., Kemp, J., Diliberti, M., et al. (2018). *Indicators of School Crime and Safety: 2017*. Washington, DC.
- Oberle, E., Domitrovich, E. E., Meyers, D. C., and Weissberg, R. P. (2016). Establishing systemic social and emotional learning approaches in schools: a framework for schoolwide implementation. *Cambrid. J. Educ.* 46, 277–297. doi: 10.1080/0305764X.2015.1125450
- Palmer, S. B., and Abbott, N. (2018). Bystander responses to bias-based bullying in schools: a developmental intergroup approach. *Child Dev. Perspect.* 12, 39–44. doi: 10.1111/cdep.12253
- Perkins, H. W., Craig, D. W., and Perkins, J. M. (2011). Using social norms to reduce bullying: a research intervention among adolescents in five middle schools. *Group Process. Intergroup Relat.* 14, 703–722. doi: 10.1177/1368430210398004
- Peskin, M. F., Tortolero, S. R., and Markham, C. M. (2006). Bullying and victimization among black and hispanic adolescents. *Adolescence* 41, 467–484. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2006.10.010
- Peters, E., Riksen-Walraven, J. M., Cillessen, A. H., and de Weerth, C. (2011). Peer rejection and HPA activity in middle childhood: friendship makes a difference. *Child Dev.* 82, 1906–1920. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2011.01647.x
- Prinstein, M. J., and La Greca, A. M. (2004). Childhood peer rejection and aggression as predictors of adolescent girls' externalizing and health risk behaviors: a 6-year longitudinal study. J. Consult. Clin. Psychol. 72, 103–112. doi: 10.1037/0022-006X.72.1.103
- Reijntjes, A., Kamphuis, J. H., Thomaes, S., Bushman, B. J., and Telch, M. J. (2013). Too calloused to care: an experimental examination of factors influencing youths' displaced aggression against their peers. J. Exp. Psychol. Gen. 142, 28–33. doi: 10.1037/a0028619
- Reijntjes, A., Thomaes, S., Bushman, B. J., Boelen, P. A., de Castro, B. O., and Telch, M. J. (2010). The outcast-lash-out effect in youth: alienation increases aggression following peer rejection. *Psychol. Sci.* 21, 1394–1398. doi: 10.1177/0956797610381509
- Reijntjes, A., Thomaes, S., Kamphuis, J. H., Bushman, B. J., De Castro, B. O., and Telch, M. J. (2011). Explaining the paradoxical rejection-aggression link: the mediating effects of hostile intent attributions, anger, and decreases in state selfesteem on peer rejection-induced aggression in youth. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull.* 37, 955–963. doi: 10.1177/0146167211410247
- Richman, L. S., and Leary, M. R. (2009). Reactions to discrimination, stigmatization, ostracism, and other forms of interpersonal rejection: a multimotive model. *Psychol. Rev.* 116, 365–383. doi: 10.1037/a0015250
- Schaafsma, J., and Williams, K. D. (2012). Exclusion, intergroup hostility, and religious fundamentalism. J. Exp. Soc. Psychol. 48, 829–837. doi: 10.1016/j.jesp.2012.02.015
- Schoch, S., Nikitin, J., and Freund, A. M. (2015). Why do (n't) you like me? The role of social approach and avoidance motives in attributions following social acceptance and rejection. *Motivat. Emot.* 39, 680–692. doi: 10.1007/s11031-015-9482-1
- Sinclair, H. C., Ladny, R. T., and Lyndon, A. E. (2011). Adding insult to injury: effects of interpersonal rejection types, rejection sensitivity, and selfregulation on obsessive relational intrusion. *Aggress. Behav.* 37, 503–520. doi: 10.1002/ab.20412
- Sjöström, A., and Gollwitzer, M. (2015). Displaced revenge: can revenge taste "sweet" if it aims at a different target? J. Exp. Soc. Psychol. 56, 191–202. doi: 10.1016/j.jesp.2014.09.016
- Sommer, K. L., and Bernieri, F. (2015). Minimizing the pain and probability of rejection: evidence for relational distancing and proximity seeking within face-to-face interactions. Soc. Psychol. Pers. Sci. 6, 131–139. doi: 10.1177/1948550614549384
- Stalker, K. C., Wu, Q., Evans, C. B., and Smokowski, P. R. (2018). The impact of the positive action program on substance use, aggression, and psychological functioning: is school climate a mechanism of change? *Childr. Youth Services Rev.* 84, 143–151. doi: 10.1016/j.childyouth.2017.11.020

- Stubbs-Richardson, M., and May, D. C. (2020). Social contagion in bullying: an examination of strains and types of bullying victimization in peer networks. *Am. J. Crim. Just.* 20:9572. doi: 10.1007/s12103-020-09572-y
- Tauriac, J. J., Kim, G. S., Sariñana, S. L., Tawa, J., and Kahn, V. D. (2013). Utilitizing affinity groups to enhance intergroup dialogue workshops for racially and ethnically diverse students. J. Special. Group Work 38, 241–260. doi: 10.1080/01933922.2013.800176
- Twenge, J. M., and Campbell, W. K. (2003). "Isn't it fun to get the respect that we're going to deserve?" Narcissism, social rejection, and aggression. Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull. 29, 261–272. doi: 10.1177/01461672022 39051
- Utley, J., Sinclair, H. C., Nelson, S., Ellithorpe, C., and Stubbs-Richardson, M. (2021). Behavioral and psychological consequences of social identitybased aggressive victimization in high school youth. *Self Identity* 1–25. doi: 10.1080/15298868.2021.1920049
- van Beest, I., Carter-Sowell, A. R., van Dijk, E., and Williams, K. D. (2012). Groups being ostracized by groups: Is the pain shared, is recovery quicker, and are groups more likely to be aggressive? *Group Dynam. Theory Res. Pract.* 16, 241–254. doi: 10.1037/a0030104
- Vossekuil, B. (2004). The Final Report and Findings of the Safe School Initiative: Implications for the Prevention of School Attacks in the United States. Washington, DC: Diane Publishing.
- Wang, J., Iannotti, R. J., and Nansel, T. R. (2009). School bullying among adolescents in the United States: Physical, verbal, relational, and cyber. J. Adolesc. Health 45, 368–375. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2009. 03.021

- Wernick, L. J., Kulick, A., Dessel, A. B., and Graham, L. F. (2017). Theater and dialogue to increase youth's intentions to advocate for LGBTQQ people. *Res. Soc. Work Pract.* 26, 189–202. doi: 10.1177/1049731514539417
- Wesselmann, E. D., Butler, F. A., Williams, K. D., and Pickett, C. L. (2010). Adding injury to insult: Unexpected rejection leads to more aggressive responses. *Aggress. Behav.* 36, 232–237. doi: 10.1002/ab.20347
- Wittig, M. A. (2010). "A mutual acculturation model for understanding and undermining prejudice among adolescents," in *Intergroup Attitudes and Relations in Childhood Through Adulthood*, eds S. R. Levy, and M. Killen (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 220–235.
- Zimmer-Gembeck, M. J., Pronk, R. E., Goodwin, B., Mastro, S., and Crick, N. R. (2013). Connected and isolated victims of relational aggression: associations with peer group status and differences between girls and boys. *Sex Roles* 68, 363–377. doi: 10.1007/s11199-012-0239-y

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Stubbs-Richardson, Sinclair, Porter and Utley. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Zero Violence Brave Club: A Successful Intervention to Prevent and Address Bullying in Schools

Esther Roca-Campos¹, Elena Duque², Oriol Ríos³ and Mimar Ramis-Salas^{4*}

¹ Departament of Comparative Education and Education History, University of Valencia, Valencia, Spain, ² Department of Theory and History of Education, University of Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain, ³ Department of Pedagogy, Faculty of Psychology and Educational Sciences, Universitat Rovira i Virgili, Tarragona, Spain, ⁴ Department of Sociology, Faculty of Economics and Business, University of Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain

Bullying among peers in schools is a growing problem affecting children and adolescents from an early age worldwide. The consequences of bullying victimization in the emotional development of children and youth and their academic achievement are adverse for them and the rest of the school community, with its negative impact extending into the mid and long run. The Zero Violence Brave Club is implemented in schools in the framework of the Dialogic Model of Violence Prevention, a successful educational action according to the INCLUD-ED project [Strategies for inclusion and social cohesion in Europe from Education] (6th Framework Program of Research of the European Commission). The Zero Violence Brave Club has decreased peer bullying in schools by establishing and cultivating a culture of zero tolerance to violence in educational centers located in diverse socioeconomic and cultural contexts. This evidence-based intervention is grounded in the principle that only the person who denounces violence suffered by a peer and takes a stand always on the victim's side-and those who support her or him-against the aggressor can be considered brave. This article reports a qualitative study of the Zero Violence Brave Club as a successful intervention in seven schools in Spain. The schools are diverse in terms of public or private ownership, religious or lay background, and population served (different proportions of cultural minorities and students with special needs), challenging the misconception that the impact of educational interventions depends on the context. Interviews were conducted with teachers in the schools implementing the Zero Violence Brave Club in their class, using the communicative methodology of research. The results shed light on specific mechanisms through which the Zero Violence Brave Club prevents and responds to bullying in schools, such as emptying of social attractiveness any aggressive behaviors or attitudes. Benefits on mental health and psychological wellbeing are also reported.

Keywords: Zero Violence Brave Club, bullying prevention, successful educational action, friendship, mental health, bystander, break the silence

INTRODUCTION

Drawing on the conclusions from the report entitled *School Violence and Bullying* published by United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (1), school violence and bullying is a worldwide health problem that affects about 246 million children and young people every year. According to the report, violence in the school includes physical violence, psychological violence,

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Megan Stubbs-Richardson, Mississippi State University, United States

Reviewed by:

Melanie Walsh, Mississippi State University, United States Wendy Arhuis-Inca, Catholic University Los Angeles of Chimbote, Peru

> *Correspondence: Mimar Ramis-Salas mimarramis@ub.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Mental Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 31 August 2020 Accepted: 10 May 2021 Published: 07 July 2021

Citation:

Roca-Campos E, Duque E, Rios O and Ramis-Salas M (2021) The Zero Violence Brave Club: A Successful Intervention to Prevent and Address Bullying in Schools. Front. Psychiatry 12:601424. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.601424

117

sexual violence, and bullying. One of the main barriers to combating bullying is the silence of the victims of bullying (2, 3). Among the reasons for not reporting such incidents, we can find the lack of trust in adults or teachers; fear of reprisals; feelings of guilt, shame, or confusion; concerns that they will not be taken seriously; and not knowing where to seek help (1). Analyses that collected minors' voices confirmed this lack of trust in adults. For instance, in a survey conducted by the International Youth Advisory Congress (4), children affirmed that they did not share with their parents the details about the online contents they access.

Several studies have reported the consequences of bullying and school violence on children and adolescents' mental health (5), and bullving victimization and mental health seem to be associated with each other among adolescents (6). Being bullied has been associated with anxiety and depression symptoms (7), with having more severe mental health problems (8), and with an increased risk of suicidal ideation (9). Moreover, the risk of psychotic-like experiences in adolescents may be increased by the number of traumatic events experienced—including bullying (10). Wu et al. (11) focused on the consequences of bullying on mental health depending on the role and found that these consequences are more important for victims and bystanders than for bullies. Remarkably, while defending behaviors were positively associated with social anxiety in bystanders and with depressive symptoms in both victims and bystanders, they were not significantly related to mental health indicators in bullies. It is essential to study the impact of bullying on mental health not only because of the reduced wellbeing of children and adolescents during the period bullying occurs but also because the early onset of mental health problems can be a risk for the subsequent development of psychiatric disorders in adulthood (10).

Educational Interventions to Prevent and Eradicate Bullying

Educational interventions have been implemented worldwide to prevent and eradicate bullying, and research has analyzed the effects of implementing specific anti-bullying policies and programs. The *Olweus Bullying Prevention Program* (OBPP) was created by Olweus (12), one of the most relevant authors in bullying prevention. This programme pays particular attention to including bullying in the design of curriculum activities and teacher and family education. A study evaluating the program's effect in Norway and the United States (13) reported a reduction in bullied students after implementing OBPP in schools.

KiVA is another programme being evaluated widely. This programme was initiated by a group of researchers from the University of Turku and supported by the Ministry of Education of Finland. KiVA is similar to OBPP, but it places more emphasis on the role of peers in the identification and stopping of bullying. Kärnä et al. (14) carried out an extensive evaluation of the programme in a sample of 78 schools, and the findings demonstrated the effectiveness of KiVA in reducing bullying and victimization. Furthermore, KiVA increased antibullying behaviors in classrooms, indicating students' awareness of the need to protect victims. The studies report that the KiVA programme reduces the prevalence of harassment and victimization. For instance, in the case of primary education, data shows a reduction of 30% in self-reported victimization and a decrease of 17% in self-reported harassment, compared to control schools.

Besides the analyses that focus on examining the reduction of bullying rates, other effects have been identified. Ttofi and Farrington (15) conducted a meta-analysis on the effectiveness of different anti-bullying programs in schools published between 1983 and 2009. One of its major conclusions was the connection between school climate and academic achievement. In this regard, a study conducted in the United States reported that low rates of bullying are linked with high graduation rates 4 years later, suggesting that, when bullying is predominant in schools, dropout rates are above the state average, while schools with low levels of bullying exhibit a radical decrease in dropouts (16). This is consistent with research that has emphasized that the improvement of coexistence among the students and the educational community and academic learning are closely linked. Educational strategies are more effective when they take this link into account (17).

Other studies pay attention to the impact of anti-bullying interventions on children's mental health or those aimed at improving psychological wellbeing when coping with bullying. For instance, Moore et al. (18), who conducted a controlled trial with 283 students in different Australian schools, found that a strengths-based psychosocial intervention improved children's health status, particularly in terms of resilience and self-efficacy. In the same vein, the investigation carried out by Guimond et al. (19) showed that schools where anti-bullying policies are promoted and where teachers perceived themselves as efficient in handling bullying situations were more protective for youth at risk of developing anxiety problems and developed fewer symptoms. In this regard, an exhaustive study on the effects of educational policies in the United States with an inclusive approach in the reduction of suicide among Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, and Intersexual (LGBTI) students experiencing bullying at school showed that schools that followed these policies presented lower percentages of risk of suicide than did those which did not implement them (20).

Bullying and School Climate

Along with the effects, research on bullying and the related intervention programs has discovered a set of effective strategies in preventing and eradicating bullying. Mayes et al. (2) reported the following strategies: fostering strategic leadership, creating safe environments, promoting mechanisms to enable victims to report incidents, and providing permanent support to victims. Cornell et al. (16) summarized the following five types of interventions as effective strategies: (a) establish a shared vision with the entire school community about the type of school they would like to be in, (b) evaluate the school's strong points and needs from a comprehensive perspective; (c) include prosocial skills in the curriculum; (d) involve students in developing preventive strategies; and (e) promote partnership between families, teachers, and other professionals to promote bystanders' ability to stop bullying. Both analyses highlighted the importance of working with the educational community, incorporating the leadership between peers to prevent school bullying. It has been considered a fundamental value among peers for prevention programs by significantly correlating with reducing both school harassment and victimization (2, 16).

Studies on the effects of interventions that take into account the role of diverse agents in the school have reported a reduction in rates of bullying and victimization and, at the same time, an improvement in academic achievement (21, 22). Overall, studies agree that effective interventions based on comprehensive approaches can reduce this phenomenon (23, 24). Midthassel et al. (25) highlighted the central role that principals had in implementing a public programme to reduce bullying in Norwegian schools, showing the relevance of consolidating firm leaderships that strengthen this strategy. Recently, more research has focused on the effectiveness of two of the abovementioned strategies: those linked to community involvement (26) and those related to being an active bystander (27). Concerning the first strategy, investigations have revealed that programs where regular meetings are organized with families to discuss norms against bullying have achieved good results in improving school climate (28, 29). In this sense, family and community involvement through decisive and educative participation is related to improved coexistence (19). Decisive participation is characterized by families and other members of the educational community in the decision-making processes to actively decide what kind of norms should be respected in the school, allowing all stakeholders to internalize and appreciate them and reduce coexistence problems quickly. Educative participation also directly influences school climate because parents and other community members are present in different educational spaces, helping teachers build a positive coexistence, for instance, inside the classroom by supporting children's schoolwork and supervising whether the agreed norms are respected.

Studies on the effects of bystander interventions have revealed the critical role of bystanders in protecting victims. Several analyses have reported that peer-to-peer interactions are crucial for preventing bullying and reducing victimization rates (30, 31). Prevention of bullying based on the research about bystander intervention is linked to the idea of being an active rather than a passive observer of bullying or any other type of violence, that is, to not being an accomplice of bullying-victim behaviors. Contrarily, it implies the ability to say no to this kind of interaction and stop any aggression. Literature on this topic calls such active bystanders as upstanders, who have been found to have a significant influence on prevention programs (32). Besides, studies on the effects of bystander intervention demonstrate that the support received from teachers and other school staff is crucial to spur bystander actions (33). Research has also analyzed the peer status associated with the bullying role. The study conducted by Guy et al. (34) showed that bullies received the highest scores in perceived popularity. Victims and bully victims scored lowest in social preference, suggesting that bullies receive peer reward for their behavior. This is crucial for anti-bullying programs that rely on peers as active bystanders.

Theoretical Framework of the Zero Violence Brave Club

The present study aims to gather evidence on bullying prevention and reduction in schools due to implementing a specific strategy, called the *Zero Violence Brave Club* (35). This strategy is based on a successful educational action called Dialogic Model of Violence Prevention (DMVP) which was evaluated as a part of the project *INCLUD-ED. Strategies for inclusion and social cohesion in Europe from education*, funded by the 6th Framework Program of the European Commission.

Research has shown that the DMVP contributed to improving coexistence and reducing bullying due to fostering deliberative processes in defining the school's rules among the different agents, including families, teachers, and pupils (36, 37). The case studies about the implementation of the DMVP are schools that highlight its impact in preventing school violence. It can be seen in the increase of the empowerment of the students to reject and give visibility to the existing violence (the number of reports increase) and in the creation of support and friendship networks among the community to achieve schools of zero tolerance to violence (38, 39).

There are three main characteristics of DMVP: (a) agreement on the school's rules based on the participation of the whole community (families, students, teachers, and other social agents), (b) zero tolerance of any violent behavior, and (c) implementation of strategies that promote preventive socialization of peer-to-peer violence. The leadership of all the students in peer prevention is a critical factor in creating a safe environment free of violence (40). This third characteristic is based on the assumption that children and adults are used to socializing in spaces where violence is normalized or even promoted. To combat this dynamic, it is necessary to apply interventions that add value to alternative behaviors and make kindness attractive for children.

The Zero Violence Brave Club programme is one such example. It is based on how students take a stance against violence and report it whenever it occurs, while they place value on friendship. In this club, students learn to defend and support victims and to isolate students who behave violently. The Zero Violence Brave Club programme opens up a space of dialogic leadership in which students share daily situations and conflicts about feelings and values, where the ethos shows a clear positioning for eradicating violence.

The programme was developed in 2014 in different schools both public and private—in pre-primary, primary, and secondary education, and it is grounded on the theory of the preventive socialization of gender violence developed by Gómez (41) and led internationally by CREA (Community of Research on Excellence for All) (42).

The Zero Violence Brave Club is grounded onto four key aspects: (1) the relevance of the socialization into the attraction toward nonviolent models of relations; (2) the importance of implementing zero tolerance to violence from zero years of age and of involving the whole community in the stance against violence; (3) the dialogue and leadership of the students in peer prevention as a critical factor for the creation of a safe

environment free of violence; and (4) the training with the teachers and the community into the scientific evidence of the violence prevention (35, 43).

The Zero Violence Brave Club in schools is operationalized as groups of children with nonviolent values. They support any child in their class or school who wants to avoid the aggressions they receive from other children in the school, acting as a peaceful shield against the aggressors (44). They are called brave because they work respectfully and without violence, and one cannot be part of the club if having violent behavior. Once the bullies stop such actions, they are reintegrated into the club (35). Therefore, the Zero Violence Brave Club encourages peers to be active bystanders and has a crucial component in the promotion of interactions that empty aggressive behaviors and attitudes of any social appeal. The ones who best know what happens to the students in the classrooms and the playgrounds are the very students. This can only be achieved through a joint effort around the language of ethics and the language of desire, showing that what is desired and attractive can be good and nonviolent (45).

The permanence of the Zero Violence Brave Club as part of the centre's daily life and not as a one-off activity makes it possible to work on these interactions in-depth and, through dialogue between peers, to transform the desire associated with violence (46).

Another of the keys included in the Zero Violence Brave Club is protecting both the victims (first-order) and the people who defend these victims. In so doing, children learn to prevent what is internationally known as second-order sexual harassment from an early age. This is known as physical and psychological violence against people who support victims of violence (47). Overlooking these measures often leads witnesses to consider not intervening in support of the victims for fear of being victimized, i.e., fear of being a future target of bullying (48).

Focusing on the Zero Violence Brave Club program, this investigation contributes to building new knowledge on bullying prevention or anti-bullying programs because it provides novel elements concerning preventive efforts against peer-topeer violence.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

This study is developed following the Communicative Methodology of Research (CMR) (49), characterized by the inclusion of egalitarian dialogue among the participating agents throughout the research process. In this research, teachers leading the implementation of the Zero Violence Brave Club in the schools under study were interviewed (50). In the CMR, dialogues between researchers and research participants are based on validity claims instead of power claims. Such interactions enable researchers and end users to interpret social reality dialogically and create knowledge to transform inequalities (51). In the present study, the CMR allowed researchers and teachers involved in the Zero Violence Brave Club to engage in an egalitarian dialogue around two key issues: the impact of the programme on reducing and preventing bullying

and the components within the programme that make this possible, improving coexistence and children's wellbeing.

Study Design

The objective of this study was threefold:

- 1) to collect qualitative evidence of improvement in coexistence and bullying prevention and reduction as a result of the implementation of the *Zero Violence Brave Club*;
- 2) to analyze the components of the *Zero Violence Brave Club* that contribute to bullying prevention and reduction; and
- 3) to analyze the impact of the *Zero Violence Brave Club* on children's mental health and psychological wellbeing.

For this purpose, the schools were selected by convenience sampling. A sample of seven purposively sampled schools was selected to collect the data. The chosen schools had to meet the following criteria: (1) schools implementing the Zero Violence Brave Club in at least one classroom during 2 years (In the first meeting to present the study, the teachers assessed that 2 years was the minimum time they needed to implement the programme and observe and collect results); (2) schools which are diverse in terms of socioeconomic status of its students, size, location (urban and rural), ownership (public or private), religious or lay background, and population served (different proportions of cultural minorities and students with special needs); and (3) schools involved in the Seminar called "On the Shoulders of Giants" in Valencia (52), a seminar in which teachers receive training on bullying prevention based on scientific evidence. Attendance at the seminar ensured that the teaching staff knew in depth the implementation criteria of the Zero Violence Brave Club.

Seven schools were selected in Valencia (Spain), which had been implementing the *Zero Violence Brave Club* in their classrooms for 2 and 3 years. **Table 1** presents a summary of the characteristics of each school where pseudonyms have been used to ensure anonymity.

The data collection was organized through structured online interviews with teachers. This instrument differs from an openended questionnaire because the interaction between respondent and interviewer continued after the respondent answered the questions. Thereby, exchanges can be synchronous—happening in real time-, or asynchronous—days or weeks after the questions were asked (53). In this study, we followed the second strategy (asynchronous). All the respondents answered the same openended questions, which were presented in a word file. We sent this file to the teachers by email, explaining the study's objectives. Two weeks later, we contacted the teachers again to provide follow-up information that allowed the creation of intersubjective knowledge creation, a distinctive feature of the communicative methodology.

A total of 10 teachers from all schools participated in the research (four men and six women). The teachers who participated in the study had been developing the *Zero Violence Brave Club* in their schools for 2 or 3 years and could inform about children's interactions and dialogues and the effects of this strategy on their pupils. They were teaching in different educational levels, namely: primary and secondary education,

TABLE 1 | Characteristics of the schools included in the present study.

School	Characteristics
School 1	It is a private school based on a religious tradition located in Valencia (almost 800,000 inhabitants). It offers the following levels of education: primary, secondary, postsecondary, and vocational training.
School 2	It is a public school that offers pre-primary and primary education. It is located in a small town with 21,600 inhabitants. It has around 450 students, with families from the area.
School 3	It is a public school that offers pre-primary and primary education. It is located in a small town comprising 25,000 inhabitants. The school has 508 registered students, including a small number of migrant students.
School 4	It is a public school that offers pre-primary and primary education. It is located in a town comprising 23,000 inhabitants. It has a long history in the city and currently has 300 students.
School 5	It is a public school that offers pre-primary and primary education. It is located in a large town with 74,000 inhabitants. It currently has around 450 students. Most families are from the area, but there are migrants as well.
School 6	It is a school with a Catholic tradition sponsored by the Catholic Church and Public Bodies. It is located in Valencia. It offers different levels of education, including pre-primary, primary, secondary, postsecondary, and vocational training. It has a 98% o Roma students.
School 7	It is a public school addressing special needs. It offers pre-primary primary, and secondary education and courses to aid the transition to adult life (for 16- to 21-year-olds). It is located in a small town with 8,200 inhabitants. It has around 240 students.

and training courses addressed to students with special needs, to facilitate the transition to adult life. Therefore, the age of the students they worked with ranged from 6 to 21 years. All the teachers answered all the interview items except one teacher who did not answer items 10, 12, and 13 of the interviews' outline because of a lack of experience in implementing the programme due to being new at the school (see **Figure 1**).

For the design of the interview guidelines, we first reviewed the literature to identify common elements that characterize effective interventions against bullying. Second, we discussed with teachers involved in the research about the features that characterize the Zero Violence Brave Club (see Figure 1). This procedure allowed us to design the outline for the interview considering end users' voices. The conversations with teachers also informed about the school's climate prior to implementing the Zero Violence Brave Club, which was also informative of the prevalence of violence and actions to address it. For instance, in School-7, peer-to-peer violence occurred day after day. Similar situations were reported in the School-4 where, before implementing the Zero Violence Brave Club, violence was normalized, and it was very usual to see mockeries and fights inside the school. In most of these schools, like School-3 or in School-6, staff had previously applied a disciplinary model of conflict resolution. This strategy did not change the school's climate, and there were schools-like School-6-with more than 60 disciplinary reports in 1 year. In School-1, teachers confirmed that conflict situations had not been handled in the past and, therefore, they persisted over time.

Data Analysis

The data analysis sought to identify how the Zero Violence Brave Club contributed to preventing and reducing bullying in school classrooms. For this purpose, an analytical grid was created, with three categories of analysis and two dimensions developed in an inductive-deductive process, considering both the main topics emerging from the data collected and the relevant contributions from the literature. Firstly, we established a group of categories based on the information collected from the online structured interviews. Secondly, we contrasted these categories with previous knowledge about the Zero Violence Brave Club (35) and other investigations that had analyzed strategies against bullying and allowed to pinpoint a set of analytical elements highlighted by research as being essential to study bullying. Two researchers led the process of coding and induction of the themes. One of the researchers from Universitat Rovira i Virgili carried out the first phase of emptying and classifying the information by category of analysis. Subsequently, a second review of the categorization of the data was carried out by a second researcher from the Universitat de Valencia. The coding consisted of identifying the data provided by the participants. This part of the study consisted of coding the transforming elements detected by the teaching staff into each of the three categories of the analysis presented below. Given the size of the sample and the type of information provided by the teachers (much of it in the form of narratives), the use of an analysis programme to identify the data was considered unnecessary. This information was conveniently recorded according to the analysis matrix setup.

Table 2 shows the analytical grid composed of the three categories and two dimensions. The coding criteria were agreed upon in two meetings of the research team. We discussed how to code each of the quotes extracted from the teachers' interviews assigning the appropriate number from the analytical grid. Following the premises of the CMR, for each of these categories two dimensions were considered: exclusionary which refers to the barriers that prevent individuals from enjoying a social benefit or a right, and transformative which concern the actions contributing to overcome the barriers (51). In the present study, the exclusionary dimensions were social barriers that reproduced bullying in educational contexts. The transformative dimensions focused on the Zero Violence Brave Club's effects on preventing and overcoming bullying. In this article, we focus on the findings around the transformative dimensions to identify effective elements among the interventions addressing bullying. Exclusionary factors are also indicated, illustrating the difficulties and controversial aspects that come up in schools when the Zero Violence Brave Club is implemented.

The definition of these categories is as follows:

1) Shedding light on the existing violence contributes to breaking the silence

This category refers to how the *Zero Violence Brave Club* contributes to creating awareness regarding bullying. Research on gender-based violence and peer-to-peer violence illustrates how the public denounces aggression or harassment in private or public spaces, preventing further attacks (54, 55).

How does the Zero Violence Brave Club contribute to preventing and overcoming violence?
1. Makes existing violence visible, helps to explain it
2. It protects the groups considered most vulnerable to bullying.
3. It creates Solidarity and alliances in the face of violence (physical context and virtual or cyber context).
4. Builds values and feelings that exclude and protect from violence (respect, freedom, tolerance, friendship, love, etc.).
5. It makes violent people unattractive
6. It makes kind, peaceful and egalitarian people attractive.
7. Allows to establish consensus guidelines to stop bullies.
8. Cases of bullying have been detected through the Zero Violence Brave Club.
9. How the Zero Violence Brave Club has allowed you to reconsider your teaching practice and the naturalised and permissive attitudes towards violence, specifically gender-based violence.
10. What educational and social impacts do you identify that the Zero Violence Brave Club
on the social life of students in general, or of some of them in particular?
on the academic performance of students in general or of some of them in particular
in school playgrounds and lunchtimes.
in the life of the educational community and the neighbourhood.
11. Has the Zero Violence Brave Club gone beyond violence to preventive and violence-overcoming interactions with families as well?
12. Are any of the following results observed as a result of the implementation of the Brave Club? Indicate those that you identify as a result of applying the programme in the classroom.
- Empowerment of peers as agents of change
- Reduction of disciplinary measures
- Increase in the number of reports of aggression
- Increase in successful cases of active positioning to stop violence without generating more violence.
- Cessation of harassment aggressions due to gender-based violence.
- Decrease in the feeling of loneliness of victims and their advocates,
- Increasing coherence between the values transmitted at school and home.
- Ensuring healthy relationships vs toxic relationships.
13. Please indicate below if any of the following "transformative elements" for preventing and overcoming bullying have been achieved by applying the Brave Club.
- Creating contexts where breaking the silence is attractive and seen as brave
- To ensure that the complaint is dealt with quickly and successfully towards the victims.
- Do not allow any aggression, no matter how small it may seem.
- A greater coordination and organisation of the educational centre towards motivation and active positioning in the face of violence.
- Open spaces for transformative dialogue that recognise that gender-based violence exists.

TABLE 2 | Analytical grid.

	Breaking the silence	Promoting real friendship	Making violence less attractive
Exclusionary dimensions	1	2	3
Transformative dimensions	4	5	6

This is a reality that also emerges in classes where the *Zero Violence Brave Club* is implemented.

2) Promoting real friendship that protects from violence.

This category is related to how the Zero Violence Brave Club creates feelings of solidarity and friendship that protect from bullying. Analyses on peer-to-peer interactions in the classrooms exemplify friendship's relevance to preventing bullying practices (56). In the Zero Violence Brave Club, this element appears because children develop positive feelings with victims; they want to protect them and become friends.

3) Making violence less attractive.

This category refers to the effect of the Zero Violence Brave Club on making bullies less attractive and giving visibility and greater appeal to brave (nonviolent) children. According to previous studies on preventive socialization, there is a coercive discourse that links violence with attractiveness (57). In the Zero Violence Brave Club, this dynamic is combated through peer-to-peer interactions and teacher-to-pupil interactions, through which violence is made less attractive.

Ethics

This study draws on the Universal Declaration of Human Rights formulated by UNESCO, the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union, and the Council of Europe Strategy on the Child's Rights (58). Participants were provided informed consents that included complete information about the purpose of the study. Research data was safely stored in the computers to which only members of the research team have access. Confidentiality was guaranteed because the names of the respondents do not appear in the files used for the analysis. The real names of the schools have been changed to pseudonyms, and the data collected from the participants has been anonymized. The study was fully approved by the Ethics Board of the Community of Researchers on Excellence for All (CREA)¹.

Data Statement

Our study has been registered with the Open Science Framework under the following link: https://osf.io/49bpk/.

RESULTS

The evidence collected from the teachers' experience indicates that the *Zero Violence Brave Club* has contributed to reducing bullying in the classes where it has been implemented. The general perception of adults in the school (teachers, educators, or other professionals in the schools and families) is that conflict has been reduced. Although violence has not entirely disappeared, the severity of the cases has been reduced within and outside the classroom.

There has been a substantial improvement in the playground and the school canteen with those groups where I have implemented the Brave Club. The general comment of other adults is that there has been an improvement and that there is less conflict and [when it happens, it is] less severe. The reality is that conflict has continued to occur, but more as a lack of respect and less severe physical or verbal aggression [Teacher 2—School 2].

According to teachers' perception, the programme had a crucial role in changing the dynamics and it is now more frequent to see children talk to each other, learning from one another about the best way to solve their problems. The effectiveness of this approach against bullying in some cases has led the school to train other staff to guarantee a coherent intervention in the different spaces of the school:

The classes that implement the Brave Club spread it to others whom we see running to look for the help of an adult explaining what happened to them. I have noticed that there are fewer situations and, especially, that they are less severe. Physical aggressions that happened in the playground have disappeared, and now what still happens is that they get angry when they play, or they improperly speak to each other. They bring along the conflict to the school canteen, so it is important to explain it [the programme] to the school canteen assistants because kids notice the possible contradictions [occurring between norms in the playground and the school canteen]. This year we gave training to the assistants [Teacher 5—School 4].

Most of the interviewed teachers agree that the reporting for peer aggression has increased and the number of cases in which peers have taken an active part in stopping violence. Peer empowerment is being perceived as a critical agent for change. Many teachers also agree that they have overcome the trivialization of violence, and no aggression is allowed, regardless of its severity. Many of these schools have managed to guarantee a quick and effective response in front of a call for help or a complaint, and teachers believe that their students have now healthier and less toxic relationships. In the following sections,

¹The Ethics Board was composed of Dr. Marta Soler (president), who has expertise in the evaluation of projects from the European Framework Programme of Research of the European Union and of the European projects in the area of ethics; Dr. Teresa Sordé, who has expertise in the evaluation of projects from the European Framework Programme of Research and is a researcher in the area of Roma studies; Dr. Patricia Melgar, a founding member of the Catalan Platform Against Gender Violence and a researcher in the area of gender and gender violence; Dr. Sandra Racionero, a former secretary and member of the Ethics Board at Loyola University Andalusia (2016–2018) and a review panel member for COST action proposals in the area of health; Dr. Cristina Pulido, an expert in data protection policies and child protection in research and communication and a researcher in communication studies; and Dr. Esther Oliver, who has expertise in

the evaluation of projects from the European Framework Programme of Research and is a researcher in the area of gender violence.

the main components of the *Zero Violence Brave Club* that have contributed to these improvements are analyzed.

Shedding Light on the Existing Violence Contributes to Breaking the Silence

The implementation of the Zero Violence Brave Club in the classroom opened spaces of dialogue in which victims felt safe and comfortable to explain any negative situation they had experienced at school or in any other educational context. We believe more instances of bullying emerged in the schools because students tended to make it more visible. Even bullying cases that had been occurring for years were now revealed with the Zero Violence Brave Club:

The implementation of the Zero Violence Brave Club in the second year of primary education in the school year 2015–2016 facilitated that a case of school bullying that some girls in the class were doing to another girl—and which had started 2 years earlier-, was made visible. This girl had serious problems, both academically and socially. The fact of reporting worked as a stimulus for her, mainly at the academic level. (...) the girl started to improve her academic performance rapidly [Teacher 3—School 2].

One teacher, who was also the principal in one of the participant schools and had implemented the *Zero Violence Brave Club* with children aged 6–7, explained that students observed this intervention as a space to talk about unfair situations. In their class, children felt empowered to explain such conflicts because, within that strategy, children internalized the idea they are "brave" for sharing these experiences. The following quote exemplifies this reality from a teacher's reproduction of a child's words:

In the beginning, I was reluctant..., but since I know what a brave person is, I speak up about the injustices because, otherwise, the one who does them, the coward, wins [Teacher 6—School 4].

As a part of the creation of an atmosphere where zero violence is promoted, it was common to hear dialogues where children explained their experiences when facing aggression, showing how this atmosphere empowered them to talk about these episodes and to meet them, such as one of the teachers reproduces in the following example:

A. pulled my hair; he is a coward, and I will not allow him to treat me this way [Teacher 9—School 7].

Teachers described that students reported feeling safe to make comments like this, thanks to these dialogic environments. The fact that children dare to talk about their experiences of bullying is connected to the certainty that they will have the support of the class. Then, fear turns into confidence, as a teacher explained:

Reports are multiplied and so is the action of taking a stance when there has been a conflict in the different spaces of the school. When the students enter the classroom after recess, they claim to be able to make public what happened in the playground, whether it is about their classmates or about children in other class groups. (...) In the class assembly, children explain what happened, the attitudes each child showed, and they relate it to friendship and the idea of zero violence. Children who are victims dare to explain what happened to them because they know that they will have the support of their class. (...) Recently, a boy from class B, with the support of other boys of the class, dared to report that an older boy from sixth grade had attacked him. Although he was still afraid of the consequences, when he saw that the entire classroom gave their support to him and told him that they would not leave him alone, he was touched [Teacher 2—School 2].

Thus, following the insights of one of the teachers interviewed, the *Zero Violence Brave Club* enabled students to learn to identify more situations and encouraged them to report such incidents to any adult: "Before we didn't discuss (...) and since we have started the Brave Club, we explain aggressions."

According to teachers' experience, peer support is a crucial component of the Zero Violence Brave Club, which powerfully sheds light on the existing violence in the schools. The Zero Violence Brave Club is characterized by an explicit display of support from the whole community and, particularly, from peers to victims. This dynamic contributed to breaking the silence about the existing violence. The following quote of a teacher explaining what happened with a humiliated student in the playground exemplifies this effect. After this tough episode, the student openly reported the bullying in class; the supporting climate created in the Zero Violence Brave Club encouraged him to share the experience and, after explaining it, he received the peers' support again:

Once, during recess, a student felt humiliated by another: the other child told him that he did not know how to play football and that he had to "eat the grass." He told the adults overseeing the playground, but their recrimination to the other student did not help him. Later, in the classroom, in his *Zero Violence Brave Club*, he expressed the need to share it with his tutor and classmates. He told us how he felt bad and cried because he did not understand why the other student had said those things. His peers empathized with him, showed him their support, and encouraged him to continue playing football because they knew he was a good player. Everyone expressed that the other student's behavior was not good, and they supported their friend [Teacher 8—School 7].

Not only did the students' response change in front of violence, but the community perception of violence also changed as a result of implementing the *Zero Violence Brave Club*. Teachers expressed their satisfaction when families supported them to manage daily life situations at these schools, and they felt comfortable working together to ensure good coexistence between children. Opening dialogue spaces in the school extends these reflections to other members of the educational community. One of the teachers involved in the research explained a conversation with a mother, in which she stressed the importance the school gives to any conflict situation occurring in the classrooms or any other spaces. This mother felt that sometimes adults perceive children's violence as insignificant and emphasized that it is crucial that the school helped not to normalize this violence. The role of teachers was also revealed as capital to promote a violence-free school context and a climate where it is safe to talk about the violence children face. When this role was shared with the community and with the students, teachers became more aware of the importance their role had to promote this process of breaking the silence. In the following quote, a male teacher explains an episode when he reinforced a victim who talked about a bullying situation. Calling him "brave" for telling the truth not only reinforced the child's attitude in this situation but also promoted it to be sustained in the future.

Teachers reinforced behaviors through verbalizations when they were listening to the complaints of students and fostering help from peers, such as: "how cool it is, to tell the truth, you are very brave, we will support you, count on whatever you need, you have a friend who is very cool because he loves you and helps you, we are going to tell other classes so they will be able to see how brave you are." This way, the aggressor is not supported by anyone, his/her appeal is reduced, and the bully realizes that something doesn't work, and it needs to be changed [Teacher 9—School 7].

Promoting Friendship That Protects From Violence

Evidence collected from teachers illustrated the process of shaping a set of attitudes, feelings, and interpersonal bonds that offer protection against bullying. First, teachers argued that the *Zero Violence Brave Club* had become a learning space in which children understand the meaning of respect for others in practice. This was observed, for instance, by a parent that reported to one of the teachers participating in the study that some students who were disrespectful before implementing the *Zero Violence Brave Club* changed after its implementation. They discovered the meaning of being respectful by practicing supportive behaviors. A teacher explained what a mother shared with her about her 9-year-old son:

I think that indeed P. has changed 100%. Like they picked on him at the other school, and when this happened he got into fights. He came here and discovered respect, the *Zero Violence Brave Club*,... it took him a while, but [now] he understands what is right, what is wrong and if he sees his sister laughing at someone, he goes and tells her: you shouldn't do that because that's not for the brave, that's for cowards, you have to respect, you have to have respect. I think he has significantly changed in that, above all, in the respect for others [Teacher 5—School 3].

Second, teachers have also observed that the *Zero Violence Brave Club* promotes feelings and attitudes of solidarity. Many teachers report that the feeling of loneliness among victims and those that defend them has been reduced. These are cases in which solidarity has been shaped to protect those peers who felt intimidated or fearful so that they can participate in the group activities now, feeling safer.

With the club, students build alliances for protection. The other day, a girl was feeling intimidated by another girl from another class because this girl bothered her all the time in the playground. A group of the class told her to join them in the playground so that she felt protected [Teacher 1—School 1].

According to teachers, the Zero Violence Brave Club fostered group awareness, which generated respectful behaviors among pupils despite their differences and supportive behaviors when disrespectful or violent behaviors occurred. Solidarity, which is built on respect and goes beyond it, has created new opportunities to develop friendships. A teacher from one of the schools shared some examples of this reality:

The Braves' Club has allowed creating the group's awareness where, despite the differences among students, all are respected (...), and now they enjoy being together. For instance, in the last year, a student with Autism Disorders Spectrum did not share games or activities with others. He preferred to stay alone (...). At the end of the year, he requested to play with a specific classmate. He accepted that he would help him; he became his friend; and although he did not realize when someone made fun of him, his friend defended him [Teacher 8—School 7].

This solidarity has often been translated into peer support that has made it possible to break the silence about bullying situations at present or lived in the past. A teacher confirmed this effect of solidarity by narrating a girl's testimony in the *Zero Violence Brave Club*, explaining the terrible harassment she had lived. When her peers listened to her experience, they started supporting her and acting as upstanders. Until that moment, episodes of bullying had been silenced while they were known; from the moment children were able to discuss this and other violent situations in the framework of the *Zero Violence Brave Club* and thus develop solidarity, reports of bullying increased in the school:

Three years ago, in the fifth grade, in one of the first sessions of the Braves Club (...) a girl dared to explain that, in fourth grade, a classmate had tied her to a lamppost in the playground with a string and that another child had been forced to kiss her while she was tied. Nobody in the group had reported it, although many of them knew what happened. After the dialogues that emerged in the Brave Club, they became aware of the gravity of the situation, and they began to support the victim. For some time, that child [the bully] had no one to play with on the playground. From that moment on, complaints about disrespect or violent attitudes increased [Teacher 2—School 2].

A third issue that emerged in the teachers' narratives was the role of the *Zero Violence Brave Club* in teaching children about their freedom to choose the people with whom they want to relate, and particularly how to choose their friends. Students in the club learned to identify peers who will treat them properly or badly and select their friends accordingly. The following quote of a teacher explains this dynamic by describing the dialogues she established in the classroom to help students internalize who is respectful and *brave*, or disrespectful and a *coward*.

In class, we talked a lot that friends always treat us well and that those who do not treat us well are left without friends; everyone has freedom of choice to decide how they want to treat or interact with others and choose people who always will treat them well. One day, a boy said that the key to being in the Brave Club was to treat others well, and when someone didn't treat someone well, he was reminded that he had lost "the key." This helped to start dialogues about how to choose freely. The club also allows them to say without coercion or pressure with whom they want to be or play, always based on the criterion of being treated well [Teacher 5—School 4].

Teachers were also positive about the fact that the context created by the *Zero Violence Brave Club* provided children with the opportunity to decide about their classroom's rules, and always link these to nonviolence. This context also positively influenced the children's process of learning to decide who they wanted to be friends with. For instance, as shown in the following quote, a primary education teacher explained how a rule agreed in the community—"I like you to treat me well"—helps children to choose their friendships freely and based on respect and care for others:

The Zero Violence Brave Club promotes alternative behaviors that can stop violent ones. Our school has the rule, "I like you to treat me well." So, alternative behaviors [when violence occurs] such as "I don't care about you" or "I do not like that" allow the group to transform itself, rejecting violent behaviors and achieving a healthy environment for work and cohesion in the classroom [Teacher 7—School 6].

These attitudes and feelings were socialized in children's interactions during their participation in the *Zero Violence Brave Club* and were present in their daily experience. A teacher shared the following examples from their primary school students' interactions: "We all have the right to freedom; we should respect others" and "nobody can tell us whom we should go with."

Despite these transformative elements that become evident when the Zero Violence Brave Club is analyzed, teachers also highlighted that it is not a smooth process and that some barriers exist that make respect and solidarity difficult. For instance, they reflected on how children reproduce aggressive behaviors that are usually normalized in different social contexts. Children imitate the behaviors they experience in the street or at home. A clear example is a typical sentence, "if they hit me, I hit back." This normalization of violence led to some kids acting selfishly and disruptively during the classroom assemblies making noise or acting aggressively, interfering with the group's dialogue. Teachers stopped these behaviors and temporarily separated these students from the group, thereby using these situations to teach their students that violent attitudes would not be allowed, countering the normalization of violence and promoting alternative socialization.

Making Violence Less Attractive

Most of the teachers who participated in this study talked about attractiveness as a critical aspect in the interactions promoted within the Zero Violence Brave Club. They argued that interactions and dialogues enabled in the club affected children's interests and tastes and changed what they perceived as attractive. With the implementation of the Zero Violence Brave Club, students learned to dislike children who engaged in violent behaviors, and they preferred to spend time and have fun with peers who treated them well. Many teachers also inform that the *Zero Violence Brave Club* has enabled to build contexts where breaking the silence is also perceived as attractive. This is how the bullies lost the prominent role they used to have in the classroom, and therefore their behavior was not reinforced.

In other cases, there is a significant reduction in the appeal of those who seek social attractiveness through showing negative attitudes and behaviors. The fact of publicly exposing violent attitudes and valuing positive attitudes of solidarity takes the spotlight off people who are not "brave"; they become less visible. [Teacher 2—School 2].

Teachers stated that, following the implementation of the Zero Violence Brave Club, the children did not perceive violence as attractive, and they rejected violence in different daily spaces inside and outside the school. For instance, a teacher explained a dialogue he had with a mother about her daughter's rejection of going to the park due to the presence of a girl who was constantly making fun of others and bullying her. She preferred to go elsewhere, showing her perception of spending her time at the park as a non-appealing activity. According to teachers' reflections, the process of making violence, and hence the bullies, less attractive is a consequence of enhancing the attractiveness of students who support the victim and reject violent attitudes. Both processes run in parallel and are complementary; the more they like "brave" children, the less they like violent ones.

They were in the playground, and a boy from the other class said, "go get A," and some joined and chased him and threw him to the ground, kicking him. Those who did not know about it were shocked in class and expressed that those boys had behaved very cowardly. They said that they were not going to allow this attitude anymore. The class made them less attractive, and those who had joined the first boy were very embarrassed because no one was amused with their actions, and they looked ridiculous (...). On the other hand, two children had taken a stand in protecting him [the victim] and had told the others to stop. Well, these two children were highly praised, their appeal was enhanced, and they became an example of bravery [Teacher 5—School 4].

Consequently, children started to only choose "brave" peers as friends, as described by teachers from two schools involved in the study. They also said that students who were temporarily not a part of the *Zero Violence Brave Club* tried to change their behavior because they did not like to be considered cowards or to be separated from the group. Therefore, the transformation in children's preferences led to a change of behaviors and roles of certain students in the group, as a teacher reflected upon:

When they started the first year of primary education, the one who was the most successful in class was not the kindest child or the one expressing most solidarity, but the cockiest, the worst teaser, and who had more power over others. Little by little, the situation changed, and the most caring and solidary children became role models for others; they are much more valued. They were often looked at as an example of super brave children because they never left the club. That boy who was the cockiest even said that he wanted to be always courageous, and he was significantly affected when he was put out of the club. A boy dreamt that he wanted



to stay in the club the whole year. Also with the girls, those who compete with each other have lost attractiveness, those who lie, who criticize others, who bother,... and there is a very kind girl who has gained confidence, many other girls want to play with her now because she is also seen as an example of bravery [Teacher 5—School 4].

Creating Safe and Healthy Relationships From Childhood

The above analysis provides knowledge on how creating contexts during childhood based on the Zero Violence Brave Club contributes to preventing and overcoming bullying. This analysis allows us to study how the evidence-based aspects that this action integrates—such as the need to make existing violence visible, creating friendship and solidarity networks and emptying violence of its attractiveness—contribute to creating violence-free relationships. We want to conclude the section by showing an impact of the Zero Violence Brave Club identified by the teachers interviewed in the present study: how the peer groups create social environments that contribute to the emergence of healthy relationships, even where there were none before.

Figure 2 shows the overall results for 9 of the 10 teachers who responded to items 10, 12, and 13 of the online interview. As can be seen, eight of the nine teachers identified an increase in aggression reporting and increased active positioning in the face of violence thanks to the brave club. Therefore, in these nine classrooms, this action is achieving safer contexts, on the one hand, because it makes existing violence more visible and, on the other hand, because it reaches a protective response from their

classmates when aggression occurs. A significant contribution of the Brave's Club in violence prevention in childhood is its impact on the children who are victims of violence and the other relationships within the group, in the form of healthier relationships. In this sense, factors that in different contexts could be risk factors for bullying, such as socially vulnerable children and children with specific learning difficulties, are transformed into opportunities to create safe and egalitarian relationships from childhood onward. The testimony of two teachers from different schools shows how these contexts of protection and transformation are emerging in the classroom:

Two years ago, a pupil with self-esteem problems, low frustration tolerance, difficulties for expressing himself and behavioral concerns at home did not like school. The creation of the brave club that same year, the possibility of speaking in these assemblies brought about a significant change in him. He realized that he had a space for dialogue, where he was going to be listened to if he had a problem, where if he made a mistake, nothing would happen because we were going to help him (...). Realizing that he could speak freely, tell what was happening to him, and be respected improved his self-esteem and behavior at home because he started to talk there too about what was happening to him and what he needed. His relationship with his parents changed (...) [Teacher 9—School 7].

One pupil with dyslexia, at the beginning of the fourth year, did not want to be in class; he dressed with a lot of covering, even with a scarf over his face. At 10 a.m. he already asked if it was still long before going home. As we worked with the brave club, he was able to uncover himself and participate. He showed the potential of the arguments he had "hidden under his scarf" (...). This year he was elected as a class delegate after daring to stand as a candidate. Now he plays with his classmates, and his mother says he looks like a whole new person [Teacher 3—School 2].

As shown in Figure 2, another of the most identified impacts (among seven of the nine teachers interviewed) is the increase in peer empowerment as agents of change for overcoming violence. This result is consistent with existing research. To break the law of silence that prevails in educational centers and protect aggressors, upstander environments are required, as well as people capable of protecting victims and all those who defend them (47). The Zero Violence Brave Club is transforming the relationships created between students and the coherence and active and supportive position that teachers have with their students. Knowing that the teaching staff, the school, has a clear and courageous role in the face of violence increases the chances that children will not be left alone in a bullying situation for years to come. In this sense, a teacher explains how they arrived in time to stop a case of school bullying in a child with whom the Zero Violence Brave Club had worked years before:

In another class, a boy was a doubling the year and had been doing braves club for 4 years. That year in his class, it was not done, but he sought help and dared to report the harassment that some classmates did to him outside the school. He told me about it 1 day when I passed by his house. They painted graffiti on the door of his house; they cheated him by exchanging video games with him that did not work; one boy even made a video on his YouTube channel insulting him. This pupil is a child with a family situation that makes him very vulnerable (...); the fact of having done the brave club gave him the strength to seek help and not put up with it [Teacher 6—School 4].

Finally, it is worth noting the impact that six of the nine teachers identified about the fact that the Brave Club creates healthy relationships instead of toxic ones and decreases the feeling of loneliness that traditionally surrounds victims of school bullying and those who stand up for them. One of the teachers commented on this.

In my third year of primary school students (8 or 9 years old) I see how they reject the bullying attitudes of some and they separate those relationships they find toxic from those they do want to have. And you can see it because if they have to deal with them daily because of some group work or something that a teacher tells them to do... they do it, but not afterwards, when they can choose [Teacher 2—School 1].

Nevertheless, barriers are also found. A teacher reported having a different experience in this regard, as the most popular students were still those with the worst behaviors. Other teachers coincide that these popular kids try to exercise power in the classroom to maintain their attractiveness among their peers. In this case, implementing the *Zero Violence Brave Club* becomes slower and more complicated, with the role of teachers being crucial to combat these barriers.

DISCUSSION

This research has analyzed the contribution of the *Zero Violence Brave Club* to preventing and overcoming violence at schools. The results corroborate the previous study findings in this field while providing novel insights on the actions and strategies to combat bullying in educational contexts. The study contributes to one of the main goals stated through the United Nations Sustainable Development Goals, precisely goal number 4: the shaping of quality education for all².

Our study shows that the Zero Violence Brave Club is an effective strategy to improve cohesion and combat bullying in schools. All schools improved awareness about existing school violence, reduced violent behaviors, and developed more supportive and healthy relationships among students and with the overall community. Also, the fact that the schools were diverse in terms of size, type of location, public or private ownership, religious or lay background, and population served suggested that the impact of educational interventions does not depend on the context and that the strategy could be replicated in other contexts with similar benefits.

Second, three main characteristics of the Zero Violence Brave Club were identified that contributed to bullying prevention and reduction: (1) shedding light on the existing violence as a facilitator to breaking the silence on bullying cases; (2) the promotion of positive feelings of respect, solidarity, and friendship as protective factors in front of bullying; and (3) reducing the attractiveness of violence and increasing that of kindness. These results are consistent with previous research on strategies to combat violence in schools. Existing research has identified that creating spaces of dialogue helps break the silence about bullying by opening up communication channels where students with teachers or school staff discuss about the ways to ensure safety (59). In the Zero Violence Brave Club, these possibilities of dialogue occur and contribute to creating safe environments, enabling victims to denounce and support them, which are effective strategies identified in previous research (60). In this regard, teachers' efforts to foster peer support in the Zero Violence Brave Club encouraged children to speak up about conflict situations they had observed or experienced in the school and to be active against bullies. This evidence is in line with the extensive literature on the critical role of active bystanders, or upstanders, in stopping violence in schools and other related educational environments (31, 32).

Previous research also stated that educational programs based on socio-emotional learning foster a better coexistence (50). These programs focus on promoting children's learning of emotional skills such as empathy. The Zero Violence Brave Club has demonstrated to be effective in creating such feelings and in going further by encouraging students to practice respect, solidarity, and becoming friendlier. Also, they learned why it is essential to have good friends and freely choose their friends among those who treat them well. These strengthened friendships, in turn, enabled children

²UN Sustainable Development Goals: https://www.un.org/ sustainabledevelopment/

to protect themselves from being bullied or harassed by their peers.

Previous research had also found that bullying behaviors are often associated with higher popularity and social reward from peers, which can contribute to sustaining such behaviors (35). The attractiveness of violent behaviors was also examined in research on the preventive socialization of gender violence among adolescents (39), which focused on the fact that tastes and desires defined in the socialization process can be changed through alternative interactions and dialogues (41). In this sense, research from socioneuroscience is also making progress concerning how specific social experiences can weaken, at a cognitive level, the dominant coercive discourse learned and consequently lead to greater freedom in relationships (61). The present study found that teachers' and children's participation in the Zero Violence Brave Club facilitated such transformations. Students who behaved aggressively were perceived as less attractive, leading to the change of their violent behavior.

Overall, the Zero Violence Brave Club is a comprehensive approach to counter and prevent bullying. It comprises several of the strategies shown in the literature as effective in addressing bullying and involves families and communities into agreeing about the school's norms and into improving school climate (20, 25, 27, 28). It leads to the whole community becoming active bystanders, or upstanders, improving coexistence and enhancing the possibilities of success.

Finally, our study provided evidence that the Zero Violence Brave Club contributed to improving children's mental health and psychological wellbeing, particularly bullying victims. We collected evidence regarding children feeling safer, less fearful, more confident, and empowered to explain violent episodes, to face aggressors, or to participate in certain activities that are indicators of psychological wellbeing. Furthermore, some of the impacts of this intervention were increased peer support, respect and solidarity, and an overall climate against violence, creating favorable conditions for a healthier environment. The scope of the study did not allow to reveal long-term impacts on children's mental health regarding the prevention of psychiatric disorders. However, as long as bullying has been associated with the development of mental health problems, the reduction and prevention of bullying is likely to contribute to reducing the probability that these problems appear.

Although the findings described above offer new insights to deepen into our understanding of bullying and how it can be overcome, the study has some limitations to be considered in future studies. Firstly, we selected a purposeful sample that cannot represent all the schools and teachers implementing the Zero Violence Brave Club. Both the schools and teachers were selected based on their experience in implementing the Zero Violence Brave Club and their knowledge of the programme to choose a sample that could provide the most relevant information on the object of study. Still, diversity in the selection of both the schools and teachers for this study has been ensured. Secondly, as researchers, we have been involved in the training, implementation, and assessment of the DMVP along our academic career, which could act as bias in the interpretation of the results. This experience also contributed to having a deeper understanding of the reality that has been studied. Finally, because of the qualitative nature of the research and the limited sample, the findings allow understanding the processes that make the Zero Violence Brave Club an effective strategy against bullying but are not to be generalized to other schools. Future research can further develop on the contributions of the Zero Violence Brave Club for preventing and overcoming bullying with a broader and more diverse sample. This strategy is already functioning in Latin American and European schools that are part of the international network of Schools as Learning Communities, so its implementation and impacts in diverse geographical contexts can be explored (43). When the study was designed, the schools had only been involved in the Zero Violence Brave Club programme for a short period. In this sense, we considered that teachers could identify the improvements that were taking place from the onset and where the implementation of this action needs to be improved. As data on the effects of the intervention on pupils and families are already available (38), the present research focuses on collecting the voice of teachers, being aware of its limitations in this regard. In the future, these limitations will be covered by additional research that reports information from more voices of the educational communities in the seven schools (children, relatives, and the overall community) to have a more complete and accurate understanding of the phenomenon explored, including family's perceptions about their role in bullying prevention strategies, the process of norm construction with the participation of the whole community, the impact of the Zero Violence Brave Club beyond the school setting, and the contributions to the mental health and wellbeing of other community members.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Ethics Board of the Community of Researchers on Excellence for All (CREA). The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

ED and ER-C developed the conceptualization of the article. ER-C carried out data collection. All authors coordinated by OR, carried out data analysis. The manuscript was written by MR-S and revised by all other authors.

REFERENCES

- UNESCO. School Violence and Bullying. Global Status Report. (2017). Available online at: https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000246970_ eng (accessed May 11, 2020).
- Mayes LC, Cohen DJ, Schowalter JE, Granger RH. The Yale Child Study Center Guide to Understanding Your Child: Healthy Development From Birth to Adolescence. New York, NY: Little, Brown and Company. (2003). p. 560.
- WHO. INSPIRE. Seven Strategies for Ending Violence Against Children. Genève: WHO (2016).
- IYAC. IYAC Children and Young Persons' Global Online Charter Supplementary Document. London: Child Exploitation and Online Protection (2008).
- Lien L, Green K, Welander-Vatn A, Bjertness E. Mental and somatic health complaints associated with school bullying between 10th and 12th grade students; results from cross sectional studies in Oslo, Norway. *Clin Pract Epidemiol Ment Health.* (2009) 5:6. doi: 10.1186/1745-0 179-5-6
- Le HTH, Tran N, Campbell MA, Gatton ML, Nguyen HT, Dunne MP. Mental health problems both precede and follow bullying among adolescents and the effects differ by gender: A cross-lagged panel analysis of schoolbased longitudinal data in Vietnam. *Int J Ment Health Syst.* (2019) 13:1. doi: 10.1186/s13033-019-0291-x
- Ringdal R, Espnes GA, Eilertsen MEB, BjØrnsen HN, Moksnes UK. Social support, bullying, school-related stress and mental health in adolescence. *Nordic Psychol.* (2020) 72:4. doi: 10.1080/19012276.2019.1710240
- Zhang S, Gong M, Li W, Wang W, Wu R, Guo L, et al. Patterns of bullying victimization and associations with mental health problems in chinese adolescents: a latent class analysis. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2020) 17:3. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17030779
- Bannik R, Broeren S, Van De Looij-Jansen PM, De Waart, Raat FG. Cyber and traditional bullying victimization as a risk factor for mental health problems and suicidal ideation in adolescents. *PLoS ONE*. (2014) 9:e94026. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0094026
- Lee JY, Ban D, Kim SY, Kim JM, Shin IS, Yoon JS, et al. Negative life events and problematic internet use as factors associated with psychotic-like experiences in adolescents. *Front Psychiatry*. (2019) 10:369. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019. 00369
- Wu WC, Luu S, Lug DL. Defending behaviors, bullying roles, and their associations with mental health in junior high school students: a populationbased study. *BMC Public Health.* (2016) 16:1. doi: 10.1186/s12889-016-3721-6
- Olweus D. Bullying Prevention Program. http://www. violencepreventionworks.org/public/olweus_bullying_prevention_program. page (accessed May 11, 2020).
- Olweus D, Limber SP. Bullying in school: evaluation and dissemination of the olweus bullying prevention program. *Am J Orthopsychiatry*. (2010) 80:1. doi: 10.1111/j.1939-0025.2010.01015.x
- Kärnä A, Voeten M, Little TD, Poskiparta E, Kaljonen A, Salmivalli C. A largescale evaluation of the KiVa anti-bullying program: Grades 4–6. *Child Dev.* (2011) 82:1. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2010.01557.x
- Ttofi MM, Farrington DP. Effectiveness of school-based programs to reduce bullying: a systematic and meta-analytic review. *J Exp Criminol.* (2011) 7:1. doi: 10.1007/s11292-012-9142-3
- Cornell D, Gregory A, Huang F, Fan X. Perceived prevalence of teasing and bullying predicts high school dropout rates. *J Educ Psychol.* (2013) 105:138– 149. doi: 10.1037/a0030416
- 17. Flecha R. Successful Educational Actions for Inclusion and Social Cohesion in Europe. New York, NY: Springer. (2015) 108 p.
- Moore B, Woodcock S, Dudley D. Developing well-being through a randomized controlled trial of a martial arts based intervention: an alternative to the anti-bullying approach. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* (2019) 16:81. doi: 10.3390/ijerph16010081
- Guimond FA, Brendgen M, Vitaro F, Dionne G, Boivin M. Peer victimization and anxiety in genetically vulnerable youth: the protective roles of teachers' self-efficacy and anti-bullying classroom rules. *J Abnorm Child Psychol.* (2015) 43:1095–106. doi: 10.1007/s10802-015-0001-3
- 20. Hatzenbuehler ML, Keyes KM. (2013). Inclusive anti-bullying policies and reduced risk of suicide attempts in lesbian and gay youth. J

Adolesc Health. (2013) 53(1 Suppl) S21-6. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2012. 08.010

- Fonagy P, Twemlow SW, Vernberg E, Sacco FC, Little TD. Creating a peaceful school learning environment: the impact of an anti-bullying program on educational attainment in elementary schools. *Med Sci Monit.* (2005) 11:CR317-25. Available online at: http://www.agencylab.ku.edu/~ agencylab/manuscripts/(Fonagy%20et%20al.,%202005).pdf
- Twemlow SW, Fonagy P, Sacco FC, Gies ML, Evans R, Ewbank R. Creating a peaceful school learning environment: a controlled study of an elementary school intervention to reduce violence. *Am J Psychiatry.* (2001) 158:808–10. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.158.5.808
- Jiménez R. Multiple victimization (Bullying and Cyberbullying) in primary education in Spain from a gender perspective. *Multidiscipl J Educ Res.* (2019) 9:169–93. doi: 10.17583/remie.2019.4272
- Canales MU, Oidor CA, Baena VS, Ruiz EJ. Bullying. Description of the roles of victim, bully, peer group, school, family and society. *Int J Sociol Educ*. (2018) 7:278–99. doi: 10.17583/rise.2018.3547
- Midthassel UV, Ertesvåg SK. Schools implementing Zero: the process of implementing an anti-bullying program in six Norwegian compulsory schools. J Educ Change. (2008) 9:153–72. doi: 10.1007/s10833-007-9053-7
- Benbenishty R, Astor RA. School Violence in Context: Culture, Neighborhood, Family, School, and Gender. Oxford: Oxford University Press. (2005). p. 244.
- Gini G, Albiero P, Benelli B, Altoe G. Determinants of adolescents' active defending and passive bystanding behavior in bullying. J Adolesc. (2008) 31:93–105. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2007.05.002
- Stevens V, De Bourdeaudhuij I, Van Oost P. Anti-bullying interventions at school: aspects of programme adaptation and critical issues for further programme development. *Health Promot Int.* (2001) 16:155–67. doi: 10.1093/heapro/16.2.155
- Astor RA, Meyer HA, Benbenishty R, Marachi R, Rosemond M. School safety interventions: best practices and programs. *Children Schools*. (2005) 27:17–32. doi: 10.1093/cs/27.1.17
- Denny S, Peterson ER, Stuart J, Utter J, Bullen P, Fleming T, et al. Bystander intervention, bullying, and victimization: a multilevel analysis of New Zealand high schools. J School Violence. (2015) 14:245–72. doi: 10.1080/15388220.2014.910470
- Saarento S, Salmivalli C. The role of classroom peer ecology and bystanders' responses in bullying. *Child Dev Perspect.* (2015) 9:201–5. doi: 10.1111/cdep.12140
- Thapa A, Cohen J, Guffey S, Higgins-D'Alessandro AA. Review of School Climate Research. *Rev Educ Res.* (2013) 83:357–85. doi: 10.3102/0034654313483907
- Wood L, Smith J, Varjas K, Meyers J. School personnel social support and nonsupport for bystanders of bullying: exploring student perspectives. J School Psychol. (2017) 61:1–17. doi: 10.1016/j.jsp.2016.12.003
- Guy A, Lee K, Wolke D. Comparisons between adolescent bullies, victims, and bully-victims on perceived popularity, social impact, and social preference. *Front Psychiatry*. (2019) 10:868. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00868
- Sancho-Longas E, Pulido C. El club de valientes de la comunidad de aprendizaje CPI Sansomendi PI. Padres y Maestros/J Parents Teach. (2016) 367:38–41. doi: 10.14422/pym.i367.y2016.007
- Padrós M. A transformative approach to prevent peer violence in schools: contributions from communicative research methods. *Qualitat Inq.* (2014) 20:916–22. doi: 10.1177/1077800414537217
- Villarejo-Carballido B, Pulido CM, de Botton L, Serradell O. Dialogic model of prevention and resolution of conflicts: evidence of the success of cyberbullying prevention in a primary school in catalonia. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2019) 16:918. doi: 10.3390/ijerph16060918
- Duque E, Carbonell S, de Botton L, Roca-Campos, E. Creating learning environments free of violence in special education through the dialogic model of prevention and resolution of conflicts. *Front Psychol.* (2021) 12:662831. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2021.662831
- Sevilla SC, Rodríguez NC, Sánchez MN. Modelo comunitario de convivencia en educación primaria. *Inform Psicol.* (2016) 111:91–102. doi: 10.14635/IPSIC.2016.111.5
- Lansdown G. Strengthening child agency to prevent and overcome maltreatment. *Child Abuse Negl.* (2020) 110(Pt 1):104398. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu.2020.104398

- Gómez J. Radical Love: A Revolution for the 21st Century. New York, NY: Peter Lang. (2015) 164 p.
- 42. Soler-Gallart M. Achieving Social Impact: Sociology in the Public Sphere. New York, NY: Springer (2017). p. 112.
- Rodríguez-Oramas A, Zubiri H, Arostegui I, Serradell O, Sanvicén-Torné, P. Dialogue with educators to assess the impact of dialogic teacher training for a zero-violence climate in a nursery school. *Qualit Inq.* (2020) 26:8–9. doi: 10.1177/1077800420938883
- 44. Giner i G. Creative Friendships. Barcelona: Hipatia Press (2018). p. 308.
- 45. López de Aguileta G, Torras-Gómez E, García-Carrión R, Flecha, R. The emergence of the language of desire toward nonviolent relationships during the dialogic literary gatherings. *Lang Educ.* (2020) 34:6:583–98. doi: 10.1080/09500782.2020.1801715
- Puigvert L, Gelsthorpe L, Soler-Gallart, M, Flecha R. (2019). Girls' perceptions of boys with violent attitudes and behaviours, and of sexual attraction. *Palgrave Commun.* (2019) 5:56. doi: 10.1057/s41599-019-0262-5
- Flecha, R. Second-order sexual harassment: Violence against the silence breakers who support the victims. *Violence Against Women*. (2021). doi: 10.1177/1077801220975495. [Epub ahead of print].
- Thornberg R, Tenenbaum L, Varjas K, Meyers J, Jungert T, Vanegas, G. Bystander motivation in bullying incidents: to intervene or not to intervene? *West J Emerg Med.* (2012) 13:247–52. doi: 10.5811/westjem.2012.3. 11792
- Gómez A. Communicative Methodology of Research and Evaluation: A Success Story. In: *Education as Social Construction: Contributions to Theory, Research and Practice. Chagrin Falls,* Dragonas T, Gergen KJ, McNamee S, Tseliou E, editors. Ohio: Taos Institute Publications. (2015). p. 297–314.
- Gómez, A. Science with and for society through qualitative inquiry. *Qualit Inq.* (2019) 27:10–16. doi: 10.1177/1077800419863006
- Redondo G, Díez-Palomar J, Campdepadrós R, Morlà T. Impact assessment in psychological research and communicative methodology. *Front Psychol.* (2020) 11:286. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2020.00286
- Rodriguez JA, Condom-Bosch JL, Ruiz L, Oliver E. On the shoulders of giants: benefits of participating in a dialogic professional development program for in-service teachers. *Front Psychol.* (2020) 11:5. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2020.00005
- 53. Seale C, editor. Researching Society and Culture. London: Sage (2012). p. 544.

- Vidu A, Valls R, Puigvert L, Melgar P, Joanpere M. Second order of sexual harassment–SOSH. *Multidisc J Educ Res.* (2017) 7:1–26. doi: 10.17583/remie.2017.2505
- Puigvert L, Valls R, Garcia Yeste C, Aguilar C, Merrill B. Resistance to and transformations of gender-based violence in spanish universities: a communicative evaluation of social impact. J Mixed Methods Res. (2017) 13:361–80. doi: 10.1177/1558689817731170
- Dunn J. Children's Friendships: The Beginnings of Intimacy. Oxford: Blackwell Publishing. (2004). p. 220.
- Racionero S, Ugalde L, Merodio G, Gutiérrez N. Architects of their own brain. Social impact of an intervention study for the prevention of gender-based violence in adolescence. *Front Psychol.* (2020) 10:3070. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2019.03070
- Council of Europe. Strategy for the Rights of the Child 2016-2021. (2016). Available online at: https://rm.coe.int/168066cff8 (accessed May 9, 2020).
- Wike T L, Fraser MW. School shootings: making sense of the senseless. Aggress Violent Behav. (2009) 14:162–9. doi: 10.1016/j.avb.2009.01.005
- Durlak JA, Weissberg RP, Dymnicki AB, Taylor RD, Schellinger KB. The impact of enhancing students' social and emotional learning: a metaanalysis of school-based universal interventions. *Child Dev.* (2011) 82:405–32. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2010.01564.x
- Puigvert L, Flecha Garcia R, Racionero S, Sordé-Martí, T. Socioneuroscience and its contributions to conscious versus unconscious volition and control. The case of gender violence prevention. *AIMS Neurosci.* (2019) 6:204–18. doi: 10.3934/Neuroscience.2019.3.204

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Roca-Campos, Duque, Ríos and Ramis-Salas. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Bullying in the Russian Secondary School: Predictive Analysis of Victimization

Garen Avanesian^{1*}, Liudmila Dikaya¹, Alexander Bermous¹, Sergey Kochkin², Vladimir Kirik¹, Valeria Egorova¹ and Irina Abkadyrova³

¹ Academy of Psychology and Educational Sciences, Southern Federal University, Rostov-on-Don, Russia, ² Department of Higher Mathematics, Northern (Arctic) Federal University, Arkhangelsk, Russia, ³ International Institute of Interdisciplinary Education and Ibero-American Studies, Southern Federal University, Rostov-on-Don, Russia

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Megan Stubbs-Richardson, Mississippi State University, United States

Reviewed by:

Yuki Shimizu, Waseda University, Japan Inmaculada Marín-López, Universidad de Córdoba, Spain

> *Correspondence: Garen Avanesian avanesian@sfedu.ru

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 21 December 2020 Accepted: 24 June 2021 Published: 29 July 2021

Citation:

Avanesian G, Dikaya L, Bermous A, Kochkin S, Kirik V, Egorova V and Abkadyrova I (2021) Bullying in the Russian Secondary School: Predictive Analysis of Victimization. Front. Psychol. 12:644653. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2021.644653 **Background:** Bullying has been recognized as an important risk factor for personal development in adolescence. Although numerous studies report high prevalence of bullying in Russian schools, limited research was based on the large-scale, nationally representative analysis, which highlights the lack of findings applicable to the national context.

Objective: This study aims to address the following research questions: (1) What is the bullying victimization prevalence in Russian secondary schools? (2) What is the socio-demographic profile of the bullying victims? (3) To what extent do learning outcomes in core subject domains predict bullying? (4) How does psychological climate at school affect the occurrence of bullying? (5) Which emotional states do bullying victims typically display? (6) Which psychosocial traits are the most common for bullying victims?

Data and Methods: The study adopts the statistical analysis of the Programme for International Student Assessment (PISA) data in Russia. The final sample consists of 6,249 children aged 15 years who answered the bullying questions. K-means clustering approach was adopted to identify schoolchildren who should be classified as bullying victims amongst those who have reported bullying. Logistic regression was used to estimate the probability change of bullying under different psychosocial factors and examine the effect of bullying on the emotional states of the victims.

Results: The results of the study reveal that 16% of children are victims of bullying in the Russian secondary school. Bullying is strongly associated with learning outcomes in reading, thus outlining that low performers are at risk of severe victimization. Bullying is also contingent on the psychological climate and tends to develop more frequently in a competitive environment. The findings outline that bullying increases negative feelings such as misery, sadness, and life dissatisfaction amongst its victims, making a substantial footprint on their lives. Logically, bullying victims are less likely to feel happy and joyful.

132

Finally, it was revealed that bullying victims do not tend to share negative attitudes to the *per se*, which identifies directions for future research in this domain.

Implications: Instead of dealing with the consequences of bullying, prevention strategies should aim at facilitating a positive environment at school, thus addressing the problem.

Keywords: bullying victims, adolescents, Russian secondary school, statistical analysis, learning outcomes, psychological environment, emotional states, psychosocial traits

INTRODUCTION

In 2015, while approving Sustainable Development Goals (SDG, the United Nations General Assembly prioritized inclusive, equitable, and quality education for all. Later in the same year, Incheon declaration committed to "addressing all forms of exclusion and marginalization, disparities and inequalities in access, and participation and learning outcomes," which goes in line with SDG target 4.a, to build education environments that are "child, disability, and gender sensitive and provide safe, nonviolent, inclusive, and effective learning environments for all" (UN, 2015). Therefore, inclusiveness in education refers to the fundamental human rights of every schoolchild, and the efforts of education stakeholders should strive to satisfy the needs for a safe and psychologically comfortable learning environment. On the other hand, the psychological needs for inclusive and safe education are often not met in many contexts where children still become victims of bullying, abuse, or even violence.

Bullying is common amongst teenagers, as this group frequently demonstrates contradictive aspirations to be independent on the one hand and gain social acknowledgment and prestige on the other (Adler and Adler, 1995; LaFontana and Cillessen, 2002; Lease et al., 2002; Dijkstra et al., 2008). Furthermore, research confirms that often times, bullying takes place amongst classmates (Salmivalli and Voeten, 2004; Pečjak and Pirc, 2017; Nesterova and Grishina, 2018). It occurs as a result of asymmetric power balance between the perpetrators and victims. Bullying is characterized by conscious and rational humiliation, aggression, or even violence toward others, which inevitably leads to a decreased self-esteem and victimization of those at whom it is directed (Krivtsova et al., 2016; Grishina, 2017). Accounting for a variety of definitions, we look at bullying as a "longstanding violence, physical or psychological, conducted by an individual or a group, and directed against an individual who is not able to defend himself in the actual situation" (Roland, 1993, p. 16).

The research focuses on bullying victims with the aim to draw their psychosocial portrait and predict the factors behind bullying. Although the phenomenon of bullying is widely covered in the international body of work, scarce scientific evidence on the issue was produced in the Russian academic literature. Existing studies suggest that the prevalence of bullying in Russian schools is high, and on an average every one out of four schoolchildren faces risks of becoming a bullying victim (Gorlova and Kuznetsova, 2019; Rean and Novikova, 2019; Shalaginova et al., 2019). However, there is a lack of research on bullying in Russian schools that employ representative data analysis, which highlights a sizeable gap in the national body of work and emphasizes the need for data-driven research in this domain.

To analyze victimization caused by bullying, we use the data collected from the latest 2018 round of the Programme for International Student Assessment (PISA), which measures the learning outcomes of the students in the last year of lower secondary school. This school-based survey program supplies researchers with a vast number of dimensions to test their hypotheses, including questions to monitor bullying frequency in schools amongst adolescents.

Unique Contributions

The current study explores cognitive, emotional, and psychosocial factors associated with bullying amongst students in the Russian secondary school. Adopting nationally representative data from PISA-2018 in Russia, the findings of the present research contribute to the growing body of knowledge regarding bullying in the Russian secondary school. Being also first-of-itskind in terms of geographical coverage, the analysis of bullying victimization carried out in this study generates data-driven proposals for efficient bullying prevention programs.

LITERATURE REVIEW

The relevance of research on bullying is high because this destructive behavior is widely spread amongst children and adolescents all over the world (Zych et al., 2017). Negative consequences of bullying are self-explanatory, causing psychological traumas and stigma amongst the victims; evidence suggests that it can even affect the academic achievements of a child (Schwartz et al., 2005; Nakamoto and Schwartz, 2010). Bullying is well-studied in the international body of work (Fedunina and Sugizaki, 2012; Swearer and Hymel, 2015a; Bethel, 2016; Espelage et al., 2016; Grishina, 2017; Naumova and Efimova, 2018; Peng et al., 2020; Vorontsov, 2020). This subject has caused a growing interest amongst Russian scholars in the recent decade (Nesterova and Grishina, 2018; Shalaginova et al., 2019; Vorontsov, 2020). Moreover, existing evidence suggests that bullying in Russian schools tends to occur more frequently than in economically developed democratic countries (Rean and Novikova, 2019).

As it has been mentioned earlier, there are many different approaches to define and study bullying. However, they can be integrated into three major groups: dispositional, which

aims to examine individual characteristics of actors involved in bullying; temporal, which focuses on risks related to the time when people act as a bully and a victim; and contextual, which emphasizes the role of environment in triggering bullying (Bochaver and Khlomov, 2013). When it comes to bullying typology, it is suggested to differentiate bullying between direct, which can take verbal or physical aggression, and indirect, that refers to psychological or relational expression (Espelage and Swearer, 2003; Doll and Swearer, 2006). Considerable growth of internet penetration in contemporary societies contributed to the spread of cyberbullying, which highlights aggressive and offensive behavior on the internet (Schott and Søndergaard, 2014; Ekimova and Zalaldinova, 2015). Bullying always involves at least three types of social actors: a bully, a victim, and a bystander. A bully is defined as a person who perpetrates psychological pressure or physical power over the victim (Rose et al., 2011). A person incapable of self-defense appears to be a victim. Finally, bystanders are defined as individuals who either reinforce a bully or defend a victim (Marini et al., 2001; Salmivalli et al., 2011; Butenko and Sidorenko, 2015; Nesterova and Grishina, 2018).

The factors behind bullying refer to various aspects of the social and psychological environment. In this context, the appearance of a person can exert a profound influence on bullying. Frequently, children suffering from overweight or those physically less developed, children unhappy with the way they look tend to be bullying victims (Janssen et al., 2004; Griffiths et al., 2006; Faris and Felmlee, 2014). Gender leaves a specific footprint on bullying, too. The analysis of the existing body of academic literature highlights the gender differences favoring boys in direct physical aggression and trivial gender differences in the relational aggression (Card et al., 2008; Stubbs-Richardson et al., 2018). Several studies suggest that bullying is inversely associated with socioeconomic status, meaning that children from low-status groups have a higher exposure to becoming a bully or a victim of bullying (Tippett and Wolke, 2015; Nesterova and Grishina, 2018; Ryumina, 2018).

However, socio-demographic or economic factors cannot solely explain the occurrence of bullying. Psychosocial features at the individual or group level refer to another critical group of factors behind bullying. When it comes to the school environment, bullying is highly likely to be triggered by low empathy and tolerance levels observed in some children, as well as by high levels of aggression. Some students in the conflict tend to adopt competitive strategies, thus prioritizing the satisfaction of personal needs at the expense of others (Huseynova and Enikolopov, 2014; Shalaginova et al., 2019). Studies indicate that disciplinary climate and the feeling of belonging amongst children are of particular importance because bullying is less frequent in schools where disciplinary aspects (attendance, attention, and involvement) are positive, and children feel connected with others (Nesterova and Grishina, 2018; Novikova and Rean, 2019). Sometimes bullying can be exacerbated by ignorance on the part of school management, which reacts to physical violence only, thus underestimating the importance of such secondary indicators as rumors or verbal feud (Olweus, 1997; Lane, 2001; Petrosyants, 2011).

Family environment also affects the propensity of a child to become a victim of bullying at school. In this regard, the aggression of parents can prompt the role of a bully in a child, and aggression from siblings within the family could further victimize a child at school (Volikova and Kalinkina, 2015; Nesterova and Grishina, 2018). Sometimes, in contrast, a child being a victim of bullying at school expresses personal aggression toward younger siblings and thus becomes a bully in other settings, which was defined in the academic literature as a bully–victim (Salmivalli, 2013; Swearer and Hymel, 2015b).

Furthermore, mounting evidence suggests that bullying can severely impact the psychological well-being and emotional states of the victims. Several studies prove that victims of bullying tend to have a lower self-esteem and decreased life satisfaction. Socially, they tend to be very unconfident, exhibiting a higher fear of failure and leaving their social ambitions and claims unpronounced (Haynie et al., 2001; Lane, 2001; Salmivalli and Nieminen, 2002; Striegel-Moore et al., 2002; Glazman, 2009; Kochel et al., 2012; Rodkin et al., 2015). They also report higher anxiety, solitude, suicidal thoughts, the feeling of being socially excluded, and other harmful psychosocial conditions (UNESCO, 2018).

Given the harmful effect of bullying on the lives of schoolchildren, relevant stakeholders need to elaborate prevention strategies to provide an inclusive, safe, and psychologically comfortable environment for learners. However, in the Russian context, most measures have been directed at eliminating negative consequences of bullying, reducing the level of aggression, or providing support to victims. On the contrary, a framework based on positive psychology suggests that measures directed at creating a positive psychosocial environment at schools can be more efficient in eliminating bullying as they tackle the cause of the problem instead of dealing with its consequences (Rean and Stavtsev, 2020). If prevention strategies aim to increase self-esteem and motivation of schoolchildren, as well as harmonize social interaction between children and teachers, these strategies have the potential to create a solid basis for positive outcomes that go beyond eliminating bullying.

This study takes a closer look at bullying in the Russian secondary school. Accounting for that, the objective of this work is to identify complex factors that influence the propensity of a schoolchild to become a bullying victim. In addition to that, we aim to take a closer look at the bullying victims to better understand their psychosocial profile.

RESEARCH GAP AND RESEARCH QUESTIONS

Research Gap

Review of the academic literature contributes to formulating the directions for current analysis and identifying a research gap in the existing body of academic work on bullying. The analysis carried out in this study attempts a novel approach to understand bullying in Russian schools through a scope of complex factors that can condition bullying as well as give an insight into the psychosocial and emotional states of its victims. Most of the research in the Russian context was based on insufficient sampling, which precluded from generalizing results with a national scope. To overcome this limitation, we used the data rendered in the last wave of PISA, which gave a nationally representative sample of more than 6,000 students all over the country.

Furthermore, many studies indicate that bullying affects the academic performance of the victims. However, this question has not yet been conversely addressed. At this point, not much is known about how academic achievement, learning outcomes, or cognitive skills affect the propensity of a child to become a victim of bullying.

Research Questions

Accounting for the research gap highlighted and in alignment with the study objectives, this analysis attempts to answer the following questions:

- What is the bullying victimization prevalence in Russian secondary schools?
- What is the socio-demographic profile of the bullying victims?
- To what extent do learning outcomes in core subject domains predict bullying?
- How does the psychological climate at school affect the occurrence of bullying?
- Which emotional states do bullying victims typically display?
- Which psychosocial traits are the most common for bullying victims?

DATA AND METHODS

Bullying Scale

The bullying scale was introduced to PISA in 2015. The index of exposure to bullying is measured based on the six main items. Data collection is based on the self-assessment of a schoolchild, when respondents need to indicate the frequency with which they experience bullying. Possible answers include "never or almost never," "a few times a year," "a few times a month," and "once a week or more." The options outlined have corresponding numeric values ranging from 1 to 4, where the highest value indicates the highest frequency. Taken together, the items result in the standardized index with 0 as mean value and 1 as standard deviation across the member countries of the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). Proceeding from this, "positive values on the index indicate students who reported to be more frequently bullied than the average student in OECD countries, while negative values indicate students who reported less frequent exposure to bullying than the average student in OECD countries" (OECD, 2017, p. 135). The OECD reports that the proposed scale was tested in all countries where monitoring is conducted, which resulted in a Cronbach α of 0.88 for OECD countries, 0.83 for all countries, and 0.81 for Russia (OECD, 2017). However, since the analysis does not aim to make comparative inferences about bullying in a crosscultural perspective, it explicitly focuses on the Russian context, creating requirements to reconsider both scale items and the scoring algorithm. To do that, we need to start by exploring how reliable and valid the scale is in relation to the Russian context and then find better ways of aggregating the final index. Moreover, the OECD average cannot be used as a reference for the Russian context, since everyday life, living standards, and school environment of developed high-income countries vary from those of Russia.

With this regard, the second relevant issue refers to the aggregation of the index. As outlined by the PISA 2015 report (OECD, 2017, p. 135), such answer options as "a few times a month" and "once a week or more" were grouped for better "international invariance of the scale." However, as the international comparison does not form the current research agenda, we decided to avoid merging these options and thus left the scale in the range of 1–4.

Analogous to the index of exposure to bullying suggested by the OECD, we employed standardization procedures to compute the index, where 0 indicates the average exposure of a schoolchild in Russia to bullying, and the range of values potentially varies within plus/minus three standard deviations.

Statistical Modeling of Data

Statistical analysis was carried out in three main stages. First, we wanted to understand the prevalence of bullying in Russian secondary schools. In other words, the purpose was to estimate the probability of a child becoming a victim of bullying at school. We did not want to produce arbitrary decisions upon selecting a random threshold to distinguish victims of bullying from other students that might experience it occasionally. With this in mind, we conducted cluster analysis that helped identify victims of bullying in the overall number of Russian schoolchildren. This resulted in a binary variable "Victim," which assigned 1 to students who are victims of bullying and 0 to those who are not.

Inferential analysis went in two main directions. The first one used bullying as a dependent variable and aimed to model factors that could predict it. On the other hand, it was also necessary to understand the scope of reactions that bullying causes in its victims. Therefore, in the second stage of the analysis, bullying served as a predictor, whereas different emotional states or psychosocial traits were considered response variables. This step allowed for a better understanding of the profile and typical characteristics of bullying victims. We chose logistic regression to statistically model these relationships, which allowed for fixing the effects of the predictors on the probabilistic scale. The calculated model has the equation below:

$$\log \frac{P(Y)}{1-P(Y)} = \alpha + \beta_1 X_1 + \beta_2 X_2 + \ldots + \beta_n X_n + \varepsilon,$$

where $log \frac{P(Y)}{1-P(Y)}$ is a logarithm of odds ratio that a child is bullied, α is a model constant, X_n is a predictor, β_n is a coefficient of change associated with it, and ε is an error-term of the model.

The first model aimed to estimate how the learning outcomes of students shape bullying. The second model assessed the effects of the psychological environment in schools. Then we used bullying as a predictor to assess its impact on the emotional states of victims. PISA collects data on the eight emotional states, namely: happiness, joy, cheerfulness, liveliness, pride, misery, sadness, and fearfulness of schoolchildren. Schoolchildren were asked how frequently they experience a specific emotional state with four answer options, such as never, rarely, sometimes, and often. Those who answered "often" while reporting a specific emotional state were coded as 1 in opposition to other schoolchildren coded as 0. The same approach was used to estimate the propensity to different psychosocial traits. However, the responses there were fixed on the 1–4 scale, and depending on the variable, top 20% or bottom 20% were taken as the groups for calculating the effects of bullying on them. These parts of the analysis present a series of models that consisted of only two variables, bullying as a predictor and emotional state or psychosocial trait as an outcome variable.

For all logistic regression models, both dependent and independent variables were transformed into categorical ones, and the results were presented not as regression coefficients but as marginal effects. As logits or odds ratio scales are not informative in summarizing how changes in response variables are associated with changes in predictors, presenting results as differences in probabilities was more meaningful for interpretation. Marginal effects are non-linear and present the magnitude of change on the probability scale. Therefore, depending on the value of predictors, the effect is always bound between 0 and 1. Marginal effects are easy to calculate using the equation below:

$$\Delta P = P_2(Y) - P_1(Y), \ P(Y) = \frac{e^{\sum_{i=0}^{n} \beta_i X_i}}{1 + e^{\sum_{i=0}^{n} \beta_i X_i}}$$
$$\Delta P_{X_i} = P_{X_i=1}(Y) - P_{X_i=0}(Y),$$
$$P_{X_i}(Y) = \frac{e^{\alpha + \beta_1 \overline{X}_1 + \dots + \beta_i X_i + \dots + \beta_n \overline{X}_n}}{1 + e^{\alpha + \beta_1 \overline{X}_1 + \dots + \beta_i X_i + \dots + \beta_n \overline{X}_n}}$$

Data analysis was carried out in *R*, lingua franca of statistical computing.

This project was registered in Open Science Framework (see link here: https://osf.io/vhjr3/).

RESULTS

Prevalence and Profile of Victims

In the 2018 PISA wave, 6,249 schoolchildren aged 15 years old in Russia responded to questions related to bullying in a student questionnaire. OECD conceptualized bullying within three core subdimensions: relational, physical, and verbal represented by the scale items (OECD, 2017, p. 135). The analysis suggests that verbal bullying has the highest prevalence in Russian secondary schools. As such, 16% of schoolchildren confessed that other students made fun of them either a few times a month or once a week or more. It is followed by relational bullying expressed in spreading nasty rumors, which was frequently reported by 14% of schoolchildren. Physical bullying expressed by threatening, destroying personal belongings, or pushing and hitting occurs relatively rare, being reported by 3.5% of schoolchildren on average. Disaggregated by sex, the data suggest that across all types of bullying, boys tend to report the occurrence of bullying "once a week or more" more often than girls. The data on bullying prevalence by type, also broken down by sex, are summarized in Table 1.

Reliability analysis of the bullying scale based on the Russian data has revealed that the standardized Cronbach α of the six-item scale accounts for 0.88. Although the scale demonstrates high overall reliability, it is seen from **Table 2** that dropping the first item, "Other students left me out of things on purpose," would improve reliability by increasing the value of the standardized Cronbach α from 0.88 to 0.91.

In order to understand the validity of the scale, we performed principal component analysis (PCA). The PCA results confirm that the first component explains 64% of the total variance, which means that there is no need to divide the composite index into subdimensions following the bullying types. In other words, the items load well on the unidimensional concept with the eigenvalue equal to 3.8. However, while items two to six obtained Pearson correlation coefficients with the principal component above 0.6, the first item scored just below 0.3. Consequently, the reliability and validity of the bullying scale in the Russian language provide sufficient statistical reason to exclude the first item from the analysis. Taking the arithmetic mean of five items in this case would result in the higher weight of items related to the physical bullying in the final score. Nonetheless, as the remaining items establish a high correlation with the first principal component, as shown on Table 2, it gives a solid statistical ground to aggregate a final score in a one-dimensional concept instead of aggregating by conceptual subdimensions (that correspond to different bullying types) and then taking their mean value. These statistical results might also have a cultural reasoning behind: in the Russian context, physical bullying indeed has a higher relevance in comparison to other types, which explains the low reliability and validity scores for the first item, which represents relational bullying. As such, some studies emphasize a particular importance of physical bullying in the Russian context, articulating that in opposition to more subjective by their nature relational and verbal forms of bullying that indeed occur more frequently, physical aggression is more explicit (Khanolainen et al., 2020). Therefore, the suggested way of aggregating the scale could help to estimate the prevalence of severe victimization. In this context, the precise estimation indeed should go beyond reporting the prevalence of different bullying types measured by the scale items. For understanding overall prevalence, one needs to approach the topic from the perspective of the aggregated score. As bullying is a relative scale that fixes personal attitudes, perceptions, and reflections, it makes sense to standardize the indicator to position students relative to each other. The mean value thus was transformed to 0, whereas 1 indicated a standard deviation across the Russian sample. With regard to this, index values above 0 indicated that all school children who are bullied more than a schoolchild in Russia are bullied on average.

On the other hand, negative values allowed for identifying schoolchildren who experience bullying more rarely than a schoolchild on average. The association of the index calculated for the Russian sample with the original bullying index of OECD showed a statistically significant correlation at the level of 0.81. However, this high value should not be misinterpreted as it TABLE 1 | Prevalence (%) of bullying types, broken down by sex.

	Item	Nev	Never or almost never			w times	a year	A fe	ew times	a month	Once a week or more		
		Boys	Girls	Total	Boys	Girls	Total	Boys	Girls	Total	Boys	Girls	Total
1	Other students left me out of things on purpose	49.0	53.0	51.1	25.5	25.6	25.6	14.6	13.0	13.8	10.9	8.3	9.6
2	Other students made fun of me	56.5	64.4	60.6	25.3	21.8	23.5	11.3	9.4	10.3	6.9	4.4	5.6
3	I was threatened by other students	71.2	82.8	77.2	14.6	9.5	12.0	9.8	5.9	7.8	4.4	1.8	3.1
4	Other students took away or destroyed things that belong to me	70.9	78.7	74.9	14.0	12.7	13.4	9.7	5.9	7.8	5.4	2.7	4.0
5	I got hit or pushed around by other students	75.2	84.5	80.0	10.9	8.1	9.4	9.2	5.6	7.3	4.7	1.8	3.2
6	Other students spread nasty rumors about me	67.6	71.4	65.9	16.1	17.5	16.8	9.6	8.1	8.8	6.7	3.0	4.8

Source: Calculations of the authors based on PISA-2018 in Russia.

TABLE 2 | Reliability and validity analysis of the scale of the exposure to bullying on the Russian PISA data.

No	Item	Type of bullying	Reliability if an item is dropped	Correlation with the first principal component
1	Other students left me out of things on purpose	Relational	0.91	0.28
2	Other students made fun of me	Verbal	0.87	0.61
3	I was threatened by other students	Verbal/Physical	0.85	0.76
4	Other students took away or destroyed things that belong to me	Physical	0.85	0.73
5	I got hit or pushed around by other students	Physical	0.85	0.74
6	Other students spread nasty rumors about me	Relational	0.86	0.70
	Overall Cronbach Alpha		0.88	

Source: Calculations of the authors based on PISA-2018 in Russia.

primarily means that 34% of the variance remains unexplained in this bivariate association (as squared Pearson R gives us a coefficient of determination). This confirms that our choice of producing a separate index for the Russian data was justified.

However, one question remained open: how to identify schoolchildren that are actual victims of bullying. The resulting index varied from -0.67 to 3.56, outlining a high heterogeneity in distributing the scores. As Figure 1 shows, the distribution is positively skewed, with a median value equal to -0.39, which means that at least 50% of all schoolchildren in Russia are bullied less than average. In turn, bullying that reaches the average maximum value of the country can occur with the probability that accounts for \sim 70%. Therefore, the division of schoolchildren into those for whom bullying is something that happens occasionally and those who are victims of it should inevitably be defined by statistical distribution logic. Figure 1 presents the probability density plot of index of exposure to bullying derived from the five items of the bullying scale. The distribution is both positively skewed and multimodal. Therefore, we suggest that the demarcation between the two groups should somehow account for the peaks. The first peak representing the index values that are approximately equal to 0.6 is of particular interest. However, to avoid arbitrary decisions based on a random assignment of the threshold value, we decided to adopt k-means clustering.

In many ways, the clustering results confirmed our assumptions: the multimodality of distribution explicitly demarcates the borders between two groups. The algorithm classified those who obtained an index score higher than 0.67 as bullying victims. It is worth mentioning that this cohort accounts for 16% of all schoolchildren, which means that every one out of six schoolchildren in Russia is a victim of bullying.

Profiling of the bullied victims forms another critical pillar of the analysis. It is essential to understand the composition of the group that experiences a high risk of exclusion. Though bullied students have a very heterogeneous background, we can still identify a few distinct patterns while looking at cohorts that comprise bullying victims. First, bullying in school occurs more frequently with boys than with girls, every two out of three bullying victims being male schoolchildren. It is also clear that victims of bullying carry psychological stigmatization associated with their status in society. More than 43% of the schoolchildren bullied belong to low-status groups by the PISA index of economic, social, and cultural capital. Finally, in \sim 70% of all cases, bullying victims reside in villages or towns with a population below 100,000 inhabitants. However, these numbers should not be interpreted in the causal perspective. Profiling helps us draw a portrait of a particular group



by key socio-demographic dimensions; however, it presents descriptive statistics that in many ways could be affected by population distribution.

Bullying and the Associated Phenomena

This study explores the relation of bullying with the number of characteristics that can be grouped into four categories. The first one refers to learning outcomes and is comprised of skills in readings, mathematics, and science. Disciplinary climate at school, perceived cooperativeness and competitiveness of the school environment, and school belonging form the second group of the variables and denote the psychological environment at school. The third pillar of the analysis explores the impact of bullying on the propensity of frequently experiencing emotional states such as happiness, joy, cheerfulness, liveliness, pride, misery, sadness, and fearfulness. Finally, the fourth category is represented by the impact of bullying on diverse psychosocial characteristics and traits, which are life satisfaction, eudaemonia, fear of failure, task mastery, personal competitiveness, goal orientation, and attitude to bullying. Table 3 provides the detailed description of the items of PISA questionnaire that intend to measure the outlined phenomena, as well as reports summary statistics on the Russian sample. For measuring the association of the variables outlined above with bullying, all in all 17 logistic regression models were calculated. The first model explored the effect of learning outcomes on bullying, whereas the second one assessed the impact of the psychological environment in school on the occurrence of bullying. Finally, 15 additional models explored how bullying predicts the probability of experiencing a certain emotional state or psychosocial trait. Correlations matrix in Figure 2 shows the associations between all 25 variables used in the study.

Learning Outcomes and Their Relation to Bullying

To estimate the effect of learning outcomes on the probability of becoming a victim of bullying, we built a logistic regression model with an equation presented below.

$$log \frac{P(Bullying)}{1 - P(Bullying)} = \alpha + \beta_1 Mathematics + \beta_2 Reading + \beta_3 Science + \varepsilon$$

The results of the model are presented in Table 4. To make the interpretation more meaningful and intuitive, we converted the predictors from the interval to ordinal scale with three levels: low performers, medium performers, and high performers in three core subject domains monitored by PISA: reading, mathematics, and science. PISA defines low performers as schoolchildren that "score below Level 2 on the PISA mathematics, reading, and/or science scales," as this level is considered the baseline "of proficiency that is required to participate fully in society" (OECD, 2016, p. 37). Schoolchildren who score at Level 1 "can answer questions involving clear directions and requiring a single source of information and simple connections; but they cannot engage in more complex reasoning to solve the kinds of problems that are routinely faced by adults of today in modern societies" (OECD, 2016). The low performers cannot interpret or recognize situations in contexts that require somewhat more than direct inference, being thus unable to "extract relevant information from a single source and make use of a single representational mode" (OECD, 2016, p. 40). Oppositely, high performers showed outstanding results reaching either Level 5 or 6, whereas medium performers are those within levels 2, 3, and 4.

The logits calculated for all three groups across the three domains and presented in **Table 4** were converted into probabilities and plotted as marginal effects in **Figure 3**. High performers were taken as a reference group, and therefore, all marginal effects are presented in relation to the schoolchildren on Levels 5 and 6 in each cognitive test. The results suggest that statistically significant effects of reading performance predict the probability of becoming a victim of bullying. Medium achievers in the reading performance are 5% less likely to become bullying victims than low achievers. The probability is even higher for the group of high achievers, accounting for 27%.

Psychological Climate at School and Bullying

PISA provides some variables that could serve as useful proxies for the psychological environment in schools. These variables include disciplinary climate, cooperativeness, and competitiveness of the school environment, and the feeling of children of belonging to school. Using these predictors, we built the following logistic regression model:

$$log \frac{P(Bullying)}{1 - P(Bullying)} = \alpha + \beta_1 Disciplinary Climate + + \beta_2 Cooperativeness + + \beta_3 Competitiveness + \beta_4 School Belonging + \varepsilon$$

TABLE 3 | Summary statistics of the variables.

No	Item	Stro	ngly disa	agree		Disagree	е		Agree		Strongly agree		
		Boys	Girls	Total	Boys	Girls	Total	Boys	Girls	Total	Boys	Girls	Total
Task	mastery												
1	l find satisfaction in working as hard as l can.	8.6	5.5	7.0	28.0	29.8	28.9	52.2	55.8	54.1	11.2	8.9	10.0
2	Once I start a task, I persist until it is finished.	4.0	2.8	3.4	23.7	24.0	23.9	54.6	58.0	56.4	17.6	15.2	16.4
3	Part of the enjoyment I get from doing things is when I improve on my past performance.	4.4	2.8	3.6	15.6	13.0	14.3	63.4	68.6	66.1	16.5	15.7	16.1
4	If I am not good at something, I would rather keep struggling to master it than move on to something I may	5.6	3.9	4.7	20.6	23.0	21.8	56.1	57.7	56.9	17.8	15.4	16.6
Fear	of failure												
1	When I am failing, I worry about what others think of me.	17.4	11.7	14.5	33.0	32.9	32.9	40.1	44.0	42.1	9.5	11.5	10.5
2	When I am failing, I am afraid that I might not have enough talent.	15.8	9.6	12.6	42.9	35.3	39.0	34.1	44.0	39.2	7.2	11.2	9.2
3	When I am failing, this makes me doubt my plans for the future.	18.6	11.4	14.9	37.4	35.1	36.2	34.9	41.6	38.3	9.2	11.9	10.6
Euda	emonia												
1	My life has clear meaning or purpose.	7.4	6.1	67.3	16.9	22.6	19.8	50.8	53.6	52.3	24.8	17.7	21.2
2	I have discovered a satisfactory meaning in life.	5.7	5.9	5.8	23.5	29.7	26.7	50.3	49.7	50.0	20.5	14.6	17.5
3	I have a clear sense of what gives meaning to my life.	6.1	6.1	6.1	19.1	22.7	20.9	52.4	53.5	53.0	22.4	17.7	20.0
Perso	onal competitiveness												
1	I enjoy working in situations involving competition with others.	11.0	7.6	9.2	19.2	33.1	26.3	49.6	47.1	48.3	20.2	12.2	16.1
2	It is important for me to perform better than other people on a task.	7.6	5.1	6.3	31.5	33.1	32.3	43.4	45.4	44.4	17.5	16.3	16.9
3	I try harder when I'm in competition with other people.	8.3	5.9	7.1	21.1	29.1	25.2	47.3	48.4	47.9	23.3	16.6	19.9

No	Item		Never			Rarely		S	ometime	es	Often		
		Boys	Girls	Total	Boys	Girls	Total	Boys	Girls	Total	Boys	Girls	Total
Emo	ions												
1	How often do you feel as described below? Joyful	2.7	1.3	2.0	9.4	8.0	8.7	39.9	42.9	41.4	48.0	47.8	47.9
2	How often do you feel as described below? Sad	16.9	4.9	10.8	46.3	35.3	40.6	29.7	48.6	39.4	7.1	11.2	9.2
3	How often do you feel as described below? Cheerful	5.1	6.4	5.8	14.7	22.4	18.7	40.4	45.5	43.1	39.7	25.7	32.5
4	How often do you feel as described below? Happy	2.9	1.5	2.2	13.0	12.4	12.7	42.1	44.3	43.3	41.9	41.8	41.8
5	How often do you feel as described below? Lively	3.3	4.0	3.6	12.8	20.9	16.9	42.4	49.0	45.8	41.5	26.1	33.6
6	How often do you feel as described below? Miserable	60.6	51.5	55.9	24.9	28.1	26.5	10.0	14.8	12.5	4.5	5.6	5.0
7	How often do you feel as described below? Proud	10.9	13.5	12.3	30.1	31.4	30.8	40.8	39.4	40.1	18.1	15.7	16.8
8	How often do you feel as described below? Afraid	20.6	15.2	47.8	47.6	46.4	47.0	24.9	31.2	28.1	6.9	7.2	7.0

(Continued)

No

TABLE 3 | Continued Item

Not at	Not at all true of me			Slightly true of me			Very true of me			Extremely true of me		
Boys	Girls	Total	Boys	Girls	Total	Boys	Girls	Total	Boys	Girls	Total	

Bullying in Russian Secondary School

Perce	ption of competition at school												
1	Students seem to value competition.	12.8	10.6	11.6	35.1	48.4	42.0	40.8	34.6	37.6	11.3	6.4	8.8
2	It seems that students are competing with each other.	11.2	12.5	11.9	36.1	47.2	41.8	42.5	33.8	38.0	10.3	6.5	8.3
3	Students seem to share the feeling that competing with each other is important.	13.0	17.0	15.1	36.7	46.1	41.5	41.5	31.0	36.1	8.9	5.8	7.3
4	Students feel that they are being compared with others.	11.4	12.2	11.8	32.2	37.9	35.2	41.8	36.9	39.3	14.6	13.0	13.8
Perce	Perception of cooperation at school												
1	Students seem to value cooperation.	11.9	8.8	10.3	28.2	35.8	32.1	47.1	45.0	46.0	12.8	10.5	11.6
2	It seems that students are cooperating with each other.	7.7	6.8	7.2	28.6	32.6	30.6	50.9	50.1	50.5	12.7	10.5	11.6
3	Students seem to share the feeling that cooperating with each other is important.	8.7	7.6	8.1	27.4	32.9	30.2	51.5	49.0	50.2	12.4	10.6	11.5
4	Students feel that they are encouraged to cooperate with others.	10.7	9.5	10.1	27.3	32.4	29.9	46.7	47.4	47.0	15.3	10.8	13.0

No	Item	Every lesson		Most lessons		Some lessons			Never of hardly ever				
		Boys	Girls	Total	Boys	Girls	Total	Boys	Girls	Total	Boys	Girls	Total
Disci	plinary climate												
1	Students don't listen to what the teacher says.	9.4	7.4	8.4	12.4	15.4	13.9	43.1	44.3	43.7	35.1	32.8	33.9
2	There is noise and disorder.	7.2	5.3	6.2	10.3	11.0	10.7	39.4	39.8	39.6	43.1	44.0	43.5
3	The teacher waits long for students to quiet down.	6.5	5.4	5.9	10.2	10.7	10.4	33.2	35.3	34.3	50.1	48.5	49.3
4	Students cannot work well.	6.4	4.2	5.3	10.8	11.3	11.0	37.8	41.4	39.6	45.0	43.2	44.1
5	Students don't start working for a long time after the lesson begins.	6.6	3.6	5.1	7.3	8.04	7.7	31.0	31.5	31.3	55.0	56.8	55.9

No	Item	Not a	t all true	of me	Sligh	tly true	of me	Mode	rately tr	ue of me	Ver	y true o	of me
		Boys	Girls	Total	Boys	Girls	Total	Boys	Girls	Total	Boys	Girls	Total
Goal	orientation												
1	My goal is to learn as much as possible.	6.7	4.01	5.3	24.5	26.2	25.4	26.8	25.9	26.3	28.2	28.8	28.5
2	My goal is to completely master the material presented in my classes.	7.7	6.2	6.9	24.3	27.1	25.7	27.7	26.2	26.9	28.0	27.6	27.8
3	My goal is to understand the content of my classes as thoroughly as possible.	7.4	5.9	6.6	19.8	23.4	21.7	26.6	25.4	25.9	31.2	31.4	31.3
No	Item		Min	I	Mean	Med	lian	Max		sd	Skev	v	Kurtosis
Life s	atisfaction												
1	Overall, how satisfied are you with your life as a whole these days?		0		7.26	8	5	10		2.72	-0.9	5	0.1
Acad	emic performance												
1	Science		231.6	4	82.25	481	.87	711.53		77.35	0.01		-0.31
2	Reading		207.76	4	84.52	486	.29	745.75		88.27	-0.1	1	-0.27
3	Mathematics		227.88	4	91.54	492	.26	746.72		76.49	-0.0	6	-0.21

Source: Calculations of the authors based on PISA-2018 in Russia.



Summary results of the model are presented at **Table 4**, whereas **Figure 3** shows the values of marginal effects predicted by the model. All the effects turned out to be highly statistically significant (p < 0.01). A competitive school environment demonstrates the highest magnitude of the effect, increasing the probability of bullying by 11%. On the other hand, the likelihood of bullying in schools with a cooperative school environment is 6% lower. It is also clear that a positive disciplinary climate in schools decreases the probability of bullying by 9%. Finally, students who do not demonstrate a high degree of belonging are also 6% more likely to become bullying victims.

Emotional States and Psychosocial Traits of the Bullying Victims

This part of the analysis looks at victims of bullying, thus aiming to reveal emotional states and psychosocial traits that are most typical for them. With this regard, bullying instead of being a response, became an independent variable of the logistic regression, and the model aimed to estimate the probability of a specific emotional state or psychosocial trait to be typical for bullying victims. We thus ended up running 15 models where bullying predicted the likelihood of a specific emotional states or psychosocial traits. The model thus obtained the following equation:

$$log \frac{P(Y)}{1 - P(Y)} = \alpha + \beta_1 Bullying + \varepsilon,$$

where P(Y) referred to a probability of a schoolchild to have a certain psychosocial trait or experience very frequently one of eight emotions reported in PISA, accounting for an effect of bullying. The results of these regressions are presented in **Figure 4**.

As was mentioned earlier, PISA asks students to assess how frequently they feel joyful, happy, cheerful, miserable, afraid, sad, lively, and proud. Logistic regression modeling identified statistically significant effects (p < 0.001) of bullying on the occurrence of almost all of the outlined, except cheerfulness and liveliness. The most potent positive effect of bullying is observed in connection with fearfulness, misery, and sadness. Victims of bullying have a higher probability of experiencing these emotions than other students (with marginal effects equal to 7, 8, and 9%, respectively). Bullying is also negatively associated with joy and happiness, which means that bullying victims are 11% less likely to report joy and 9% less likely to report happiness.

TABLE 4 | Regression models.

Item	β	Standard error		
Dependent variable: victim of bullying	ı: yes			
Learning outcomes and their relation	to bullying			
Science performance: Low	0.002		0.045	
Science performance: Medium	-0.010		0.037	
Mathematics performance: Low	-0.027		0.034	
Mathematics performance: Medium	-0.009		0.024	
Reading performance: Low	0.314***		0.035	
Reading performance: Medium	0.059*		0.028	
Constant	0.087		0.0309	
Adjusted R-sq.		0.087		
1		4,231		
Psychological climate at school and b	oullying			
High level of school belonging	0.055***		0.015	
Positive disciplinary climate	-0.121***		0.011	
School environment: Cooperative	-0.085***		0.011	
School environment: Competitive	0.103***		0.01	
Constant	0.276		0.010	
Adjusted R-sq.		0.047		
1		6,298		
Dependent variable: Emotional states	and psychoso	cial traits	;	
Emotion: Joyful				
/ictim of bullying: Yes	-0.105***		0.015	
Constant	0.500		0.006	
Adjusted R-sq.		0.007		
7		6,471		
Emotion: Happy				
/ictim of bullying: Yes	-0.092***		0.015	
Constant	0.439		0.007	
Adjusted R-sq.		0.005		
7		6,506		
Emotion: Cheerful				
/ictim of bullying: Yes	-0.013		0.014	
Constant	0.328		0.007	
Adjusted R-sq.		0.000		
		6,485		
Emotion: Miserable		-,		
/ictim of bullying: Yes	0.084***		0.0066	
Constant	0.034		0.003	
Adjusted R-sq.	0.004	0.024	0.000	
)				
		6,482		
Emotion: Afraid	0.070***		0.000	
lictim of bullving: Yee	0.073***		0.008	
, ,			0.007	
Constant	0.057		0.004	
Constant Adjusted R-sq.		0.013	0.004	
Constant Adjusted R-sq.		0.013 6,457	0.004	
Constant Adjusted R-sq.			0.004	
Constant Adjusted R-sq. 7 Emotion: Sad			0.004	
Victim of bullying: Yes Constant Adjusted R-sq. 7 Emotion: Sad Victim of bullying: Yes Constant	0.057			
Constant Adjusted R-sq. 7 Emotion: Sad /ictim of bullying: Yes	0.057		0.009	

TABLE 4 | Continued

Item	β	Standard error		
Emotion: Lively				
Victim of bullying: Yes	-0.020		0.014	
Constant	0.340		0.006	
Adjusted R-sq.		0.000		
n		6,481		
Emotion: Proud				
Victim of bullying: Yes	0.035**		0.011	
Constant	0.162		0.005	
Adjusted R-sq.		0.001		
n		6,480		
Life satisfaction: Low				
Victim of bullying: Yes	0.088***		0.014	
Constant	0.288		0.006	
Adjusted R-sq.		0.006		
n		6,476		
Eudaemonia: High				
Victim of bullying: Yes	-0.079***		0.015	
Constant	0.624		0.007	
Adjusted R-sg.		0.004		
n		6,533		
Competitivness: Low		0,000		
Victim of bullying: Yes	0.051***		0.014	
Constant	0.319		0.007	
Adjusted R-sq.	0.010	0.0019	0.001	
n		6,536		
Fear of failure: High		0,000		
Victim of bullying: Yes	0.113***		0.014	
Constant	0.314		0.007	
Adjusted R-sq.	0.014	0.009	0.007	
n		6,507		
Goal orientation: High		0,007		
Victim of bullying: Yes	-0.062***		0.014	
Constant	-0.002		0.014	
	0.311	0.003	0.007	
Adjusted R-sq. <i>n</i>		0.003 5,951		
		5,301		
Task mastery: High	0 007400***	ĸ	0.015	
Victim of bullying: Yes Constant	-0.097428*** 0.537		0.015	
	0.037	0.000	0.007	
Adjusted R-sq.		0.006		
		6,519		
Attitude toward bullying: High	0.005***		0.010	
Victim of bullying: Yes	-0.095***		0.013	
Constant	0.273	0.000	0.006	
Adjusted R-sq.		0.008		

 $^{*}p < 0.1, \,^{**}p < 0.05, \,^{***}p < 0.01.$

Source: Calculations of the authors based on PISA-2018 in Russia.

Not surprisingly, bullying also shapes both attitudes and behavioral patterns of its victims. As such, the marginal effect of having low life satisfaction levels equals 10% amongst bullying

Frontiers in Psychology | www.frontiersin.org

victims. Conversely, bullying victims are less likely to have high eudaemonia levels, a condition defined by PISA as a sense of meaning in life. Also, victims of bullying are 11% more likely to experience a high fear of failure. They are 5% more likely to be found among least competitive schoolchildren, which shows their low ambitions in reaching goals and objectives; The marginal effect of high task mastery equals -10%, which means that bullied schoolchildren are less likely to reach the objectives set.

Finally, the most surprising conclusion refers to the attitude of bullying victims toward bullying itself. As such, victims of bullying are 10% less likely to be among those schoolchildren who have an explicitly negative attitude to bullying.

DISCUSSION

Limitations of the Study

The study has some limitations imposed by the data. It appears essential to understand how bullying changes over time and how it transitions from primary to secondary school. However, since PISA collects data from schoolchildren in the last grade of lower secondary school, it does not provide an age variation that would be enough to make this kind of inference. Furthermore, we cannot discount that schoolchildren often become victims of bullying due to their appearance, which involves excess weight, functional difficulties, or even disabilities (Sweeting and West, 2001; Hill, 2017; Pinquart, 2017; Su, 2021). Unfortunately, PISA does not collect anthropometric data from children. Finally, due to the lack of data, it appears impossible to examine the influence of family environment as well as relationships amongst family members on bullying.

Discussion

The results of our analysis suggest that one out of six 15year-old children in Russian secondary schools is a victim of bullying. This result is substantially higher than one received in a measurement carried out within "Health Behavior in Schoolaged Children (HBSC)" study in 2014, which was supported by the World Health Organization (WHO, 2014). The measurement results suggest that up to 13% of schoolchildren aged 15 years are bullying victims in Russia (WHO, 2014). However, the difference in numbers is explained by the fact that the WHO-supported survey looked at a wider age group, and the prevalence of bullying in a younger age is lower than in adolescence.

In many ways, our findings go in line with the data from the last PISA report (OECD, 2019a). As such, the pattern that boys and low-achieving students of both sexes tend to report bullying more often than girls and high-achieving students of both sexes, holds for OECD countries, too. "On an average across OECD countries, students who reported being bullied at least a few times a month scored 21 points lower in reading than students who did not report so, after accounting for socio-economic status" (OECD, 2019a, p. 46). Furthermore, calculations on Russian data also go in line with the OECD countries as bullied students tend to report feeling sad, scared and less satisfied with life, and demonstrate a weaker sense of school belonging than their peers who are less bullied.

The earlier studies also confirmed the prevalence of verbal bullying over other type (Glazyrina et al., 2017). Proceedings

from the study carried out in 2011, state that verbal bullying is typically expressed as offensive words, rumors, unreasonable blame, threats, or personal insults, which emphasizes the fact that almost one-third of all cases of verbal bullying ever reported comes from teachers. According to our results, verbal bullying is followed by the relational type, whereas the measurement made by Glazyrina et al. (2017) suggests that the prevalence of physical bullying is second after verbal. It leads to the conclusion that since 2011 there has been a marked shift to psychological, indirect forms of bullying.

In this perspective, our findings go in line with the results of another study with a comprehensive geographical coverage in Russia. This research reveals that social aggression expressed in inappropriate gestures and offensive comments dominates physical aggression (Rean and Novikova, 2019). Since it appears challenging to monitor and sanction psychological violence in opposition to the physical type, which is also very easy to prove, the former becomes more attractive for perpetrators. The lack of any legal framework to regulate psychological violence and its subjective, personal character contribute to the spread of verbal bullying and its prevalence over physical aggression.

One of the bullying aspects that are uniquely specific for the Russian context refers to the reporting of bullying, highlighting significant differences in the perception of bullying by students and teachers. Existing evidence suggests that students agree that bullying should not be reported (Khanolainen et al., 2020). This in turn means that the problem of bullying tends to be severely underestimated by teachers and parents. It results in a significant difference in the perception of bullying by students and teachers, whereas "the majority of teachers indicated either seeing no bullying or only seeing bullying rarely as a justifiable reaction to provocation," students reported bullying regularly (Khanolainen et al., 2020, p. 1).

Analysis of the socio-demographic profile of victims enabled us to understand the composition of this group by several key dimensions. From the gender perspective, we revealed that boys are more likely to become bullying victims. It makes sense in this context to appeal to the study of Butovskaya and Rusakova (2016), which adds to our results by stating that victimization of girls peaks when they are about 13 years old and then gradually reduces, whereas victimization of boys remains on the same level approximately till they turn 16. Psychophysiological factors explain these differences well. Girls enter into puberty earlier, with the period being accompanied by the secretion of sexual hormones such as testosterone (Copeland et al., 2019; Fassler et al., 2019). Being unsynchronized in their physiological development, girls pass this phase earlier. Strong dependence of aggression levels amongst adolescents on sexual hormones (Finkelstein et al., 1997; Ramirez, 2003) explains the higher prevalence of boys amongst bullying victims. However, the prevalence of boys over girls is not exceptionally high; therefore, it is not gender per se but a combination of different psychosocial factors that predict the propensity to bullying (Bochaver and Khlomov, 2013; Shalaginova et al., 2019).

Schoolchildren from low-status groups also bear a certain risk of becoming bullying victims. As has been mentioned, more than 40% of bullying victims belong to 20% of families with the


the authors based on PISA-2018 in Russia.



lowest index of economic, social, and cultural status, which also goes in line with other studies (WHO, 2014; Tippett and Wolke, 2015; Butovskaya and Rusakova, 2016; Rean and Novikova, 2019). The stigma associated with belonging to families with a lowest standing is exacerbated at school, and other classmates use it to highlight their dominance (Rean and Novikova, 2019;

Vorontsov, 2020). However, it does not mean that bullying is a function of low-status dispositions. Even children from families with high economic, social, and cultural standing can become bullying victims. However, prevention strategies should refer to the so-called rural poor, i.e., children from the most impoverished families in rural areas. Our findings underline that in about 70% of cases victims of bullying reside in rural areas or small towns with a population under 100,000 inhabitants.

The relation of learning outcomes to bullying points out that low achieving students bear the highest risk of being bullied. When it comes to reading skills, in comparison to the high performers, the probability of a low performing schoolchild becoming a bullying victim is almost by 30% higher. The regression could not identify statistically significant effects of subject-specific performance in mathematics and science, which has a clear explanation. Reading test requires a schoolchild to actualize the psychological processes of meta-cognition critical for any analytical activity and thus goes far beyond classroom needs, assessing "literacy skills needed for individual growth, educational success, economic participation and citizenship" and emphasizing the "ability to locate, access, understand and reflect on all kinds of information" which is essential "to participate fully in our knowledge-based society" (OECD, 2019b, p. 22). In this context, a reading test serves as a good proxy for general intelligence and analytical thinking ability, including such literacy skills as "finding, selecting, interpreting, integrating and evaluating information from the full range of texts associated with situations that extend beyond the classroom" (OECD, 2019b). High achievement in this area presumes skills crucial for cognitive activity and social adaptation. It thus allows highachieving students in reading to avoid situations when bullying is directed at them.

On the other hand, low performers in reading when not reaching even the baseline level of skills necessary to participate in society fully, also lack skills of social communication and adaptation. With this in mind, insignificant effects of science and mathematics are not surprising: children who cannot go beyond direct inferences cannot be achievers in mathematics or science. The results of PISA in 2015 suggest that low performance is rarely limited to one subject, and there is a high overlap between low achievers in all three cognitive domains (OECD, 2016, p. 40).

The regression analysis of variables of the school psychological environment—disciplinary climate, cooperativeness and competitiveness of the school environment, and schoolchildren' feeling of school belonging reveals that they impact the risk of becoming a bullying victim. Whereas, many scholars have mentioned the importance of the psychosocial factors in bullying prevention, our findings indicate its four specific aspects that should draw the focus of specialists while organizing prevention measures and remedial work.

The study also shows that bullying victims have a higher probability of experiencing such negative emotions as fearfulness, misery, and sadness; on the opposite, they have a lower probability of experiencing such positive emotions as joy and happiness. The bullying victims report fewer positive emotions while compared to people on average. The study also indicates that adolescent bullying vulnerability affects their traits, for example, reduces the level of eudaimonia. Such adolescents experience fear and failures; they are less competitive and often fail to achieve their objectives. The set of the indicated above features characterizes Russian bullied adolescence as persons with an insufficiently mature personality.

Finally, the research has found that bullying victims tend to abstain from expressing a negative attitude toward bullying and do not feel sorry for the victims, proving the possibility of a victim-bully roles switching or combination. This goes in line with the results of other studies that examined whether prior bullying victimization leads to bullying perpetration in the longitudinal perspective (Camodeca et al., 2002; Jose et al., 2012). It is suggested that the switch from one role to another is particularly specific for students with high self-esteem. Another longitudinal study revealed that "students with higher self-esteem were the most likely to engage in future bullying perpetration in response to bullying victimization, while the students with lower self-esteem were the least likely to engage in future bullying perpetration"; as such, for the bully victims with high self-esteem it serves as a possible way to recover threatened egotism (Choi and Park, 2018).

Consequently, we can state that there are two high-risk groups of adolescents in bullying situations, namely : (1) prone to victim behavior and (2) prone to aggressor behavior. That conclusion is consistent with the view of Vorontsov (2020) that not only outsiders but also schoolchildren with social life and friends, i.e., those who seek to raise or preserve their social status among same-age peers at the expense of psychological or physical domination over others, are involved in bullying situations.

The carried out statistical analysis has thus provided a means of identifying the "primary risk group" of bullying victims in the secondary schools of Russia. It should be stressed that the research presents statistically proven pioneer work as the reading test results of PISA assessment have been first applied to estimate the probability of becoming a bullying victim. Similar research-based data have not been found in a large body of published literature.

PRACTICAL IMPLICATIONS

Our research findings provide valuable information for bullying prevention programs. Programs oriented to creating a comfortable psychological climate at school present clear advantages over those oriented to reducing undesirable social behavior patterns. If antibullying programs aim to ensure the psychological well-being of adolescents, they can be more efficient in dealing with the problems that even go beyond bullying. Instead of focusing on specific negative aspects of school life, they provide ground for an inclusive and psychologically comfortable learning environment that rejects bullying. These areas of work should constitute primary preventive measures.

In the secondary prevention phase, the work should focus on those students who are specifically prone to risks of becoming victims. In other words, it should look at the profile of that 16% of schoolchildren who were identified as bullying victims. With these regards, increasing the learning outcomes by improving the literacy skills of low achieving students should be one of the core areas of work. Low performance in reading that outlines a lack of literacy skills needed to succeed in contemporary society shapes life even beyond schools, and bullying is one of the dimensions where the harmful effects of low achievement become so explicit. Another set of measures should be directed at improving the acceptance of students from low-status groups in the classroom to eliminate the influence of status-related issues on bullying.

Working with the behavior of male students is crucial to develop an appropriate and safe expression of anger, aggression, and other negative emotions as these students are especially prone to physical bullying. It is necessary to teach them to understand the psychological essence of aggression, its characteristics, optimize the interaction of the group, develop cooperation, increase school belonging, self-reflection, increase empathy, and create a healthy emotional space. Antibullying programs should facilitate communication skills crucial for better conflict resolution to mitigate verbal or relational bullying.

Generally, prevention strategies and antibullying programs should emphasize the ways and methods of self-control among adolescents. Creating situations of success, setting an encouraging environment that provides ground for positive emotions, developing awareness, and accepting their feelings are core areas of work. Antibullying programs should also teach socially acceptable ways of expressing aggression, aiming to reduce the verbal, indirect aggression through aggressiveness recognition and its think-aloud protocol, and develop empathy and skills of constructive problem solving and fostering personal maturity.

CONCLUSIONS

Our study suggests that, on an average, one out of six children attending secondary school in Russia becomes a bullying victim. This measure is different from simple descriptive statistics based on the prevalence of different bullying types. To identify amongst schoolchildren who reported bullying those who are victims, we looked at the bullying distribution scores and used k-means clustering to crossvalidate our assumptions. These procedures allowed for concluding that for 16% of all schoolchildren at the Russian secondary school, experienced bullying, with some frequency leading to victimization. The findings of our research also indicate the prevalence of verbal bullying over relational and physical ones.

Decomposition analysis of bullying victims outlines that male schoolchildren experience bullying more often. Although not all bullying victims come from marginalized groups, there are clear status-related considerations. More than 40% of bullying victims belong to families with the lowest economic, social, and cultural standing. Furthermore, most of the bullying victims (70%) reside in villages or sparsely populated towns.

Analysis of factors predicting bullying also presents reasons for concern. We identified the relationship between learning outcomes in reading and bullying victimization, which presents high risks for low achieving schoolchildren. Considering the PISA framework, those who do not possess the necessary literacy skills to succeed in life are also likelier to be socially excluded and victimized.

The psychological environment at school forms another group of factors behind bullying. Victimization is more likely to occur in a competitive school environment and, logically, less likely to occur in the cooperative one. Therefore, schoolchildren without a strong feeling of school belonging are also likelier to be bullied. However, our findings highlight that a positive disciplinary climate mitigates victimization. These conclusions provide ground for prevention efforts, and school psychologists and social pedagogues obtain a specific role in monitoring the psychological environment of the classroom.

Our study suggests that bullying substantially affects the psychological well-being of a schoolchild. Bullying provokes negative emotions like fearfulness, misery, and sadness amongst victims. Furthermore, it causes rarer experiences of positive emotions compared to other schoolchildren. These peculiarities are crucial in elaborating bullying prevention programs that should compensate for the deficit of positive emotions amongst the victims and eliminate the harmful effects of the negative ones. The adverse effects of bullying, however, go beyond the emotional states. The bullying victims tend to have lower eudaemonia levels, outlining that they avoid reflecting the sense of meaning in life. They also are more likely to have a low level of life satisfaction in comparison to other schoolchildren.

Finally, one of the critical findings of this study suggests that bullying victims could become perpetrators in other contexts. The analysis pointed out that bullying victims are less likely to share negative attitudes toward bullying and empathize with other bullying victims. It allows for hypothesizing that one person could potentially switch or combine victim–bully roles, and future research on bullying in Russian schools should focus on this aspect more.

Considering this, primary prevention measures should address issues related to the school environment creating a friendly and pleasant atmosphere. The measures aimed to create a positive learning environment would be more efficient by eliminating the conditions in which bullying occurs instead of dealing with its negative consequences and undesirable behaviors. The secondary phase of antibullying programs should take into account emotional states and psychosocial factors of bullying victims to help them overcome frustration and stigmatization caused by bullying, thus ensuring that they can fully participate in the social life of the school and beyond, without risks of being victimized again.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

Publicly available datasets were analyzed in this study. This data can be found at: https://www.oecd.org/pisa/data/.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

GA and LD are the major authors who developed the initial manuscript. AB reviewed the literature and together with VK

drafted the practical implications and prevention strategies. SK and VE contributed to the data processing and analysis. IA revised the final manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

REFERENCES

- Adler, P. A., and Adler, P. (1995). Dynamics of inclusion and exclusionin preadolescent cliques. Soc. Psychol. Q. 58, 145–162. doi: 10.2307/2787039
- Bethel, C. L. (2016). "Using robots to interview children about bullying: Lessons learned from an exploratory study," in 2016 25th IEEE International Symposium on Robot and Human Interactive Communication (RO-MAN) (New York, NY). doi: 10.1109/ROMAN.2016.7745197
- Bochaver, A. A., and Khlomov, K. D. (2013). Bulling kak ob"ekt issledovanii i kul'turnyi fenomen [Bullying as a research object and a cultural phenomenon]. *Psychol. J. Higher School Econ.* 10, 149–159.
- Butenko, V. N., and Sidorenko, O. A. (2015). Bullying in school environment: research experience of psychological peculiarities of offenders and victims. *Bull. KSPU* 33, 138–143.
- Butovskaya, M., and Rusakova, G. (2016). Bulling i bullery v sovremennoi rossiiskoi shkole [Bullying and Bullies in Today's Russian School]. *Etnograficheskoe obozrenie* 2, 99–115.
- Camodeca, M., Goossens, F., Terwogt, M., and Schuengel, C. (2002). Bullying and victimization among school-age children: stability and links to proactive and reactive aggression. *Soc. Dev.* 11, 332–345. doi: 10.1111/1467-9507. 00203
- Card, N., Stucky, B., Sawalani, G., and Little, T. (2008). Direct and indirect aggression during childhood and adolescence: A meta-analytic review of gender differences, intercorrelations, and relations to maladjustment. *Child Dev.* 79, 1185–1229. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2008.01184.x
- Choi, B., and Park, S. (2018). Who becomes a bullying perpetrator after the experience of bullying victimization? The moderating role of self-esteem. *Youth Adolesc.* 47, 2414–2423. doi: 10.1007/s10964-018-0913-7
- Copeland, W. E., Worthman, C., Shanahan, L., Costello, E. J., and Angold, A. (2019). Early pubertal timing and testosterone associated with higher levels of adolescent depression in girls. J. Ame. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 58, 1197–1206. doi: 10.1016/j.jaac.2019.02.007
- Dijkstra, J., Lindenberg, S., and Veenstra, R. (2008). Beyond the class norm: bullying behavior of popular adolescents and its relation to peer acceptance and rejection. *J. Abnorm. Child Psychol.* 36, 1289–1299. doi: 10.1007/s10802-008-9251-7
- Doll, B., and Swearer, S. (2006). Cognitive-behavioral interventions for participants in bullying and coercion. Cogn. Behav. Intervent. Educ. Settings 183–201.
- Ekimova, V. I., and Zalaldinova, A. M. (2015). Victims and offenders in a situation of bullying: who are they? J. Modern Foreign Psychol. 4, 5–10. doi: 10.17759/jmfp.2015040401
- Espelage, D., and Swearer, S. (2003). Research on school bullying and victimization: what have we learned and where do we go from here? *School Psych. Rev.* 32, 365–383. doi: 10.1080/02796015.2003.12086206
- Espelage, D. L., Hong, J. S., and Mebane, S. (2016). Recollections of childhood bullying and multiple forms of victimization: correlates with psychological functioning among college students. *Soc. Psychol. Educ.* 19, 715–728. doi: 10.1007/s11218-016-9352-z
- Faris, R., and Felmlee, D. (2014). Casualties of social combat: school networks of peer victimization and their consequences. Am. Sociol. Rev. 79, 228–257. doi: 10.1177/0003122414524573
- Fassler, C. S., Gutmark-Little, I., Xie, C., Giannini, C. M., Chandler, D. W., Biro, F. M., et al. (2019). Sex hormone phenotypes in young girls and the age at pubertal milestones. *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metabo.* 104, 6079–6089. doi: 10.1210/jc.2019-00889
- Fedunina, N. Y., and Sugizaki, E. (2012). Violence in school. Foreign sources comprehension. J. Modern Foreign Psychol. 1, 71–85.
- Finkelstein, J., Susman, E., Chinchilli, V., Kunselman, S., D'Arcangelo, R., Schwab, J., et al. (1997). Estrogen or testosterone increases self-reported aggressive behaviors in hypogonadal adolescents. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metabo. 82, 2433–2438. doi: 10.1210/jc.82.8.2433

FUNDING

The research was financially supported by Southern Federal University, 2021, 07/2020-02-AP.

- Glazman, O. L. (2009). Psychological features of participants of bullying. Izvestia: Herzen University. J. Human. Sci. 105, 159–165.
- Glazyrina, L. A., Kostenko, M. A., and Lopuga, E. V. (2017). "Predotvrashchenie nasiliya v obrazovatel'nykh organizatsiyakh [Preventing Violence in Educational Institutions]," in *Informatsionno-metodicheskoe posobie dlya* rukovoditelei i pedagogicheskikh rabotnikov obrazovatel'nykh organizatsii [Information and methodological guide for leaders and teaching staff of educational organizations], ed T. A. Epoyana (Barnaul).
- Gorlova, I. Y., and Kuznetsova, O. Z. (2019). Bullying in educational institutions. *Res. Sci. Electr. J. Omsk SAU.*
- Griffiths, L. J., Wolke, D., Page, A. S., and Horwood, J. P. (2006). Obesity and bullying: different effects for boys and girls. Arch. Dis. Child. 91, 121–125. doi: 10.1136/adc.2005.072314
- Grishina, T. G. (2017). "A study of bullying among schoolchildren: a review of international research. in Modern Applied Psychology: Theory and Practice. Collection of Articles of International Scientifi c-Practical Conference, eds T. N. Mel'nikov and N. T. Kolesnik (Moscow: MRSU Ed. off. Publ.).
- Haynie, D., Nansel, T., Eitel, P., Crump, A., Saylor, K., Yu, K., et al. (2001). Bullies, victims, and bully/victims: distinct groups of at-risk youth. *J. Early Adolesc.* 21, 29–49. doi: 10.1177/0272431601021001002
- Hill, A. J. (2017). Obesity in children and the 'Myth of Psychological Maladjustment': self-esteem in the spotlight. *Curr. Obes. Rep.* 6, 63–70. doi: 10.1007/s13679-017-0246-y
- Huseynova, E. A., and Enikolopov, S. N. (2014). Influence of the bullying victim position on aggressive behavior. *Psychol. Educ. Stud.* 6, 246–256. doi: 10.17759/psyedu.2014060221
- Janssen, I., Craig, W. M., Boyce, W. F., and Pickett, W. (2004). Associations between overweight and obesity with bullying behaviors in school-aged children. *Pediatrics* 113, 1187–1194. doi: 10.1542/peds.113.5.1187
- Jose, P., Kljakovic, M., Scheib, E., and Notter, O. (2012). The joint development of traditional bullying and victimization with cyber bullying and victimization in adolescence. J. Res. Adolesc. 22, 301–309. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-7795.2011.00764.x
- Khanolainen, D., Semenova, E., and Magnuson, P. (2020). 'Teachers see nothing': exploring students' and teachers' perspectives on school bullying with a new arts-based methodology. *Pedagogy Cult. Soc.* 29, 469–491. doi: 10.1080/14681366.2020.1751249
- Kochel, K., Ladd, G., and Rudolph, K. (2012). Longitudinal associations among youth depressive symptoms, peer victimization, and low peer acceptance: an interpersonal process perspective. *Child Dev.* 83, 637–650. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2011.01722.x
- Krivtsova, S. V., Belevich, A. A., and Shapkina, A. N. (2016). School bullying: the experience of studies of the prevalence of bullying at schools in Germany, Austria, Russia. *Educ. Policy* 3, 2–25.
- LaFontana, K. M., and Cillessen, A. H. (2002). Children's perceptions of popular and unpopular peers: A multimethod assessment. *Dev. Psychol.* 38, 635–647. doi: 10.1037/0012-1649.38.5.635
- Lane, D. A. (2001). "Shkol'naya travlya (bulling) [School violence (bullying)]," in *Detskaya i podrostkovaya psikhoterapiya* [Child and adolescents psychotherapy], eds D. A. Lane and E. Miller (St. Petersburg: Piter).
- Lease, A. M., Kennedy, C. A., and Axelrod, J. L. (2002). Children's social constructions of popularity. *Soc. Dev.* 11, 87–109. doi: 10.1111/1467-9507.00188
- Marini, Z., Fairbairn, L., and Zuber, R. (2001). Peer harassment in individuals with developmental disabilities: towards the development of a multidimensional bullying identification model. *Dev. Disabil. Bull.* 29, 170–195.
- Nakamoto, J., and Schwartz, D. (2010). Is peer victimization associated with academic achievement? A meta-analytic review. *Soc. Dev.* 19, 221–242. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9507.2009.00539.x
- Naumova, N. N., and Efimova, A. S. (2018). Foreign investigations of the bulling phenomenon in 1980-90 years. *Mezhdunarodnyi zhurnal gumanitarnykh*

i estestvennykh nauk [International journal of humanitarian and natural sciences] 5, 139–142.

- Nesterova, A. A., and Grishina, T. G. (2018). Prediktory shkol'noi travli v otnoshenii detei mladshego podrostkovogo vozrasta so storony sverstnikov [Predictors of school bullying against younger adolescents from peers]. Bull. Moscow State Region University Series Psychol. 3, 97–114. doi: 10.18384/2310-7235-2018-3-97-114
- Novikova, M., and Rean, A. (2019). Influence of school climate on bullying prevalence: Russian and international research experience. *Educ. Stud. Moscow* 2, 78–97. doi: 10.17323/1814-9545-2019-2-78-97
- OECD (2016). Low-Performing Students: Why They Fall Behind and How to Help Them Succeed, PISA. Paris: OECD Publishing. doi: 10.1787/9789264250246-en
- OECD (2017). PISA 2015 Results (Volume III): Students' Well-Being. Paris: OECD Publishing.
- OECD (2019a). PISA 2018 Reading Framework. In PISA 2018 Assessment and Analytical Framework. Paris: OECD Publishing.
- OECD (2019b). PISA 2018 Results (Volume III): What School Life Means for Students' Lives, PISA. Paris: OECD Publishing.
- Olweus, D. (1997). Bully / victim problems in school. Facts and intervention. *Eur. J. Psychol. Educ.* 12, 495–510. doi: 10.1007/BF03172807
- Pečjak, S., and Pirc, T. (2017). Bullying and perceived school climate: Victims' and bullies' perspective. *Stud. Psychol.* 59, 22–33. doi: 10.21909/sp.2017.01.728
- Peng, C., Hu, W., Yuan, S., Xiang, J., Kang, C., Wang, M., et al. (2020). Selfharm, suicidal ideation, and suicide attempts in Chinese adolescents involved in different sub-types of bullying: a cross-sectional study. *Front. Psychiatry* 11:565364. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2020.565364
- Petrosyants, V. R. (2011). Bullying in the modern school environment. *Tomsk State Pedagog. University Bull.* 6, 151–154.
- Pinquart, M. (2017). Systematic review: bullying involvement of children with and without chronic physical illness and/or physical/sensory disability-a metaanalytic comparison with healthy/nondisabled peers. J. Pediatr. Psychol. 42, 245–259. doi: 10.1093/jpepsy/jsw081
- Ramirez, J. M. (2003). Hormones and aggression in childhood and adolescence. Aggress. Violent Behav. 8, 621–644. doi: 10.1016/S1359-1789(02) 00102-7
- Rean, A., and Stavtsev, A. (2020). Positive Psychological interventions to prevent wellbeing issues, aggression and bullying in school students. *Educ. Stud. Moscow* 3, 37–59. doi: 10.17323/1814-9545-2020-3-37-59
- Rean, A. A., and Novikova, M. A. (2019). Bulling v srede starsheklassnikov Rossiiskoi Federatsii: rasprostranennosť i vliyanie sotsioekonomicheskikh faktorov [Bullying among high school students in the Russian Federation: prevalence and impact of socioeconomic factors]. *Mir psikhologii [World of Psychology]* 1, 165–177.
- Rodkin, P. C., Espelage, D. L., and Hanish, L. D. (2015). A relational framework for understanding bullying: developmental antecedents and outcomes. *Am. Psychol.* 4, 311–321. doi: 10.1037/a0038658
- Roland, E. (1993). "Bullying: A developing tradition of research and management," in Understanding and Managing Bullying, 15–30.
- Rose, C. A., Monda-Amaya, L. E., and Espelage, D. L. (2011). Bullying perpetration and victimization in special education: A review of the literature. *Remed. Special Educ.* 32, 114–130. doi: 10.1177/0741932510361247
- Ryumina, Y. N. (2018). Socio-pedagogical aspects of bullying in the educational environment. J. Shadrinsk State Pedagog. University 2:38.
- Salmivalli, C. (2013). Different forms of bullying and victimization: Bullyvictims versus bullies and victims. *Eur. J. Dev. Psychol.* 10, 723–738. doi: 10.1080/17405629.2013.793596
- Salmivalli, C., and Nieminen, N. (2002). Proactive and reactive aggression among school bullies, victims, and bully-victims. *Aggress. Behav.* 28, 30–44. doi: 10.1002/ab.90004
- Salmivalli, C., and Voeten, M. (2004). Connections between attitudes, group norms, and behaviour in bullying situations. *Int. J. Behav. Dev.* 28, 246–258. doi: 10.1080/01650250344000488
- Salmivalli, C., Voeten, R., and Poskiparta, E. (2011). Bystanders matter: associations between reinforcing, defending, and the frequency of bullying behavior in classrooms. J. Clin. Child Adolesc. Psychol. 40, 668–676. doi: 10.1080/15374416.2011.597090

- Schott, R. M., and Søndergaard, D. M. (2014). School Bullying. New Theories in Context. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. doi: 10.1017/CBO9781139226707
- Schwartz, D., Gorman, A. H., Nakamoto, J., and Toblin, R. L. (2005). Victimization in The Peer Group And Children's Academic Functioning. J. Educ. Psychol. 97, 425–435. doi: 10.1037/0022-0663.97.3.425
- Shalaginova, K. S., Kulikova, T. I., and Zalygaeva, S. A. (2019). Schoolchildren's age and gender characteristics as predictors of bullying risks. Bulletin of the Moscow Region State University. *Series: Psychol.* 3, 126–138. doi: 10.18384/2310-7235-2019-3-126-138
- Striegel-Moore, R. H., Dohm, F. A., Pike, K. M., Wilfley, D. E., and Fairburn, C. G. (2002). Abuse, bullying, and discrimination as risk factors for binge eating disorder. Am. J. Psychiatry 159, 1902–1907. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.159.11.1902
- Stubbs-Richardson, M., Sinclair, H. C., Goldberg, R. M., Ellithorpe, C. N., and Amadi, S. C. (2018). Reaching out versus lashing out: Examining gender differences in experiences with and responses to bullying in high school. *Am. J. Crim. Justice* 43, 39–66. doi: 10.1007/s12103-017-9408-4
- Su, L. (2021). Peer Victimizationand SubjectiveHealth-Acomparisonbe-tween students with and without disabilities in Sweden. Jönköping: HLK, CHILD.
- Swearer, S. M., and Hymel, S. (2015a). Four decades of research on school bullying: an introduction. Am. Psychol. 70:293. doi: 10.1037/a00 38928
- Swearer, S. M., and Hymel, S. (2015b). Understanding the psychology of bullying: Moving toward a social-ecological diathesis-stress model. Am. Psychol. 70, 344–353. doi: 10.1037/a0038929
- Sweeting, H., and West, P. (2001). Being different: Correlates of the experience of teasing and bullying at age 11. *Res. Papers Educ.* 16, 225–246. doi: 10.1080/02671520110058679
- Tippett, N., and Wolke, D. (2015). Aggression between siblings: associations with the home environment and peer bullying. *Aggress. Behav.* 41, 14–24. doi: 10.1002/ab.21557
- UN (2015). Transforming Our World: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development. Available online at: https://undocs.org/A/RES/70/1 (accessed June 26, 2021).
- UNESCO (2018). School Violence and Bullying: Global Status and Trends, Drivers and Consequences. Paris: UNESCO.
- Volikova, S. V., and Kalinkina, E. A. (2015). Parent-child relationships as a factor of school bullying. *Counsel. Psychol. Psychother.* 23, 138–161. doi: 10.17759/cpp.2015230409
- Vorontsov, D. B. (2020). School bullying features. Bull. Cherepovets State University 2, 129–137. doi: 10.23859/1994-0637-2020-2-95-10
- WHO (2014). Health Behaviour in School-aged Children (HBSC) survey 2013/2014. Bullying among adolescents in the Russian Federation. World Health Organization.
- Zych, I., Farrington, D., Llorent, J., and Ttofi, M. M. (2017). Protecting Children against Bullying and Its Consequences. London: Macmillan. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-53028-4

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Avanesian, Dikaya, Bermous, Kochkin, Kirik, Egorova and Abkadyrova. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Association of Different Forms of Child Maltreatment With Peer Victimization in Mexican Children and Adolescents

Javier Martín-Babarro^{1*}, M. Paz Toldos², Lorena Paredes-Becerra¹, Renzo Abregu-Crespo^{3,4}, Juan Fernández-Sánchez¹ and Covadonga M. Díaz-Caneja³

¹ Departamento de Investigación y Psicología en Educación, Universidad Complutense de Madrid, Madrid, Spain,
² Tecnologico de Monterrey, Monterrey, Mexico, ³ Department of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, Institute of Psychiatry and Mental Health, Hospital General Universitario Gregorio Marañón, IiSGM, CIBERSAM, School of Medicine, Universidad Complutense, Madrid, Spain, ⁴ School of Psychology, Universidad Nacional de Educación a Distancia, Madrid, Spain

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Megan Stubbs-Richardson, Mississippi State University, United States

Reviewed by:

Jun Sung Hong, Wayne State University, United States Marina Verlinden, Zayed University, United Arab Emirates

*Correspondence:

Javier Martín-Babarro jbabarro@psi.ucm.es

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 31 January 2021 Accepted: 01 June 2021 Published: 06 August 2021

Citation:

Martín-Babarro J, Toldos MP, Paredes-Becerra L, Abregu-Crespo R, Fernández-Sánchez J and Díaz-Caneja CM (2021) Association of Different Forms of Child Maltreatment With Peer Victimization in Mexican Children and Adolescents. Front. Psychol. 12:662121. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2021.662121 **Objective:** To examine the relationship between exposure to multiple forms of child abuse and neglect within the family context and peer victimization at school, accounting for the moderator effect of sex and educational level.

Methods: Two thousand four hundred fifteen children and adolescents, aged 9 to 15 years, attending public schools in Mexico completed the Childhood Trauma Questionnaire-Short Form and a modified version of the Olweus' Bully/Victim Questionnaire. We used linear regression models to assess the association of five different forms of child abuse (emotional, physical, and sexual abuse, and emotional and physical negligence) with three forms of peer victimization (direct, indirect, and cyberbullying).

Results: Direct forms of child abuse within the family (i.e., emotional, physical, and sexual abuse), but not neglect, were significantly and positively associated with a risk for peer victimization. In the fully adjusted models, emotional abuse was significantly associated with the three types of peer victimization: [indirect b = 0.48, t = 6.75, p < 0.001, direct (b = 0.47, t = 4.89, p < 0.001), and cyberbullying (b = 0.85, t = 5.45, p < 0.001)]; while physical abuse was positive and significantly associated with direct victimization (b = 0.29, t = 3.28, p < 0.001). Boys suffering from sexual abuse within the family context showed higher levels of all subtypes of peer victimization. Students attending secondary school who suffered from sexual abuse showed higher levels of indirect victimization than did students attending primary schools.

Conclusion: Child abuse within the family context seems to be associated with the risk of peer victimization. Preventive strategies to address bullying and promote resilience should take family factors into account. Interventions for high-risk families might be useful to prevent child multi-victimization.

Keywords: peer victimization, bullying, child malteratment, adolescents, development, polyvictimization

INTRODUCTION

Increasing evidence gathered in the past few decades supports the need to adopt a preventive approach to psychiatry (OECD, 2011; Sommer et al., 2016). Risk and protective factors acting during sensitive stages of neurodevelopment such as pregnancy, childhood, and adolescence, have a long-term impact on mental health across the lifespan, which suggests that primary preventive strategies should be implemented during the earlier stages of development (Parellada, 2013). Potentially preventable risk factors during childhood and adolescence include exposure to violence within the family and school contexts, including child abuse and peer victimization or bullying (Moreno-Peral et al., 2017). Both factors have been associated with negative short- and long-term psychiatric, educational, and medical outcomes and with increased risk of suicide (Green et al., 2010; Takizawa et al., 2014).

Bullying can be defined as a subtype of aggression among peers, characterized by the display of intentioned, repetitive, and negative actions (physical, verbal, relational aggression, including using online media) in the context of an imbalance of power between victim and aggressor (Olweus, 1993; Williams and Guerra, 2007). The American Psychological Association (2004) deemed it a major public health concern, with a mean prevalence of more than 35% for traditional bullying and 15% for cyberbullying (Modecki et al., 2014). Castellvi et al. (2017) estimated that more than one fifth of completed suicides before age 26 could be prevented by suppressing all forms of bullying.

Several scholars have explored the effect of family variables on bullying, such as hierarchical structures, parenting strategies, parental warmth, or intra-parental violence (Bowers et al., 1992; Dodge et al., 1997; Baldry, 2003; Gershoff et al., 2010; Hong et al., 2012). Although previous evidence suggests that exposure to different forms of violence during childhood and adolescence might be interrelated, and thereby increasing the risk of repeated victimization (Finkelhor et al., 2015), specific research on the potential association of child abuse within the family with the risk of peer victimization is still scarce (Duncan, 1999; Dussich and Maekoya, 2007). Longitudinal studies suggest that child emotional and physical maltreatment is associated with increased peer rejection, and that this association might be mediated by emotional dysregulation, externalizing symptoms, or increased aggressiveness (Bolger and Patterson, 2001; Kim and Cicchetti, 2010). Other studies have reported a positive association of physical abuse, sexual abuse, and negligence with an increased risk of peer rejection or bullying (Bolger and Patterson, 2001; Shields and Cicchetti, 2001; Dussich and Maekoya, 2007). This association can be understood in the context of ecological-transactional models (Cicchetti and Lynch, 1993), which assume that individual development is shaped by the multiple interactions and transactions of risk and protective factors between nested levels of influence (family, school, peers, and media) (Cicchetti and Rizley, 1981; Espelage and Swearer, 2003; Hong and Espelage, 2012; Hong et al., 2012; Petersen et al., 2014). These models have tried to guide the conceptualization of child abuse (Petersen et al., 2014) and the various forms of peer victimization (Espelage and Swearer, 2003; Hong and Espelage, 2012). Within this theoretical model, both social phenomena would be the product of a series of complex interactions between intra- and inter-individual variables (Espelage and Swearer, 2003). A child's individual characteristics interact with family variables, which in turn are embedded in a broader social ecological system, including communities, neighborhoods, and other cultures. There is also a consensus in considering that the relationship between child abuse and the subsequent development of peer victimization is due to multi-causality, and that the characteristics of different social contexts in which children and adolescents interact mediate and influence the individual characteristics, such as aggressiveness (Bronfenbrenner, 1994).

In this framework, it seems pertinent to ask about the possible effect of variables such as sex and educational level, as moderating variables, on child abuse and peer victimization, given the scarcity of studies in this regard (Swearer et al., 2010; Guerra et al., 2011). Sex appears to have a certain effect on the diverse dynamics of peer violence, including bullying (Cook et al., 2010). In general, boys seem to be more involved than girls in bullying dynamics as aggressors (Nansel et al., 2001; Carbone-Lopez et al., 2010; Cook et al., 2010; Guerra et al., 2011), and are at greater risk of direct forms of bullying. On the other hand, girls tend to be equally or more likely to experience indirect forms of bullying (e.g., Rivers and Smith, 1994; Baldry and Farrington, 1998; Putallaz et al., 2007). However, not all studies confirm sex as a moderating variable between child abuse and peer victimization (Shields and Cicchetti, 2001). Age, and therefore educational level, also has a moderating effect on the dynamics of peer victimization. In general, peer victimization tends to increase during childhood, peaking during early adolescence and declining during adolescence (Nansel et al., 2001). Williams and Guerra (2007) have shown that both physical peer victimization and cyberbullying peak during the last years of primary education and then decline during secondary education, while verbal bullying reaches its peak at the end of primary education and remains relatively stable during secondary education. Cook et al. (2010), in a recent meta-analysis, examined differences based on sex and educational level and concluded that the relationship between internalization and peer victimization becomes stronger over time.

In this study, we aimed to assess the association of different forms of child maltreatment (physical, sexual, and emotional abuse, as well as emotional and physical neglect) within the family context with different categories of peer victimization within the school context (indirect, direct, and cyberbullying) in a large sample of Mexican students. Considering recent evidence that physical, sexual, and emotional abuse and various forms of neglect of children are associated with substantially increased risk of concurrent and subsequence psychopathology based on sex or due to developmental differences (Zeanah and Humphreys, 2018), we also explored the potential moderating effect of sex and educational level on this association. To our knowledge, only Kim and Cicchetti (2010) have assessed the effect of different forms of maltreatment on difficulties with peers. In this study, they reported that both physical and sexual abuse, as well as neglect were associated with increased rates of peer rejection. And in Mexico, we found no previous studies that specifically assessed the differential effect of multiple forms of maltreatment on different subtypes of peer victimization or explored the effect of sex or educational level on the association between specific forms of child abuse and of peer victimization.

Previous scholars have reported that the direct forms of abuse within the family context (e.g., physical and emotional abuse) are associated with increased peer victimization (Duncan, 1999) and perpetration (Shields and Cicchetti, 2001). We hypothesized that those forms of child maltreatment in which the aggressor exerts direct abuse (i.e., emotional, physical, or sexual abuse), would be positively associated with a greater peer victimization compared to those passive or indirect forms of child maltreatment based on neglecting strategies. Additionally, some authors have claimed that sex and educational level moderate the relationship between child abuse and peer victimization, such that boys are at greater risk of direct forms of bullying and child maltreatment (Nansel et al., 2001; McCarroll et al., 2008; Carbone-Lopez et al., 2010; Cook et al., 2010; Guerra et al., 2011), and peer victimization becomes stronger over time; therefore, we hypothesized that sex and educational level would moderate the relationship between child abuse and peer victimization, such that boys would report higher peer bullying when exposed to direct forms of abuse at home.

METHODS

Procedure and Participants

This research was performed within the framework of "Prevention of family violence," a program for teachers, school officials, and pedagogical technical advisors for elementary and secondary education, organized and conducted by "Educadores sin Fronteras," (Teachers without Borders) a non-governmental organization (NGO), in collaboration with the Sindicato Nacional de Trabajadores de la Educación (SNTE) (National Syndication of Education Workers). We invited all program participants to participate voluntarily in this research, and we requested the pertinent permissions from each of the centers that agreed to collaborate. A total of 73 public schools from 19 states out of the total 32 of the Republic of Mexico participated in this research (17.2% of the participants came from schools in the northern regions of the country, 12.3% from the central region, 53.2% of the western region, and 17.3% of the southern region of the country). In addition, through a non-random sampling we assessed 2,415 students (age 9-15 years, 52.5% girls) attending compulsory education (primary or secondary education) during one regular class hour.

We collected self-reported measures in the computer rooms of each center through two different procedures: online, using Qualtrics (38.8%), and using paper and pencil questionnaires (61.2%). We found no significant effect of the mode of completion on the scores obtained in child abuse and peer victimization measures. We obtained permission to test the students from teachers, parents, and the pertinent authorities at each school. The study complied with the ethical guidelines required for informed consent by parents, protection of personal data, and guarantees of confidentiality. In addition, we adopted ethical measures on psychological research carried out through the Internet. We informed the students that the questionnaire would be anonymous and that they could decline to answer any questions. The research team offered general information on the project and a brief description of the definitions of the different subtypes of peer victimization to ensure an appropriate comprehension of the assessment instruments. Documentation of the study can be found at https://osf.io/ uq8c7/.

Measures

Child Abuse and Neglect

We used the Childhood Trauma Questionnaire-Short Form (CTQ-SF) to assess different forms of abuse within the family (2003). The CTQ-SF has been widely used in trauma research in adult and pediatric samples and has been validated in different clinical populations (Kim et al., 2011; Spinhoven et al., 2014). For this study, the instrument was translated, corrected, and adapted according to the Mexican lexicon/Mexican Spanish. Moreover, to sustain the validity of the translated tool, the researchers involved in this process met the following requirements: knowledge about the concepts that the questionnaire measures; proficiency in the original language in which the instrument was written; and knowledge regarding the target population that the translation/adaptation was based on. In this way, we developed a Spanish version of the scale adapted to the Mexican population. The CTQ-SF consists of 28 items scored on a 5-point Likert scale (1 = never, 5 = very often) to assess the frequency of different situations of abuse and neglect experienced during childhood. It is composed of five subscales with high internal consistency: sexual abuse ($\alpha = 0.84$); physical abuse ($\alpha = 0.78$); emotional abuse ($\alpha = 0.90$); physical neglect ($\alpha = 0.71$); and emotional neglect ($\alpha = 0.82$) (Bernstein et al., 2003; Thombs et al., 2007). Previous studies have shown high internal consistency (Bernstein et al., 2003; Gerdner and Allgulander, 2009) and test-retest reliability of the CTQ-SF (Bernstein and Fink, 1998).

Peer Victimization

We used a modified version of the Olweus (1996) Bully/Victim Questionnaire with 16 items to explore three dimensions of peer victimization: (1) indirect or relational, consisting of six items and defined as being victim of exclusion, rejection, or rumors (i.e., "My classmates ignore me," "My classmates reject me") ($\alpha = 0.80$); (2) direct, composed of six items that make reference to verbal and physical victimization (i.e., "My classmates speak badly of me," "My classmates insult, offend, or ridicule me") ($\alpha = 0.77$); and (3) cyberbullying, which consisted of four items referring to being a victim of harassment through the new technologies, such as the internet or smartphones (i.e., "My classmates speak badly of me," "My classmates insult, offend, or ridicule me") ($\alpha = 0.86$). Participants scored each of the items based on four degrees of frequency (1 = never, 2 = sometimes, 3 = often, 4 = many times).

Statistical Analyses

We used student T-tests to assess the differences in all child maltreatment and peer victimization measures by sex and

	Boys	Girls	Primary education	Secondary education	
	(<i>n</i> = 1,151)	(<i>n</i> = 1,264)	(n = 858)	(<i>n</i> = 1,557)	
Emotional abuse	7.41 (3.31)	8.21 (4.24)	7.81 (3.53)	7.81 (4.05)	
Physical abuse	6.55 (2.21)	6.38 (2.33)	6.64 (2.35)	6.30 (2.16)	
Sexual abuse	5.30 (1.39)	5.49 (2.05)	5.37 (1.61)	5.41 (1.84)	
Physical neglect	8.10 (3.48)	7.91 (3.44)	8.28 (3.65)	7.87 (3.37)	
Emotional neglect	10.22 (4.41)	10.28 (4.66)	10.57 (4.47)	10.15 (4.54)	
Indirect peer victimization	8.45 (2.90)	8.45 (2.89)	8.80 (2.92)	8.21 (2.83)	
Direct peer victimization	6.89 (1.87)	6.50 (1.87)	6.80 (1.66)	6.59 (1–68)	
Cyberbullying victimization	4.37 (1.12)	4.35 (1.00)	4.33 (1.00)	4.38 (1.08)	

TABLE 1 Child abuse and neglect and peer victimization scores by sex and educational level.

All scores shown as mean (SD).

educational level (secondary education (12–15 years of age) vs. primary school (grades 4–6, 9–11 years of age). We then calculated Pearson bivariate correlations among the five different types of abuse, as measured by the CTQ-SF questionnaire (emotional and physical abuse, sexual abuse, and emotional and physical neglect) and the three forms of peer victimization, as measured with Olweus bully/victim questionnaire (direct, indirect, and cyberbullying).

We used a linear regression model as the main procedure of analysis after verifying several key assumptions. Relationships among the variables were linear, and we found no multicollinearity effect after observing the correlation matrix whose coefficients presented magnitudes of 0.80 or higher. Predictor variables presented correlation values lower than 0.50. We used a Tobit model for variables that deviated from normality in the linear regression analyses (Smith and Brame, 2003). Subsequently, we performed three linear regression models, including each of the three subtypes of peer victimization as outcomes, and sex, educational level, and the five types of intrafamilial maltreatment as independent variables.

We did a Bonferroni adjustment of the *p*-value by dividing the original α -value (0.05) by the number of analyses on the dependent variable of the regression model. Finally, in order to check a possible effect of shared method variance, we followed a *post-hoc* Harman one-factor analysis to contrast variance in the data, to see if it could be largely attributed to a single factor. The percentage of variance of the sum of the squared saturations (of the extraction) was 29.32%, far less than the recommended 50%. It may be said that there was not a shared method variance influence.

RESULTS

Table 1 shows the mean and SD for measures of child abuse and peer victimization. Boys presented a higher level of direct victimization $[t_{(2, 413)} = -5.43, p < 0.001]$. No differences were found in the remaining variables related to peer victimization at school. Girls reported higher levels of emotional abuse $[t_{(2, 413)} = 4.89, p < 0.001]$ and sexual abuse $[t_{(2, 413)} = 2.85, p < 0.001]$. Primary school students presented higher scores for indirect $[t_{(2, 413)} = 4.78, p < 0.001]$ and direct $[t_{(2, 413)} = 2.97, p < 0.01]$ victimization, as well as for physical abuse $[t_{(2, 413)} = 3.58, p < 0.001]$ and physical neglect $[t_{(2, 411)} = 2.82, p < 0.01]$ than adolescents attending secondary education.

Table 2 shows the results of the bivariate correlations between measures of child abuse and peer victimization in boys and girls separately. In both sexes, all subtypes of peer victimization were significantly correlated (r-values ranged from 0.35 for the association between indirect victimization and cyberbullying to 0.65 for the association between direct and indirect victimization). All forms of maltreatment were also correlated, with the strongest correlation values found for the association between physical and emotional abuse (r = 0.55, p < 0.05 in boys and r = 0.56, p < 0.05 in girls). In boys, scores in all forms of child maltreatment were significantly associated with scores in the three subtypes of peer victimization (r-values ranging from 0.13 to 0.36), with the highest correlation values found for the association of both emotional and physical abuse with indirect victimization (r = 0.35, p < 0.05 and r = 0.36, p < 0.05, respectively) and sexual abuse and cyberbullying (r = 0.33, p < 0.05). In girls, scores in all forms of child maltreatment were also significantly associated with scores in the three subtypes of peer victimization (r-values ranging from 0.14 to 0.35), with the highest correlation values found for the association of physical abuse with both direct and indirect victimization (r = 0.33, p < 0.05 and r = 0.32, p < 0.05, respectively) and of emotional abuse with both indirect victimization and cyberbullying (r = 0.41, p < 0.05 and r = 0.30, p < 0.05, respectively).

The linear regression models showed that students who suffered emotional abuse within the family context had higher levels of indirect victimization (b = 0.48, t = 6.75, p < 0.001), direct victimization (b = 0.47, t = 4.89, p < 0.001) and cyberbullying (b = 0.85, t = 5.45, p < 0.001), while students suffering from physical abuse had higher levels of direct victimization (b = 0.29, t = 3.28, p < 0.001) (see **Table 3**). Next, we explored the moderating effect of sex and educational level. Sex showed an inter-rating effect, on the relationship of sexual abuse and the three types of school violence, indirect

	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
1. Indirect victimization	_	0.60**	0.39**	0.21**	0.41**	0.32**	0.18**	0.14**	-0.07**
2. Direct victimization	0.63**	_	0.56**	0.15**	0.35**	0.33**	0.21**	0.20**	-0.02
3. Cyberbullying victimization	0.35**	0.51**	-	0.12**	0.30**	0.20**	0.14**	0.22**	0.04
4. Emotional neglect	0.10**	0.16**	0.12**	-	0.36**	0.25**	0.39**	0.11**	-0.05
5. Emotional abuse	0.35**	0.31**	0.21**	0.25**	-	0.56**	0.25**	0.28**	0.03
6. Physical abuse	0.36**	0.33**	0.20**	0.17**	0.55**	_	0.21**	0.31**	-0.02
7. Physical neglect	0.13**	0.17**	0.14**	0.35**	0.26**	0.21**	_	0.20**	-0.07**
8. Sexual abuse	0.19**	0.29**	0.33**	0.09**	0.19**	0.16**	0.22**	_	0.04
9. Education level/school grade	-0.08**	-0.08**	0.01	-0.01	-0.05	-0.10**	-0.02	-0.02	_

*p < 0.05; **p < 0.01 (bilateral); ***p < 0.001.

TABLE 3 Association of specific forms of child abuse and neglect with subtypes of peer victimization (N = 2.415).

	Indirect victimization		Direct victimization		Cyberbullying	
	В	(SE)	В	(SE)	В	(SE)
(Constant)	-0.36	(0.06)**	-1.32	(0.10)***	-2.67	(0.18)***
Sex (male $= 1$)	0.15	(0.06)	0.77	(0.09)***	0.16	(0.14)
Education (secondary $= 1$)	-0.28	(0.06)***	-0.31	(0.09)**	0.29	(0.15)
Emotional abuse	0.48	(0.07)***	0.47	(0.09)***	0.85	(0.15)***
Physical abuse	0.17	(0.07)	0.29	(0.08)**	0.13	(0.14)
Sexual abuse	0.09	(0.06)	-0.08	(0.08)	-0.10	(0.14)
Emotional neglect	0.01	(0.06)	0.05	(0.08)	0.22	(0.14)
Physical neglect	0.09	(0.06)	0.10	(0.08)	-0.16	(0.15)
Sex \times emotional abuse						
Sex \times physical abuse						
Sex \times sexual abuse	0.19	(0.06)*	0.34	(0.08)***	0.45	(0.12)***
Sex \times emotional neglect						
Sex \times physical neglect						
Education \times physical abuse						
Education \times emotional abuse						
Education \times sexual abuse	0.19	(0.07)**			0.34	(0.14)†
Education \times physical neglect						
Education \times emotional neglect						

The Bonferroni correction was applied. $\uparrow p < 0.006$; *p < 0.003; **p < 0.0006 (round to 0.001); ***p < 0.00005 (round to 0.001).

victimization (b = 0.19, t = 3.11, p < 0.003), direct victimization (continuous b = 0.34, t = 4.24, p < 0.001), and cyberbullying (b = 0.45, t = 3.74, p < 0.001), while no significant associations were found in girls. To analyze these moderations in more detail, we calculated the simple slopes and the corresponding graphs according to the instructions provided by Aiken and West (1991). Sexual abuse was positively related to indirect victimization; however, this relationship was stronger for boy victims (b = 0.58, t = 5.14, p < 0.001) (**Figure 1**). Likewise, sexual abuse was shown to be positively associated with direct victimization; however, this relationship was stronger in the case of boys (b = 0.59, t = 9.10, p < 0.001), compared to girls (b = 0.24, t = 6.11, p < 0.001) (**Figure 2**). Finally, sexual abuse was shown to positively relate to cyberbullying more acutely in the case of boys (b = 0.39, t = 9.78, p < 0.001) compared to girls (b = 0.17, t = 7.23, p < 0.001) (Figure 3).

Then, we analyzed the moderating effect of educational level on the family maltreatment-peer victimization link. Sexual abuse was shown as one of the most relevant variables. Educational level showed an interacting effect on the relationship of sexual abuse with an indirect victimization relationship (b = 0.19, t = 2.58, p < 0.00). A more detailed analysis of this moderation indicated that this relationship between sexual abuse and indirect victimization was more accentuated during the secondary education stage (b = 0.57, t = 8.31, p < 0.001) compared to during the primary education stage (b = 0.08, t = 0.75, p < 0.001) (Figure 4). Educational level also showed an interacting effect on the association of sexual abuse with cyberbullying (b = 0.34, t = 2.35, p < 0.05). An analysis of



FIGURE 1 | Interaction between sexual abuse and sex in relation to indirect victimization.



this two-way interaction indicated that this relationship was more accentuated in secondary school (b = 0.27, t = 11.32, p < 0.001) than in the primary school (b = 0.12, t = 3.34, p < 0.001) (**Figure 5**).

DISCUSSION

In this large, cross-sectional study, we found that direct forms of maltreatment within the family, such as emotional or physical abuse, were positively associated with peer victimization in children and adolescents. Sex was found to moderate the association of sexual abuse with some forms of peer victimization; a significant association between sexual abuse and all subtypes



FIGURE 3 | Interaction between sexual abuse and sex in relation to cyberbullying victimization.



of peer victimization was found only in boys. Our findings are along the lines of those of previous researchers who have reported a positive association between child maltreatment and peer rejection or victimization (Bolger and Patterson, 2001; Dussich and Maekoya, 2007; Kim and Cicchetti, 2010). This association can be understood in the context of ecological-transactional models (Cicchetti and Lynch, 1993), which assume that individual development is shaped by the multiple interactions and transactions of risk and protective factors between nested levels of influence (family, school, peers, media) (Cicchetti and Rizley, 1981). Within this conceptual framework, children and adolescents who are exposed to violent family environments may assume a role of victim and adopt the same role at school,



leading to a transaction of the vulnerability to be victimized in the school environment. Children and adolescents who experience maltreatment by their primary caregivers have been found to show aggressive behavior outside the family context, particularly in peer relations at various academic levels (Widom, 1989; Espelage and Swearer, 2003), leading to increased conflicts with their peers and peer rejection (Kim and Cicchetti, 2010; Petersen et al., 2014). Child maltreatment is also associated with emotional maladjustment, internalizing and externalizing symptoms, and social withdrawal (Bolger and Patterson, 2001; Kim and Cicchetti, 2010), which might mediate its association with bullying (Liu et al., 2009; Hong et al., 2012). These emotional and behavioral patterns might lead to peers identifying a child as different, thus provoking peer rejection and conflicts. Such patterns have been consistently associated with an increased risk for experiencing peer victimization (Cook et al., 2010). There is evidence that family support and responsiveness to reports of victimization on bullying can promote child resilient behaviors and favor an earlier cessation of bullying experiences (Bowes et al., 2010). The lack of a supporting environment in families where abuse or neglect is present might reduce the reporting of bullying and lead to children's adoption of inefficient attitudes toward bullying, thereby perpetuating such situations.

Our results also suggest that there might be a differential effect of some forms of intrafamilial maltreatment and peer victimization. This would provide some additional support for the specificity of certain forms of abuse on psychosocial development and mental health outcomes (Teicher and Samson, 2016), although this is still a controversial issue. In our study, only forms of child maltreatment where the primary caregivers adopted a direct aggressive role (physical, emotional, or sexual abuse) were significantly associated with risk of peer victimization, while association was weaker for emotional or physical neglect. This is consistent with previous researchers' reporting that physical and emotional abuse within the family

context is associated with increased peer victimization (Duncan, 1999) and perpetration (Shields and Cicchetti, 2001). This is possibly the consequence of aggressive rearing styles and active forms of maltreatment inflicting greater psychological damage on the child as compared with indirect forms of maltreatment, such as neglectful rearing styles. Children experiencing active aggression at home are more likely to repeat patterns of violence and victimization in other contexts, continuing the cycle of violence (Widom, 1989). Active forms of maltreatment and their associated negative parenting styles, such as authoritarian and overcontrolling (Baldry and Farrington, 1998; Ladd and Ladd, 1998), can also inhibit positive child behavior and lead to withdrawal and increased peer rejection.

We found that the association between sexual abuse and peer victimization was moderated by sex and educational level. Boys exposed to sexual abuse showed higher levels of peer victimization than did girls, and this association was constant for the three subtypes of bullying. In addition, a positive association of sexual abuse with peer victimization was found only in adolescents. Sexual abuse has been found to be associated with bullying perpetration (Shields and Cicchetti, 2001) and with peer victimization (Duncan, 1999; Turner et al., 2010) in children and in early adolescents. In a sample of college students discussing their experiences during childhood, Duncan (1999) found that 29% of bullying victims compared to 9% of those who had been sexually assaulted were not victims of bullying. Furthermore, Turner et al. (2010) found that 50% of children who suffered from sexual victimization also reported being poly-victimized. These earlier pieces of research did not detect a moderating effect of sex or age on the effect of sexual abuse. We posit that of those suffering from sexual abuse, boys are more likely than girls to show more overt manifestations of unwell being, such as externalizing symptoms or aggressive behavior, leading to more frequent conflicts with peers.

These results highlight the importance of understanding difficulties and conflicts in a peer context in direct relation to difficulties in the family context and not as isolated systems. Both contexts need to be incorporated and integrated more prominently, for example when developing anti-bullying programs. Peer victimization and family abuse share underlying characteristics, both of which are based on an imbalance of power. It is necessary to deepen the study of how this imbalance and the emotional learning received in the primary family group are related and possibly transferred to other contexts. This study highlights the importance of finding new ways to understand the different types of abuse, the imprint and the mismatch produced by an active and direct style vs. a more indirect style. There is a need to deepen the study of more specific characteristics of family abuse, such as its intensity, correlations with poly-victimization, and its relationship with social performance in the context of peers or other environments. The early detection of student difficulties in social adaptation within the classroom could facilitate the detection and correction of difficulties in the family environment.

Strengths and Limitations

This study is subject to several limitations. First, this was a cross-sectional study, which does not allow for inferring the direction of the association between child abuse and peer victimization. Even if from a theoretical perspective we expected child maltreatment to be associated positively with an increased risk of experiencing peer victimization, a bidirectional effect remains possible, with children and adolescents experiencing peer victimization at school, showing greater behavioral and emotional disturbances at home, which might cause some forms of abuse within the family. Second, we relied on self-report measures of childhood abuse and peer victimization. Even if self-report measures are very common in bullying research and are usually considered to be valid and reliable (Ladd and Kochenderfer-Ladd, 2002), significant inconsistencies still remain with respect to bullying definitions and measurement strategies currently used in studies (Vivolo-Kantor et al., 2014). Previous research has shown the potential added value of complementary assessment methods such as those based via peer nomination and sociometric assessment (Coie et al., 1982; Bouman et al., 2012), or those instruments that incorporate an analysis of the group structure in which bullying occurs (Martín Babarro, 2014).

Third, we used a scale for assessing child abuse that was not validated in the Mexican population. Fourth, our results should be appraised in the social, cultural, and economic context of the country where the study was performed. Although there is no accurate data on child maltreatment and peer victimization at school, Mexico ranks first in child maltreatment and bullying among the nations that belong to the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD, 2011). According to UNICEF (2009), between 55 and 62% of high school students reported that they had experienced child maltreatment at some point in their lives, 90% of the school population has suffered humiliation and insults, and at least two thirds reported receiving at least one physical assault. It might be difficult to extrapolate this study's results to populations with social and economic characteristics different from those of Mexico. Although the intention was to sample a diverse pool of Mexican children and public-school adolescent students with the same socioeconomic level, there is a huge socio-economic gap between public and private schools. So, our results cannot be generalized to all educational contexts. Future research should compare these findings with different socioeconomic taxonomies, such as from private institutions or schools in different countries.

Nevertheless, this study adds a cross-cultural perspective to the issue, by providing further support for the interrelationship between both forms of child victimization that have previously been reported in low-income subpopulations of high-income countries (Bolger and Patterson, 2001; Kim and Cicchetti, 2010), in a country of lower income than previous studies. Fifth, the design of the study did not allow for measuring clinical variables such as depressive or anxiety symptoms, emotional regulation, or social skills, which seem to be relevant aspects in the study of child abuse and peer victimization (Schwartz et al., 1997; Hong et al., 2012). Sixth, we did not control for potential confounding variables that might predispose both child abuse and bullying such as socio-economic status.

Despite these limitations, this study provides further evidence for the presence of risk of multi-victimization in children exposed to violence in different contexts during their development, based on a large sample of children and adolescents. This is especially relevant in light of increasing evidence of biological changes in children exposed to violence and trauma, rendering them more sensitive to later stressful situations and leading to maladjustment and an increased risk for adverse mental and medical outcomes (Teicher and Samson, 2016). Our results indicate that direct forms of victimization within the family such as emotional or physical abuse are positively associated with the likelihood of peer victimization at school, which suggests a differential effect of some forms of child maltreatment on the risk of bullying. In the case of sexual abuse, this association seems to be especially relevant for males and might become more apparent during adolescence.

Future studies combining self-report measures with other sources of information and using a longitudinal design can provide relevant information on the issue. These studies could (1) provide valuable information on the effect of the timing, degree of severity and chronicity of abuse experiences during childhood on the risk of peer victimization (Bolger et al., 1998); (2) test the directionality of the associations; and (3) explore whether the associations found in this study might be subject to change over time. Prevention and early intervention strategies should aim at identifying and providing support for high-risk families and young people at risk for multi-victimization. Approaches to tackling bullying and promoting resilience should also take family, individual risk, and protective factors into account, including previous victimization within the family context. Such approaches could help reduce the long-term negative consequences of both child maltreatment and peer victimization.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

Ethical review and approval was not required for the study on human participants in accordance with the local legislation and institutional requirements. Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JF-S was involved in planning and supervise the work. JM-B directed the project and did the analysis of the results. MT designed and implemented the research with NGO and Ministry of Education in Mexico. RA-C and MT contributed by preparing the online questionnaire and recruiting the participating schools. CD-C and LP-B contributed to the writing and review of the manuscript with input from all authors.

REFERENCES

- Aiken, L. S., and West, S. G. (1991). Multiple Regression: Testing and Interpreting Interactions. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE.
- American Psychological Association (2004). School Bullying is Nothing New, but Psychologists Identify New Ways to Prevent it. Available online at: http://www. apa.org/research/action/bullying.aspx (accessed October 19, 2019).
- Baldry, A. C. (2003). Bullying in schools and exposure to domestic violence. Child Abuse Neglect 27, 713–732. doi: 10.1016/S0145-2134(03)00114-5
- Baldry, A. C., and Farrington, D. P. (1998). Parenting influences on bullying and victimization. *Crim. Legal Psychol.* 3, 237–254. doi:10.1111/j.2044-8333.1998.tb00364.x
- Bernstein, D., and Fink, L. (1998). Childhood Trauma Questionnaire: A retrospective Self-Report. San Antonio, TX: The Psychological Corporation.
- Bernstein, D. P., Stein, J. A., Newcomb, M. D., Walker, E., Pogge, D., Ahluvalia, T., et al. (2003). Development and validation of a brief screening version of the childhood trauma questionnaire. *Child Abuse Negl.* 27, 169–190. doi: 10.1016/S0145-2134(02)00541-0
- Bolger, K. E., and Patterson, C. J. (2001). Developmental pathways from child maltreatment to peer rejection. *Child Dev.* 72, 549–568. doi: 10.1111/1467-8624.00296
- Bolger, K. E., Patterson, C. J., and Kupersmidt, J. B. (1998). Peer relationships and self-esteem among children who have been maltreated. *Child Dev.* 69, 1171–1197. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.1998.tb06166.x
- Bouman, T., van der Meulen, M., Goossens, F. A., Olthof, T., Vermande, M. M., and Aleva, E. A. (2012). Peer and self-reports of victimization and bullying: their differential association with internalizing problems and social adjustment. *J. Sch. Psychol.* 50, 759–774. doi: 10.1016/j.jsp.2012.08.004
- Bowers, L., Smith, P. K., and Binney, V. (1992). Cohesion and power in the families of children involved in bully/victim problems at school. *J. Fam. Ther.* 14, 371–387. doi: 10.1046/j.1992.00467.x
- Bowes, L., Maughan, B., Caspi, A., Moffitt, T. E., and Arseneault, L. (2010). Families promote emotional and behavioural resilience to bullying: evidence of an environmental effect. J Child Psychol. Psychiatry, 51, 809–817. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.2010.02216.x
- Bronfenbrenner, U. (1994). "Ecological models of human development," in *International Encyclopedia of Education*, eds T. Husen and T. N. Postlethwaite (Oxford, England: Pergamon Press/Elsevier Science), 1643–1647.
- Carbone-Lopez, K., Esbensen, F. A., and Brick, B. T. (2010). Correlates and consequences of peer victimization: gender differences in direct and indirect forms of bullying. *Youth Violence Juv. Justice* 8, 332–350. doi: 10.1177/1541204010362954
- Castellvi, P., Miranda-Mendizábal, A., Parés-Badell, O., Almenara, J., Alonso, I., Blasco, M. J., et al. (2017). Exposure to violence, a risk for suicide in youths and young adults. A meta-analysis of longitudinal studies. *Acta Psychiatr. Scand.* 135, 195–121. doi: 10.1111/acps.12679
- Cicchetti, D., and Lynch, M. (1993). Toward an ecological/transactional model of community violence and child maltreatment: consequences for children's development. *Psychiatr. Interpers. Biol. Processes* 56, 96–118. doi: 10.1080/00332747.1993.11024624
- Cicchetti, D., and Rizley, R. (1981). Developmental perspective on the etiology, intergenerational transmission and sequelae of child maltreatment. *New Dir. Child Dev.* 11, 31–55. doi: 10.1002/cd.23219811104
- Coie, J. D., Dodge, K. A., and Coppotelli, H. (1982). Dimensions and types of social status: a cross-age perspective. *Dev. Psychol.* 18, 557–570 doi: 10.1037/0012-1649.18.4.557
- Cook, C. R., Williams, K. R., Guerra, N. G., Kim, T. E., and Sadek, S. (2010). Predictors of bullying and victimization in childhood and adolescence: a meta-analytic investigation. *Sch. Psychol. Q.* 25, 65–83. doi: 10.1037/a002 0149
- Dodge, K. A., Bates, J. E., and Pettit, G. S. (1997). "How the experience of physical abuse leads children to become chronically aggressive," in *Rochester Symposium on Developmental Psychopathology: Developmental Perspectives on Trauma*, eds D. Cicchetti and S. L. Toth (Rochester, NY: University of Rochester Press), 263–288.
- Duncan, R. D. (1999). Maltreatment by parents and peers: the relationship between child abuse, bully victimization, and psychological distress. *Child Maltreat.* 4, 45–55. doi: 10.1177/1077559599004001005

- Dussich, J. P., and Maekoya, C. (2007). Physical child harm and bullyingrelated behaviors: a comparative study in Japan, South Africa, and the United States. Int. J. Offender Ther. Comp. Criminol. 51, 495–509. doi: 10.1177/0306624X06298463
- Espelage, D. L., and Swearer, S. M. (2003). Research on school bullying and victimization: what have we learned and where do we go from here?. *School Psych. Rev.* 32, 365–383. doi: 10.1080/02796015.2003.12086206
- Finkelhor, D., Turner, H. A., Shattuck, A., and Hamby, S. (2015). Prevalence of childhood exposure to violence, crime, and abuse: results from the national survey of children's exposure to violence. *JAMA Pediatr.* 169, 746–754. doi: 10.1001/jamapediatrics.2015.0676
- Gerdner, A., and Allgulander, C. (2009). Psychometric properties of the Swedish version of the childhood trauma questionnaire-short form (CTQ-SF). *Nord. J. Psychiatr.* 63, 160–170. doi: 10.1080/08039480802514366
- Gershoff, E. T., Grogan-Kaylor, A., Lansford, J. E., Chang, L., Zelli, A., Deater-Deckard, K., et al. (2010). Parent discipline practices in an international sample: associations with child behaviors and moderation by perceived normativeness. *Child Develop.* 81, 487–502. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2009.01409.x
- Green, J. G., McLaughlin, K. A., Berglund, P. A., Gruber, M. J., Sampson, N. A., Zaslavsky, A. M., et al. (2010). Childhood adversities and adult psychiatric disorders in the National comorbidity survey replication, I: associations with first onset of DSM-IV disorders. Arch. Gen. Psychiatr. 67, 113–123. doi: 10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2009.186
- Guerra, N. G., Williams, K. R., and Sadek, S. (2011). Understanding bullying and victimization during childhood and adolescence: a mixed methods study. *Child Dev.* 82, 295–310. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2010.01556.x
- Hong, J. S., and Espelage, D. L. (2012). A review of research on bullying and peer victimization in school: an ecological system analysis. *Aggress. Violent Behav.* 17, 311–322. doi: 10.1016/j.avb.2012.03.003
- Hong, J. S., Espelage, D. L., Grogan-Kaylor, A., and Allen-Meares, P. (2012). Identifying potential mediators and moderators of the association between child maltreatment and bullying perpetration and victimization in school. *Educ. Psychol. Rev.* 24, 167–186. doi: 10.1007/s10648-011-9185-4
- Kim, D., Park, S. C., Yang, H., and Oh, D. H. (2011). Reliability and validity of the Korean version of the childhood trauma questionnaireshort form for psychiatric outpatients. *Psychiatr. Investig.* 8, 305–311. doi: 10.4306/pi.2011.8.4.305
- Kim, J., and Cicchetti, D. (2010). Longitudinal pathways linking child maltreatment, emotion regulation, peer relations, and psychopathology. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatr. 51, 706–716. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.2009.02202.x
- Ladd, G. W., and Kochenderfer-Ladd, B. (2002). Identifying victims of peer aggression from early to middle childhood: Analysis of cross-informant data for concordance, estimation of relational adjustment, prevalence of victimization, and characteristics of identified victims. *Psychol. Assess.* 14, 74–96 doi: 10.1037/1040-3590.14.1.74
- Ladd, G. W., and Ladd, B. K. (1998). Parenting behaviors and parent-child relationships: correlates of peer victimization in kindergarten? *Dev. Psychol.* 34, 1450–1458. doi: 10.1037/0012-1649.34.6.1450
- Liu, R. T., Alloy, L. B., Abramson, L. Y., Iacoviello, B. M., and Whitehouse, W. G. (2009). Emotional maltreatment and depression: prospective prediction of depressive episodes. *Depress. Anxiety* 26, 174–181. doi: 10.1002/da.20545
- Martín Babarro, J. (2014). Assessment and detection of peerbullying trough analysis of group context. *Psicothema* 26, 357–363. doi: 10.7334/psicothema2014.85
- McCarroll, J., Fan, Z., Newby, J., and Ursano, R. J. (2008). Trends in US Army child maltreatment reports: 1990–2004. *Child Abuse Rev.* 17, 108–118. doi: 10.1002/car.986
- Modecki, K. L., Minchin, J., Harbaugh, A. G., Guerra, N. G., and Runions, K. C. (2014). Bullying prevalence across contexts: a meta-analysis measuring cyber and traditional bullying. J. Adolesc. Health 55, 602–611. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2014.06.007
- Moreno-Peral, P., Conejo-Cerón, S., Rubio-Valera, M., Fernández, A., Navas-Campaña, D., Rodríguez-Morejón, A., et al. (2017). Effectiveness of psychological and/or educational interventions in the prevention of anxiety: a systematic review, meta-analysis, and meta-regression. *JAMA Psychiatr.* 74, 1021–1029. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2017.2509
- Nansel, T. R., Overpeck, M., Pilla, R. S., Ruan, W. J., Simons-Morton, B., and Scheidt, P. (2001). Bullying behaviors among US youth: prevalence

and association with psychosocial adjustment. JAMA 285, 2094–2100. doi: 10.1001/jama.285.16.2094

- OECD (2011). *Doing Better for Families*. Available online at: http://www.oecd.org/ els/soc/doingbetterforfamilies.htm (accessed November 10, 2019).
- Olweus, D. (1993). "Victimization by peers: antecedents and long-term outcomes," in *Social Withdrawal, Inhibition, and Shyness in Childhood*, eds K. H. Rubin and J. B. Asendorf (Hillsdale, NJ: Erlbaum), 315–341.
- Olweus, D. (1996). *The Revised Bully/Victim Questionnaire*. Bergen, Norway: Research Center for Health Promotion, University of Bergen.
- Parellada, M. (2013). Why psychogeriatrics starts right after adolescence. Euro. Child Adolesc. Psychiatr. 22, 391–393. doi: 10.1007/s00787-013-0434-6
- Petersen, A., Joseph, J., and Feit, M. (2014). New Directions in Child Abuse and Neglect Research. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press.
- Putallaz, M., Grimes, C. L., Foster, K. J., Kupersmidt, J. B., Coie, J. D., and Dearing, K. (2007). Overt and relational aggression and victimization: multiple perspectives within the school setting. J. Sch. Psychol. 45, 523–547. doi: 10.1016/j.jsp.2007.05.003
- Rivers, I., and Smith, P. K. (1994). Types of bullying behavior and their correlates. *Aggres. Behav.* 20, 359–368. doi: 10.1002/1098-2337(1994)20:5359::AID-AB24802005033.0.CO;2-J
- Schwartz, D., Dodge, K. A., Pettit, G. S., and Bates, J. E. (1997). The early socialization of aggressive victims of bullying. *Child Dev.* 68, 665–675. doi: 10.2307/1132117
- Shields, A., and Cicchetti, D. (2001). Parental maltreatment and emotional dysregulation as risk factors for bullying and victimization in middle childhood. *J. Clin. Child Psychol.* 30, 349–363. doi: 10.1207/S15374424JCCP3003_7
- Smith, D. A., and Brame, R. (2003). Tobit models in social science research: some limitations and a more general alternative. *Soc. Method Res.* 31, 364–388. doi: 10.1177/0049124102239080
- Sommer, I. E., Bearden, C. E., Dellen, E., Breetvelt, E. J., Duijff, S. N., Maijer, K., et al. (2016). Early interventions in risk groups for schizophrenia: what are we waiting for?. *NPJ Schizophrenia*, 2:16003. doi: 10.1038/npjschz.2016.3
- Spinhoven, P., Penninx, B. W., Hickendorff, M., van Hemert, A. M., Bernstein, D. P., and Elzinga, B. M. (2014). Childhood trauma questionnaire: factor structure, measurement invariance, and validity across emotional disorders. *Psychol. Assess.* 26, 717–729. doi: 10.1037/pas0000002
- Swearer, S. M., Espelage, D. L., Vaillancourt, T., and Hymel, S. (2010). What can be done about school bullying? Linking research to educational practice. *Educ. Res.* 39, 38–47. doi: 10.3102/0013189X09357622
- Takizawa, R., Maughan, B., and Arseneault, L. (2014). Adult health outcomes of childhood bullying victimization: evidence from a fivedecade longitudinal British birth cohort. Am. J. Psychiatr. 171, 777–784. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2014.13101401
- Teicher, M. H., and Samson, J. A. (2016). Annual research review: enduring neurobiological effects of childhood abuse and neglect. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatr. 57, 241–266 doi: 10.1111/jcpp.12507

- Thombs, B. D., Lewis, C., Bernstein, D. P., Medrano, M. A., and Hatch, J. P. (2007). An evaluation of the measurement equivalence of the childhood trauma questionnaire—short form across gender and race in a sample of drug-abusing adults. J. Psychosom. Res. 63, 391–398. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2007.04.010
- Turner, H. A., Finkelhor, D., and Ormrod, R. (2010). Poly-victimization in a national sample of children and youth. Am. J. Prev. Med. 38, 323–330. doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2009.11.012
- UNICEF (2009). Informe Nacional Sobre Violencia de Género en la Educación Básica en México. México: UNICEF-SEP. Available online at: http:// www.unicef.org/lac/Estudio_violencia_genero_educacion_basica_Part1. pdf (accessed November 14, 2019).
- Vivolo-Kantor, A. M., Martell, B. N., Holland, K. M., and Westby, R. (2014). A systematic review and content analysis of bullying and cyberbullying measurement strategies. *Aggress. Violent Behav.* 19, 423–434. doi: 10.1016/j.avb.2014.06.008
- Widom, C. S. (1989). Child abuse, neglect, and adult behavior: Research design and findings on criminality, violence, and child abuse. Am. J. Orthopsychiatr. 59, 355–367. doi: 10.1111/j.1939-0025.1989.tb01671.x
- Williams, K. R., and Guerra, N. G. (2007). Prevalence and predictors of internet bullying. J. Adolesc. Health 41, S14–S21. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2007.08.018
- Zeanah, C. H., and Humphreys, K. L. (2018). Child abuse and neglect. *Master Clinic. Rev.* 57, 637–644. doi: 10.1016/j.jaac.2018.06.007

Conflict of Interest: CD-C has received grant support from Instituto de Salud Carlos III, Spanish Ministry of Science and Innovation (JR19/00024, PI17/00471, PI20/00721), co-financed by ERDF funds from the European Commission, "A way of making Europe", and honoraria from Sanofi and Exeltis.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Martín-Babarro, Toldos, Paredes-Becerra, Abregu-Crespo, Fernández-Sánchez and Díaz-Caneja. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

